64500954

NPS Form 10-900b (Rev. Aug. 2002)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

#### National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form



OMB Approval No. 1024-0018 (Expires Jan. 2005)

This form is used for documenting multiple property groups relating to one or several historic contexts. See instructions in *How to Complete the Multiple Property Documentation Form* (National Register Bulletin 16B). Complete each item by entering the requested information. For additional space, use continuation sheets (Form 10-900-a). Use a typewriter, word processor, or computer to complete all items.

X New Submission Amended Submission

#### A. Name of Multiple Property Listing

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio

#### **B.** Associated Historic Contexts

(Name each associated historic context, identifying theme, geographical area, and chronological period for each.)

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio, 1837-1956

	ASC Group, Inc.				lan	uany 2006	
					date	uary 2006	
reet & nun	nber 4620 Indianola	a Avenue			telephone	614-268-25	14
ty or town	Columbus	sta	te OH		zip code	43214	
. Certifica	ation						_
	and a she do and a the M	tional Mintaria De		1000 as smeaded I have	hu satify that	this documentation	
neets the Na	ated authority under the National Register documentati	ion standards and	sets forth requ	irements for the listing of r	elated propertie	s consistent with th	
neets the Na National Regi	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submissio	on standards and on meets the proce	sets forth reque	irements for the listing of ressional requirements set f	elated properties orth in 36 CFR	s consistent with the Part 60 and the	he
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t	tional Register documentati	on standards and on meets the proce I Guidelines for Ar	sets forth requedural and profections of the set of the	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. (	elated properties orth in 36 CFR	s consistent with the Part 60 and the	he
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submissio	on standards and on meets the proce I Guidelines for Ar D	sets forth reque edural and profecteology and H Cheology and H	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation	s consistent with th Part 60 and the a sheet for addition	he
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.)	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and base Cove	on standards and on meets the proce I Guidelines for Ar D	sets forth reque edural and profecteology and H Cheology and H	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. (	elated properties orth in 36 CFR	s consistent with th Part 60 and the a sheet for addition	he
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.)	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and title of certifying official	ion standards and on meets the proce I Guidelines for Ar Î L I	sets forth requedural and profecteology and Hept. Head	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ A & Registration	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with th Part 60 and the a sheet for addition	he
meets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.) Signature and Ohio His	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and base Cove	ion standards and on meets the proce Guidelines for Ar I I I Ion Office,	sets forth requedural and profecteology and Hept. Head	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ A & Registration	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with th Part 60 and the a sheet for addition	he
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.) Signature and Ohio His State or Fede	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and the Interior's Canadards and title of certifying official storic Preservat: ral Agency or Tribal government	ion standards and on meets the proce I Guidelines for Ar I I I ion Office, nent	sets forth requ adural and prof cheology and H Pept. Head nventory Ohio His	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ & Registration storical Society	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with the Part 60 and the in sheet for addition 220, 200, 200	he Ial
neets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.) Signature and Ohio His State or Fede	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and title of certifying official storic Preservat: ral Agency or Tribal government fy that this multiple property	ion standards and on meets the proce Guidelines for Ar I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	sets forth requ adural and prof cheology and H Pept. Head nventory Ohio His	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ & Registration storical Society	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with the Part 60 and the in sheet for addition 220, 200, 200	he Ial
meets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.) Signature and Ohio His State or Fede	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and the Interior's Canadards and title of certifying official storic Preservat: ral Agency or Tribal government	ion standards and on meets the proce Guidelines for Ar I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	sets forth requ adural and prof cheology and H Pept. Head nventory Ohio His	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ & Registration storical Society	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with the Part 60 and the in sheet for addition 220, 200, 200	he Ial
meets the Na National Regi Secretary of t comments.) Signature and Ohio His State or Fede	tional Register documentati ster criteria. This submission the Interior's Standards and dittle of certifying official storic Preservat: rral Agency or Tribal government fy that this multiple property listing in the National Regis	ion standards and on meets the proce Guidelines for Ar I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	sets forth requ adural and prof cheology and H Pept. Head nventory Ohio His	irements for the listing of r essional requirements set f listoric Preservation. ( \$ & Registration storical Society	elated propertie orth in 36 CFR see continuation June Date	s consistent with the Part 60 and the in sheet for addition 220, 200, 200	he Ial

Ohio

State

#### Table of Contents for Written Narrative

Provide the following information on continuation sheets. Cite the letter and the title before each section of the narrative. Assign page numbers according to the instructions for continuation sheets in *How to Complete the Multiple Property Documentation Form* (National Register Bulletin 16B). Fill in page numbers for each section in the space below.

	See Continuation Sheet	Page Numbers
E.	Statement of Historic Contexts (If more than one historic context is documented, present them in sequential order.)	E 3 - E 88
F.	Associated Property Types (Provide description, significance, and registration requirements.)	F 89 - F 104
G.	Geographical Data	G 105
H.	Summary of Identification and Evaluation Methods (Discuss the methods used in developing the multiple property listing.)	H 106
I.	Major Bibliographical References (List major written works and primary location of additional documentation: State Historic Preservation Office, other State agency, Federal agency, local government, university, or other, specifying repository.)	I 107 - I 120

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.).

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 120 hours per response including the time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, P.O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Project (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 1

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

## Table of Contents for Written Narrative

E. Statement of Historic Context	3
Introduction	
The Formative Period, 1815–57	
The Reform and Expansion Period, 1857–1956	9
Federal Correctional Facilities in Ohio	18
Prison Plans and Layouts	18
Honor Camps, Honor Farms, and Branch Prisons	
Corrections in Ohio after 1940	
A Comparison of Ohio's Correctional Institutions	30
DRC Correctional Institutions	34
Southeastern Correctional Institution	36
Lima Correctional Institution	
Ohio Reformatory for Women	
London Correctional Institution	
Chillicothe Correctional Institution	78
F. Associated Property Types	
Property Type: Correctional Institution	
Subtype: Reformatory	
Subtype: Reform School	
Subtype: Hospital/Mental Health Institution	
Subtype: Penitentiary	
Significance	95
Registration Requirements	96
Subtype: Reformatory	
Subtype: Reform School	
Subtype: Hospital/Mental Health Institution	
Subtype: Penitentiary	
Property Type: Agricultural Building or Complex	
Subtype: Agricultural Building or Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution	
Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm	
Significance	
Registration Requirements	
Subtype: Agricultural Building or Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution	
Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm	103
G. Geographical Data	105

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 2

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

H. Summary of Identification and Evaluation Methods			
I. Bibliography			
Likely Sources Not Yet Investigated			

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 3

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

## E. STATEMENT OF HISTORIC CONTEXT

### INTRODUCTION

This Multiple Property Documentation (MPD) form was prepared for the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections (DRC) to assist the DRC and other agencies, organizations, and groups in efforts to identify the types of properties at DRC correctional institutions that are likely to meet the National Register of Historic Places' (NRHP) Criteria for Evaluation. The statement of historic context focuses on the political, social, and economic forces that shaped the development of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions. The period of significance, 1815–1956, encompasses the period in which the state's first correctional institution was opened, the Ohio Penitentiary in 1813 to 1815, and fifty years ago, the latter the length of time suggested by the NRHP's Criteria for Evaluation that it takes to develop sufficient perspective to understand a property's historical significance. Because the state's correctional institutions of this period are located throughout the state, the geographical area covered by the MPD is the State of Ohio.

The development of the state's correctional institutions is an important chapter in the state's history. Governors and state legislatures have spent considerable effort and money on addressing their responsibility for protecting the public welfare through the incarceration of criminals. Nine areas of significance have been identified as being associated with the history of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions between 1815 and 1956. They are agriculture, architecture, commerce, community planning and development, health/medicine, industry, law, politics/government, and particularly social history, the latter addressing efforts promoting the public welfare. The theme that dominates the history of Ohio's correctional institutions during this period is reform; reform of the prisoners, reform of the physical institutions in which they were incarcerated, and reform of the administrative system that managed the inmates and the correctional facilities.

By necessity the statement of historic context provides some background on the development of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus even though this institution has been demolished. For fortyone years, between 1815 and 1856, the Ohio Penitentiary was the only correctional institution operated by the State of Ohio. The development of the Ohio Penitentiary played an important role in the establishment of many of the state's other correctional institutions.

It is important to note that the MPD form addresses properties, i.e., buildings, structures, historical sites, objects, designed landscapes, and districts, more than fifty years of age related to incarcerating or rehabilitating criminals at DRC correctional institutions regardless of whether or not these properties were originally constructed as part of such institutions. It does not, however, address DRC facilities of administrative or other non-correctional institutional function, or former correctional institutions no longer managed by the DRC.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 4

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Nor does the MPD form address the significance, integrity, or registration requirements of the archaeological components that are thematically associated with, and in the proximity of, the associated property types identified in the MPD, or of the thematically associated but spatially distinct archaeological sites related to the MPD that are likely to exist on some or possibly all DRC properties. The scope of work under which the MPD was prepared did not include addressing this matter. Guidance provided by the United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Interagency Resources Division on preparing MPD forms acknowledges that MPD forms may be prepared without addressing all associated property types, including archaeological sites.

"Practical considerations, such as staff, time, amount and source of funding, availability of information, and expertise, may help determine how many and which historic contexts and property types are treated. Planning concerns, such as development pressures, other threats to historic resources, and planning priorities and goals, also may strongly influence decisions about areas looked at and the historic contexts documented at any given time" (1991, 3).

## The Formative Period, 1815–57

This period begins with the construction of Ohio's first prison and ends with the construction of the first state-operated correctional facility for juvenile offenders, built specifically to address prison reform issues and marking the beginning of the ongoing expansion of correctional institutions in Ohio. In order to understand the development of state correctional institutions in Ohio during this period its antecedents need to be discussed.

The State of Ohio's penal system was founded on penal principles adopted from the experiences of eastern states in the early years of the nation's history, particularly those of Pennsylvania and New York (Reaser 1998, 3). For prisoners, that meant punishment and reform carried out through hard labor (Reaser 1998, 1). For the state, convict labor was not only seen as a method of punishment and a way to reform the criminal, but also as a way to financially support the institution in which criminals were confined (Reaser 1998, 32). However, state legislatures often found, reluctantly, that they had to subsidize prison operations because, by themselves, manufacturing operations at prisons did not make sufficient profit to keep the institutions self-supporting (Reaser 1998, 33). This was the case in Ohio.

The Bill of Rights contained in the Ohio Constitution of 1803 stated "all penalties shall be proportioned to the nature of the offense," and "the true design of all punishment being to reform, not to exterminate mankind" (Utter 1968, 23). Despite these platitudes, punishment for crimes in the state's first criminal code of 1805 included capital punishment for murder, treason, rape, malicious maiming, and arson. Whipping was reserved for many lesser crimes, such as

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 5

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

forgery, counterfeiting, horse stealing, burglary, robbery, and theft. In the early years of Ohio statehood, corporal punishment was a common sentence, just as it had been in the Northwest Territory, out of which the State of Ohio was formed. These sentences and punishments were carried out at the local level. The state was not involved until 1813 (Reaser 1998, 40). What kind of punishment is appropriate under what circumstances, and how offenders should be reformed are fundamental ethical and legal questions that Ohio's legislature, elected officials, and the penal system have worked to address for two centuries.

A committee of state legislators devised Ohio's first criminal code (Utter 1968, 38). Forming committees to address Ohio's penal matters is a theme common throughout the state's institutional history. Ohio's first two General Assemblies, in 1803 and 1804 (the Ohio General Assembly became biennial as a result of Ohio's second Constitutional Convention, in 1853), delayed developing a criminal code until they had completed organizing the state's government, leaving the often criticized common law system of the Northwest Territory in effect. Dissatisfied with these results, Ohio's first Governor, Edward Tiffin, prodded state legislators to repeal the archaic common law code and draft one befitting American ideals and values, which they did in 1806. Similar efforts had been made by a number of eastern states in the first two decades after American independence, as there was growing resentment toward British interference in the affairs of America, concluding with the War of 1812 (Utter 1968, 39).

During its first two decades the Ohio General Assembly spent considerable time on developing laws governing criminal behavior. In 1809, the legislature enacted the first of its Blue Laws, addressing moral corruption and offenses such as swearing, gambling, fighting, and working on the Sabbath, all punishable by fines. Apparently the term "Blue Law" is derived from the blue paper on which strict laws regarding personal and public behavior in the seventeenth century New Haven colony were printed (Columbia Encyclopedia 2005). Stricter Blue Laws were enacted in 1814, such as making it illegal to have playing cards in one's possession, and outlawing billiard tables and the game of faro. Blue Laws were revised again in 1824 (Utter 1968, 364).

Growing public opposition to the perceived cruelties of corporal punishment and the establishment of county jails and the Ohio Penitentiary (in 1815), making incarceration an alternative to corporal punishment, eventually led the Ohio General Assembly to abolish whipping as a form of punishment in 1824. Some legislators, however, argued that criminals could not be reformed and that imprisonment was not a good use of public tax dollars (Utter 1968, 366). How penal institutions were funded is a theme common in the debate between the state legislature, prison administrators, and social reformers during this period.

The penal philosophy that convicts should be punished for their crimes and their criminal ways reformed through a sentence of hard labor, the profits of which were to be used to offset the cost of operating the institution in which they were incarcerated, was applied to the development and

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 6

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

administration of the state's first prison, the Ohio Penitentiary, constructed between 1813 and 1815 (Reaser 1998, 1–2). For nearly 200 years punishment and reform have been core concepts guiding the operation of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions. These two themes are also evident in the physical development of such facilities, where buildings, structures, and sites were designed primarily to confine inmates and put them to work.

The idea that the State of Ohio should develop a state-owned and operated prison is attributed to Governor Return Jonathan Meigs, who in 1811 made the suggestion to the Ohio General Assembly (Utter 1968, 367). In 1812, the Ohio General Assembly enacted measures enabling the State Director of Public Buildings, William Ludlow, to select the site where the prison should be built, and to proceed with its construction according to plans developed by a state-appointed committee (Reaser 1998, 42). Committees formed to study, make recommendations, and otherwise assist in the development of Ohio's penal system was a common occurrence throughout the history of Ohio's penal institutions. Reflecting another dominant theme in Ohio's prison history, the legislature expected that the new prison would financially support itself through the sale of goods made by its inmates.

Between 1813 and 1815, Ohio's first state prison (called the Penitentiary) was constructed along Scioto Street (now Second Street [Reaser 1998, 41]) in Columbus on land donated by local private citizens during the administration of Governor Thomas Worthington. The sixty by thirty foot prison building was constructed of brick on a stone foundation. It was three stories high, including a partially below ground basement, the latter used as a cellar, kitchen, and prison dining room. The second floor was the residence of the prison's warden, called the keeper, while the third floor held thirteen multi-person cells. The surrounding prison yard was enclosed by a stone wall fifteen feet high, covering an area approximately 160 by 100 feet (Hicks 1924, 373).

The first law enacted by the Ohio General Assembly concerning imprisonment in Ohio's first penitentiary was in 1815. Imprisonment instead of corporal punishment for certain crimes soon resulted in overcrowding at the prison (Hicks 1924, 373–74). Overcrowding is another theme common to the operation of Ohio's correctional facilities. In 1816, the State of Ohio's Board of Inspectors reported that a new prison was needed to alleviate overcrowding. The Ohio General Assembly asked Governor Worthington to study other state prisons and find an architect who could design a new state penitentiary that would hold 100 prisoners, including a new workshop building. Plans for a new state prison were received from the Inspector of the State Prison of Pennsylvania. The safety and health of the prisoners and an efficiently run prison administration were principal to this plan. The plan also called for solitary confinement of prisoners at all times, a characteristic of what is known as the Pennsylvania system of prison operation. In 1818, the Ohio General Assembly approved construction of the new state penitentiary, including the workshop building, and the use of convict labor in their construction (Hicks 1924, 374–75).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 7

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Located near the original prison, the new prison (known as the State Prison or State Penitentiary) also was built of brick on a stone foundation. Convicts were used to level the hill on which the new penitentiary was built. The new prison building was 150 by 36 feet and two stories high with center hallways, on either side of which were fifty-four cells. A dining room and kitchen were on the first floor, and a hospital was on the second floor. Below the first floor, underground, were five unlit and unventilated solitary confinement cells accessed through a trap door in the hallway. The workshop building was built near the center of the yard. The three-foot thick wall enclosing the prison and workshop buildings and the prison yard was 400 feet long and 160 feet wide. It included a catwalk from where guards could watch activities in the yard. It was completed in 1818. The original prison building was remodeled for the keeper's residence. In 1822, this facility legally became known at the Ohio Penitentiary (Hicks 1924, 376–77).

By 1820, the state legislature's Standing Committee on the Penitentiary was reporting that the new prison was already overcrowded, making it unsafe and unproductive, i.e., unprofitable. The committee called for a new and much larger prison housing more than 500 prisoners to be built according to the Auburn system of prison operation. The state legislature did not act upon this recommendation. In 1826, Governor Jeremiah Morrow requested the Ohio General Assembly enlarge the Ohio Penitentiary. In 1827, Governor Allen Trimble did likewise, suggesting that a new site be chosen to build a new prison according to the most modern methods of penal philosophy, but the state legislature balked at the cost. In 1830, a fire destroyed most of the prison's workshops, and the following year the prison keeper's annual report called for physical and managerial improvements of the existing facility, which was in considerable disrepair (Hicks 1924, 377–78). Still the state legislature did not act.

In 1831, Governor Duncan McArthur reported on his investigation of the conditions at the Ohio Penitentiary. He concluded that the existing site was too hilly, the prison buildings were too small and dilapidated to be repaired, and the design of the prison, built according to the Pennsylvania system, contributed to discipline problems plaguing the facility. He called for a new prison to be built on a new site according to the Auburn system. Finally, in 1832, the Ohio General Assembly enacted a bill authorizing the new prison. A fifteen-acre site along the northern bank of the Scioto River in Columbus was chosen and purchased from private interests. The first inmates at the new facility were received in 1834 (Hicks 1924, 378–80).

In the early 1800s there were two models of prison development; the Auburn (New York) system and the Pennsylvania system. Under the Auburn system prisoners slept separately in a cell but ate and worked together in prison shops. Communication between inmates was prohibited at all times. The Pennsylvania system confined prisoners to their individual cells for their entire sentence, where they worked, ate, and slept in solitary confinement, also in silence. Both systems were committed to reforming prisoners by imposing austere living and working

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 8

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

conditions. It was thought that these conditions would transform inmates into law-abiding citizens capable of being reintegrated into society (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

The convict labor system at the Ohio Penitentiary consisted of four plans: public account, contract, piece-price, and state-use. The public account system was used at the Ohio Penitentiary between 1816 and 1835. In this system the prison was the manufacturer and marketer of goods. It bought the raw materials that were made into products by the prisoners, often selling the goods below free market value because of the captive labor, although the goods were often inferior. Although the profits went to the prison, this system had its drawbacks. Businesses complained that the state had an unfair competitive advantage. The keeper also had to be a competent businessman to sell the finished products profitably. Seasonal and market fluctuations resulted in work stoppages leading to idleness, a great contributor to prison disorder, and a prisoner who was not working was not producing revenues to maintain prison operations. To the chagrin of the keeper, the state legislature required some of the inmates to work on other public improvements, such as building the Ohio Canal, the statehouse, and other public buildings, or making bricks or cutting stone. When the cost of prison guards and other expenses were factored into these jobs, the prison was not making money on the prisoners' labor despite being paid by the state for their labor (Reaser 1998, 49–52, 85–88).

The contract and related piece-price plans were part of the Auburn system. Under the contract labor arrangement, in use from 1835 to 1912, prison administrators contracted with private businesses to employ inmates in the manufacturing of goods such as saddlery, harnesses, sacks, shovels, brooms, barrels, hats, shoes, clothes, and other items that would be sold by the contractors on the free market for a profit. The contractors paid the prison a daily rate for inmate labor, money that the prison used to support its operations. Under this system the contractors controlled the manufacturing processes in prison, supplied the machinery and materials, and otherwise assumed the business risks (Reaser 1998, 84-86). Prison officials built workshops as incentives for private companies to use convict labor to manufacture goods more cheaply so a profit could be realized, as was sometimes done. For instance, in 1841 the Ohio Penitentiary made a profit of nearly \$22,000, at that time the most of any American prison. By 1850, profits had increased to nearly \$36,000 (Hicks 1924, 413). However, the use of prisoners as laborers was not without its critics, such as organized labor, prison reformers, and some state legislators and Governors who felt that the contract labor system made for unfair competition with the nation's emerging free market, exploited the prisoners for their labor, and did not contribute to their reformation. Reaser (1998, 87) noted that after the contract labor system was adopted in 1835, prisoners' sentences were increased to maximize profitability for the institution. Increased sentences kept trained workers in the institutions longer, thereby reducing costs associated with training new workers. Before the contract labor system was adopted, prison sentences were shorter in order to keep the costs of incarceration down. In 1884, the State of Ohio abolished the contract labor system for the piece-price system, where goods were sold to private businesses at

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 9

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

a preset price for each item (Reaser 1998, 34). In 1912, the state abolished all forms of outside contracting. After that time prisoners could only manufacture goods for use by agencies and political subdivisions of the State of Ohio, called the state-use system (Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories [JLCPR] 1926, 34).

Reaser's (1998) nineteenth century administrative history of the Ohio Penitentiary focused on the two dominant objectives of its operation, profit and reform. Prison officials felt that hard labor would punish criminals for their offenses and reform their criminal ways. As Reaser (1998, 1) wrote, "they wanted to grind the prisoners honest." Reaser divided the administrative history of the Ohio Penitentiary into six periods, and included a seventh or formative period discussing penal philosophy before Ohio became a state in 1803. She described the early period, 1815–34, during which the first two Ohio Penitentiaries were in operation and the third one established, as a period of legislative and institutional experimentation regarding prison management and the treatment of prisoners. From 1834–85 prison reformers expressed concern about the lack of effort at reforming prisoners, but prison administrators focused on making their institutions profitable. According to Reaser (1998, 210), legislative reforms in 1884 and 1885 ushered in a new period of penal history, substantially changing the way correctional facilities were managed and operated, and prisoners treated. Important among these changes were reforms in the contract labor system, the introduction of piece-price and state-use systems, and the introduction of the parole and inmate classification systems.

### The Reform and Expansion Period, 1857–1956

This period begins the State of Ohio's efforts to address prison reform through establishing new correctional institutions. It begins with the establishment of the first correctional institution other than the Ohio Penitentiary, a reform school for boys. It ends fifty years ago at the end of the period of significance, although expansion of the prison system continued into the latter part of the twentieth century.

Reform movements during the Antebellum period tried to change the way criminals were treated. Despite these efforts, the State of Ohio continued to view convicts in the Ohio Penitentiary as a source of revenue, as a means of paying the bills for operating the prison. At one time the Ohio Penitentiary contained more than 40 workshops where upwards of 1,000 male convicts manufactured various goods under contract to private businesses (Roseboom 1968, 246).

The prison reform movement had some success, primarily in the treatment of youthful offenders who had often been imprisoned with adult criminals. The confinement of juvenile and adult prisoners in the same institutions resulted in many young offenders becoming career criminals, exacerbating the problem of overcrowding in the Ohio Penitentiary and increasing the cost to run the facility. Efforts of prison reformers helped convince the State of Ohio to create detention centers for youths in the mid-1800s (Roseboom 1968, 246–47). How to deal with juvenile offenders is another important theme in the development of Ohio's penal system.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 10

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

In a comparative study tracing the developmental history of Ohio's reform schools for youths, Stewart (1980) indicated that the idea of creating these institutions came out of early and midnineteenth century attempts at reforming juvenile delinquents in urban centers of the eastern United States such as Philadelphia, New York, and Boston, and in western European countries such as England, France, and Germany (Stewart 1980, 1, 8, 14-17). As the United States grew and expanded westward in the early and mid-nineteenth century, so came social problems such as juvenile delinquency. In the mid-nineteenth century, Cincinnati was Ohio's major urban center. It was the first Ohio city to address the problem of juvenile delinquency by developing an institutional approach to reform. Social reformers in Cincinnati, some of whom had moved westward from eastern states or had emigrated from Europe, felt that the primary cause of juvenile delinquency was parental neglect and permissiveness brought about by social disruptions associated with the combination of increasing industrialization, urbanization, and immigration, though juvenile delinquency was not limited to urban areas (Stewart 1980, 2, 10). Increasingly, juvenile delinquents found themselves in jails, prisons, and poorhouses with adult offenders, unlikely places for reforming socially unacceptable behavior. Many social reformers of the time felt that the solution to reforming juvenile delinquents resided in the development of institutions specifically designed for juveniles, separated by gender (Stewart 1980, 2). Beginning in the 1850s and continuing into the 1970s, the State of Ohio sought to address its juvenile delinquency problem by sending delinquents to reform schools. In the late 1970s, following a national trend, small community-based treatment centers for troubled youths began to replace large correctional facilities, a process known as deinstitutionalization (Stewart 1980, 3).

The precursor of Ohio's juvenile reform schools was the Cincinnati House of Refuge. In 1850, the city of Cincinnati established this institution after similar ones in the eastern United States. This place was intended to rehabilitate wayward youths into productive members of society through vocational and academic training (Stewart 1980, 8–9). It was a prison-like facility with a large central dormitory. It housed boys and girls, and even though the latter represented less than 25 percent of the population, their presence was seen as disruptive. Whether large, centralized facilities such as the Cincinnati House of Refuge were appropriate for reforming juvenile offenders was a matter of debate at the time. Some social reformers, such as Cincinnati's Charles Reemelin, thought a more pastoral setting and decentralized residency separated by gender, known as the cottage system, would be more conducive to reforming Ohio's troubled youths (Stewart 1980, 16–19).

As other Ohio communities grew in the mid nineteenth century, they too experienced problems with juvenile delinquency. Most of these communities did not have the resources to establish and operate their own houses of refuge, so they and social reformers of the time looked to the Ohio General Assembly to address the matter. The State Teachers Association (established 1847), having an obvious interest in the juvenile delinquency problem, also called upon the state

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 11

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

legislature to act. Many local school boards supported this effort, as did the administrators of the Ohio Penitentiary, who saw increasing numbers of juveniles sent to what was then Ohio's only correctional institution, though the state was partially funding the locally administered Cincinnati House of Refuge (Stewart 1980, 10–11).

In 1856, the Ohio General Assembly enacted a bill authorizing a corrections facility for juveniles, one for boys and another for girls. It appropriated money for the purchase of land south of Lancaster in Fairfield County, for the construction of buildings, and for the first year's operation of the boy's facility, which was initially called the Ohio Reform Farm, but soon thereafter became known as the Ohio Reform School, a name which stuck until 1885 when it changed to the Boys' Industrial School. The law also called for a review of Ohio's criminal code so that juvenile offenders would not be sent to the Ohio Penitentiary (Stewart 1980, 13–14). The following year, in 1857, the state legislature enacted another bill enabling the purchase of the land and the construction of the boy's reform school.

Shortly after the creation of the Ohio Reform School for boys, officials overseeing the Cincinnati House of Refuge began pressing the state legislature to build a separate correctional facility for girls. The bill establishing the boy's reform school had also called for a separate girl's reform school, but due to various factors and interruptions in planning for this facility, not the least of which was the Civil War, it was not until 1869 that the girl's reform school was established. In 1867, Governor Jacob Cox called upon the state legislature to establish the girl's reform school. The newly formed Board of State Charities did likewise, citing the early success of the boy's reform school. Early in 1869, a joint select committee of the state legislature examining this matter concluded that the establishment of the separate facility for girls was a priority. Soon after the bill establishing the State Reform and Industrial School for Girls was enacted, Governor Rutherford B. Hayes formed a five-member board to organize the facility and select a site. The site acquired by the state was a recently closed private resort along the Scioto River near Rathbone in southwestern Delaware County, named White Sulphur Springs. Soon thereafter, the hotel on the property was renovated and the first girls admitted in the fall of 1869. Within three years more than 150 girls were residing at the institution. In 1873, a fire destroyed the old hotel, after which the Ohio General Assembly appropriated funds to build two brick family buildings. In 1878, the trustees operating the school renamed it the Girls' Industrial Home, emphasizing the surrogate family created for its residents. By 1888, the girl's reform school consisted of an administration building and eight family cottages, each housing approximately thirty-five girls (Stewart 1980, 27-31). In 1913, the name was changed to the Girls' Industrial School to emphasize education and training. In 1964, when the boy's school was renamed, the girl's school was renamed the Scioto Village School for Girls (Stewart 1980, 40).

In many ways the boys and girls reform schools were similar and dealt with many of the same problems throughout their history. They were committed to reforming juvenile delinquents

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 12

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

through education and training. Located in rural settings, they were isolated from the perceived vices of urban life and both were designed according to the cottage or family system. Both institutions failed to live up to their founders' expectations due to overcrowding, inadequate funding, political patronage, and administrative failures (Stewart 1980, 33–36).

Contributing to the administrative problems at Ohio's juvenile correctional facilities was that until 1911, separate boards oversaw the operations of these institutions. Governors appointed members to each board and board membership often changed with a change in administrations. The lack of consistency in board membership and their patronage positions contributed to political mischief and mismanagement. To bring better accountability and efficiency to the operation of state-funded institutions, the Ohio General Assembly created the Board of Administration. In 1921, Governor Harry Davis reorganized state government and management of the boys and girls reform schools was assigned to the newly formed Department of Public Welfare. In 1954, the newly created Department of Mental Hygiene and Corrections assumed this role. In 1963, the Ohio Youth Commission assumed responsibility for managing the state's juvenile correctional facilities (Stewart 1980, 38–42).

An important instrument of prison reform in Ohio was the Board of State Charities, established by the Ohio General Assembly in 1867. The purpose of this five-member board was to investigate the operations of public charitable and correctional institutions, make recommendations concerning their improvement, and report its findings to the Ohio General Assembly. In 1870, the Board of State Charities submitted a report addressing the treatment of prisoners by the state. The report included recommendations for a separate penitentiary for convicts who could not be reformed and integrated back into society, an intermediate prison for convicts who could be reformed, a system of county workhouses for criminals committing minor offenses, local jails for persons awaiting trial, improvements to the boys' and girls' reform schools, and using pardons and indeterminate sentences, the latter making prison terms dependent on the convict's behavior while incarcerated, to lessen overcrowding. Over time many of these recommendations were realized (Roseboom 1968, 252–53). Perhaps in response to their criticism of the state's penal program the Board of State Charities was abolished by the state legislature in 1872, but was reauthorized in 1876 (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.). It was finally terminated in 1930.

After the Civil War prisons were often overcrowded and disorderly. It became impossible to house all inmates in single cells. As the isolation of prisoners decreased, opportunities for prisoner unrest increased prompting harsh responses from guards and wardens. Antebellum reformers presumed that prisoners could be reformed through hard work, education, and moral instruction and persuasion. However, the increasingly violent nature of prisoners and the deteriorating conditions in prisons was making the rehabilitation of inmates extremely difficult. Contributing to problems in prisons in the late nineteenth century was the surge of prisoners who

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 13

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

were recent immigrants. State legislators with little sympathy for immigrants were reluctant to make improvements to prisons, and they became little more than custodial facilities (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

The Ohio Penitentiary did not escape these problems. As Dobson-Brown (1998, n.p.) noted, during the 1850s repairs to buildings at the Ohio Penitentiary went largely undone. During this decade the Ohio Penitentiary had five different boards of directors and eight wardens, some operating the prison from a fundamentalist Christian philosophy while others ruled by harsh punishment and fear. The Ohio Penitentiary saw its inmate population increase by more than 30 percent in just two years between 1857 and 1859 with the addition of 200 inmates. With an inmate population of more than 800 and individual cells for only 695, the penitentiary chapel was temporarily converted into a dormitory while another dormitory was built. During the Civil War, the inmate population decreased by 28 percent, temporarily alleviating many of the problems associated with overcrowding. But in the two years following the end of the war the inmate population increased 34 percent. Inmate population continued to increase, and in 1875 the construction of another new dormitory was approved, creating 580 new two-person cells and greatly enlarging the capacity of the facility. By 1898, the Ohio Penitentiary housed 2,300 inmates. The sheer number of inmates overwhelmed the facility's ability to institute programs aimed at reforming hardened criminals, and the facility settled in to being a custodial facility that warehoused convicts.

Dobson-Brown (1998, n.p.) noted that after the end of the Civil War prison design was primarily determined by financial concerns, particularly the cost of confinement. The construction of small cells in multitiered blocks addressed this concern, but their seven by three and a half by seven foot size and poor ventilation compromised the physical and psychological health of inmates, leading to further disorder in the prison. Solitary confinement, lashing, dunking, water baths, and other forms of corporal punishment that had regained favor with prison officials were used to punish disobedient inmates. The humiliating but effectively controlling lockstep march was reinstated and remained in use until the late 1930s. In 1885, the Ohio General Assembly approved the use of capital punishment at the Ohio Penitentiary, first by hanging and then, in 1896, by electrocution. Around the turn of the century, many prisoners were complaining and writing about overcrowding, idleness, and arbitrary punishment.

Ohio's penal problems were not unique. Calls for reforming the nation's prison system were frequent. In 1867, Enoch Cobb Wines and Theodore Dwight published a *Report on the Prisons and Reformatories of the United States and Canada*. In this critical report they denounced the continued use of corporal punishment and concluded that most prisons in the United States had abandoned the idea of reforming convicts, many facilities were in disrepair, staffs were generally untrained, and there was a lack of a centralized state authority to oversee and set policy for prisons. They called for reforming the nation's prisons by enlarging cells, training staff,

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 14

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

establishing prison inspection boards, and rewarding inmates who displayed good behavior with an early release (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

Until the 1870s, sentencing guidelines consisted of judge's selecting the terms to be served by criminals, and unless the Governor issued a pardon convicts were obliged to serve full sentences. Prison reformers fought for indeterminate sentencing, enabling convicts to cut time off their prison sentence for good behavior. In 1856, the Ohio General Assembly passed the "good time law." It was based on similar laws in Massachusetts and New York. Wines and Dwight praised its use. It permitted reducing convicts' sentences by five days for every month without committing any infractions, sixty days off for a year without infractions, eighty-four days off for a second year, 108 days off for a third year, and 120 days off for a fourth and ensuing years. This enabled a convict sentenced to five years in the Ohio Penitentiary to be released in less than four (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

Despite the prison reform movement of the 1870s and the ensuing Progressive Era, fundamental changes to penal institutions across the country came slowly. Although the Ohio General Assembly enacted some changes, they were reluctant to provide the means, i.e., the funds, to implement these measures. Some officials of the Ohio Penitentiary were against the reforms and ignored them. They were more concerned about keeping and maintaining productive prison workshops and making the facility profitable. Medical care of inmates lagged despite the calls of reformers. Although prisons usually employed physicians, and by the 1920s many employed psychiatrists and psychologists to diagnose mental illnesses in convicts, these specialists were far too few to make much of a difference in institutions with large numbers of inmates. However, psychological screening and classification of inmates became standard practice at penal institutions. Although it did little to reform inmates, it assisted in identifying and profiling inmates who were likely to become troublemakers and led to a system that classified inmates according to their security risks ranging from maximum to minimum security (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.). This profiling changed the nature of prisons across the nation and in Ohio.

The Ohio Penitentiary was classified as a maximum-security facility. Inmates who followed the rules and practiced good behavior could be transferred to one of the minimum-security facilities that were established, such as the London Prison Farm in Madison County. Classification according to security risk and psychological profile became a powerful tool for maintaining order at penal institutions. It also enabled inmates who were mentally ill to be segregated from other inmates. Ohio's penal system had a separate asylum for mentally ill criminals as early as 1887, one of the first states to have such a facility (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.). Some of these facilities were converted to prisons, such as the former Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane, now the Lima Correctional Institution.

In 1884, the Ohio General Assembly passed a law creating the Ohio State Reformatory at Mansfield in Richland County. Beginning in 1896, its construction delayed due to funding, this

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 15

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

facility was an intermediate facility incarcerating male inmates between the ages of sixteen and thirty who could be reformed. Younger male offenders were sent to the Boys' Industrial School (BIS) near Lancaster, while those over sixteen who committed serious crimes or posed a higher security risk were incarcerated at the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The institution was established on more than 850 acres of land, less than ten of which was used for the prison. The rest of the acreage, plus leased land, was used for agricultural purposes where inmates would labor producing food for the state's institutions. This facility contained residential and working areas both inside and outside the walled prison compound for inmates with various levels of risks, although most were confined within the prison walls at all times. Inmates who resided and worked outside the prison's walls, those who posed the least risk, belonged to the honor camp (JLCPR 1926, 17–19). This facility is no longer used as a prison or owned by the State of Ohio.

In 1911, the Ohio General Assembly legislated the construction of the Ohio Reformatory for Women. Sited on 259 acres of land at Marysville in Union County, it received its first inmates in 1916. It contained a main administration building, the superintendent's cottage, an industrial building, a power plant and boiler house, a few small farm buildings, and separate dormitories for white and black inmates. Plans for another cottage and an auditorium were completed in 1926 (JLCPR 1926, 21–23).

Other facilities operated by the Ohio Penitentiary were a stone quarry near the Columbus State Hospital (now demolished), and two brick plants. The Junction City plant in Perry County opened in 1919, and the Roseville plant in Muskingum County opened in 1925; both are no longer owned by the state. In 1912, the London Prison Farm was opened and operated as part of the Ohio Penitentiary until it became a separate facility in 1925. The Ohio Reformatory for Women at Marysville was opened in 1916. Prior to that time women prisoners had been held in at the Ohio Penitentiary in a separate building (JLCPR 1926, 9–10).

The London Prison Farm developed out of recommendations contained in a 1913 report to Governor James Cox by a special commission. Later that year the Ohio General Assembly created the Ohio Prison Commission, which purchased 1,448.5 acres of land for the prison farm. Prisoners transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary to the London Prison Farm were temporarily housed in wooden buildings as more permanent buildings were built using prisoner made materials. The original plan was to replace the Ohio Penitentiary with the facility at London, but the state legislature passed a law in 1925 making the London facility a vocational and training facility for convicts who posed minimal risk, so the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus was retained (JLCPR 1926, 14–15).

From 1911 to 1921, administration of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions came under the Ohio Board of Administration, which oversaw all of the state's nineteen institutions, including its correctional facilities, juvenile reform schools, and state hospitals (Clark 1924, n.p.). In 1921, the Department of Public Welfare was created under the Reorganization Bill. It assumed the

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 16

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

duties of the Ohio Board of Administration, the State Board of Clemency, the Board of State Charities, and the Ohio Commission for the Blind. In 1921, the correctional institutions administered by the Department of Public Welfare were the Ohio Penitentiary (including the Ohio State Brick Plant at Junction City and the Roseville State Brick Plant), the London Prison Farm, the Ohio State Reformatory, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, and the Boys' and Girls' Industrial Schools (Department of Public Welfare 1929, 15).

Eventually, prison reforms changed the way prisoners were classified and treated, changed the qualifications for prison employees and officials, and changed the physical design and construction of prison facilities. The reforms led to prison life becoming more humane and less depersonalized. The dehumanizing aspects of the Auburn system, with its lockstep marching and rules of silence, gave way to more freedoms and communication within and outside the prison walls. Some prisoners were allowed to play sports and music, listen to the radio, and watch television and movies. Prisons began to encourage inmates to correspond with their family, and accept visitors. Although many states abolished corporal punishment, replacing it with solitary confinement in the 1920s and 1930s, the solitary confinement cells were often cramped, poorly lit and ventilated, and prisoners poorly fed. Many of these reforms resulted in changes to the physical aspects of prison facilities. Although many states operated nineteenth century facilities, technological advances in housing, sanitation, plumbing, and ventilation improved prison life (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

In 1926, the Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories of the Eighty-sixth Ohio General Assembly issued a seminal report titled The Penal Problem in Ohio. The committee's charge was to "study and examine the entire prison and reformatory situation in the state and to make such investigations in other states as would enable them properly to formulate their recommendations" (JLCPR 1926, 5). The committee did not attempt to conduct an exhaustive study of the causes and prevention of crime, but limited its scope to examining state agencies and institutions involved in the penal system in order to determine how they could improve their operations. The committee hired Dr. Edgar Doll, Professor of Psychology at The Ohio State University, to gather information from Ohio's penal institutions. He submitted a report on problems at the Ohio Penitentiary, the New Prison Farm at London, Madison County, and the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield, Richland County. The Ohio Institute (for Public Efficiency) was asked to study and report on conditions at the Ohio Reformatory for Women in Marysville, Union County, and the prison industries program (JLCPR 1926, 5-6). The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency was incorporated as a not for profit organization in 1913 to scientifically research and advance the public welfare by promoting efficient and adequate government and cooperation between civic, social, and charitable organizations, by educating citizens about public service, and by "informing public opinion upon public affairs" (Miles 1916, 4-5).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 17

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

In its report the Joint Legislative Committee stated that the primary purpose of the penal system should be to punish prisoners for their crimes, followed by efforts at reforming them, protecting the public, and deterring criminal behavior. Because most convicts would at some time be released from prison, the committee emphasized efforts at reforming them so they could be integrated back into civil society. Among the committee's other recommendations were that separate institutions be constructed for the four classes of male inmates they defined in their report (the better class, an anti-social group, a defective delinquent group, and a subnormal group), based on their mental condition and social attitude, and that these institutions be built economically but with the physical and psychological needs of the inmates in mind. Each class of inmate required some type of dormitory or residential building and health facilities, and some needed facilities for manufacturing and/or farming. Although the same four classes of the smaller number of the female convicts. Expansion of the existing facility at Marysville or the construction of a new institution to take one of the classes of inmates was instead recommended (JLCPR 1926, 42–43).

The JLCPR report spent considerable time addressing prison industries, recommending among other things that the primary mission of such industries should be in assisting the correction and rehabilitation of the inmates so that when they left the state's penal system they would have a means to support themselves, thus reducing recidivism. Secondarily, the committee recommended that such industries be operated with the least financial burden on the state, thus making each institution as self-supporting as possible (JLCPR 1926, 45–46).

Regarding housing, the committee found that overcrowding was a problem at all institutions. The committee recommended that all new and renovated housing units be constructed to meet the specific needs of the class of inmates that the JLCPR recommended be incarcerated at the particular institution. Regarding educational facilities and programs, the JLCPR report recommended that common school subjects be taught at all institutions (at that time they were only taught at the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio Reformatory at Mansfield), that advanced educational instruction be established as needed, and that such programs, including establishing and upgrading libraries, be adequately financed. It was felt that expanded reading opportunities would help address the problem of inmate idleness, a chief source of disciplinary problems in prison (JLCPR 1926, 46–47).

Overcrowding was a constant issue at the Ohio Penitentiary. Between 1906 and 1929 the inmate population increased from 1,590 to 4,362. When a devastating fire occurred in 1930, there were approximately 4,500 inmates. The following year the Ohio Parole Board was established, and within a year it had released 2,346 inmates from the Ohio Penitentiary to other facilities, which exacerbated the overcrowding problem elsewhere. Despite the efforts of the Ohio Parole Board, overcrowding continued to plague the facility. By 1955, the number of inmates had increased to

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 18

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

5,235, with classrooms and visiting areas serving as dormitories. Overcrowding and the concomitant problems it created led to prison riots in a number of states in the early 1950s. Complaints about inadequate physical facilities, medical treatment, the quality of food, and the brutality of punishment were common. More than 2,000 inmates at the Ohio Penitentiary rioted in 1952, mainly over the poor quality of the food (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.). Although the riot led to some improvements, many of the conditions at the Ohio Penitentiary continued to be oppressive and went unresolved well into the latter part of the century. In 1979, the federal court system ordered the facility to close because the court determined that conditions in the prison violated prisoners' rights against cruel and unusual punishment. The facility closed in 1984 (Dobson-Brown 1998, n.p.).

## **Federal Correctional Facilities in Ohio**

Long before the closing of the Ohio Penitentiary, the state was looking to increase the number of prisons it operated in order to reduce overcrowding and meet the increasing demand for space to incarcerate criminals. Besides building new prisons, the State of Ohio sought to lease or acquire correctional institutions from the Federal Government. The Federal Government did not build civilian correctional institutions until 1895, when they converted the military prison at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, to that use. Before then the Federal Government sent criminals to state correctional institutions to be incarcerated. The number of federal prisons increased rapidly after the federal criminal code was revised in the 1920s, addressing crimes related to prohibition, narcotics, and automobile theft. All types of correctional institutions were established, from maximum-security facilities to reform schools. Among these was the Chillicothe Reformatory, created in the mid 1920s on land that had been part of Camp Sherman, a World War I military training facility in Ross County. This reformatory incarcerated men between the ages of seventeen and thirty (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 39-40, 43). In 1966, the Chillicothe Reformatory, now the Chillicothe Correctional Institute, was leased by the Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction from the Federal Government, and subsequently purchased in 1982 (DRC 2002, 12).

### **Prison Plans and Layouts**

Just as efforts at prison reform influenced the operation of prisons and the goals of their administrators to varying degrees, so too did they influence the built aspects of early prisons. In later years, architects seeking to improve the safety and performance of prisons also introduced new prison plans and adapted older ones. The earliest U.S. prisons, like their European antecedents, had some cells, but mostly consisted of congregate housing, where inmates were confined together in large rooms. As the early reformers began to develop the idea of imprisonment as rehabilitation rather than punishment, they began to see that new forms of confinement were necessary to accomplish their planned rehabilitative programs (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 26–27).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 19

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The most obvious need was to institute a complete replacement of congregate housing in favor of cellular housing in order for the reformers to achieve their goal of solitary confinement. The two systems of prison discipline, the Pennsylvania system and the Auburn system, developed two different patterns of cell arrangement and prison plan. The Eastern Penitentiary, opened in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in 1829, was the first prison built to incorporate the Pennsylvania system of discipline and was the primary model for other prisons using the system. Within its prison walls, the Eastern Penitentiary consisted of a central rotunda from which extended rectangular cellblocks, called the radial or radiating wing plan. Within each cellblock was a central corridor with a row of cells on either side that were set against the outer wall of the cellblock, an arrangement called the outside cell configuration (Carlson and Garrett 1999, 338; U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 28–29).



Radial plan prison with both inside and outside cell configurations (Carlson and Garrett 1999).

The parent prison of the Auburn system was Auburn Prison in New York State. Although not originally constructed according to the Auburn system, later modifications led to this prison and its near contemporary, Sing Sing Prison, also in New York, becoming the models for many

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 20

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

subsequent Auburn system prisons in the U.S. Auburn Prison used a configuration of inside cells, two rows of cells placed back to back in the center of the cellblock with a wide corridor extending around the block. The cells faced the outer walls, which could have windows to allow light and ventilation since the inmates did not have access to the walls. Auburn Prison had cellblocks extending to either side of a central administration building, forming a U-shaped courtyard within the prison walls (Carlson and Garrett 1999, 339–40; U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 30–32).



Auburn plan prison with inside cell configuration (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949).

Although states adopted both systems and both plans, the Auburn model was by far the more popular, in part because inmates working in shops were more economically productive than those working alone and also because proponents of the Auburn model were more effective lobbyists (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 31–32). Like the Pennsylvania system, the radiating wing prison plan only had limited appeal to state officials and only a limited number were constructed. However, the inside cell versus outside cell distinction became separated from the Pennsylvania system versus Auburn system debate, and states used either as necessary or even both in a single prison (Carlson and Garrett 1999, 340; Johnston 2000, 139).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 21

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Most of the radial prisons constructed in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries were actually quasiradial in plan, with wings branching out behind a front entrance/administration building. The Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield (opened 1896) is an example of this plan (Johnston 2000, 139). The Auburn-type plan of a central building with flanking cellblocks also developed into new forms over the years. Architects found that the flanking cellblocks could be used in place of a prison wall for as long as they extended. The Ohio Penitentiary (opened 1834) was an example of this type. From this development grew the self-enclosed plan of prison design, in which the buildings form most or all of the prison walls. Most of the prisons of the self-enclosed type were constructed in the early and mid-twentieth century (Johnston 2000, 139, 143; U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 32).

In contrast to the large, fortress-like prisons for adults, a radically different form of prison plan came into use in the mid-nineteenth century for the incarceration of juveniles. There were few separate institutions for juvenile delinquents in the early U.S., and most that did exist looked little different than adult prisons. European reformers in the 1830s and 1840s developed an alternate type of facility, where resident supervisors lived with the children in small, detached house-like buildings. This plan became known as the family plan or the cottage plan. The cottage plan was introduced to the U.S. at an institution for girls in Lancaster, Massachusetts, in 1854 and the Ohio Reform School in Lancaster, Ohio, an institution for boys, in 1858 (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 135).

In the early twentieth century, state officials began to use the cottage plan for some adult prisons as well, first for women's prisons and later for men's reformatories. Some of these adult institutions used buildings and dormitories too large to be considered cottages, and the term campus plan came into use. Chillicothe Correctional Institution is an example of this type. The campus plan came into more prominent use, especially for minimum and medium security institutions, during and after the 1960s, as officials, voluntarily or involuntarily, began to adopt more humane and flexible prison building standards in place of the older fortress prison mentality. Campus plan prisons can have their buildings arranged formally or informally and, in addition to the residence buildings, have other detached buildings serving the necessary functions of the institution, i.e., dining, education, administration, etc. As a result, a typical plan or footprint for such an institution would be difficult to define (Carlson and Garrett 1999, 18; Johnston 2000, 143; U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 112, 121).

Another prison plan that originated in Europe, but came to great prominence in the United States is the telephone pole plan. The telephone pole plan could be used at the scale of a building or at the scale of an institution. The basic idea of the telephone pole plan is a central corridor that provides access to cellblocks, dormitories, and service wings branching off to the sides. The plan helped provide prison officials with greater flexibility in classifying inmates and separating the different classes, as well as providing greater control over inmates. The telephone pole plan

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 22

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

was used in a state prison as early as 1909, but only entered wide use after the Federal Bureau of Prisons adopted it for many of its prisons after 1929 and publicized the design. Many state medium and maximum-security prisons constructed during the 1940s to the 1960s used the telephone pole plan (Johnston 2000, 139–42, 151–52).



Telephone pole plan prison with both inside and outside cell configurations (Carlson and Garrett 1999).

Not every prison conformed to a plan. Some prison plans were experimental, and other prisons expanded over time on an as needed basis until they did not resemble any plan in particular (Johnston 2000, 144). London Correctional Institution is an example of this process. Plans for other types of institutions appear to have had little direct influence in the development of prison plans, although there were parallels. For instance, the Kirkbride plan, named for Dr. Thomas Story Kirkbride, was a popular plan for asylums and mental health facilities in the mid- and late nineteenth century. The Kirkbride plan had a central administration building flanked by wings comprised of tiered wards. Like with some prison types, this plan allowed for the classification and segregation of patients (KirkbrideBuildings.com 2005). Research for this document was unable to discover information concerning the origin of the pavilion plan used for the Lima State Hospital/Lima Correctional Institution and any influence it may have had on later mental health

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 23

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

facilities. If a National Register of Historic Places nomination is ever prepared for that institution, the origin and influence of its plan will be an important area of investigation.

## Honor Camps, Honor Farms, and Branch Prisons

In addition to the main correctional institutions, the correctional system operated a variety of honor camps, honor farms, and branch prisons. Assignments at these facilities went to honor prisoners or "trusties," the men who were the most trustworthy and were rewarded for their good behavior. Honor assignments were sometimes the last step before parole consideration. Honor prisoners were more likely to be housed in dormitories, to work with reduced or no supervision, and to have better work assignments than other prisoners (JLCPR 1926, 12, 16, 19, 24). Agricultural labor often was a large part of honor assignments.

The Ohio State Reformatory had its own farm operations, and also operated two state farms elsewhere in the state. The state purchased 1,040 acres in Lorain County in 1922, on which officials intended to build an institution for the feeble-minded. Officials dropped this plan and instead used the land as a correctional honor farm, later named the Grafton State Farm. Additions in 1935 and 1948 brought the total area to 1,782 acres. The farm opened in 1923 with fifteen inmates from the Ohio State Reformatory. After only a year, the state transferred the farm to the Cleveland State Hospital, which operated the farm until 1927. The state transferred the farm back to the Reformatory, which continued to operate the farm into the 1980s. Prior to 1930, inmates lived in a converted airplane hanger, but the state constructed a dormitory in that year. The farm supplied pork, milk, and produce to itself and other correctional institutions. The Grafton Correctional Institution (1988) and the Lorain Correctional Institution (1990) are located on part of this farm's land (DRC 1982, 5; Ohio Department of Finance [ODF] 1962, 4: 339; *Ohio State Journal* 4 February 1931, 20).

The Reformatory also operated the Osborn State Farm in Erie County. This land originally was under the jurisdiction of the Soldiers' and Sailors' Home in Sandusky. In 1934, the state transferred jurisdiction to the Reformatory for use as an honor camp. As of 1962, the farm had 206 acres, of which 186 were cultivated. The first inmates initially lived in a house on the property, and later in buildings brought from a Civilian Conservation Corps camp. The state constructed a dormitory in 1948. DRC phased out the farm in 1973 (DRC 1974, 12; ODF 1962, 4: 324). At various times, the Reformatory also maintained honor camps at the offices of the Department of Public Welfare in Columbus, at the Mt. Vernon State Hospital, and at the Soldiers' and Sailors' Home in Sandusky. The Mt. Vernon honor camp operated into the 1970s (DRC 1974, 11; JLCPR 1926, 20, 58).

The Ohio Penitentiary also operated honor units. The London Prison Farm was an honor unit of the Penitentiary until it became a separate institution in 1925. Even after 1925, London had no direct commitments, but only received inmates from the Penitentiary. The Penitentiary also operated a thirty-acre stone quarry adjoining the Columbus State Hospital. As of 1926, the

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 24

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

quarry produced stone blocks and agricultural lime (JLCPR 1926, 12, 15, 57). The Junction City Branch Prison in Perry County opened in 1914 or 1919 (depending on the source) on twenty-two acres of land to produce building and paving bricks for the state. Later, the facility was used to provide care for aged and disabled prisoners from the Ohio Penitentiary. The state purchased an additional forty acres of land at this institution in 1960, some of which was cultivated. In 1926, approximately 200 men lived and worked at the prison. In 1962, 300 inmates lived at the prison, only one-third of whom were able-bodied (JLCPR 1926, 9, 57, 62; ODF 1962, 4: 295). Another honor unit of the Penitentiary was a brick plant in Roseville, Muskingum County. The state purchased the land for the brick plant in 1925 from the Hydraulic Brick Company. The plant produced building and paving bricks. As of 1962, the facility had 27.5 acres of land and housed 280 inmates (JLCPR 1926, 9, 57, 62; ODF 1962, 4: 310). Junction City and Roseville closed in 1966 after the state began to lease the Chillicothe Correctional Institute from the federal government (*Columbus Dispatch* 25 December 1967, 1B).

The London Prison Farm also had satellite honor camps. In 1934, the Department of Public Welfare transferred land in Lebanon from the jurisdiction of the Longview State Hospital in Cincinnati to the London Prison Farm. A 200-man honor camp farmed the land until 1959 when the Lebanon Correctional Institution was activated on part of this land and took over its operation. During the 1950s and 1960s honor camps performing forestry work were located near Portsmouth and Oxford and an agricultural honor camp was located at the State Hospital in Gallipolis (Madison County Bicentennial Committee [MCBC] 1978, 155–56; DRC 1979, 14).

Even well into the twentieth century, the State of Ohio had the largest farm operation in the state, with the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction as a large part of that operation. In 1963, the Department owned 22,059 acres of land on twenty-one farms and leased or rented another 600 acres. During the 1961-62 fiscal year, almost 17,000 acres were under cultivation or pasture, and the gross income from the farms was nearly \$3.7 million. The farms raised about one-fourth of the food used in the institutions. Among the Department's institutional farms were the Boys' Industrial School, Junction City Branch Prison, Roseville Branch Prison, Lebanon Correctional Institution, London Correctional Institution, Marion Correctional Institution, Ohio Reformatory for Women, Ohio State Reformatory, Grafton State Farm, and Osborn State Farm. The biggest single farm was at the London Correctional Institution with 2,598 acres under cultivation. Although the Department employed approximately 260 men in running the farms, inmates and sometimes hospital patients also performed much of the work. As early as 1930, the Department of Public Welfare's Division of Agriculture had worked with The Ohio State University's Department of Agricultural Extension, the Ohio Agricultural Experiment Station, and the Ohio Department of Agriculture (Department of Public Welfare 1931, 90). Through arrangements with the Ohio Agricultural Experiment Station and the Ohio State University

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 25

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Veterinary Medicine College the farms also served as experimental farms and demonstration laboratories for veterinary students in the 1960s (Bonham 1963, 7–8, 10).

Despite this large operation, the Department recognized that farm work no longer could be justified as having therapeutic value for inmates or patients. Officials acknowledged that at one time institutions saw productive labor as an important part of rehabilitation and reformation efforts, and that in Ohio's rural economy farm work was the kind of labor with the highest utility. However, with the rural base of the economy shrinking, agricultural labor at institutions increasingly provided make work rather than salable job skills. In addition, the farms only produced a portion of the food that the institutions needed, and the institutions had to purchase the remainder anyway (*Columbus Dispatch* 29 December 1971, 1A, 4A).

#### **Corrections in Ohio after 1940**

In 1941, the Ohio legislature established a Division of Corrections within the Department of Public Welfare. The legislature authorized the division to perform the following duties: manage and operate the penal and reformatory institutions and services of the state, control and supervise prisoners on parole or conditional pardon and those placed on probation by the courts whose supervision has been placed with the division, manage and control the prison industries in state institutions, and investigate and supervise county and municipal jails, workhouses, and probation and parole services. Due to the inability of the Department of Public Welfare to find a suitable administrator for the division, the department did not activate its Division of Corrections until 1949 (Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 25, 27).

In the 1940s, the Department of Public Welfare sought to develop a more modern and effective mechanism to classify prisoners into categories based on their age, criminal history, intelligence level, likelihood of rehabilitation, and other factors, than operated in the state at that time. In 1945, the state legislature authorized the establishment of the Bureau of Examination and Classification within the Division of Corrections and authorized the Division to conduct examinations of each inmate for classification purposes, not only upon admission to an institution, but from time to time as deemed advisable. The legislature expanded this legislation in 1949 by providing for the central receiving of newly sentenced men at a facility for examination, observation, and classification, after which they would be assigned to the appropriate correctional institution. The legislation authorized the Division to establish a facility to carry out this function (Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 25, 27).

The 1949 legislation was the result of recommendations that the Department of Public Welfare made to the legislature. Other of the Department's recommendations were the retention of the Ohio Penitentiary as the central receiving center and also as a maximum security prison, the conversion of the Ohio State Reformatory to a medium security prison, the retention of the London Prison Farm as a minimum security prison, the construction of a new institution for

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 26

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

young offenders to be used as a vocational training school, the construction at the Lima State Hospital of a new women's unit, a new unit for psychopathic offenders, and a new unit for defective delinquents, and revision of the parole system to help it more adequately meet the demands placed on it. In addition to the classification system, the legislature in 1949 also appropriated money for the training school for young offenders and the new psychopathic unit at the Lima State Hospital (Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 27).

In 1946, the state applied to the Federal Government for land that was part of the Scioto Ordinance Plant near the city of Marion. The Federal Government granted this request in 1948 and transferred approximately 1,243 acres to the state. The Department of Public Welfare originally intended to use this land as a vocational training center for older, more aggressive boys who were unsuitable for incarceration at BIS. The Department had also planned to construct a similar institution for young offenders over eighteen years of age. However, the 1949 appropriation was not enough to construct both planned institutions, and a decrease in the population at BIS reduced the need for new facilities for younger offenders, so in 1950 the Department transferred the land in Marion from the Division of Juvenile Research, Classification, and Training to the Division of Corrections. The latter established a vocational training center called the Marion Training School for male offenders between the ages of sixteen and thirty. The first inmates arrived from the Ohio Penitentiary in June 1950 to repair existing buildings at the site. The first inmates from the Ohio State Reformatory arrived in November 1950 to begin regular occupancy of the institution. The institution provided training in office work, cafeteria, barbering, boiler operation and repair, carpentry, plumbing, painting, welding, electrical, automobile repair, and agricultural trades, among other things. However, by 1954 the overcrowding in the Ohio Penitentiary had become so great that the Division decided to convert the Marion facility to an adult medium security prison. The Division constructed the main building in phases between 1955 and 1957. This building was a telephone pole plan building incorporating administration, hospital, dormitories, cellblocks, chapel, library, gymnasium, laundry, dining, and maintenance functions. The new Marion Correctional Institution had a capacity of 1,122 inmates, all of whom were to be transfers from the Ohio Penitentiary. As of 1962, this institution operated approximately 1,100 acres of land for agricultural purposes (DRC 1979, 11; Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 29; ODF 1962, 4: 230).

In 1954, the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction was created and assumed the duties of the Department of Public Welfare in administrating the state's correctional institutions. Within the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, the Division of Corrections managed and operated correctional institutions and services, supervised prisoner parole and probation, managed the prison industries, examined and classified prisoners, and performed other duties (Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction 1955, 53).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 27

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The Division of Corrections also constructed a new prison to relieve overcrowding at the Ohio State Reformatory. In 1955, Ohio voters approved a bond issue for a state building program, \$12 million of which was designated for a new prison to be constructed at the prison farm near Lebanon. The architecture firms of Bellman, Gillett & Richards and Lapierre & Litchfield designed a telephone pole plan main building for this new institution. The building incorporated an administration wing, a chapel, classrooms, cellblocks, a hospital, a gymnasium, an industrial wing, food service, and the laundry. Construction began in 1957 and was mostly complete by 1960. The first inmates arrived in May 1960. The medium security prison had a capacity of 1,500 and was to receive transfers from the Ohio State Reformatory. As of 1962, the prison had more than 1,600 acres of land in agricultural use (Department of Public Works 1962, 76, 90A; DRC 1979, 14; ODF 1962, 4: 173).

Despite the opening of these new prisons, the Department of Public Welfare still sought to establish new prisons to replace the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, a longstanding goal of the department. As early as the 1930s, the state considered building a replacement penitentiary on the land of the London Prison Farm, which the state originally intended to be a replacement penitentiary itself (Ohio State Journal 24 June 1938, 1). In 1964, the Department of Mental Hygiene and Corrections recommended that a new maximum security prison be constructed in southeastern Ohio, that the Marion Correctional Institution be converted to a maximum security prison for northern Ohio, and that a new medium security prison be built near Grafton to replace the Marion institution (Columbus Dispatch 16 December 1964, 1B). By autumn of 1965, state officials had narrowed down the list of potential sites for the new penitentiary to six, of which one was the London Correctional Institution and the rest were in southeastern Ohio. Ohio voters passed a bond issue at that time for the new penitentiary and the proposed new prison at Grafton (Columbus Dispatch 2 September 1965, 32A). Also as part of the ongoing plan to replace the penitentiary in Columbus, the state in 1966 acquired the federal reformatory in Chillicothe through a lease. By this time, the state had decided on Lucasville in Scioto County as the site of the new penitentiary and anticipated that the Lucasville and Grafton prisons would be completed by 1969 (Columbus Dispatch 23 September 1966, 1A). Instead, the state decided to shelve the plans for the Grafton prison, partly because the opening of the Chillicothe Correctional Institute reduced the need for it and partly because inflation drove up the anticipated cost of the Lucasville prison and officials wanted to use the money earmarked for Grafton to help fund the Lucasville project (Columbus Dispatch 11 September 1968, 1B). The state held the groundbreaking for the Lucasville prison in October 1968. Officials intended the new prison to house 1,600 inmates in three sections: maximum security, medium security, and minimum security honor dormitories. Officials anticipated the prison's completion in December 1970 (Columbus Dispatch 19 September 1968, 14A; 10 October 1968, 1A). However, in 1970, state officials recognized the need for a reception and diagnosis center and prison hospital in central Ohio and admitted that the new Lucasville prison would not be large enough to house these

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 28

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

functions and that the Ohio Penitentiary could not be completely closed until such facilities could be constructed (*Columbus Dispatch* 10 November 1970, 4A). The Lucasville facility, named the Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, finally opened in 1972 (DRC 1974, 10).

State officials also sought to make administrative changes to the Division of Corrections. Governor John J. Gilligan favored splitting the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two departments during his 1970 campaign for office, and later set up a Citizens Task Force on Corrections. Among the task force's recommendations were splitting the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two cabinet level departments, the appointment of a director of correction based on tenure rather than patronage, a greater commitment of funding to prison operations, and standardization of policies and procedures at the state's correctional institutions (*Columbus Dispatch* 10 November 1970, 4A; 29 June 1971, 12A). Legislation to split the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two new departments passed in the Ohio House of Representatives in November 1971 (*Columbus Dispatch* 4 November 1971, 4A).

Corrections became an independent part of state government on July 12, 1972, when the Department of Rehabilitation and Correction (DRC) came into official existence. The new department operated seven institutions: the Ohio State Reformatory, the Marion Correctional Institution, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, the London Correctional Institution, the Lebanon Correctional Institution, the Chillicothe Correctional Institute, and the Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, plus the Correctional Medical Center at the Ohio Penitentiary. The Southern Ohio Correctional Facility opened in 1972 on 1,900 acres in Scioto County and was intended as a replacement for the Ohio Penitentiary. The facility used the telephone pole plan for its housing wings (DRC 1974, 1, 9, 10).

DRC made few significant changes to its correctional institutions until the end of the 1970s. However, in 1979 the Ohio Penitentiary, officially renamed the Columbus Correctional Facility, began operating under a Federal Court Consent Decree that mandated a closing date for the facility in December 1983 (Dobson-Brown 1998, 10). In addition, the public demand for tougher laws resulted in longer sentences for felony convictions, increasing the prison population. By January 1, 1985, there were 18,300 inmates housed in facilities designed to hold 12,500, and much of the program space at the institutions had been converted to housing (DRC 1984, 6).

DRC pursued two strategies to acquire more facilities to house the increasing prison population. One was to acquire existing state-owned institutions under other departments' jurisdictions to convert to prison space. The other was to construct new prisons. On January 2, 1980, the Fairfield School for Boys, the former BIS, was officially transferred from the Ohio Youth Commission to DRC, which renamed the facility the Southeastern Ohio Training Center. The facility was to be used as a reformatory for first time adult offenders (DRC 1979, 48). DRC renovated the facility during 1980 to convert it from juvenile to adult use; new security fencing

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 29

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

was constructed, window security screening was added, and guard towers were installed (DRC 1980, 5). The first inmates arrived in November of the same year (Southeast Correctional Institution [2002], 25). Also in 1980, the Ohio General Assembly allocated \$2.1 million for site selection, acquisition, architectural drawings, and engineering studies for five new institutions and also provided for the purchase of the Chillicothe Correctional Institute from the Federal Government (DRC 2002, 12)

In 1982, the Ohio General Assembly authorized the Ohio Building Authority to issue \$638 million in bonds to finance construction of fourteen new state prisons, expansion of two existing facilities, and renovation of another, as well as money for local jail facilities (DRC 1984, 6; DRC 2002, 12). Three state-owned institutions were converted to correctional facilities during the early 1980s. The Lima State Hospital was converted to prison use over the period 1982 to 1984. DRC acquired the buildings of the Southeast Ohio Tuberculosis Hospital in 1982 and converted the buildings into the Hocking Correctional Facility. The Hocking Correctional Facility received its first inmates in April 1983. The state transferred the Orient Developmental Center from the Department of Mental Retardation to DRC in 1983. The facility was converted to the Corrections Training Academy, the Orient Correctional Institution, and the Correctional Pre-Release Center (later the Pickaway Correctional Institution). These three new facilities opened in 1984 (DRC 2002, 13, 27, 30).

Construction of the new prisons began in 1984–85, and the first openings were in 1987. Dayton Correctional Institution opened in February 1987, Ross Correctional Institution in May 1987, Allen Correctional Institution in June 1987, the Correctional Reception Center in September 1987, and the Madison Correctional Institution in November 1987. Other new facilities opened between 1988 and 1990 (DRC 1988, 9). One of the latter was the Mansfield Correctional Institution, which was constructed in response to the Federal court ordered closing of the Ohio State Reformatory (DRC 2002, 33). Rather than the telephone pole plans of the previous decades, most of these new facilities were designed in the campus plan. Examples include the Ross, Allen, Dayton, Grafton, Madison, and Mansfield Correctional Institutions. Many of these also made use of existing DRC land: Ross Correctional Institution was constructed on land associated with the Chillicothe Correctional Institution; Grafton and Lorain Correctional Institutions were constructed on land associated with the Grafton State Farm; Allen Correctional Institution was constructed on the grounds of the Lima State Hospital; Madison Correctional Institution was constructed across State Route (S.R.) 56 from London Correctional Institution; and Mansfield Correctional Institution was constructed on part of the site that the Ohio State Reformatory once occupied (DRC 2002, passim).

Meanwhile, DRC closed down the outmoded facilities of the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio State Reformatory. The last inmate left the Ohio Penitentiary in August 1984. Several buildings had already been demolished at the facility by that time. The state demolished the perimeter wall

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 30

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

in 1994 to prevent its collapse. In 1995, the city of Columbus purchased the site for redevelopment. The remaining buildings were demolished in 1997 and 1998, but not before being recorded for the Historic American Buildings Survey (Dobson-Brown 1998, 10, 15). The Ohio State Reformatory was closed in 1990, but received a kinder fate than the penitentiary. Although the perimeter wall and the support buildings were demolished, the original administration building and cellblock wings were left intact to be operated as a museum by a local preservation organization (Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society 2005).

## A Comparison of Ohio's Correctional Institutions

The nation's earliest state prison facilities were established in the late eighteenth century in the states of Connecticut, Pennsylvania, and New York, and Kentucky, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Vermont, and Virginia soon followed (Carlson and Garrett 1999, 9). Ohio was not far behind, building its first state prison between 1813-15. In comparison to other New England, Mid-Atlantic, and East North Central states, the latter including Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, Michigan, and Wisconsin (United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census 1918, 16), Ohio was consistently in the top five concerning the number of prisoners incarcerated in state correctional institutions between 1850-1960 (DeBow 1990, 166; United States Census Office 1872, 531; United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census 1918, 16; 1926, 16; 1943, 98; 1952, 146; 1962, 161; United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce 1932, 73; United States Secretary of the Interior 1990, 512). After 1923, Ohio was in the top three, with New York number one and Illinois number two, but the latter only at the time of the 1940 census (United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census 1942, 98). In 1950 and 1960, Ohio had the second most number of prisoners (United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census 1962, 161). In 1930, it had the most, with New York second (United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce 1932, 73).

Despite Ohio's comparatively large numbers of inmates, its correctional system does not appear to have been progressive, innovative, or held in high regard by officials in other states or at the national level. In fact, the opposite appears to be the case. Although many attempts were made to reform Ohio's prison system, in most respects they appear to have fallen short, particularly during the first half of the twentieth century, with most of the blame directed at the state legislature and other elected state officials for not implementing penal reforms or adequately funding the state's prison system. To illustrate this situation, a few examples are presented below.

Writing in 1933 about conditions at the Ohio State Reformatory at Mansfield in the *Handbook of American Prisons*, the National Society of Penal Information (1933, 818–19) commented:

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 31

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

"Mass treatment, overcrowding, unsanitary living conditions, and the constant likelihood of death by fire, appear to be accepted as normal accompaniments of incarceration in the penal institutions of Ohio...It seems only just to repeat the statement made in the last Handbook that 'most of the defects of this institution are not chargeable to the resident officials, who suffer from them quite as much as the inmates'...Neither does it seem fair to lay the full blame on the Department of Public Welfare...Only an aroused public, demanding from the legislature the reform of the present intolerable conditions, will make it possible for conscientious officials to develop the kind of penal program which the size and wealth of Ohio would justify."

Commenting in the same publication on the Ohio Reformatory for Women at Marysville, they wrote:

"This institution has the defects that come from a backward state policy, rather than from the incompetence or indifference of local officials. What must be done to make this reformatory effective as an agency for the protection of society is exactly what must be done in other Ohio institutions; there must be a conservative policy, backed by liberal appropriations, to meet the new conditions which [sic] have arisen with the growth of the penal population" (1933, 807).

Also in reference to the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Rafter (1992, 661), in comparing the achievements of women's reformatories in northeastern versus north central states, noted that several in the north central region "(such as the crowded, unambitious institution at Marysville, Ohio) made little effort to achieve reformatory aims."

In discussing mistakes made in the planning and design of prison facilities, the United States Bureau of Prisons (1949, 39) cited the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus as an example "of the bad results from urban congestion and the patching-up of antiquated structures." They also characterized the planning and design of the federal reformatory at Chillicothe, constructed between 1926–36 to incarcerate youthful male offenders between the ages of 17 and 30 and one of the earliest prisons built according to the telephone pole plan (Johnston 2000, 151), as interesting but unsatisfactory "because the central facilities are not readily available to all of the population, particularly the cell house group. The institution structures and facilities are too widely distributed" to deliver effective dining and hospital services (United States Bureau of Prisons 1949, 120). However, the United States Bureau of Prisons also stated:

"The experience with Chillicothe illustrates the value of learning by experience in correctional planning. The institution represented about the best planning known

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 32

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

at the time, and it was certainly the best reformatory plant then in existence for the detention and treatment of all types of reformatory inmates in a single institution. Its defects as a plant have been discovered in the course of twenty years of administration, and the lessons learned have formed part of the background against which the plans for model reformatories have been drawn up...Intangibles at Chillicothe which do not appear on the blueprints are the forces and influence which help to make the atmosphere of this reformatory one of hope and progress rather than of restraint and punishment. Every facility that might reroute these young men back to lawful living is accorded them. Vocational training is heavily stressed, though academic education is also available" (1949, 121).

Particularly noteworthy was the airplane mechanics school at Chillicothe. During World War II it "provided full-time training to inmates who could expect immediate placement following their release from prison in the all-important aircraft industry" (Roberts 1997, 151).

In its report on Ohio's penal problem, The Ohio Institute compared Ohio's penal program between 1910 and 1927 "with six other states, chosen as being directly comparable with Ohio: viz., Massachusetts, New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Illinois, and Indiana" (1927, 5–6). They found that in some significant respects, Ohio's penal program was contrary to other states' programs. For example:

"Ohio's recent trend toward more commitments [of prisoners to prisons and reformatories] and longer sentences, while shared by other states, is much more marked than theirs...Ohio's increase in both commitments and prisoners contrasts sharply with the decreases in several states such as Massachusetts, New York, and New Jersey, where probation is used more extensively" (1927, 10).

"In actual numbers, the increase [of inmates at Ohio's prisons and reformatories] was 65% from 1910 to 1923, and 99% from 1923 to 1927...This rapid increase has already created an acute over-crowding of all state penal institutions. Ohio is confronted with the immediate necessity of increasing its institutional capacity or of reducing the number of prisoners through increased use of probation and parole...or both...Marked reductions in certain other states both in number of prisoners and in number of commitments suggests the advisability of Ohio's studying their methods and results more closely" (1927, 20).

Ohio's juvenile offenders institutions, the Boys' and Girls' Industrial Schools (BIS and GIS, respectively), do not appear to have faired much better when compared to similar institutions in other states. For example, Stewart (1980, 46), citing Reeves (1929, 172–73; 408–20), noted

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 33

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

"that in 1921 GIS was near the bottom in expenditures per inmate for salaries when compared to twenty similar institutions throughout the country."

Inadequately staffed facilities, partially due to low staff salaries, were issues for both the BIS and GIS. This situation was largely unchanged in the mid-1950s. Stewart (1980, 47), citing Weeks and Ritchie (1956, 221–22), noted that using the standards set for juvenile institutions by the United States Children's Bureau, both Ohio juvenile facilities fell well below acceptable staff to inmate levels. Stewart identified staffing issues as "the most troublesome and intractable administrative problem faced by either institution" (1980, 42).

One possible exception to Ohio's generally backward juvenile detention system may have been the design of the BIS in Lancaster.

"The most important improvement in institutions to house and treat juvenile delinquents came when the prison-like barracks were gradually supplanted by smaller cottages, operated on what was called the 'family plan,' that is, administered by resident supervisors who lived with the children...The cottage system was first introduced into the United States in the institution for girls at Lancaster, Massachusetts, in 1854, and in the reform school for boys at Lancaster, Ohio, in 1858" (United States Bureau of Prisons 1949, 135).

Although the cottage plan for housing juveniles was seen as an improvement, if not innovative, for its time, it contributed little to actually reforming the behavior of juveniles in such facilities. In many respects, Ohio's juvenile institutions, like many similar facilities throughout the nation, failed in their efforts at rehabilitating youthful offenders. Stewart (1980, 228), like many others, concluded that 150 years of institutionalization for juvenile offenders was a failure. In the 1970s, Ohio joined the national trend, set by the state of Massachusetts, of deinstitutionalizing many juvenile delinquents in favor of community-based treatment programs. In Ohio, this movement culminated in the closing of the BIS in 1980 following a scathing citizens' task force review of Ohio's juvenile justice system (Ohio Attorney General, Juvenile Justice Task Force 1976). The GIS, however, was not closed. Most of its historical buildings were demolished in the early 1990s during an extensive remodeling (Moody-Nolan 2004). The facility is now known as the Scioto Juvenile Correctional Facility, serving both male and female juvenile offenders. Stewart (1980, 231-32), quoting from the Task Force's report (1976, 4, 78, 88), wrote: "Ohio...must 'end the century-old reliance on the wasteful, ineffectual, inhumane, pointless juvenile "training school" concept.' Fairfield [BIS] was a 'nationally infamous disgrace' that did more to perpetuate delinquency than alleviate it."

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 34

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

#### **DRC CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS**

The main focus of the history and analysis in this nomination is on five institutions: London Correctional Institution (LoCI), Ohio Reformatory for Women (ORW), Southeastern Correctional Institution (SCI), Chillicothe Correctional Institution (CCI), and the former Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane (now divided into the Lima Correctional Institution [LCI] and Oakwood Correctional Institution). These are the most significant and intact of the extant state and federal correctional resources in Ohio that are more than fifty years of age and that are not already listed in the NRHP.<sup>1</sup>

Institution Name	Chillicothe Correctional Institution (CCI)	Lima Correctional Institution (LCI)	London Correctional Institution (LoCI)	Ohio Reformatory for Women (ORW)	Southeastern Correctional Institution (SCI)
Other Name(s)	United States Industrial Reformatory; Federal Reformatory	Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane	London Prison Farm	Not applicable	Ohio Reform School; Boys' Industrial School; Fairfield School for Boys; Southeastern Ohio Training Center
Address	15802 State Route 104 North P.O. Box 5500 Chillicothe, OH 45601	2350 N. West Street Lima, OH 45801	1580 State Route 56 P.O. Box 69 London, OH 43140	1479 Collins Avenue Marysville, OH 43040	5900 B.I.S. Road Lancaster, OH 43130
Acreage <sup>2</sup>	72 (plus 1,707 adjacent as part of Ross Correctional Institution)	574 (as of 01/2004; includes Oakwood Correctional Facility and Allen Correctional Institution)	2,950	257.8	1,377

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The first state correctional institution in Ohio, the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, is no longer extant. The Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield, the second adult correctional institution in the state, is listed in the NRHP, although portions have since been demolished. The main building, however, is now operated as a museum.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Acreage obtained from DRC 2005, except for Lima Correctional Institution (Correctional Institution Inspection Committee 2004).
# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 35

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Institution Name	Chillicothe Correctional Institution (CCI)	Lima Correctional Institution (LCI)	London Correctional Institution (LoCI)	Ohio Reformatory for Women (ORW)	Southeastern Correctional Institution (SCI)
Dates of Operation	1926–66 (federal) 1966–present (state)	1915–June 2004	1915–25 (as part of Ohio Penitentiary) 1925–present (as separate institution)	1916-present	1858–1980 (juvenile facility) 1980–present (adult facility)
Population (most recent) <sup>3</sup>	2,782 (as of 12/2004)	0 (1,565 in 12/2004)	2,104 (as of 12/2005)	1,842 (as of 11/2005)	1,443 (as of 12/2005)
Population (1920)	Not applicable	876	Not applicable	149	1,131
Population (1930)	No data available	1,033	929	391	1,101
Population (1940)	No data available	1,139	1,701	281	784
Population (1950)	No data available	1,229	1,770	350	652
Approximate Number of Pre-1956 Resources Present Today	24	23	43	17	36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Most recent population obtained from DRC 2005, except for Lima Correctional Institution (Correctional Institution Inspection Committee 2004). The data for earlier years were derived from departmental annual reports.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 36

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

#### Southeastern Correctional Institution

The SCI, formerly the BIS, is located in Fairfield County, south of the city of Lancaster (Figure 1 and Figure 2, Sheet 1). In April 1857, the General Assembly passed a law creating in detail the Ohio Reform Farm (later named the Ohio Reform School). After an examination of potential sites throughout the state, the organizing commission purchased 1,170 acres in Fairfield County for \$14,920. Like its model at Mettray in France, the reform farm was to be organized on the cottage system and was to emphasize agricultural training. The commissioners saw the lack of a proper family life with its concurrent lessons of discipline and morality as one of the leading causes of delinquency. Also, the commissioners, like many other members of the upper and middle classes, saw the rural countryside as an inherently more moral setting than urban areas. Not only would agricultural training help teach discipline and morality, but it also would provide training for jobs outside the city, so the young men would not need to return to the city life that had led them astray in the first place (Stewart 1980, 18–23).

The first building constructed at the site of the new school was a log cabin that served as the first cottage. Construction began late in 1857, and the cabin was ready for the school's first residents in February 1858. About the same time, the first husband and wife team of cottage supervisors was hired, and Charles Reemelin agreed to be the first superintendent. The Commissioners chose twenty boys from the Cincinnati House of Refuge and the Ohio Penitentiary to be the first residents. As these boys arrived, they were put to work constructing buildings to house more boys. Subsequent arrivals constructed still more buildings for the expanding population. Although the boys constructed a second log house, they soon began construction on permanent brick buildings, including cottages and an administration building (Stewart 1980, 25–27).

By 1876, more substantial buildings had replaced the early buildings. The campus at that time consisted of a main building, nine family cottages, a chapel, three shop buildings, three barns, a laundry, two engine houses, an ice house, a dry house, a wood house, a bake house, a gas house, a sawmill, and a water tower, along with several outbuildings. The main building contained employee housing, the dining rooms, the hospital, and the library, among other rooms. The cottages contained rooms for the Elder Brother (as the cottage supervisors were called) and his family, a schoolroom, dormitory rooms for the boys, and a wash room in the basement. Each cottage housed fifty to sixty boys and was named for one of the state's primary rivers. As of March 1, 1876, there were 504 boys in the institution (State Centennial Educational Committee 1876, n.p.).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 37

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Hocking Cottage, now B Dormitory, built ca. 1880.

The soil of the farm proved to be thin and unproductive for grain crops, but was well suited to growing fruit. By 1876, approximately 500 acres of land had been cleared for agriculture, about half for orchards and half for gardening and pasture. In addition to agriculture, boys had the opportunity to learn industrial trades. Shoemaking and tailoring shops produced goods for the school, and the blacksmith and carpenter shops provided training as well as maintaining the school. Other shops included brush making, hame (horse collar) making, and a shop for making cane seats for chairs. Boys spent half the day at work and half the day in school. The Elder Brothers served as teachers and supervised the agricultural work. Daily religious instruction also was part of the boys' routine. The average length of stay at the school was twenty-three months (State Centennial Educational Committee 1876, n.p.).

The reform farm served as a model when the state legislature created a reform school for girls (later named the Girls' Industrial School [GIS]) in 1869. The latter also developed into a cottage plan or family plan institution (Stewart 1980, 31). The farm also received visitors from other states, including New Jersey, Indiana, Iowa, Minnesota, and Kentucky, and also Washington, D.C., who studied the farm and used it as one of the models for institutions in their own states (SCI [2002], 3).

In 1877, BIS began separating the younger boys from the older boys with the construction of a cottage on the east side of the main complex. This area eventually developed into a small subsidiary campus for the younger boys called Ohio Village and eventually even received its own school (ODF 1962, 4: passim; *Ohio State Journal* 8 April 1928, 16; SCI [2002], 6–7, 17).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 38

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

By 1911, the BIS campus consisted of a new main building, the old main building, sixteen family cottages, an administration cottage, industrial building, laundry, bakery, telegraph school and detention hospital, dairy barn, slaughterhouse, blacksmith shop, two schools, conservatory, plumbing and tinning building, central steam plant, tailor shop, two horse barns, carriage barn, armory, chapel, hospital, two dining halls, and other utility and storage buildings. The family cottages were named for rivers and former governors. Two cottages were reserved for African-American boys (Miller 1912, 347). BIS purchased land adjacent to its north end in 1928 and 1935 to gain land more suitable for agriculture (Figure 3). This land at first was called the Kern Farm and, later, as the New Farm. Some of the boys who worked the farm lived in a house on the site (SCI [2002], 19–21).



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Chapel, Lagonda Cottage, and Bushnell Cottage. None of these are extant. From Miller (1912).

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 39



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former administration building, now E Building. From Miller (1912).



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Harmon Building and Grounds. Neither building in this view is extant. The administration building and main parking lot now cover most of the foreground. From Miller (1912).

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 40

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Harmon Building (1908), a double cottage, not extant. From Miller (1912).

Pictures and site plans from the early twentieth century show campus-like surroundings at the school. Shade trees lined many of the paths around the complex, lawns stretched between the buildings, and decorative shrubs are visible in the photos. An oval driveway bisected by a walkway led from the main road to the school to the then-main building (Briggs 1924; Contosta 1999, 99; Miller 1912, 352; ODF 1931).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 41

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Aerial view of BIS in March 1930 (ODF 1931).

From the original twenty boys, the school's population generally grew steadily into the hundreds. In 1865, there were 240 boys. The population was in the 500s by the mid-1870s. By the turn of the twentieth century, the population was in the 800s. During the 1910s and 1920s, the population generally was more than 1,000 and at times more than 1,200. The numbers dropped by several hundred during the years of the Great Depression and World War II, but by 1964 the superintendent complained that the inmate population was near 1,800 at times. By the time the Ohio Youth Commission began transitioning to community based programs in 1975, there were about 1,200 inmates (Gibbs 1964, n.p.; SCI [2002], passim; Stewart 1980, 232).

While the founders of BIS viewed agricultural labor as the most beneficial to the character and future job prospects of the inmates, some industrial programs were introduced by the 1860s. The first large shop building was constructed in 1870. Some of these industries, however, were of little vocational value and were simply examples of contract labor, such as the brush-making

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 42

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

shop. Examples of contract labor were present into the 1890s. The increasing urban and industrial nature of Ohio and the correspondingly greater number of industrial programs at the school led the school's Board of Trustees to rename the school the Boys' Industrial School in 1884. However, agriculture remained the school's primary vocational focus into the twentieth century (SCI [2002], 4; Stewart 1980, 39, 144–48).

In addition to the contract labor industry, many of the other vocational training programs were used to perform maintenance work for the institution, rather than provide real world skills. The shoemaking and tailoring shops made the shoes and clothes for the school, and the blacksmith and carpentry shops performed repair and maintenance work around the school (State Centennial Educational Committee 1876, n.p.). Some later vocational programs, such as cooking, baking, and laundering, also apparently were primarily intended to provide student labor to the school (Stewart 1980, 149). A special committee of the governor investigating BIS in 1915 found that "the assignment of vocational training is purely haphazard and made largely with reference to the needs of the institution, rather than to the abilities and inclinations of the boys" (*Ohio State Journal* 17 July 1915, 3). On the other hand, more technical vocational programs were established. The school began a class in telegraphy in 1878, and a printing shop was in operation by 1885 (SCI [2002], 7, 9).

Like many of the other correctional institutions in Ohio, BIS suffered recurrent problems with overcrowding, under-funding, political patronage, and insufficiently trained and/or overworked staff. BIS had only two superintendents during its first twenty-one years; once the superintendent position became subject to patronage, four men served seven separate terms in the office over the next twenty-two years, with changes coinciding with changes in governor. This problem diminished after the enactment of civil service legislation and the establishment of the Board of Administration to oversee BIS and other state institutions (Stewart 1980, 35–36, 38–39).

Because of the family system of organization and the relatively isolated location of the institution, the staff of the cottages had to commit to living at the institution, as did non-cottage academic and vocational teachers. Lack of space for adequate staff quarters generally disqualified job applicants with families. The low pay that the state offered also discouraged job seekers. As a result, not only did BIS suffer from insufficient staff levels, but also from less qualified staff and high levels of staff turnover. This resulted, in turn, in higher ratios of inmates to staff, fewer opportunities for staff training, and greater employee stress (Stewart 1980, 42–50).

There were complaints about overcrowding at BIS as early as the 1860s (SCI [2002], 2–3). By the 1920s, the institution was releasing as many boys each month as were entering, not because they were ready for release, but simply to free up room for the newcomers. The average stay at BIS at that time was nine months. Despite the institution's mission to teach discipline and trade skills, most inmates were at BIS for too short a period to learn either (*Ohio State Journal*)

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 43

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

*Magazine* 23 August 1925, 1). In 1930, state welfare director H. H. Griswold admitted that despite being the largest institutions of their kind in the country, both BIS and GIS were overcrowded to the point where effective rehabilitation was extremely difficult (*Ohio State Journal* 27 June 1930, 2). Even as late as the 1960s, the superintendent of the school complained that the limited facilities and staff and the limited amount of time and services available for each boy restricted the school's efforts to reform delinquents (Gibbs 1964, n.p.).

The combination of too many inmates and too few staff changed the institution's primary function from rehabilitative to custodial, in fact if not in theory. Faced with a relatively large disparity in numbers, staff not only had insufficient time to spend working in depth with inmates, but correspondingly felt the need to devote greater time and effort to maintaining control over the school's population. Inmates came to understand that to be released they merely needed to avoid confrontation with the school's authorities, regardless of whether they had learned discipline, citizenship, or a trade (Stewart 1980, 44, 58, 78, 98).

Several methods were used to maintain control at BIS. One was the tight control over the boys' daily schedule and movements. From the year the school opened, every boy followed a set schedule that allowed little free time or time to himself. A second method was a system of merits and demerits, which also was in operation almost from the time the school opened. For a time in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, boys were assigned demerits upon entry based on the severity of the crime for which they were sent to BIS. Then the boys not only had to avoid accumulating new demerits, but also had to work off the demerits they had been assigned upon entry. Only upon working off this total could they earn privileges by earning merits. Another method was military drill. A trend in reform schools nationally around the turn of the twentieth century was the appointment of former military officers as superintendents. Many of these officers instituted military drill in an effort to instill an atmosphere of order and respect for authority among the boys, just as in the army (Stewart 1980, 58–76, 90–96).

In addition to demerits, more severe punishments were available to school authorities. When the school opened, the methods of punishment, from least to worst, were demerits, solitary confinement, corporal punishment, and expulsion. Corporal punishment required the approval of the superintendent before it could be meted out (Stewart 1980, 69). At the turn of the twentieth century, punishments ranged from deprivation of recreation time, to demerits, to assignment to hard labor, to loss of privileges, to corporal punishment. Despite rules intended to prevent the abuse of corporal punishment, various investigations uncovered practices such as shackling escapees with leg irons, beating the bottom of inmates' feet, forcing them to stand in awkward positions for hours at a time, and unauthorized beatings. As late as 1923, disciplinary cells only a few feet in dimension were used as punishment (Stewart 1980, 85–86). As late as 1940, investigating committees found that corporal punishment was used for infractions as trivial as

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 44

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

talking during dinner times, and that officers "tried to enforce a regime as strict and rigid as is found in any penitentiary" (*Ohio State Journal* 6 June 1940, 14).

Negative accounts in the press led the legislature and the governor to fund improvements to BIS in the late 1950s and 1960s. The Ohio General Assembly authorized \$375,000 for improvements in 1955, which provided a new agricultural equipment building and garage. In 1957, the state advertised bids for a vocational building, a medium security building, a two-way radio system, and work to the superintendent's residence. Other projects underway in 1957 were a new shelter house at Riven Rock, additions to the creamery and the grain storage building, and new boulevard lights (Lancaster [Ohio] Eagle Gazette 10 May 1957, n.p.). Auglaize Cottage was dedicated as a Catholic chapel in 1962 (Dedication Program 1 July 1962). Governor James Rhodes ordered a cleanup of BIS in 1964 that led to new landscaping, new basketball courts, remodeling of some buildings, and a new recreation building with a bowling alley (now an Ohio Penal Industries building) [Columbus Dispatch 18 May 1965, n.p.]. This work became part of a \$2.6 million capital improvement program. An academic wing was added to the school, including seventeen new classrooms, counseling rooms, an industrial arts section, an Olympicsized swimming pool, and an auditorium/gym (now A Building). A new vocational building with a barber college, shoe repair, and electric shop and a new cattle barn were constructed. Renovation of the cottages included new vinyl floors, new plumbing, new electrical systems, new paint, and, in some buildings, new roofs. The superintendent's house was renovated into an honor dormitory. Improvements were made to the Protestant chapel, the administration building, the sewage treatment plant, and the water and sewage lines (Lancaster [Ohio] Eagle Gazette 29 January 1966, n.p.).

Not all changes at this time were physical ones. In 1963, BIS and the Girls' Industrial School were removed from the Department of Public Welfare and placed under the jurisdiction of the newly created Ohio Youth Commission, an independent cabinet-level agency (Stewart 1980, 42). In November 1964, in an effort to improve public perception of the institution, the state renamed BIS the Fairfield School for Boys (*Columbus Dispatch* 26 November 1964, 4A).

In the 1970s, the national trend in juvenile corrections was the movement toward communitybased treatment programs and away from institutionalization. The community-based programs were seen as being more humane, more economical, and no less effective than the large state institutions, which increasingly were coming under negative public scrutiny. In January 1976, the chronically crowded conditions at the Fairfield School for Boys prompted Ohio Attorney General William J. Brown to appoint a citizens' task force to review the state's juvenile corrections system. Among other suggestions, the task force endorsed the concept of community-based programs and recommended that the Fairfield School for Boys be closed and demolished. Between 1975 and 1979, the Ohio Youth Commission lowered the school's population from about 1,200 boys to 350 (Stewart 1980, 230–32). (8-86)

## United States Department of the Interior **National Park Service**

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 45

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

In 1979, the legislature agreed to close the Fairfield School for Boys and transfer the facility to DRC for conversion to an adult prison. DRC needed to rapidly expand their institutional capacity, and the former BIS was the first of several state institutions that were transferred to DRC's jurisdiction to meet this need. The school closed on January 1, 1980, and the next day became the Southeastern Ohio Training Center, a reformatory for first-time adult inmates. The conversion to an adult prison included installing security fencing and guard towers for the first time, adding window security screening, and constructing a new water tower. The first inmates arrived in November 1980. The institution was renamed the Southeastern Correctional Institution in 1986 (DRC 1979, 48; DRC 1980, 5; SCI [2002], 25; Stewart 1980, 233).

As of 1962, the institution comprised 1,687 acres of land (ODF 1962, 4: 431). In 2005, the main complex of buildings, the original institution, is located toward the south end of the institution in an area that is mostly hilly and wooded. The land in the north end of the institution is level and in agricultural use. Security fencing surrounds the central part of the main building complex, where most of the housing and service buildings are located. Other buildings are located in the adjacent area, including several agricultural buildings and the powerhouse.

A cemetery is also near the main building complex. Some agricultural buildings are located at the north end of the institution; some of these buildings were purchased with the land in the 1920s, and BIS built the others (Figure 3).

The buildings and grounds have evolved continuously since the establishment of the institution in the 1850s. Dramatic changes have occurred since the late 1950s, especially since the institution came under DRC's jurisdiction in 1980. Forty buildings shown in the plot plan of BIS included in the 1962 State Capital Inventory have been demolished, and the early campus-like layout of the institution is now mostly indiscernible (ODF 1962, 4: 498-99). The forty razed buildings include eleven of the sixteen family cottages that were one of the defining features of BIS. At least twelve buildings have been constructed in the main complex since the late 1950s, and as many of these are far larger than the older buildings, they tend to visually dominate the institution (Figure 2, Sheet 2 and Figure 4).

The older buildings that survive mostly date from ca. 1880 to 1931 (ODF 1962, 4: passim). The non-agricultural buildings are mostly red brick, and most of the early twentieth century buildings are Colonial Revival in style.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 46

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former administration building, now E Building, built 1904.

Two notable exceptions in material and style are the former drill hall, a Richardsonian Romanesque building with a stone exterior, and the former superintendent's house, a yellow brick Beaux Arts mansion.



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former BIS drill hall.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 47

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former BIS superintendent's house.

Research has identified few of the architects or designers of the older buildings at SCI. However, research shows that the Columbus firm of [Joseph W.] Yost and [Frank L.] Packard designed several buildings for BIS (Yost and Packard [1896?], n.p.). Research has not identified all of the Yost and Packard buildings; however, the former drill hall is one of these buildings and is extant. State Architect T. Ralph Ridley designed Maumee Cottage (M Dormitory) [Ridley 1930].

#### **Lima Correctional Institution**

The Lima Correctional Institution is located in Allen County north of the city of Lima and was established as (and served most of its history as) the Lima State Hospital, an institution for the criminally insane (Figure 1 and Figure 5, Sheet 1). The origin of Lima State Hospital began in April 1904 when the House Committee on Hospitals for the Insane recommended the purchase of 500 acres of land "at some convenient point" for the construction of a new state hospital (*Allen County* [Ohio] *Republican-Gazette* 26 April 1904, 7). The legislature then created a committee to investigate the matter further (*Ohio State Journal* 26 April 1904, 3). The committee eventually chose Lima as the site of the new hospital (*Lima* [Ohio] *Daily News* 13 July 1915, 6; Rusler 1921, 502). The legislature passed an act in April 1906 for the construction, organization, and management of the Lima State Hospital for the Insane, and Governor John M. Pattison appointed a building commission (Lima State Hospital Commission 1907, 3; *Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 48

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The law authorizing the hospital designated seven classes of patients for which the hospital was intended: inmates who became insane while in a state correctional facility, dangerous insane persons in a hospital for the insane, persons accused of a crime but not indicted because of insanity, persons indicted and found to be insane, persons acquitted because of insanity, persons judged to be insane who were previously convicted of a crime, and such other persons as were directed by law (Lima State Hospital Commission 1907, 3). In its 1907 annual report to the governor, the building commission warned, "It must be borne in mind that the character of this institution is radically different from any other institution in the state, and that the class of patients to be care [sic] for in this institution have never heretofore been specifically provided for in Ohio, but have been divided up among the other state institutions" (Lima State Hospital Commission 1907, 4).

The commission retained Frank Packard of Columbus as its architect. Packard began practicing architecture in Columbus in 1892, initially in partnership with J. W. Yost. By the time of his death in 1923, Packard was credited with the design of 3,400 buildings, among them a number of institutional buildings including jails, hospitals, and county children's homes ("Frank L. Packard" 1924, 107; Yost and Packard [1896?], n.p.). Packard's staff assisted him on the Lima project; Ralph Snyder was associate architect and E. F. Babbitt was the mechanical engineer (*Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1). The Olmsted Brothers, a nationally prominent landscape architecture firm, apparently designed the grounds and farm layout, although the hospital staff found it necessary to deviate from the plans during development of the grounds and farm (Ohio Board of Administration 1916, 192).

The commission, along with Packard and his staff, conducted studies to determine what kind of hospital plant and program would best serve the needs of the patients for whom the hospital was intended. The commission and its architects visited the few other institutions in the U.S. that were comparable to what Ohio intended to build. These were located in Bridgewater, Massachusetts; Matteawan, New York; Dannemora, New York; Ionia, Michigan; and the District of Columbia. The committee also sought advice from experts both in the U.S. and abroad. Finally, the committee submitted the architectural plans to the various state officials whose approval was needed. When the needed approvals were received, the state let the contract to the National Concrete Fireproofing Company of Cleveland (Lima State Hospital Commission 1907, 3; *Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1). Construction began in August 1908 and was largely complete by January 1915 (ODF 1962, 3: 4; *Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1). The state spent more than \$2.2 million constructing the hospital (*Lima* [Ohio] *Sunday News* 11 July 1915, 8).

The building commission recognized the specialized construction that the hospital would require. "Owing to the class of patients that must be provided for, a portion of the buildings for this institution must be of a semi-prison nature and necessarily built of fire resisting materials. It is

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 49

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

estimated that at least forty [percent] of the patients cared for in this institution will be of such a character as to require stronger and much more secure quarters than for ordinary hospital purposes" (Lima State Hospital Commission 1907, 4).

While the building was under construction, it drew some attention from the architectural press. "In its plan and the method of construction of the various buildings, the departure from previous methods in similar institutions is so very radical as to be worthy of special mention...In construction this building is, as far as known, unlike any other building either in this country or abroad" ("The Lima (Ohio) State Hospital" 1912, 46). All of the parts of the building are monolithic reinforced concrete construction. Forms were built for all of the structural elements, and concrete poured for the floors, walls, and ceilings together, with spaces left for the conduits and pipes. Door hinges and anchors for the window guards also were embedded in the concrete. Once the concrete set and the forms were removed, mostly all that was left to do was to install the fixtures, doors, and window frames and sashes. The interior walls, floors, and stairways were rubbed and polished reinforced concrete. These measures, in addition to ensuring that there was no means of escape, also left no means for patients to damage the building ("The Lima (Ohio) State Hospital" 1912, 46). It has been claimed that Lima State Hospital was the largest poured concrete structure in the world under a single roof before the building of the Pentagon (DRC 2002, 30; Ohio Historic Inventory 1979).

The building was designed to be as non-combustible as possible. Wood was used only for frames, sashes, and doors. The main axis of the hospital was oriented north and south to maximize exposure to the sun in the day rooms and dormitories. The main dining hall, located at the north end of the main corridor, had a seating capacity of 512. Two smaller dining halls had room for 200 each. The infirmary had its own dining room. Two other dining halls, located adjacent to the service wing, served the employees. The service wing contained the kitchen, scullery, bakery, pantries, storehouse, cold storage, laundry, and other related departments (*Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1). Patients were housed in eighteen dormitory wards and six cell wards. Most of the pavilions had a ward on each floor, while each three-story cellblock comprised a ward. The brick walls between the pavilions formed secure exercise courts for each pavilion. Facilities outside the main building included a power plant, water purification system, sewage treatment plant, machine shop, carpenter shop, and greenhouse (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 1–2).

A conflict between the hospital building commission and the Board of Administration delayed the opening of the hospital for a short time (*Ohio State Journal* 6 May 1915, 12; 2 July 1915, 4). Finally, on July 19, 1915, the governor and secretary of state certified that the hospital was ready for the reception of inmates and was formally opened (*Lima* [Ohio] *Daily News* 19 July 1915, 2; *Ohio State Journal* 20 July 1915, 10). The first patient arrived early in July from Marysville, where a jury had found him insane during his murder trial. The first transfer of patients from

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 50

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

another institution took place on July 29, 1915, when sixty-eight patients from Newburgh Hospital in Cleveland arrived at the Lima facility. The next day forty-seven patients arrived from Dayton (*Lima* [Ohio] *Daily News* 13 July 1915, 1; 29 July 1915, 1; 30 July 1915, 4). The Board of Administration officially took over management of the hospital October 1, 1915 (*Ohio State Journal* 22 September 1915, 2).

The hospital received patients from all of the state's counties. Common pleas courts committed most patients, although the probate courts also sometimes committed patients. Patients could also be transferred from other mental hospitals or from the penal institutions. People convicted or indicted for any felony who were suspected of being mentally ill could be temporarily committed to the hospital for observation (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 1). Among the conditions treated at the hospital were alcoholism, drug addition, manic depression, paranoia, dementia, prison psychoses, involuntary melancholia, senile psychoses, and constitutional inferiority (Ohio Board of Administration 1916, 197).

The number of patients at the Lima State Hospital varied over time. In December 1920, there were 789 men and 165 women in the hospital (Rusler 1921, 502). By January 1, 1935, there had been a total of 2,638 admissions to the hospital since its opening. At that date there were 1,126 patients, 943 men and 183 women. The majority (589) had been transferred from mental hospitals, 313 were court commitments, and 224 had been transferred from penal institutions. Patients' ages ranged from fifteen to ninety-seven years. At that time 160 employees and officers, all civil service positions, worked at the hospital (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 2). In April 1958, there were 1,453 patients at the hospital (Lima [Ohio] Citizen 18 April 1958, C1). By the mid-1970s, there were fewer than 500 patients (Carnes 1976, 478).

Officials planned occupational, recreational, and medical therapies for patients at the hospital. Patients had rooms available where they could participate in light industries such as mattress making, carpentry, tailoring, shoe repair, broom and brush making, and printing. Therapists also taught various crafts with the finished products being sold in the hospital gift shop and the proceeds being used to purchase recreational equipment for the patients. The building contained an auditorium with a seating capacity of about 1,000 to provide both patients and staff with the opportunity to view movies and stage shows. Patients had access to games, radios, and a part-time branch of the Lima public library. A separate recreation room was planned for the staff to encourage them to remain close to the hospital rather than seeking entertainment in the city. The patients were to have outdoor recreation and exercise space as well, including softball games in the center court of the hospital. For medical therapy, the hospital had an operating room, laboratory, X-ray department, and a hydrotherapy department with baths and hot cabinets (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 2–3; *Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 1, 3).

The hospital's doctors intended to use the medical facilities for clinical work and the study of individual cases to contribute to the growing body of knowledge on insanity and crime. All

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 51

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

patients upon admission underwent a physical, psychological, and psychiatric examination, and a complete social history was obtained. Cases were discussed at twice-weekly staff meetings to determine diagnoses and treatments. Most patients were seen at least once daily. The resident medical staff consisted of the superintendent and three assistant physicians, with additional specialists brought in from among Lima's doctors as necessary (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 3; *Ohio State Journal* 24 January 1915, editorial section p. 3).

The hospital also used its agricultural operations as occupational therapy, in addition to generating part of its food supply. The farm produced products only for the hospital. Patients provided the farm labor. The land initially was poor quality for agriculture, but through crop rotation, commercial fertilizer, and use as pastureland it became acceptable quality farmland. A dairy herd produced milk and butter. Poultry produced eggs. Swine produced pork and lard. There were no beef cattle, but the older cows were slaughtered for meat when they could no longer produce milk (Rusler 1921, 502–3). The amount of land under cultivation, between approximately 500 and 525 acres, and the products created remained fairly constant at least into the 1970s. In addition to the animal products, the farm produced grain crops, vegetables, berries, and fruit (Lima State Hospital [1935?], 2; Carnes 1976, 479).



Aerial view of Lima State Hospital in May 1930 (ODF 1931).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 52

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The only major additions to the hospital's facilities before the 1980s were the construction of a 225-bed building, originally a psychopathic unit and later used for sex offenders, now the Oakwood Correctional Facility (OCF), in 1952 and the addition of a security fence around the main hospital building in ca. 1958 (Carnes 1976, 478; *Lima* [Ohio] *Citizen* 18 April 1958, C1).

In February 1982, DRC assumed control of the Ascherman Building (the 1952 psychopathic unit) and opened it as a medium-security satellite of the Marion Correctional Institution and also converted the Nurses' House to minimum-security housing. In June of the same year, these two buildings were designated the Lima Correctional Institution. In 1983, the Federal courts ordered DRC to reduce the population of the Ohio Penitentiary in seventy-two hours. DRC rapidly converted a ward in the main building of the Lima State Hospital to inmate housing and gradually began expanding through the rest of the building. In 1984, DRC and the hospital traded the Ascherman Building and the main hospital building with the Hospital setting up Oakwood Forensic Center in the Ascherman Building. The Department of Mental Health transferred Oakwood to DRC in January 1997 (DRC 2002: 30, 37).

Lima Correctional Institution is now closed and vacant, although OCF uses some of the buildings that once were part of the hospital. In 1962, the institution had 735 acres of land, much of which the hospital used for agricultural uses (ODF 1962, 3: 4). Today, in addition to OCF, the Allen Correctional Institution, a DRC facility located south of the hospital's main building, also occupies some of this land (Figure 6). Separate security fences surround the main hospital building and the OCF building.

The main building is constructed on a pavilion plan with a continuous corridor forming an oval that encloses a courtyard. Patient wards project from the long sides, while administration and service wings project from the ends. The Colonial Revival building is constructed of reinforced concrete with a red brick exterior veneer. DRC constructed a few additions to the building after it was converted to a prison.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 53

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Lima Correctional Institution: Aerial view of main hospital building in May 1930 (ODF 1931).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 54

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Lima Correctional Institution: Center portion of north facade, administration wing.



Lima Correctional Institution: Center courtyard, view north.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 55

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

A variety of buildings once associated with the hospital are also still extant, most of which are in proximity to the hospital building (Figure 5, Sheets 1–3; Figure 6). The main building of the OCF is northwest of the hospital building. This building is also called the Ascherman Building and originally was the psychopathic offenders unit of the hospital. The building's exterior wall surface is brick, and the building originally consisted of a narrow center section with wings projecting from the east and west ends. Large modern additions have been made to the north, south, and west. A red brick Colonial Revival nurses' residence, later the honor dormitory for the prison, is located southeast of the main building.



Lima Correctional Institution: Former nurses' residence.

A small collection of employee housing, mostly brick minimal traditional type houses, is located southwest of the main building. A powerhouse and machine shop, both brick vernacular buildings, are located north of the main building. A cluster of agricultural buildings is located northeast of the main building.

Other buildings are farther from the main building, including several residences and a water tower. The hospital cemetery is located southeast of the hospital property (Figure 6). Some buildings once associated with the hospital are no longer extant. These include agricultural buildings, garages, and residences (ODF 1962, 3: passim). A few new buildings have been added to the hospital property, apart from the Allen Correctional Institution.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 56

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

## **Ohio Reformatory for Women**

ORW is located southwest of Marysville in Union County (Figures 1 and 7). The facility mostly consists of a cluster of buildings located near the center of an irregularly shaped piece of land (Figure 8).

ORW never functioned as a reformatory despite having the word in its name. However, the creation of a separate institution for women was a step forward in the history of Ohio's penal system. The institution was one of the first women's prisons in the Midwest and was created during a period of penal reform related to the Progressive movement. During the period between 1916 and 1921, reformatories for women opened in ten states (including ORW) [Rafter 1985, 56]. Prior to 1916, women incarcerated in Ohio's penal system were held at the Ohio Penitentiary in a separate building outside the main wall.

The Ohio General Assembly passed a law in 1911 establishing a reformatory for women to be constructed on approximately 260 acres of land near Marysville. Construction of the first buildings began in 1912, and they were completed in 1915 (Curry 1915, 544; DRC 2002, 38; *Ohio State Journal* 21 January 1915, 3). The Administration Building (also called the Harmon Building), a Colonial Revival quadrangle with a limestone veneer exterior, was the main building and housed the administrative, inmate housing, and food service facilities.



Ohio Reformatory for Women: Main facade of Harmon Building.

The building had a capacity of about 100 inmates (Curry 1915, 544; DRC 2002, 38). An attached structure, also faced with limestone, held the powerhouse and boiler room (DRC n.d.).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 57

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The state also constructed some of the agricultural buildings at this time, including the cattle barn and the farm residence (ODF 1962, 4: 275, 285). From the start, the institution was intended to be a campus plan prison with most of the inmates housed in cottages and with space between the buildings (Curry 1915, 544). There were no walls or fences at this time.

Although workers finished constructing the first buildings in 1915, additional grading and landscaping work and the need to appoint a superintendent delayed the opening of the institution. The state finally appointed Mrs. Louise M. Mittendorf, formerly the matron of the Dayton Workhouse, as the matron-superintendent of ORW in March 1916 (*Marysville* [Ohio] *Tribune* 17 November 1915, section 2, page 1; 1 March 1916, section 2, page 1; 8 March 1916, section 1, page 1; 16 August 1916, section 2, page 5). The facility opened on September 1, 1916, with the reception of the first inmates. The institution received the first inmate from the Dayton Juvenile Court; later that day twenty-nine women arrived by automobile from the Ohio Penitentiary (Alexander et al. 1993, 67; *Columbus Dispatch* 2 September 1916, 1; *Marysville* [Ohio] *Tribune* 6 September 1916, section 1, page 1; *Ohio State Journal* 2 September 1916, 3). The state later transferred some older girls from the Girls' Industrial School to ORW (JLCPR 1926, 21).

The state initially intended ORW to house all women over sixteen years of age convicted of a felony, misdemeanor, or delinquency, except for women convicted for violating municipal ordinances. The law establishing ORW also prohibited in most cases sentencing women to the Ohio Penitentiary, or a jail, workhouse, house of correction, or other penal institution (JLCPR 1926, 21–22). The law also required the appointment of a female superintendent and a female staff to as great a degree as possible (Alexander et al. 1993, 67). There were no male guards at ORW until the 1950s (ORW 2002, 2).

ORW suffered from overcrowding from an early date. The Board of Administration warned in 1921 that the institution was badly overcrowded and housing twice the number for which it was built. The Board also expressed an urgent need for workshop facilities to provide employment to the inmates (Ohio Board of Administration 1921, 19). In 1922, the institution held almost 200 inmates without an increase in its housing capacity since it opened. For a time officials eased the crowded conditions by allowing inmates, mostly misdemeanants, to work and lodge in private homes in Union County. After two women escaped while working away from ORW in May 1922, officials ended this practice, but had to issue paroles to some women to free up space for others (*Ohio State Journal* 23 May 1922, 1; 26 May 1922, 5).

The state constructed several new buildings at the institution in the 1920s in an effort to help resolve the overcrowding problem. These buildings, and most others built at ORW into the 1940s, were red brick and designed in the Colonial Revival style. The office of Robert S. Harsh, the State Architect and Engineer, produced plans for a cottage for the superintendent (later the officers' dining room), a dormitory for the African-American inmates (now Washington Cottage), and a dormitory for the white inmates (now Elizabeth Cottage); officials approved the

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 58

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

plans for the former two buildings in April 1922 and the latter in February and March 1923 (DRC n.d.). Contractors began excavation work for the cottage for African-American inmates early in the summer of 1922 (*Ohio State Journal* 1 July 1922, 14).

The early inmate cottages were self-contained units with their own kitchens, dining rooms, infirmaries, laundries, security cells, and housing facilities for the matrons. The basic plan and layout of Washington and Elizabeth cottages were similar. In the basement, the front section held the inmate kitchen and dining room, the front half of the rear wing was a work and recreation room, the rear half of the rear wing held a toilet and shower room, locker room, and ironing room, and an octagonal bay held a laundry room. The front section of the first floor held the matrons' dining room. In Washington Cottage this section also held two bedrooms for the matrons and three rooms not labeled with a function; Elizabeth Cottage had a bathroom and several unlabeled rooms. In both buildings inmate rooms lined the rear wing. The octagonal bay held cells rather than rooms. The second floor of the front section of each cottage held the infirmary, bathrooms, and assorted other rooms. The rear wing and octagonal bay of Elizabeth Cottage was arranged like that of the first floor. In Washington Cottage the second floor of the rear wing was an open dormitory. A linen room and a dress room were at the rear of the wing. The octagonal bay did not rise to the second floor in this building. The top half story in the front section of each cottage held rooms for the matrons (DRC n.d.).

Other buildings also were added to the institution during the first half of the century. A building for inmate industries (now the School Annex) was constructed ca. 1924. Lincoln Cottage, designed by State Architect and Engineer Robert S. Harsch, was constructed ca. 1927.



Ohio Reformatory for Women: Lincoln Cottage.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 59

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The auditorium wing of the Harmon Building (now the visitors' hall) was constructed in the late 1920s. The Marguerite Reilly Hospital opened in 1946 and included staff housing in addition to the hospital functions (JLCPR 1926, 21; ODF 1962, 4: passim; ORW 2002, 1). In the late 1920s, the legislature appropriated funds for a school, a new cottage, and a new dairy barn, although these were never constructed. The new cottage was to have been located just east of Elizabeth Cottage and would have had a floor plan and exterior details similar to those of Elizabeth and Washington cottages (Cox et al. 1933, 805; Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 775; DRC n.d.).



Aerial view of ORW in March 1930 (ODF 1931).

Housing conditions were cramped during the early years of the institution. Rooms intended for single-occupancy often held two inmates. With the exception of the cells, rooms did not have sinks or toilets. As the inmates were locked in their rooms at night, it was necessary for them to use "slop jars" or "night buckets" and to be supplied with a container of drinking water before being locked in for the night (JLCPR 1926, 22–23; ORW 2002, 1).

The JLCPR issued a report in 1926 evaluating conditions at Ohio's penal institutions and recommending reforms. At that time the buildings at ORW consisted of the administration building, a cottage for white women (Elizabeth Cottage), a cottage for African-American women (Washington Cottage), a house for the superintendent, an industrial building, the powerhouse and

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 60

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

boiler room, and a few farm buildings. Despite a normal capacity of 200 women, ORW at that time had a population of nearly 400 inmates. The committee found that many rooms intended for single occupancy were double bunked, that beds were located in the halls of the administration building, and that one floor of the industrial building was in use as a dormitory. The committee expressed concern that allowing women to share rooms would promote homosexuality among the inmates (JLCPR 1926, 21–23).

As of December 1925, there was a wide variety among the backgrounds of the women sentenced to ORW. Between 50 and 60 percent were delinquents or misdemeanants, with sentences ranging from two months to three years. One-third of the women had minimum sentences of one year. Three women were serving life sentences. Almost 80 percent of the women were native born, and almost 70 percent were white. The median age of the inmates was between twenty-five and twenty-six, with 51 percent of inmates in their twenties. Nearly one-quarter of inmates were in their thirties. A little more than half of the inmates were first offenders, and a little more than one-quarter of the inmates were incarcerated for their second offence. The Bureau of Juvenile Research conducted a study of the intelligence of the inmates in July 1925 and found that 22 percent were of such low intelligence as to warrant permanent custodial care (JLCPR 1926, 22).

The chief clerk, senior parole officer, and superintendent interviewed each new inmate upon her arrival at ORW. However, despite gathering statistical and background information on each inmate, the facility lacked sufficient room to segregate inmates by classification, although inmates were segregated by race. Honor prisoners also lived apart from the other inmates and performed work assignments with little supervision. Work was assigned mostly based on the needs of the institution and partly on the qualifications of the inmates. The legislative committee expressed concern for the degree to which women convicted of petty offences, first offenders, and hardcore inmates were forced to intermingle, even in housing assignments (JLCPR 1926, 23–24).

The inmates had limited opportunities for daily activities. During the warm months many women participated in farm work. The women did much of the work at the institution, including clearing land and unloading coal for the power plant. Inmates in the sewing room produced goods for the institution. Women served in the kitchens and dining rooms of the cottages, in the laundry, and in the bakery and dairy in the Harmon Building. Those women left without an assignment for the day participated in art classes, which produced "fancy work" for sale, the proceeds of which went to ORW's recreation fund. There were no academic or vocational education programs available at the time (JLCPR 1926, 24–25, 58–59).

The farm produced goods both for ORW and for other institutions. For a time, there was a dairy herd, but later milk was purchased from local farmers. Feeder cattle, hogs, chickens, and a few mules for pulling wagons also lived on the farm. The production of pork, chicken, and eggs was

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 61

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

successful enough that the surplus was sent to the male institutions. The fields produced grain for animal feed and vegetables for the inmates (Cox et al. 1933, 802; ORW 2002, 1, 28).

The JLCPR report recommended establishing a system for classifying inmates according to a variety of standards, including age, intelligence, and personality, to better focus on meeting the needs of the four different classes identified by the committee. These classes were the better class, the anti-social class, the defective delinquent class, and the subnormal class. While the JLCPR suggested housing each class of men in a different institution, the committee recognized that the much smaller number of female offenders made such an option for the latter group impractical. Instead the committee recommended that either ORW be enlarged with sufficient buildings to separate the classes within the existing institution or keep ORW at its current size and build one or more new institutions. Two possibilities under this latter option were to remove the subnormal class of prisoners from ORW or to limit ORW to only women convicted for felonies. The committee felt that either option would bring ORW's population down to a more manageable level. In the area of activities, the report recommended that the farming operation at ORW be expanded, including the addition of a dairy herd, and that industrial operations such as knitting and garment making be started. The report also recommended that in addition to a graded school, ORW should organize classes in domestic science, home nursing, and similar subjects (JLCPR 1926, 28-30, 37-38, 41).

In March 1928, representatives from a national penal reform organization made an evaluation visit to ORW. At the time, ORW had 475 inmates, making it the largest penal institution for women in the country. The majority of women were native-born whites in their twenties or thirties. Most of the women had at least a grammar school education. The seventeen matrons worked twelve-hour shifts with two days off per month and with no provision for a pension. Punishments for infractions of rules included loss of privileges, loss of "good time," locking in rooms, and, for more severe offenses, locking in cells (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 770–71, 774).

The evaluators generally had a favorable impression of the buildings at ORW. They called the Harmon Building "one of the best buildings in the country among the penal institutions for women" (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 769). The cottages and industrial building were "quite satisfactory," although the evaluators noted the overcrowding that led to officials housing inmates in the corridors and basement of the Harmon Building. The evaluators noted that the use of cottages was well adapted for classifying inmates and that the short-term misdemeanants were kept separate from the felons as far as possible (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 769, 771).

There was no academic schoolwork in 1928, and no organized domestic science or vocational training provided, although maintenance and industrial work incidentally provided some training. The industrial building was in use for its intended purpose, rather than providing dormitory space. The primary industry was still sewing, with most of the garments made for the inmates,

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 62

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

for children's homes, and for county infirmaries. Some inmates produced art and toy articles that were sold to the visiting public. At the time of the 1928 visit inmates were employed in the following areas: making rag rugs, laundry, making clothing, quilting, art and fancy work, gardens, and maintenance and service details. The latter used the largest number of women. There were no inmate committees or organizations through which inmates could participate in organizing the inmate community life (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 772–73).

The evaluation was critical of Ohio's chronic underfunding and overcrowding of its penal system, including ORW, and commented several times on how ORW did not measure up to the standards of other women's reformatories. "In comparison with the reformatories for women in Pennsylvania, New York, New Jersey and Massachusetts it must be rated low by any test designed to estimate the effectiveness of such institutions" (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 774). One problem the evaluators noted was that there was an insufficient ratio of staff to inmates, which resulted in "blanket treatment" of inmates rather than individual study and treatment. The mixed character of the inmate population also hindered efforts at reforming younger first time felons (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 774–75).

Another concern was the apparent lack of interest on the part of state officials in the operation of ORW. The evaluators called the employees' salaries "disgracefully low," and noted that state officials' apparent lack of concern could not help but negatively affect the morale of the institution's employees. Despite the legislature's appropriation of money for several new buildings in 1928 and 1929, the Department of Public Welfare had not made use of the money. In addition to commenting on the lack of sufficient industrial and education programs, the evaluators felt that the inmates would benefit from some form of "inmate government" that would educate them in the duties and responsibilities of citizenship. "If the state is to call its institution a reformatory it should make possible more of the features of a true reformatory program and should not ask its present staff of officials to do what is manifestly impossible under the conditions" (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 775–76).

Penal reformers were not the only critics of ORW during this period. Judge Mary Grossman of the Cleveland Municipal Court complained in a speech in January 1929 that ORW was a penitentiary and unfit for incarcerating misdemeanants, and that using ORW as a catchall for any woman serving a sentence of thirty days or longer forced "comparatively innocent women" to serve time with women with criminal records. Furthermore, because Ohio used a system of indeterminate sentences, officials were holding women with useful skills, such as laundresses or cooks, for longer than an equitable period of punishment, and some women had to hire attorneys to file suits of habeas corpus to win their release (*Ohio State Journal* 26 January 1929, 2). Effective July 23, 1929, an amendment to the law creating ORW provided that ORW would receive only felons. Courts once again sent misdemeanants to workhouses and jails (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 776).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 63

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The penal reform organization that visited ORW in 1928 made a return visit in November 1931 and found that little had changed. The inmate population had fallen to 325 as a result of limiting inmates to those who had committed a felony, but overcrowding was still a problem. The investigators continued to find two women sharing rooms intended for one and women sleeping in the halls and basement of the Harmon Building. Conditions and wages for the employees had changed little as well. No new industrial activities were available to the inmates, and, even though rooms had been made available for the purpose, there was still no academic education program in operation. There were no active inmate committees (Cox et al. 1933, 796–803).

The investigators' evaluation was even more negative than the previous one. "This institution, one of the largest of its kind, must be rated as one of the most backward in the country" (Cox et al. 1933, 804). As before the evaluators blamed the conditions on state officials who provided insufficient attention and funding to the institution, rather than on the prison employees "who [were] striving loyally to make the best of inadequate facilities" (Cox et al. 1933, 804). The evaluators contended that officials had done nothing to relieve the poor conditions criticized in the previous report. New criticisms included the charge that inadequate supervision of inmates at night would allow homosexual activities to become prevalent and that insufficient fire protection was present (Cox et al. 1933, 804–7).

During the latter part of Superintendent Mittendorf's administration, scandals plagued ORW and the state sent several committees to investigate. Accusations included mistreatment of prisoners, rampant homosexuality, and an affair between an inmate and the maintenance man. Some of these charges were found to be without merit, and Mittendorf was not removed from her position (Ohio State Journal 9 April 1931, 9; 10 April 1931, 18; 2 March 1932, 1; 10 March 1932, 5). A state senate committee on prison and welfare administration criticized conditions throughout the penal system, including at ORW, in 1933. The committee stated that Mittendorf was losing control of ORW and recommended that she be replaced. The committee also found that many inmates adopted homosexual behavior after entering ORW and that officials there were doing too little to curb the behavior. The committee complained that many of the matrons and other employees had insufficient previous experience and training and recommended that the state civil service commission re-examine them. Another problem that the committee identified was that some inmates received special privileges not available to others; the committee recommended the development of an honor system so that inmates had an equal chance to work toward privileges. Despite the previous controversy, the committee found that the affair between the inmate (who was one of those who received special privileges) and the maintenance man appeared to still be ongoing (Ohio State Journal 20 January 1933, 1, 14). Marguerite Reilley replaced Louise Mittendorf as superintendent in 1936 (DRC 2002, 38).

Later observers were more kindly disposed toward the institution than the national penal reform organization that visited in 1928 and 1931. *Spot* magazine called ORW "the Vassar of U.S.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 64

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

penology." While acknowledging that ORW technically was a penitentiary and not a reformatory, the article focused on the efforts the institution made to prepare women for re-entry into society. At the time of the article there were 265 inmates ranging in age from seventeen to seventy-seven. Reilley focused rehabilitation efforts on building up morale and self-confidence among the inmates. The women worked without supervision for the most part and organized their own entertainments and sports. Inmates were encouraged to decorate their rooms to their own taste. The women had three beauty shops available and were able to "avoid the drab prison uniformity that characterizes many correctional institutions" (6). The inmates performed all jobs except running tractors and the power plant and worked their way up a hierarchy of jobs, from cleaning floors to working on the farm and up to working in the beauty shops ("Inside a Women's Prison" 1941, 5–7).

In May 1944, *Life* magazine also ran an article on ORW. The article focused on a spring theater show that the inmates performed to raise money for the Red Cross. The institution had 281 inmates at the time. The article commented on the lack of fences and armed guards at ORW and how the women lived on the honor system without close supervision ("Life Goes to a Reformatory Revue" 1944, 114–17). Inmates work assignments during World War II included sewing towels for the U.S. Navy and mending items for the Red Cross. As late as the 1960s, some women worked in the community in private homes and local government offices performing housekeeping, gardening, and clerical work (DRC 2002, 38).

ORW has renovated the cottages over the years to meet changing standards and conditions. September 1948 plans for dividing Washington Cottage's open dormitory into separate inmate rooms were prepared by H. G. Allen, Consulting Architect for the Division of State Architect and Engineer (DRC n.d.). H. G. Allen produced plans for another renovation to Washington Cottage in May 1955. The primary alteration indicated in these plans is the introduction of plumbing into the individual rooms. The first and second floors were to receive their own shower rooms. The laundry, ironing, and shower rooms in the basement were to be divided into inmate rooms (DRC n.d.). ORW added plumbing to the individual rooms of the other buildings around this time as well. Officials created a centralized food service section in the basement of Lincoln Cottage in 1968, and the old kitchens and dining rooms became program and recreation space (ORW 2002, 1).

Other buildings were added to the institution after the middle of the century. Jean Goche Cottage and a laundry building (now food service) were constructed ca. 1950. New Cottage was constructed ca. 1960. The Clearview School opened in 1961, and ORW became the first Ohio penal institution to have an approved Adult Education Program. The first fence around ORW was constructed in 1979 (ODF 1962, 4: 284, 286, 293; DRC 2002, 38; ORW 2002, 2). Other buildings have been constructed in the 1980s and later.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 65

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Most of ORW's associated land consists of former agricultural fields, now fallow. A double line of modern security fencing surrounds most of the main cluster of buildings (Figure 9). The main cluster consists of nineteen major buildings ranging in date from 1916 to 2004, including the Harmon Building, now the administration building and the first building of the facility. This building is a Colonial Revival quadrangle with limestone veneer exterior walls. Most of the other pre-1956 buildings are Colonial Revival with red brick exterior walls. These buildings include Washington Cottage, Elizabeth Cottage, Lincoln Cottage, the School Annex, the former superintendent's residence, and the Marguerite Reilly Hospital. Buildings from the 1950s and early 1960s include Jean Goche Cottage, New Cottage, the Clearview School, and the old food service building. The remaining eight buildings date to ca. 1980 or later and generally are located at the outer edges of the central cluster (Figure 9).

Buildings outside the fence include a modern entrance building, a modern warehouse/garage, and agricultural buildings, including a cluster along Collins Road (Figures 8 and 9). The agricultural buildings include a farm residence, chicken houses, a hog barn, a grinding shed, a machine shed, and a feed and cattle barn. A few minor buildings are also present, both within and outside the fence.



Ohio Reformatory for Women: Feed and cattle barn.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 66

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

#### **London Correctional Institution**

LoCI is located northwest of the city of London in Madison County (Figure 1 and Figure 10, Sheet 1). A special commission on prison reform submitted a report to the governor in 1913 with recommendations for reform. As a result, the General Assembly passed an act in 1913 creating the Ohio Penitentiary Commission, to which Governor James Cox appointed members the same year. In the spirit of the progressive era, the commission sought to create a rehabilitative institution where inmates were taught to be proper citizens through manual labor and education. The original plans for the proposed new prison called for a facility that would entirely replace the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The commission chose a site northwest of London in Madison County for the new state penitentiary and purchased 1,448 acres of land in 1914 (JLCPR 1926, 14; MCBC 1978, 154–55).

The Ohio Penitentiary Commission investigated other penitentiaries in the U.S., consulted with other penitentiary managers, and also examined the operation of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, in order to develop a design that would be in accordance with the leading penological theory of the day, and that would correct the problems with the operation of the Ohio Penitientiary. The commission hired the Columbus architectural firm of Richards, McCarty & Bulford to design the new prison. Governor Cox had reviewed the plans and some details had appeared in the press by January 1917, but the commission did not release a portfolio of preliminary plans for public inspection until 1918 (Ohio Penitentiary Commission [1918?], 7; Ohio State Journal 21 January 1917, 1). The commission planned a prison that in its fully built form could accommodate a population of 3,000 inmates with ample space for the classification of prisoners, for academic and vocational training, and for industrial work, and with no provision for an idle house like that at the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The commission recommended buying an additional 1,083 acres adjoining the existing land to gain sand and gravel deposits for construction, to fully control a creek that ran through the property, and to ensure enough land for the planned farm, which would be one of the main industries (Ohio Penitentiary Commission [1918?], 15, 28, 29).

Richards, McCarty & Bulford envisioned a large telephone pole plan building with the administrative offices, assembly hall, mess hall and kitchen, chapel, and quartermaster's building toward the center, cellblocks farther from the center, and a dormitory forming the terminus of each end of the center corridor. The center corridor would extend east-west with the wings extending to the north or south. A wall would extend from the south end of the outermost cellblocks to encompass a large parade/recreation yard, the hospital, a conservatory, the powerhouse, and the industrial buildings. The farm complex and a small housing complex for the senior staff would be located outside the wall. The intent was that the prison could be built to house as few as 1,500 inmates and be expanded in cellblock units along the central corridor (Ohio Penitentiary Commission [1918?], 8, 33–35).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 67

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The farmland in London served at first as an honor branch of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. By the early 1920s, the press generally just referred to the London site as the London prison farm, the name the state officially adopted in 1925. The first prisoners arrived at the site in 1915 and were housed in frame barracks. These prisoners grew food for the Ohio Penitentiary and helped to construct the permanent buildings at the London site (JLCPR 1926, 14; MCBC 1978, 155; ODF 1962, 4: 39). In September 1917, the farm already housed 140 dairy cattle and 100 steers, and the state planned to buy 100 additional steers. Inmates also operated a cannery at the farm by this time (*Ohio State Journal* 13 September 1917, 10). By 1921, the farm held a number of buildings. These included two barracks for prisoners, a large implement building, a horse barn, a dairy barn, a creamery, a calf barn, four silos, a water tower, a sewage disposal plant (not yet in operation), and smaller farm buildings, in addition to the half-completed administration building. On 28 July 1921, fire destroyed the dairy barn, horse barn, creamery, and silos (*Ohio State Journal* 29 July 1921, 1).

The plans for the administration building, the first main building on which the Department of Public Welfare began construction, are dated 8 January 1920 (Richards, McCarty & Buford, Plans for Administration Building, Ohio Penitentiary, London, Ohio, 1920, on file at London Correctional Institution). However, conflicts over the proposed plan for the London prison delayed construction work during 1921-23. In its annual report for 1921, the Board of Administration stated opposition to the penitentiary commission's prison plan. The Board felt that "increasing knowledge of the relationship between feeble-mindedness, psychopathic states, and criminality" meant that the plans would need to be revised (Ohio Board of Administration 1921, 28). The Board opposed the plans on several grounds, including that the buildings were too monumental and that the cost estimates had doubled since before World War I. The Board also stated that only a certain percentage of the prison population required cellblocks; the rest could make do with less costly buildings. The Board recommended that Ohio build prisons to last twenty to twenty-five years instead of seventy-five to 100 years to better keep up with changes in penological theory. "We believe that many important changes will occur in the methods of handling criminals in the next few decades which will materially affect and influence the types of buildings required" (Ohio Board of Administration 1921, 56).

Also during this time, Governor Harry Davis came to favor a new plan by J. H. McDowell, Cleveland City Architect, in which eight cellblocks would be grouped around a central tower in a radiating wing plan modeled after a prison in Joliet, Illinois. The administration building from the original plans would be retained and would provide the main entrance to the prison compound, which would be enclosed within a wall. The compound also would include factories, a hospital, an assembly hall, storehouses, and other buildings. On 5 August 1921, the governor ordered work to begin on the McDowell plan with the intent of completing one of the cellblocks by January 1 (*Ohio State Journal* 6 August 1921, 2). However, officials discovered that only the

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 68

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

penitentiary commission had legal authority to adopt plans, and the commission expressed doubts about changing the plan without good reason (*Ohio State Journal* 28 September 1921, 1).

In October 1921, Director Howard S. MacAyeal of the Department of Public Welfare submitted yet another plan to the governor. The new plan was a modification of the original, but was much less of a departure than the McDowell plan. The new plan called for a segregation system of housing in accordance with the leading penological theory of the period. All prisoners would initially be housed in cellblocks. Hardened criminals would remain in the cellblocks, while other prisoners would graduate to cottages outside the walls of the prison. This second group could graduate yet again to honor cottages. Only after reaching the third level would a prisoner be eligible for parole. Governor Davis favored resuming work on the prison at once, making use of money that the legislature had recently made available. The penitentiary commission indicated a willingness to adopt improvements to the original plans (*Ohio State Journal* 15 October 1921, 1).

However, the governor encountered yet another obstacle. Governor Davis had previously asked the Ohio Attorney General for a ruling on the authority of making changes. Attorney General Price issued his opinion in January 1922. Price's ruling said that once the commission and the governor approved the plans they were permanent and that the commission could only approve necessary changes to accommodate problems unforeseen in the drafting of the plans (*Ohio State Journal* 7 January 1922, 1).

Work on the London prison remained at a standstill until Victor Donahey took over the governor's office in 1923. By the end of his term, Governor Davis had begun to advocate retaining the Ohio Penitentiary for the more hardcore criminals who would need to remain in cellblocks and to reduce the scale of the London facility to accommodate only those inmates who could be trusted outside prison walls. Governor Donahey also advocated this plan. Legislative approval for this plan came in March 1923 (*Ohio State Journal* 22 March 1923, 1; 29 March 1923, 1). Work resumed on the administration building in June 1923, and the exterior was largely complete by January 1924, with inmate laborers performing most of the work (*Ohio State Journal* 6 January 1924, 1).

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 69

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



London Correctional Institution: Facade of administration building.

In spite of the conflicts over the construction of the prison, the farm was proving to be a success. The farm's profits from 1917 to 1921 exceeded the cost of the original 1,448 acres. Although the loss of the dairy barn brought a temporary halt to the dairy operation, the farm focused on hog production during the remainder of 1921. The farm also produced corn and wheat (*Ohio State Journal* 7 October 1921, 1). Inmates constructed a new cattle barn on the farm in the summer of 1922 (*Ohio State Journal* 8 August 1922, 6).

The administration building, now a dormitory as well, was ready for occupancy in October 1924. This building is the north T of the main building. The north wing contained the lobby, administrative offices, visitors' rooms, guardroom, armory, restrooms, chapel, hospital, and hospital wards, with storage rooms in the basement. The main floor of the south wing contained the dining room, kitchen, bakery, food storage room, and correction cells. The floor above contained the main dormitory room, restrooms, and a barbershop. The basement contained the heating and ventilating plant, the electrical room, cold storage room, and the coal supply bins. A two-story brick building was under construction south of the rear wing to serve as the laundry, bathhouse, and powerhouse. Officials also planned to construct a new fence and brick guard towers. A railroad spur ran from the compound to a nearby railroad line. The dormitory space in the new building was large enough to house 600 men, but because of rapid growth in the population of the Ohio Penitentiary, the penitentiary was still left with a crowding problem,

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 70

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

despite the removal of inmates to London. At this time, the London facility housed 520 men, 170 honor prisoners and 350 men housed in the stockade area (*Ohio State Journal* 21 October 1924, 1–2).

The state legislature established the London farm as a separate institution in 1925, naming it the London Prison Farm. The prison was intended for "the better class of prisoners" and was to use industrial and vocational training in the reformation of prisoners. Prisoners were to be transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary upon the recommendation of the warden and the board of clemency. As of December 1925, there were 449 men incarcerated at the farm, 112 of which were honor prisoners living outside the fence and 337 of which were regular prisoners living in the main building. The honor prisoners lived in the wood barracks that had been the facility's main living quarters before the main building opened. Regardless of where they were housed, most men worked outside the fence. However, the honor prisoners worked without supervision, unlike the regular prisoners who always had a guard present when outside the fence (JLCPR 1926, 15–16).

The inmates present in December 1925 did not differ much in their statistics from those in the Ohio Penitentiary. Almost half of the inmates were incarcerated for crimes against property, such as robbery, burglary, and fraud. Those men sentenced for first and second-degree murder were 17 percent of the population, and those men sentenced for sex crimes were 12 percent of the population. Men sentenced for all other crimes constituted about 22 percent of the total. Almost 40 percent of the prison population had a minimum sentence of less than one year, almost 23 percent had minimums of one to five years, and a little over 12 percent had life sentences. The remaining men had minimum sentences of between five and twenty-five years. Native-born white men constituted a little over 58 percent of the prison population; almost 21 percent were non-white, and the remaining men were foreign-born. Just under half of the men had completed schooling between the fifth and eighth grades, almost a quarter of the men had less than a fourth grade education but were literate, almost 13 percent of the men were illiterate, and just over 14 percent had a high school or college education. The average age of inmates was thirty-five years. Almost three-quarters of the inmates had no prior prison sentences (JLCPR 1926, 15–16).

Most of the men engaged in agricultural work during the appropriate seasons. Between purchases and leases, the prison had jurisdiction over more than 3,000 acres by the end of 1925. In addition to agriculture, some inmates performed office, kitchen, dining room, and janitor duties. Many inmates worked in construction, clearing, and development. Other work details included the dairy, creamery, cannery, dryers, and the gravel pit. The latter was one of the best paying of the farm's industries. As there were generally more men available than needed to perform the work, some men were left idle in each occupation, although there was no group kept
# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 71

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

perpetually idle unlike in the Ohio Penitentiary. The prison also lacked educational facilities or a library in its early years (JLCPR 1926, 14, 17).

More construction at the farm occurred in 1926. Construction of a new wing on the main building began in June 1926. The new wing was to contain dormitory and industrial space and was supposed to increase the farm's capacity to 1,200 inmates. As of May 1 of that year, the farm held 483 inmates, as compared with nearly 3,000 in the Ohio Penitentiary and a little more than 2,200 in the Ohio State Reformatory. A new blacksmith and machine shop was under construction at this time and was being added to the rear of the recently completed brick horse barn. Two new guard towers also were under construction (*Ohio State Journal* 5 May 1926, 3; 13 June 1926, 3).

Apart from the original portion of the administration building, state employees appear to have created the plans for most of the early buildings at the facility. Plans for a hog barn from 1922 are credited to the Engineering Department of the Ohio Board of Administration. Plans for a creamery (1923), dairy barn (1922), powerhouse (1928), horse barn (1925), cellblocks (1931), and dormitory and industrial building (1926) [the north cross wing] are credited to the Engineering Division of the Department of Public Welfare. Plans for the south wing of the main building (1930) and the warden's residence (1936) came from the Office of the State Architect and Engineer (London Correctional Institution, various).

The JLCPR report of 1926 made several recommendations pertaining to the London Prison Farm. One was that London be used to accommodate the "better class" of prisoners, those "who are not anti-social and are relatively intelligent, of good personality and stable behavior, amenable to discipline, willing and industrious" (JLCPR 1926, 26–28). The report recommended that this "better class" be housed in an honor type institution with dormitory housing, greater freedom from behavior controls, and industrial opportunities. The report further recommended that the London facility be restricted to 1,000 to 1,200 inmates (JLCPR 1926, 28).

For industrial operations the committee recommended expanding agricultural activities and enlarging the canning facilities. Another potential industry listed was the manufacture of concrete posts, building blocks, and culverts, especially for the Department of Highways, using sand and gravel deposits on the farm. Other recommendations for industry included a barber school and a wicker furniture manufacturing department. The latter would use material from willows grown on the farm and would mostly operate during the winter when weather limited other agricultural activities. The report also recommended the establishment of schools at London, which the report thought would be beneficial to the better class of prisoners (JLCPR 1926, 37–38, 41).

The new wing had not yet been completed when a national penal reform organization made an evaluation visit in March 1928. At the time of the visit, the half of the wing containing rooms

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 72

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

for industrial use also held a section of seventy cells for disciplinary and quarantine purposes. Two wire fences with guard towers between them surrounded the buildings. At this time there were three dormitories planned for about 300 men each, although only 507 inmates were present. All inmates were transferred to London from the Ohio Penitentiary. For employment, 144 men worked on the farm and 363 men did construction or maintenance work. The farm contained about 2,000 acres of land, and the state leased another approximately 500 acres. There were sixty-two employees on the payroll, thirty-seven of which were guards. Guards worked twelve-hour shifts with one day off every other week. Punishments were limited to loss of privileges and "good time" and use of isolation cells. The farm had no education system available for inmates at this time, although some men used correspondence courses. Vocational training was limited to experience acquired performing construction work. A library of donated books and magazines was available (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 751–55).

The evaluation praised the farm as "well planned and well built" and commented on the "substantial saving to the state" through the used of wire fences instead of walls and the use of prison labor for construction. The dormitories were noted for being "well lighted and ventilated" and having "excellent toilet and lavatory facilities." The use of dormitories seemed to intrigue the evaluators. "[The London Prison Farm] is one of the few penal institutions in the country in which dormitories are used exclusively for housing the general population...if the dormitories are used to house only the number of men originally planned for, they will afford one of the best opportunities in the country of testing the actual utility of the dormitory system for prisons" (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 756).

The evaluation criticized the lack of educational programs and made three suggestions for maintaining the "excellent possibilities" of the farm: avoiding overcrowding (a problem the organization harshly criticized at the other three Ohio penal facilities), developing industries to prevent idleness among inmates and to provide vocational training to younger inmates, and developing education, recreation, and inmate community organizations to promote individual and group morale (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 757).

Officials began planning for another addition to the main building in 1930. The state board of control transferred funds for the construction of a new dorm at the prison farm in June 1930. The board released the funds for use and let contracts in August of that year. Construction work was underway by February of the following year (*Ohio State Journal* 4 June 1930, 1; 19 August 1930, 2; 10 February 1931, 7). Other work occurred about this time as well. In 1929, \$100,000 of improvements to the power plant and equipment was completed and \$35,000 of improvements to the waterworks was completed. In addition to the new wing, other work planned for 1930 included improvements to the canning factory and greenhouse (*Ohio State Journal* 31 March 1930, 5).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 73

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The evaluation organization of 1928 made a subsequent visit in November 1931. At that time, London had an inmate population of 1,229, and all inmates were still transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary rather than being direct commitments. The honor camp held about 200 of these men. There were eighty-three employees on the payroll, sixty-eight of which were guards. A brush and broom factory was in operation to supplement the inmates' agricultural and maintenance work. Academic education work was planned, but had not begun operation. Vocational education was carried out informally as part of the construction work (Cox et al. 1933, 767–75).

The main building as it now exists had been completed by November 1931, although the new dormitories in the south wing were not yet occupied. The reception room, administrative offices, hospital, and chapel remained in the administration building, while the State Bureau of Identification and a garage had moved into the basement of that building. The first south wing still contained the dining room and a dormitory, but its basement now contained carpentry, plumbing, and electrical shops. The first cross wing had on one side an assembly room on the first floor, a storeroom in the basement, and a dormitory on the second floor. The other side of that wing had a tailor shop, shoe shop, and harness shop on the first floor, a dormitory on the second floor, and athletic-training quarters, laundry, and bathing quarters for new arrivals in the basement, as well as a cellblock. The second south wing was to house a new dining room on the first floor to replace the previous dining room, a dormitory on the second floor, and kitchen, bakery, refrigeration room, and commissary storehouse in the basement. The south cross wing contained dormitories, a cellblock, and a brush factory in the basement (Cox et al. 1933, 768–69).

The evaluation credited the London Prison Farm as "the leading penal institution of the state," but warned against the tendency of the Ohio government to overcrowd and underfinance penal institutions. The evaluation judged the housing conditions as satisfactory, but warned that other states had encountered problems with the use of dormitories. The evaluators suggested the adoption of the eight-hour day and a pension system in order to attract the best possible men to be guards. The report credits the "intelligent and humane administration of discipline" for the "splendid" morale of the inmates. The evaluators warned against Ohio's tendency to increase prison populations without a corresponding increase in work available to inmates and also recommended the development of organized vocational training. The report also recommended the organization of committees to help officials plan recreational and entertainment activities (Cox et al. 1933, 777–79).

The superintendent sent a letter to the organization in June 1933 to inform the evaluators of improvements to the facility. The inmate population had increased to 1,414. The original dining room and kitchen had been remodeled for use as the school, library, printing office, and Catholic

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 74

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

chapel. The assembly hall in the north cross wing was remodeled into hospital wards, and the hospital itself expanded to occupy the entire second floor of the administration building. A new slaughterhouse, tannery, and soap factory had been constructed. The prison chaplain had begun directing academic education classes (Cox et al. 1933, 767–75).

The state legislature entertained proposals for changes in the mission of the London Prison Farm in the 1930s. A Senate committee on prison and welfare administration in 1933 recommended that the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield essentially switch functions with the prison farm, with older offenders going to Mansfield and younger offenders going to London (*Ohio State Journal* 20 January 1933, 1, 14). In 1938, the legislature approved the creation of a state building authority that was to issue bonds to raise funds for construction projects at various state institutions. One of the priority projects for the Authority was to be the construction of a new Ohio Penitentiary on land at the prison farm (*Ohio State Journal* 24 June 1938, 1–2).

Changes and additions were made to the institution in the mid-twentieth century. The Division of Corrections' Tuberculosis Control Center was established in the main building at London in 1949 to house and cared for all tubercular male adult inmates in the prison system. This unit was moved to the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield in 1960 (Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 27; MCBC 1978, 156). In 1949, the Department of Public Welfare made a list of recommendations to the state legislature, among them was that the London Prison Farm be used as a minimum security facility with a capacity of approximately 2,500 (Lamneck and Glattke 1950, 27). This did not come to pass; London remained a medium security prison. The inmate population peaked in the late 1950s at over 2,200 before beginning a decline due to the opening of new prisons and the liberalization of sentencing, probation, and parole. By June 1969, the inmate population at London had declined to 1,477. The Division of Correction renamed the facility the London Correctional Institution in September 1960 (MCBC 1978, 155–56). Industries present in 1962 included a brush factory, cannery, concrete block factory, shirt factory, slaughterhouse, and soap factory (ODF 1962, 4: 39).

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 75

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



London Correctional Institution: Former soap factory, now brush factory.

New buildings were constructed during this period as well. An honor dormitory outside the fence was constructed in 1955; the building had room to house 310 inmates. Other construction projects included a new repair garage in 1955, a new slaughterhouse and a renovation of the greenhouse in 1957, a new cannery in 1962, and a new institution storeroom building and a new cold storage building in 1963 (MCBC 1978, 156–57). The state constructed a building for the Bureau of Criminal Identification north of the main building in 1959. The sewage treatment plant and water works were constructed ca. 1950 as well (ODF 1962, 4: passim).

In 1962, the institution had 2,989 acres of land, located on either side of S.R. 56 (ODF 1962, 4: 39) [Figure 10, Sheet 1; Figure 11]. The Madison Correctional Institution (a DRC facility) and other buildings occupy some of this land now, although most appears to remain in agricultural use. Many of the buildings are in a cluster at the end of a long driveway leading west from S.R. 56 (Figure 10, Sheet 2; Figure 11). Security fencing surrounds a rough rectangle containing the administration building and the powerhouse, among other buildings. The remaining buildings, mostly agricultural and service buildings, do not have a security fence (Figure 12).

The administration building has red brick exterior walls with limestone trim. Although the building received two substantial additions within its first decade, generally the same materials and design was used in the new sections and the building's exterior appears to form a seamless whole except under the closest examination. Stylistically, the building has elements of the

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 76

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Renaissance Revival style, including a prominent cornice, window bays that subtly form a Palladian window motif, and stone panels between floors and above the cornice in each window bay.



London Correctional Institution: Northwest cross wing of administration building.

LoCI does not conform to any of the recognizable prison plans, but instead developed in somewhat of an improvised manner as a result of changes in the state's prison policy and the institution's intended mission. Most of the buildings were constructed as part of the institution, although there are a few barns on the property that predate the prison. In addition to the main cluster, there are smaller groups of buildings in other locations on the property. Many of the buildings of the institution listed in the 1962 state capital inventory are still present (ODF 1962, 4: passim).

The buildings that survive from 1962 and earlier are constructed in a variety of materials, including brick, concrete block, and wood frame. Most are vernacular or utilitarian, although the powerhouse resembles a simplified version of the administration building and the warden's house is Colonial Revival in style.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 77

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



London Correctional Institution: Warden's house.

Most of the remaining buildings are agricultural in function, including barns, a farm manager's office, a slaughterhouse, and a granary. Some of these buildings are at a distance from the main complex. Other buildings in the main complex include service buildings, such as the sewage treatment plant and waterworks, the honor dormitory, and the Institute for Best Practices (formerly the Bureau of Criminal Identification building). Several new buildings were constructed within the security fence and adjacent to the administration building as part of a recent renovation of the facility. These buildings include a treatment building, food service building, segregation building, and a recreation building.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section E Page 78

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

## **Chillicothe Correctional Institution**

CCI is located northwest of Chillicothe in Ross County, Ohio (Figure 1). The institution originated as a federal reformatory and was state-of-the-art in its plan and programs when it opened in the 1930s.

In June 1917, the Federal Government chose Chillicothe as the site of a regional training camp for army draftees for World War I. When the Army decommissioned Camp Sherman in the early 1920s, the Federal Government was left with a large reservation of government-owned land. The government used part of the land for a Veterans' Administration Hospital and entertained several possible uses for the remainder, including the establishment of a federal reformatory (*Chillicothe News-Advertiser* 1 September 1925, 1–2; Walter and Coleman 2001, 33, 35).

Congress passed an act in 1925 establishing a reformatory for male offenders between the ages of seventeen and thirty. The Department of Justice decided to locate the reformatory in Chillicothe and acquired most of the Camp Sherman land remaining after the establishment of the Veterans' Administration Hospital, about 1,300 acres, for this purpose. At this time, Congress had not yet established a Bureau of Prisons, and only three federal prisons were in operation, two of which had been transferred to the Department of Justice from other departments. The first inmates arrived in January 1926 to begin remodeling some of the army barracks as temporary quarters (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 39, 120). At the end of 1926 there were only about 150 inmates present (*Chillicothe News-Advertiser* 28 December 1926, 2).

The Department of Justice commissioned architect Richard Fourchy to prepare the plans for the permanent buildings of the reformatory in 1926. Fourchy was on the faculty of the George Washington University School of Architecture. The department's intent was to build the new reformatory between what is now S.R. 104 and the Scioto River to house first-time offenders, who would be transferred from the federal prisons at Leavenworth and Atlanta. Like state reformatories, the purpose of the Chillicothe reformatory would be to incarcerate the first-time offenders away from the influence of the more hardened criminals to increase the chances of successful rehabilitation. As proposed, the reformatory would be the largest such institution in the U.S., would have "home-like" surroundings, and would be without the normal penal character in order to have a positive psychological effect. The plan called for at least ten dormitories, a building for personnel, and workshops, and would house between 1,000 and 1,200 inmates. Fourchy visited Chillicothe several times in the winter and spring of 1926–27 to study the site (*Chillicothe News-Advertiser* 28 December 1926, 1–2; 8 February 1927, 1; 15 April 1927, 1–2).

Early in 1927, the Department of Justice asked Congress to appropriate money for a brick manufacturing plant in Chillicothe to provide bricks for the reformatory's permanent buildings. The plant would remain in operation after the reformatory's completion as part of its industrial

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 79

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

program and would trade bricks for products from other reformatories. Ohio brickmanufacturers feared that this plant would be in competition with them and were able to delay the passage of the appropriation for a time (*Chillicothe News-Advertiser* 28 September 1926, 1; 8 February 1927, 1; 15 April 1927, 1–2).

Congress appropriated \$3 million for construction of the reformatory in 1928, including the money for the brick-making machinery. When representatives from the national Society of Penal Information made an evaluation visit in March 1928, they found that the largest number of inmates that had been present at one time had been only 350. Inmates produced some of their own food in the prison garden and dairy. A library and an education program were available. The evaluators praised the government's intent to use inmate labor in the construction of the permanent buildings, citing not only the expected reduction in construction costs, but also the industrial training that the work would provide. By the time the evaluation results were published in the Society's 1929 handbook, the institution had been officially named the United States Industrial Reformatory, and there had been a large increase in population in anticipation of the onset of construction, which was to begin in the fall. When the reformatory entered full operation with about 1,000 inmates, the government would construct another reformatory, probably in the West, rather then expand the Chillicothe institution (Garrett and MacCormick 1929, 27–29).

While early plans could not be located for all of the buildings of the main complex, enough remain on file at CCI to show that Richard Fourchy and his staff designed many of the main buildings of the main complex. The earliest dated plans are for the various sections of the main telephone pole plan building. Fourchy's office produced these drawings from June to December 1929. Fourchy also provided plans for the powerhouse, foundry, auditorium, school, mess hall, and hospital, although the latter two eventually were not built to his plans. These plans date from 1930 to 1932 (CCI, various).

Fourchy was not the only architect working on the Chillicothe project. Jesse M. Shelton of Atlanta, Georgia, designed the dairy barn complex (plans dated December 1930), the plot plan for Reservation Circle (dated February 1937), renovations to an existing house that was converted to the superintendent's residence (undated), and plans for some houses for Reservation Circle (dated 1937). Robert D. Barnes, who had earlier been on the staff of Fourchy, also prepared house designs for Reservation Circle (plans dated 1939 and 1946). Finally, Henry C. Hahn of New York City designed the west (rear) building of Hammock Hall ("Officers Quarters B") and another house plan for staff housing (both dated June 1939). The plans for a few buildings are not marked with the name of an architectural firm and probably were produced by the Bureau of Prisons. These buildings include the chair factory (plans for "Industrial Building" dated September 1935) and the vocational training buildings (plans dated February 1934) [CCI, various].

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section E Page 80

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The main building at CCI is an early example of the use of the telephone pole plan building in an American prison (Figures 13 and 14). The plan originated in Europe and was used in several state prisons beginning in 1909. Chillicothe and the U.S. Penitentiary at Lewisburg, Pennsylvania, designed by Alfred Hopkins, were the first two examples of the type in the federal prison system. Both were designed in 1929 and opened in 1932. Chillicothe and Lewisburg differed in that the telephone pole plan building at Chillicothe was just one part of the larger institution, while at Lewisburg the telephone pole plan building was most of the prison. The Bureau of Prisons came to favor the Lewisburg type plan and used it for other federal prisons in the 1930s and 1940s, as well as publicizing it nationally. As a result, the telephone pole plan became one of the most common designs used in state prisons over the next several decades (Alfred Hopkins & Associates 2005; Johnston 2000, 139–42).

Construction of the U.S. Industrial Reformatory began in October 1929 and was close enough to completion by July 1932 that officials were anticipating moving inmates into the permanent buildings for the first time. About 1,500 inmates were present at that time. Buildings completed or under construction included the main building, which included the administration building, receiving building, two cellblocks, and a laundry-shower building organized in the telephone pole plan, a warehouse, the power plant, four dormitories, the hospital, and a foundry and machine shop building. Three other buildings had been authorized, including the kitchen and mess hall, the school, and the chapel/auditorium. In addition to the vocational training that construction work provided, inmates also received training through agricultural work and learned trades such as carpentry and iron and foundry work. When the foundry building entered operation, it was expected that some inmates would produce auditorium and chapel seat ends there. Other inmates would work at landscaping and beautifying the grounds of the institution (*Ohio State Journal* 18 July 1932, 1–2).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 81

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Facade of administration building.

Construction of the institution was not completed until 1936, at which time the cost of its construction exceeded \$3 million and it had a housing capacity of 1,577 inmates. Paired fences lined most of the main building complex, except the cluster of industrial buildings, which were between the two fences. When the reformatory opened, it incorporated the most advanced theory and planning for the operation of a reformatory then available and had the best physical plant of any reformatory in the country. Experience revealed flaws in the plan over time, but this information was incorporated into the design of later reformatories. The primary flaw was that the buildings were distributed too widely for all inmates to have convenient access to the service buildings. The hospital and main building were so far removed from the main mess hall that the shower wing of the main building was converted to a supplemental mess hall about 1938. About 1949, this wing was remodeled yet again, this time to a gymnasium and schoolrooms. The Bureau of Prisons also found that the population was larger than is ideal for a reformatory (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 120–21).

As of 1949, there were twenty-four major buildings in the main complex: the main building, the hospital, an adjustment cottage, six dormitories, an auditorium, the main dining hall, a warehouse, a school, a storage garage, a service station, an automotive school, a shops building with the sheet metal shop, paint shop, and cabinet school, a shops building with the welding school, plumbing school, and machinists school, a shops building with the airplane mechanics

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 82

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

school and electrical school, the powerhouse, the chair factory, a dry kiln, the foundry, and the foundry storage shed (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 120) [Figure 13].



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Main dining hall.

Congress authorized construction of a federal reformatory in El Reno, Oklahoma, in 1930 to accept reformatory inmates from west of the Mississippi River. Construction began in 1932, and the reformatory formally opened in February 1934. Like Chillicothe, the El Reno institution combined a telephone pole plan building with other buildings. The Bureau of Prisons also established a reformatory at Petersburg, Virginia, initially as a temporary quasi-camp institution to handle the overflow of inmates from Chillicothe. The government constructed permanent buildings for this reformatory from 1937 to 1941 (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949, 122–23).

Academic and vocational education was a major component of inmate life at the reformatory. New inmates met with the Supervisor of Education after their arrival to take tests to measure their level of schooling, to receive advice about trade training, and to work out an education program. An inmate's record of educational progress became part of his institutional record and was taken into consideration when officials evaluated a man's case. Inmates who needed to learn basic literacy attended day school, in which they spent half the day at school and half at general maintenance work. These students then advanced into one of the other education programs. Inmates who had mastered basic skills and who lived in the dormitories could attend evening classes. These classes included high school-level courses along with more specialized

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 83

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

classes such as business classes or drafting. Inmates in the cellblocks had a similar program, except that the instructor worked with them in the cellblock (Fockler 1939, n.p.).

The vocational program provided training in a variety of areas, including automobile mechanics, bricklaying, cabinet making and woodworking, electrician, foundry practice, cooking and baking, laundry, hospital nurse attendant, machine shop practice, painting, plumbing, sheet metal, and welding. In addition to trade training, inmates in the vocational program had to take evening classes in related areas such as math, drafting, engineering, and social relations. Work assignments around the reformatory provided occupational experience in agriculture, including dairy, greenhouse, tractor driving, poultry, animal husbandry, and farm carpentry; laundry work; chair factory; brick plant; rough carpentry; service station; powerhouse, including stationary engineer; cement and concrete work; shoe repair; barbering; landscaping; and clerical work (Fockler 1939, n.p.).

Although agricultural work was only one of many vocational training and work programs and not the primary such program, unlike in some of Ohio's state correctional institutions, the farming operation had the largest program in terms of land and buildings. As early as 1927, reformatory officials set some of the first inmates housed in the old Camp Sherman buildings to work cultivating the fields (*Chillicothe News-Advertiser* 9 April 1927, Federal Reformatory newspaper articles file, Ross County Historical Society, Chillicothe).

The reformatory cultivated land for crops throughout its territory. However, farm buildings and structures, especially for raising animals, were concentrated in three areas. One area was south of the main complex near the Scioto River. This originally was the "farm center," now the old farm center or piggery (Figure 15). The old farm center included the farm office, boiler room, smokehouse, greenhouse, a round metal granary, the mule barn, and several barns for pigs and boars (Brohl 1957). The boiler room and mule barn are constructed of concrete block that has been molded and laid to resemble random ashlar stone. The greenhouse is no longer extant, and the farm office has moved to a new location south of Ross Correctional Institution (RCI) [a DRC facility], but most of the buildings are extant. The institution's incinerator building is adjacent to the old farm center.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 84

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Mule barn and hay keeper.

A beef barn complex is located west of RCI along the east side of Sandusky Boulevard (Figure 15). Research did not identify any plans for this complex, so its date of construction cannot be identified precisely. The main barn is a Wisconsin Dairy Barn, and several of the smaller buildings are tile block construction. These factors suggest a date of construction no later than the 1930s. Lateral corridors connect the main barn to a lower tile block building that is approximately the same length as the main barn. Some of the land adjoining to the east and south is fenced off as pasture land.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 85

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Main beef barn.

The dairy barn complex is located southwest of RCI and CCI off of Pleasant Valley Road (Figure 15). Architect Jesse M. Shelton designed this complex in 1930, and presumably it was constructed soon after (Shelton 1930). Several large, round, metal structures called "haykeepers" are located in the dairy barn complex. The Jamesway Company of Wisconsin produced preliminary plans for these structures in 1934 (Jamesway Company 1934). The complex consists of three brick barns linked by continuous lateral corridors at their front and rear. A brick milk house with some Colonial Revival features is located off-center along the front corridor. On the rear side of the corridor in this location is a milking parlor, from which a corridor leads to the rear lateral corridor. Much of the adjoining land is fenced off as pasture.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 86

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: One of the barns at the dairy barn complex.

The Federal Reformatory provided much more employee housing than any Ohio correctional institution. In addition to an existing house used for the superintendent's house, the reformatory constructed a two building unit of officers' quarters, called Hammock Hall, along S.R. 104 ca. 1940 (Figure 15). The two quarters were brick Colonial Revival buildings. The front (east) building was residential on both floors, while the rear building had garages on the first floor and bedrooms on the second floor. The state later converted these buildings to honor dormitories.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section E Page 87

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Facade of east building, Hammock Hall.

South of Hammock Hall is Reservation Circle, a semicircular drive with five cul-de-sac roads extending to the east. Each cul-de-sac generally has three houses on each side of the road. The houses consist of two-story side-gabled, two-story front-gabled, and one-story side-gabled houses, many with attached garages. The original siding materials appear to have been brick veneer and asbestos cement shingles. Jesse M. Shelton designed the plan of the housing project in 1937 (Shelton 1937). Some of the house plans for the housing project are dated as late as 1946, however (Barnes 1946).

In September 1966, state and federal officials announced that the Ohio Department of Metal Hygiene and Correction would lease the use of the Reformatory beginning December 1, at which time the facility would become the Chillicothe Correctional Institute. Initially this was part of the state's plan to close the Ohio Penitentiary, along with planned new prisons at Grafton and Lucasville (*Columbus Dispatch* 23 September 1966, 1A; DRC 1979, 12). In 1980, the state legislature made funds available to purchase the institution from the Federal Government. The state made the purchase in 1982 and constructed RCI on some of the land in 1986. RCI opened in 1987 and took over supervision of the CCI farmland and farm buildings (DRC 2002, 3, 12, 14; Walter and Coleman 2001, 38). The word "institute" in CCI's name was changed to "institution" in 1995 (DRC 2002, 17).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section E Page 88

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

The main CCI building complex is located east of S.R. 104. The complex mostly consists of red brick buildings, some of which are Colonial Revival in style. Few modern buildings have been added to this complex (Figure 14). The institution once encompassed more than 1,200 acres of land, mostly used for agriculture. Most of this land and the agricultural buildings are now under the jurisdiction of RCI, which was built on some of this land in the 1980s. Several other intrusions have been constructed on former institution land, including U.S. 35 and a local school.

Other resources associated with the institution are still present in the surrounding area (Figure 15). The old farm center, dairy barn complex, and beef barn complex are still largely intact and remain in operation. A prison firing range and a derelict pump house are located in the fields east of the main complex. The sewage treatment plant is located south of the old farm center. Hammock Hall and Reservation Circle still remain along S.R. 104. The former superintendent's house, now a training center, is located east of Pleasant Valley Road and west of Reservation Circle. The RCI farm center is located south of RCI. The CCI cemetery is located west of U.S. 35 near Larrick Lane.

#### OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 89

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

### F. ASSOCIATED PROPERTY TYPES

Historic resources associated with the context Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio, 1815–1956, are defined as buildings, structures, sites, objects, or districts in Ohio related to the state or federal government's function of incarceration and/or rehabilitation of criminals. Generally, the State of Ohio or the Federal Government will have constructed these resources, but preexisting buildings, structures, or objects subsequently incorporated into the operation of a correctional institution may also be associated with this context. These historic resources include any such resource regardless of current ownership, but do not necessarily include all DRC properties more than fifty years of age and do not include non-corrections related buildings at correctional institutions.<sup>4</sup>

The federal and state correctional institutions are similar enough in function, areas of significance, building types, and registration requirements that they have not been divided into separate property types in this nomination. Most eligible resources will be contributing elements to a district coterminous with a correctional institution and as part of a greater whole are unlikely to be individually eligible for their historical associations, although any resource may be individually eligible under Criterion C for significance in architecture or engineering. Resources that are not part of an institution or outside the boundary of an institution may be individually eligible.

Some correctional institutions, including those not yet fifty years old or older, will have buildings that are more than fifty years of age that were already on the property when the institution was constructed. Several DRC institutions are located in facilities that are more than fifty years of age, but have been in the use and possession of DRC for much less time. Such buildings or complexes may be eligible for associations with corrections, if located at a correctional institution more than fifty years of age, but most will not yet have reached that threshold. However, such buildings and complexes may prove to be eligible for the NRHP under contexts unrelated to correctional facilities in Ohio and would need to be evaluated separate from this MPD.

### **PROPERTY TYPE: CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTION**

Most correctional operations are encompassed within the correctional institution property type. The specific emphases of institutions in this property type vary and include reformatory, hospital, and reform school for juvenile delinquents (see subtypes below). Nevertheless, there are enough commonalities that these institutions all fit within this type. From the opening of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Several DRC institutions, including Hocking Correctional Facility, Orient Correctional Institution, and Pickaway Correctional Institution, operate out of facilities that are more than fifty years of age, but the facilities were constructed by other departments for purposes other than corrections. These institutions will not be eligible for the NRHP under this MPD until they have operated as correctional institutions for fifty years.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 90

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

second Ohio Penitentiary in the 1830s to the present day, the incarceration of convicted criminals in Ohio, as well as efforts for their rehabilitation, has required a range of buildings to serve different functions (see building types below). Most buildings in a correctional institution will be clustered together, usually at some distance from the nearest public road. Certain types of buildings are also sometimes found in smaller clusters or isolated away from the main cluster. These include agricultural buildings, employee housing, and some service structures, such as water treatment or sewage treatment plants.

Most Ohio correctional institutions historically have had a main building that included administrative, housing, service, and industrial functions as well as smaller single-purpose buildings serving these and other functions. In some cases, LoCI and Lima for instance, the main building remained the primary building at the site, while at others, including CCI and ORW, the intent was to develop a variety of buildings from the start. Only CCI has a main building developed in accordance with the leading penal theory of its time. The U.S. Bureau of Prisons frequently used the telephone pole plan for its prisons beginning in the 1930s, and CCI is an early example of this. The State of Ohio did not adopt the telephone pole plan until the 1950s when it was used for the Marion Correctional Institution.

Preliminary research indicates that most state correctional buildings designed before World War II were designed by state employees, either in the office of the state architect and engineer or in the Department of Public Welfare. However, outside architecture firms, including some well-known firms, are known to have designed some correctional buildings in the state. The Colonial Revival style of architecture seems to have been a popular choice for Ohio's correctional institutions in the early twentieth century. The early buildings at ORW, the main building at Lima, and several buildings at SCI are Colonial Revival in style. For both security reasons and for fire safety, many of the buildings at correctional institutions in Ohio were constructed of masonry, most often with brick as the exterior surface material.

Buildings and sites in correctional institutions fall into several different categories as listed below, most of which, but not necessarily all of which, should be present for a correctional institution to be eligible for the NRHP.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section F Page 91

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Building Types Historically Associated with Correctional Institutions	Extant Pre-1956 Buildings				
	Chillicothe Correctional Institution	Lima Correctional Institution	London Correctional Institution	Ohio Reformatory for Women	Southeastern Correctional Institution
Main Building	х	X	x	x	
Residence Buildings					
Dormitory/cottage	х		x	X	x
Warden's/ Superintendent's house	х	х	х	x	x
Employee housing	х	X		x	
Service Buildings					
Power plant	х	х	x	x	x
Water/sewer treatment	х	х	х	x	x
Hospital	х			x	
School/vocational training	х			X	x
Dining hall	x				x
Other	х			x	x
Industrial Buildings	х		х		
Agricultural Buildings	х	Х	х	X	Х
Cemetery	х	Х	х		Х
Security Structures	х		х		

<u>Main Building</u>: Lima, CCI, ORW, LoCI, and several later institutions such as Marion and Lebanon have a main building. At CCI, Marion, and Lebanon these are telephone pole plan buildings. The main building at Lima is the pavilion plan hospital building. These buildings invariably contain administrative and residential functions and often service and industrial functions as well. These are often the most prominent buildings at the correctional facility in size and architectural quality.

<u>Residence Buildings</u>: Most correctional institutions in Ohio have had residential buildings of several types. Dormitories for inmates are present at many of the institutions. Even institutions with the housing in a main building usually will have an honor dormitory separate from the main building. Dormitories vary between large buildings housing many inmates and smaller cottage-like buildings for women and juveniles. Dormitories for employees may also be present at an institution, such as the nurses' dormitory at Lima and Hammock Hall at CCI. Many correctional institutions provide a house for the warden or superintendent. These were often built as part of

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 92

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

the institution, although they may be separate from the main cluster. Houses for other employees may also be present. Lima and CCI have housing developments for employees, and a farm manager's house was one of the first buildings at ORW. However, sometimes the houses were already present when the state purchased the land for the institution and the state retained them for employee housing.

<u>Service Buildings</u>: Most correctional institutions, especially the older ones, will have separate single-purpose buildings to serve the variety of functions necessary for the operation of the institution. Newer institutions often incorporate these functions into the main building. The most commonly found service buildings are for providing utilities, such as power plants, water treatment plants, and sewage treatment plants. CCI, ORW, and SCI have hospital buildings. CCI and SCI have dining hall buildings. SCI and ORW have laundry buildings. Having been a school as much as a correctional institution, SCI has a few service buildings that will not be found elsewhere in Ohio's correctional institutions, including a drill hall and an interurban station. Buildings for education and religion also would fall into this subtype. Service buildings will not necessarily have maintained their original function over time.

<u>Industrial Buildings</u>: The contract labor system was abolished in Ohio early in the twentieth century, but industrial programs remained an important component of correctional facilities in Ohio. These programs not only were intended to provide training and experience to allow inmates to be productive members of the work force once they finished their sentence, but work also helped alleviate the discipline and morale problems caused by chronic idleness. Also, inmates could earn small amounts of money to help support their dependents. The early industrial buildings often resemble contemporary factory buildings with large expanses of windows to maximize light and ventilation. In addition to buildings that housed actual industrial operations, institutions often had buildings for their vocational training programs.

<u>Agricultural Buildings and Structures</u>: Agricultural work was an alternative to industrial work in rehabilitation efforts, and the agricultural programs often provided much of the food for the institution. State officials, and indeed many citizens, saw rural life as morally superior and freer from temptation than city life. Especially in the nineteenth century, correctional institutions offered vocational training in agriculture to help encourage inmates from returning to the city life that presumably had led them into crime in the first place. Correctional institutions were not unique in running farms; most state hospitals and institutions had agricultural operations for training and food production. The state government once had the largest farm operation in the state. All of the major extant pre-1950s correctional facilities were established on large tracts of land with the intention of cultivating much of the land for crops or using land as pasture for animals. Generally, most of the agricultural buildings will be located near the main cluster of buildings, but there may also be outlying clusters or buildings as well. CCI is a major exception

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section F Page 93

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

in that its historically associated agricultural buildings are in several clusters located at a distance from the main complex of buildings.

<u>Cemetery</u>: The state or federal government's custodial responsibilities for the inmates in their keeping extended in some cases after their deaths. Most correctional institutions maintained cemeteries for the interment of inmates who died at the facility and had no family willing to claim the body. These cemeteries generally were not located near the main cluster of buildings, although those at SCI and LoCI are close enough that they could be included as part of a district. Markers are small and simple; in some cemeteries they do not even include a name.

<u>Security Buildings and Structures</u>: Security structures include guard towers, sallyport buildings, and entrance buildings. Those institutions that historically had security fences are assumed to have replaced those fences over the years. SCI and ORW did not even have fences until about 1979–80. No prison walls are known to be extant at any present DRC facility.<sup>5</sup>

A correctional institution will most likely prove to be eligible as a district consisting of some or all of the above categories of buildings, structures, and sites. Any historic landscaping or landscape features that may be present could be a contributing element to a historic district as well. Buildings, structures, objects, or sites within a correctional facility may be noncontributing elements to a historic district if they have lost their integrity or fall outside the period of significance.

In some cases it may be advisable to nominate a correctional institution as a discontiguous district. For instance, an institutional cemetery may be at some distance from the main institutional building complex. Intervening intrusions may make it impossible or inadvisable to draw boundaries that include both the cemetery and building complex. However, because the cemetery is a discrete resource, visual continuity is not a factor in the significance, and the intervening land is not necessarily related to the significance of the cemetery to the institution, a discontiguous district would be justified. Another example would be an agricultural complex at a distance from the main institution that has its own discrete land use pattern distinguishable from the surrounding land and that cannot easily be encompassed within a boundary with the main institution.

## Subtype: Reformatory

Reformatories will date from the period between 1880 and 1956. Historical examples include the Ohio State Reformatory, CCI, and ORW. The reformatory concept arose from penal reformers' desire to not merely punish offenders, but rehabilitate them into functioning members of society. Ideally reformatories would provide both academic and vocational training to instill in inmates both job skills for employment and the discipline and work ethic to hold a job. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Roseville Brick Plant, no longer a DRC facility, retains at least part of a wall.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 94

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

reformatories in Ohio lived up to this promise to varying degrees. Agricultural labor was one of the major work and vocational training programs at the reformatories in Ohio. Reformatories generally were intended for younger, first-time offenders, although ORW housed all female offenders in Ohio. Although OSR used cellblocks in its original 1880s building, reformatories in Ohio later generally used dormitories or individual rooms to house most inmates. Reformatories generally will have most, if not all, of the building types listed above. Several examples of reformatories are still in use in Ohio, as a result of which it is likely that through continued use these reformatories will be in good condition, although possibly with modern buildings among the older ones.

## Subtype: Reform School

Ohio's two primary reform schools both opened in the mid-nineteenth century; however, neither is still in operation as a reform school. Most of the current juvenile correctional facilities in Ohio are not fifty years old. Historical examples include the Boys' Industrial School (now SCI) and the Girls' Industrial School. Ohio's reform schools originated in the mid-nineteenth century out of concern for the dangers of incarcerating children with the adults at the Ohio Penitentiary. The Boys' Industrial School was one of the first state reform schools in the U.S. and one of the first to use the cottage plan/family plan of organization. Rather than the large cellblocks or dormitories that characterized most adult institutions, the inmates at BIS lived in smaller buildings more like houses. BIS emphasized agricultural training through much of its history, although some industrial training was available as well. Because of its nature as a juvenile institution, BIS historically had certain types of buildings not often seen at adult institutions, such as schools and a drill hall. A national trend in the 1970s was to close down overcrowded and obsolete reform schools in favor of community-based treatment. Through post-1950s modernization and the post-1980 conversion to an adult prison, BIS has been altered considerably from its earlier appearance. A modern youth correctional facility is located on the site of GIS, most, if not all, of which has been demolished.

## Subtype: Hospital/Mental Health Institution

The only historical example is the Lima State Hospital, which opened in 1915. Unlike most of the other correctional institutions, the nature of this institution required that most functions and operations be contained in one large building. Renowned Ohio architect Frank Packard designed the main building, which as a result has a much higher level of architectural quality than most correctional buildings in Ohio. Like many of the other institutions, agriculture was a significant component of its operation, both to produce its own food and as occupational therapy for the inmates. In addition to the main building, the institution has buildings from several of the building categories listed above. The Lima State Hospital, although converted to the Lima Correctional Institution, remained in continued use until recent years, as a result of which the hospital and its support buildings generally remain in good condition.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 95

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

### Subtype: Penitentiary

The primary historical example is the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, which opened in the 1830s. Extant institutions that fall into this category date to the early twentieth century. Although LoCI was not, strictly speaking, a penitentiary, it is included under this category because it was an offshoot of the Ohio Penitentiary and received direct commitments from the penitentiary for many years. In addition, the Ohio Penitentiary operated two branch prisons in southeastern Ohio. These were at Junction City in Perry County and Roseville in Muskingum County. The state established the former in 1914 to provide care for elderly and disabled inmates, and the latter in 1928 as a brick plant operated by inmate labor (ODF 1962, 4: 295, 310). DRC no longer owns these facilities, but both were at least partially extant within recent years. Normally, a penitentiary will have most, if not all, of the building types listed above, although the branch prisons, being more specialized, may not. Penitentiaries, generally speaking, are unlikely to house the types of inmates that could be trusted to work in unsecured farm fields; however, LoCI in effect became an honor farm for the Ohio Penitentiary for many years and had a large agricultural component to its operations. Through continued use LoCI is still extant and in good condition. The two branch prisons are no longer state property, and their current condition is unknown.

### SIGNIFICANCE

Ohio's correctional institutions are significant for representing the state and federal governments' various efforts to meet their obligation to maintain public safety through the incarceration and punishment of criminals. The extant institutions reflect the theories that evolved through the nineteenth and twentieth centuries concerning the most effective and most humane means to incarcerate and reform prisoners. In the mid-nineteenth century, reformers and the state government recognized the need to treat juvenile offenders in different conditions and with different means than adult offenders, leading to the establishment of the Boys' Industrial School. Just after the turn of the twentieth century, increasing knowledge of mental illness and its relation to crime prompted the state to construct the Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane. During the early twentieth century, Ohio officials, aware of the national trend toward creating separate institutions for women, established the Ohio Reformatory for Women. Ohio officials recognized the outdated and overcrowded nature of the 1830s Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus and sought to replace it through much of the twentieth century. Toward this end, they purchased land near London for a new penitentiary early in the century. Although a new penitentiary was never constructed there, the London Correctional Institution became something of an experiment in penal operations in Ohio, the first adult male correctional institution in the state to widely use dormitories and to have a fence instead of a wall, and the first adult correctional institution to accept only what was considered the better class of prisoners. Finally,

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 96

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

the Chillicothe Correctional Institution is associated with the emergence of the federal prison system.

Correctional institutions or buildings in correctional institutions may also be significant for their architectural value. Prominent architects and firms designed buildings for correctional institutions in Ohio. An entire institution may be significant as an early or ideal example of its type.

#### **REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS**

#### Subtype: Reformatory

A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents important Ohio or federal efforts to provide institutions for the rehabilitation of criminals. A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of politics/government if it represents an important element of Progressive era reform in state government in the early twentieth century. A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land.

A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a well-developed example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of reformatory complex. In addition, any building in a reformatory complex may be individually eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district, Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, although such resources will not automatically be contributing elements of a district.

In order to be eligible, a reformatory must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modern buildings intruding among the older ones. Since most correctional institutions in Ohio were established on the rural outskirts of cities, the setting should reflect the

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 97

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

historic rural and agricultural setting of the institution. At the very least, the associated agricultural land of the institution should mostly remain as open space to provide a barrier against modern development in the area. The institution should retain enough buildings more than 50 years of age and few enough modern buildings to retain the feeling of being a historic property. As the alteration of interior floorplans, room functions, and materials in correctional institutions was historically fairly common to meet changing needs and population levels, these changes will not negatively impact the integrity of the institution.

For both historical associations and as part of the setting, the nominated boundaries for a correctional institution should include the largest amount of land possible that was historically associated with the institution. However, it should be recognized that changes in field patterns, fencelines, land uses, crops, etc., may have occurred over time and may prevent such field patterns, etc., from being contributing elements of a district. Portions of the historically associated land may contain unrelated or modern development that should be excluded from the nominated boundaries.

### Subtype: Reform School

A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to rehabilitate juvenile offenders. A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land.

A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a well-developed example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of reform school complex. In addition, any building in a reform school may be individually eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district, Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, although such resources will not automatically be contributing elements of a district.

In order to be eligible, a reform school must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 98

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modern buildings intruding among the older ones. Since most correctional institutions in Ohio were established on the rural outskirts of cities, the setting should reflect the historic rural and agricultural setting of the institution. At the very least, the associated agricultural land of the institution should mostly remain as open space to provide a barrier against modern development in the area. The institution should retain enough buildings more than 50 years of age and few enough modern buildings to retain the feeling of being a historic property. As the alteration of interior floorplans, room functions, and materials in correctional institutions was historically fairly common to meet changing needs and population levels, these changes will not negatively impact the integrity of the institution.

For both historical associations and as part of the setting, the nominated boundaries for a correctional institution should include the largest amount of land possible that was historically associated with the institution. However, it should be recognized that changes in field patterns, fencelines, land uses, crops, etc., may have occurred over time and may prevent such field patterns, etc., from being contributing elements of a district. Portions of the historically associated land may contain unrelated or modern development that should be excluded from the nominated boundaries.

### Subtype: Hospital/Mental Health Institution

Although the institution as a whole provides the highest level of significance and integrity for a hospital/mental health institution, the main hospital building will have important historical associations in its own right and may be eligible for the NRHP under Criterion A and/or C even without the other buildings of the institution. A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to incarcerate and rehabilitate the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of health/medicine if it represents an important state effort to provide mental health care and treatment for the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental health institution A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land.

A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of hospital/mental health institutional complex. In addition, any building in a hospital/mental health institution may be individually eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 99

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

nominated as a district, Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, although such resources will not automatically be contributing elements of a district.

In order to be eligible, a hospital/mental health institution must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modern buildings intruding among the older ones. Since most correctional institutions in Ohio were established on the rural outskirts of cities, the setting should reflect the historic rural and agricultural setting of the institution. At the very least, the associated agricultural land of the institution should mostly remain as open space to provide a barrier against modern development in the area. The institution should retain enough buildings more than 50 years of age and few enough modern buildings to retain the feeling of being a historic property. As the alteration of interior floorplans, room functions, and materials in correctional institutions was historically fairly common to meet changing needs and population levels, these changes will not negatively impact the integrity of the institution.

For both historical associations and as part of the setting, the nominated boundaries for a correctional institution should include the largest amount of land possible that was historically associated with the institution. However, it should be recognized that changes in field patterns, fencelines, land uses, crops, etc., may have occurred over time and may prevent such field patterns, etc., from being contributing elements of a district. Portions of the historically associated land may contain unrelated or modern development that should be excluded from the nominated boundaries.

### Subtype: Penitentiary

A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to incarcerate and punish those who violate the criminal laws of the state. A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if farm labor constituted an important portion of its work programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land. A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of industry if industrial operations constituted an important portion of its work programs and the buildings and structures associated with that industry are mostly extant.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section F Page 100

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a well-developed example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of penitentiary complex. In addition, any building in a penitentiary complex may be individually eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district, Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, although such resources will not automatically be contributing elements of a district.

In order to be eligible, a penitentiary must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modern buildings intruding among the older ones. Since most correctional institutions in Ohio were established on the rural outskirts of cities, the setting should reflect the historic rural and agricultural setting of the institution. At the very least, any associated agricultural land of the institution should mostly remain as open space to provide a barrier against modern development in the area. The institution should retain enough buildings more than 50 years of age and few enough modern buildings to retain the feeling of being a historic property. As the alteration of interior floorplans, room functions, and materials in correctional institutions was historically fairly common to meet changing needs and population levels, these changes will not negatively impact the integrity of the institution.

For both historical associations and as part of the setting, the nominated boundaries for a correctional institution should include the largest amount of land possible that was historically associated with the institution. In cases where agricultural land is historically associated with the penitentiary, it should be recognized that changes in field patterns, fencelines, land uses, crops, etc., may have occurred over time and may prevent such field patterns, etc., from being contributing elements of a district. Portions of the historically associated land may contain unrelated or modern development that should be excluded from the nominated boundaries.

### PROPERTY TYPE: AGRICULTURAL BUILDING OR COMPLEX

This property type includes two subtypes of agricultural buildings or complexes.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section F Page 101

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

#### Subtype: Agricultural Building or Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution

The first subtype is agricultural buildings or complexes that are part of and generally contemporary to a correctional institution, but that are not located within the main complex of buildings and where there are sufficient intrusions between the main complex and the agricultural buildings or complexes that the latter cannot easily be included in a district, even a discontiguous district, with the former. Some of the correctional institutions in Ohio occupied large farms. Agricultural buildings could be found at a distance from the main complex because of the needs of the farming operation or because they were already present when the state purchased the land. Examples include some of the agricultural facilities associated with CCI and LoCI.

Buildings associated with this subtype can be of several types or functions including, but not limited to, barns, silos, slaughterhouses, granaries, farm managers' or farm administrative offices, and equipment shelters. Buildings or complexes eligible under this property type need not have been the primary focus of agricultural operations for the institution, but at least must have been the focus of some important aspect of the operations. For instance, an eligible complex may have been the primary location for a dairying operation or an institution's main complex for raising pigs and processing pork. Minor, isolated agricultural buildings, such as a cattle loafing shed in the middle of a pasture, would not necessarily be eligible under this property type. Buildings can be of any of a variety of materials, and most, if not all, will be vernacular or utilitarian in design.

#### Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm

The other example includes agricultural buildings or complexes associated with former corrections-operated honor farms or state farms. The Ohio State Reformatory operated Osborn State Farm in Erie County and Grafton State Farm in Lorain County. LoCI operated an honor farm near Lebanon in Warren County. Ohio later used portions of the land belonging to these farms to construct new prisons, including Lebanon and Grafton correctional institutions, and surviving honor farm buildings likely will be under the jurisdiction of these institutions.

Buildings associated with this subtype can be of several types or functions including, but not limited to, barns, silos, granaries, farm managers' or farm administrative offices, housing (including honor dormitories and existing farmhouses), and equipment shelters. Buildings or complexes eligible under this property type should have been a substantial component of a farm operation during the period of significance. Minor, isolated agricultural buildings, such as a cattle loafing shed in the middle of a pasture, would not necessarily be eligible under this property type. Buildings can be of any of a variety of materials, and most, if not all, will be vernacular or utilitarian in design.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 102

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

### SIGNIFICANCE

Inmate labor was an important component of prison operations in Ohio from the early nineteenth century, largely to help make the institutions financially self-supporting, as well as to punish the inmates. Because the Ohio Penitentiary was in an urban location, agricultural work was not part of its operations. However, when the state established the Boys' Industrial School in the 1850s, its founders chose a rural location with the intent of making agricultural work the focus of manual training at the school. The founders of the school viewed rural life as morally superior to urban life and sought to provide the boys with skills that would provide them with jobs in rural areas and away from the temptations to vice and crime found in the city. An institutional farm would also provide some of the food for the institution. Most correctional institutions in Ohio established after the Boys' Industrial School also had an associated farm, in part to provide food for the institution and in part because the emphasis on farm work as vocational training reflected the predominantly rural and agricultural nature of Ohio.

Correctional institutions were not unique in this area; most state hospitals and institutions had agricultural operations for training and food production. The state government once had the largest farm operation in the state. Corrections-related agricultural buildings are significant for their association with the state and federal government's efforts to rehabilitate and provide vocational training to inmates and also reflect the continuing agrarian character of much of Ohio and the country through much of the first half of the twentieth century.

### **REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS**

## Subtype: Agricultural Building or Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution

If a sufficient number and variety of buildings are present, they may be eligible as a district; otherwise, if a single building or structure dominates, the building or structure can be nominated as the main resource with other supporting contributing resources, if any. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion A in the area of law if its parent institution used agricultural work as an important component of its inmate labor programs or rehabilitation and vocational training programs. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if it was an important component of an institution's agricultural operations and the agricultural operations played an important role in the function of the institution, whether providing food or vocational training or both. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or complex is eligible as a building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion and the agricultural operations played an important role in the function of the institution, whether providing food or vocational training or both. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion C if it is an important example of a type of agricultural building, displays an important advance in agricultural technology, or has a model plan based on the leading agricultural thought of the day.

In order to be eligible, an agricultural building or complex must retain integrity of location, design, setting, materials, feeling, and association. Integrity of location would apply primarily to individual buildings. For a building to retain integrity of location, it must remain in the same

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 103

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

place where it was located during its period of significance. If most of the buildings in a complex retain their integrity of location, then the complex retains integrity of location. The integrity of setting involves the character of the place in which the resource or complex was located during its period of significance. An agricultural setting, or at least a setting of clear fields, is an essential element of integrity for agricultural buildings.

To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. A district should have few or no modern buildings intruding among the older buildings and should retain most of the buildings present during its period of significance. Integrity of materials involves the retention of the key exterior materials dating from the period of significance. Wall and/or roofing material need not be original as long as replaced in kind or with a historically appropriate replacement. For districts, the introduction of new buildings with walls of a different material or color of material than the old buildings can affect the integrity of materials. To maintain integrity of feeling, a building or district must retain sufficient integrity of design, setting, and materials that it is recognizable as a historic resource. To maintain integrity of association, a building or district must have its original institution still extant somewhere nearby and must not give the appearance of being affiliated with any other institution or farming operation. The nominated boundaries of this subtype should include as much land as was historically associated with the building or buildings that does not include modern intrusions. If possible this should be land directly associated with the building or district, for instance a livestock barn with its fenced pasture.

## Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm

If a sufficient number and variety of buildings are present, they may be eligible as a district; otherwise, if a single building or structure dominates, the building or structure can be nominated as the main resource with other supporting contributing resources, if any. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion A in the area of law if its parent institution used the farm as an important component of its inmate labor programs or rehabilitation and vocational training programs. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion A in the area of an important component of an institution's agricultural operations and the agricultural operations played an important role in the function of the institution, whether providing food or vocational training or both. An agricultural building or complex is eligible as a building or district under Criterion C if it is an important example of a type of agricultural building, displays an important advance in agricultural technology, or has a model plan based on the leading agricultural thought of the day.

In order to be eligible, an agricultural building or complex must retain integrity of location, design, setting, materials, feeling, and association. Integrity of location would apply primarily to individual buildings. For a building to retain integrity of location, it must remain in the same

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section F Page 104

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

place where it was located during its period of significance. If most of the buildings in a complex retain their integrity of location, then the complex retains integrity of location. The integrity of setting involves the character of the place in which the resource or complex was located during its period of significance. An agricultural setting, or at least a setting of clear fields, is an essential element of integrity for agricultural buildings.

To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. A district should have few or no modern buildings intruding among the older buildings and should retain most of the buildings present during its period of significance. Integrity of materials involves the retention of the key exterior materials dating from the period of significance. Wall and/or roofing material need not be original as long as replaced in kind or with a historically appropriate replacement. For districts, the introduction of new buildings with walls of a different material or color of material than the old buildings can affect the integrity of materials. To maintain integrity of feeling, a building or district must retain sufficient integrity of design, setting, and materials that it is recognizable as a historic resource. To maintain integrity of association, a building or district must have its original institution still extant somewhere nearby and must not give the appearance of being affiliated with any other institution or farming operation. The nominated boundaries of this subtype should include as much land as was historically associated with the building or buildings that does not include modern intrusions. If possible this should be land directly associated with the building or district, for instance a livestock barn with its fenced pasture.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section G, H Page 105

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

#### G. GEOGRAPHICAL DATA

The Multiple Property Documentation Form for the Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio, 1815–1956, covers the State of Ohio. This boundary contains all of the historic and architectural resources associated with the historic context included in this nomination.

#### H. SUMMARY OF IDENTIFICATION AND EVALUATION METHODS

The DRC initiated the Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio, 1815–1956, MPD NRHP nomination. The DRC manages thirty-two correctional institutions, ensuring that the facilities are safe, humane, and secure, and runs rehabilitation and restorative programs for more than 44,000 adult inmates. As a result of its mission, DRC undertakes a number of projects to upgrade, expand, or otherwise modify the institutions. Some of these projects are subject to compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended, or with Ohio state law, which request that DRC consider the effects of their projects on historic, i.e., significant, properties. The goal of this MPD, therefore, is for the DRC to use the MPD to better evaluate the eligibility of their resources (more than fifty years old) for inclusion in the NRHP on future projects, in compliance with Section 106 and Ohio state law.

DRC provided ASC Group, Inc., with a database of buildings at current DRC institutions. From this database, ASC Group's historians identified those DRC institutions that appeared to be substantially more than fifty years of age. Preliminary research, primarily using the Ohio Department of Finance's 1962 *State Capital Inventory*, identified several institutions in the database that were more than fifty years old, but that were not originally constructed as correctional facilities, as well as several correctional institutions no longer in the possession of DRC.

From this information, ASC Group compiled a list of five institutions to which DRC arranged site visits: London Correctional Institution, Southeastern Correctional Institution, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Chillicothe Correctional Institution, and Lima Correctional Institution. The purpose of the site visits was to determine property types, identify the styles and construction materials of the buildings and structures at correctional institutions in Ohio, as well as to gauge the level of integrity of the institutions. As a result of the site visit, ASC Group determined that the institutional character and penal function of the buildings rarely allow the examples of craftsmanship that would make integrity of workmanship an issue. Correctional institutions are such specialized properties that for one to lack integrity of association, it would have to lack all of the other aspects of integrity as well; therefore, ASC Group determined that integrity of association was not a significant factor in an institution's eligibility. The other four aspects of integrity are significant to an institution's eligibility.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section H Page 106

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Group architectural historian viewed most or all of the buildings, structures, and sites at the institution, took photographs and notes for future reference, and, if available, viewed historical materials and blueprints on file at the institution. London Correctional Institution and Chillicothe Correctional Institution retained extensive collections of blueprints for their facilities, and DRC Central Office in Columbus provided a limited selection of blueprints for Southeastern Correctional Institution and the Ohio Reformatory for Women. While in the vicinity of each institution, the historian also conducted research at local libraries and historical societies.

ASC Group's historians identified other correctional facilities listed in the NRHP, including a MPD nomination for Municipal, County, and State Corrections Properties in Iowa that provided a useful framework for organizing the Ohio MPD. The historians conducted research at the State Library of Ohio, the Ohio Historical Society, the libraries of The Ohio State University, and the Columbus Public Library. The historians researched the history of prison design, the general history of Ohio's correctional system, and the specific history of the five correctional institutions to which ASC Group made site visits. The historians also consulted the files of Barbara Powers of the Ohio Historic Preservation Office, an authority on the work of architect Frank Packard. NRHP nominations are not being prepared in immediate conjunction with this MPD, but DRC will hire a consultant to prepare and submit nominations at a future date.
## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

### Section I Page 107

### I. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Alexander, Rudolph, Lola Butler, and Patricia Sias. "Women Offenders Incarcerated at the Ohio Penitentiary for Men and the Ohio Reformatory for Women from 1913–1923." Journal of Sociology and Social Welfare 20, no. 3 (1993): 61–79.
- Alfred Hopkins & Associates. Plan of Federal Penitentiary at Lewisburg, PA. 2005. http://www.cpa.edu.edu/images/o2-1.jpg.
- Allen County (Ohio) Republican-Gazette. 26 April 1904.
- Barnes, Robert D. "Residence B-1" and "Residence X-2." 8 February 1946. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Bonham, Roger. "Ohio's Biggest Farmer is Ohio." Columbus Dispatch Magazine 31 March 1963: 6-10.
- Briggs, Herbert B. "Contour Plat, Boys Industrial School, Lancaster, O." 1924. On file at DRC, Columbus.
- Brohl, N. A. "Key Map for Location of Farm Center Repair Shop." Produced by the Bureau of Prisons Construction Division, Drawing no. 7-103-57, 28 January 1957. On file at the Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Carlson, Peter M., and Judith Simon Garrett. Prison and Jail Administration: Practice and Theory. Gaithersburg, Maryland: Aspen Publishers, 1976.
- Carnes, John R., ed. The 1976 History of Allen County, Ohio. Evansville, Indiana: Unigraphic, Inc., 1976.
- Chillicothe Correctional Institution. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at Chillicothe Correctional Institution. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Chillicothe News-Advertiser. 1 September 1925; 28 September, 28 December 1926; 8 February, 15 April 1927.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. 9 April 1927. Federal Reformatory newspaper articles file, Ross County Historical Society, Chillicothe, Ohio.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section I Page 108

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Clark, Charles H. "Preface." *Quarterly Bulletin*, Vol. 1, No. 1. Columbus: State of Ohio, Department of Public Welfare, 1924.

Columbia Encyclopedia, Sixth Edition. "Blue Laws." 2005. http://www.bartleby.com/65/bl/bluelaws.html.

Columbus Dispatch. 2 September 1916; 26 November, 16 December 1964; 2 September 1965; 23 September 1966; 25 December 1967; 11, 19 September, 10 October 1968; 10 November 1970; 29 June, 4 November, 29 December 1971.

\_\_\_\_\_. 18 May 1965. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.

- Contosta, David R. Lancaster, Ohio, 1800–2000: Frontier Town to Edge City. Columbus, Ohio: State University Press, 1999.
- Correctional Institution Inspection Committee. "Lima Correctional Institution." Correctional Institution Inspection Committee Inspection Report. 2004. http://www.ciic.state.oh.us/reports/lci.pdf.
- Cox, William B., F. Lovell Bixby, and William T. Root, eds. Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories 1933, Vol. 1. New York: Osborne Association, 1933.
- Curry, W. L. History of Union County, Ohio: Its People, Industries, and Institutions. Indianapolis: B. F. Bowen & Co., 1915.
- DeBow, J. D. B. Statistical View of the United States. New York: Norman Ross Publishing, Vol. 15, 1990. Originally published Washington D.C.: Superintendent of the United States Census, 1854.
- Dedication Program for Our Lady of Good Hope Chapel. 1 July 1962. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.
- Department of Public Welfare. Department of Public Welfare. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1929.

. Ninth Annual Report of the Department of Public Welfare, State of Ohio, for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1930. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1931.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 109

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Department of Public Works. Annual Report of Operations 1961. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Works, 1962.

- Department of Rehabilitation and Correction. Annual Report 1974. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1974.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1979. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1979.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1980. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1980.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report Fiscal Year 1982. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1982.
- . Annual Report Fiscal Year 1984. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1984.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1988. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1988.

\_\_\_\_\_. Three Decades of Progress: A Retrospective of Growth. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 2002.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction." 2005. http://www.drc.state.oh.us.

\_\_\_\_\_. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at the Ohio Reformatory for Women, the Boys' Industrial School, and the Fairfield School for Boys. On file at DRC, Columbus.

- Dobson-Brown, Deborah. "The Ohio Penitentiary, HABS OH-2440," 1998. Manuscript on file, Prints and Photograph Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.
- Fockler, E. R. Handbook for New Men, Federal Reformatory, Chillicothe, Ohio. N.p., 1939.
- "Frank L. Packard." Ohio Archaeological and Historical Quarterly 33 (January 1924): 106– 108.

Garrett, Paul W., and Austin H. MacCormick, eds. Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories 1929. New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1929.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section I Page 110

- Gibbs, Raymond L. "The Boys' Industrial School of the Ohio Youth Commission." 16 January 1964. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.
- Hicks, Clara Belle. "The History of Penal Institutions in Ohio to 1850." Ohio Archaeological and Historical Quarterly 33, no. 4 (1924): 359-426.
- "Inside a Women's Prison: Ohio's Reformatory is the Vassar of U.S. Penology." Spot 2 (December 1941): 5–11.
- Jamesway Company. "Haykeeper." 3 May 1934. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Johnston, Norman. Forms of Constraint: A History of Prison Architecture. Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 2000.
- Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories. *The Penal Problem in Ohio*. Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co., 1926.
- KirkbrideBuildings.com. "Kirkbride Buildings History." 2005. http://www.kirkbridebuildings.com/about/history.html.
- Lamneck, John H., and Arthur L. Glattke. *Ohio's Correctional Program*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Public Welfare, 1950.
- Lancaster (Ohio) Eagle Gazette. 10 May 1957; 29 January 1966. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.
- "Life Goes to a Reformatory Revue." Life 8 May 1944: 114-117.
- Lima (Ohio) Citizen. 18 April 1958.
- Lima (Ohio) Daily News. 13, 19, 29, 30 July 1915.
- "The Lima (Ohio) State Hospital for the Criminal Insane." *The American Architect* 51 (24 January 1912): 46–48.
- Lima State Hospital. Interesting Facts About the Lima State Hospital. Lima, Ohio: Lima State Hospital, [1935?].
- Lima State Hospital Commission. Annual Report 1907.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 111

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

Lima (Ohio) Sunday News. 11 July 1915.

- London Correctional Institution. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at London Correctional Institution. On file at London Correctional Institution.
- Madison County Bicentennial Committee. A Chronicle of Our Time: Madison 'Seventy Six.' Marceline, Missouri: Walsworth Publishing Co., 1978.
- Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society. "Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society." 2005. www.mrps.org.
- Marysville (Ohio) Tribune. 17 November 1915; 1, 8 March, 16 August, 6 September 1916.
- Miles, R. E. "The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency." Reprinted from Citizen Agencies for Research in Government, *Municipal Research*, No. 77, 1916.
- Miller, Charles C., ed. *History of Fairfield County, Ohio, and Representative Citizens*. Chicago: Richmond-Arnold Publishing Co., 1912.
- Moody-Nolan. "Scioto Village School for Girls." 2004. http://www.moodynolan.com/project\_info.asp?id=159&type=cs#.
- National Society of Penal Information. Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories. New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1933.
- Ohio Attorney General, Juvenile Justice Task Force. Justice For Our Children: The Final Report of the Attorney General's Juvenile Justice Task Force. Columbus: Attorney General of Ohio, 1976.
- Ohio Board of Administration. Fifth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1916. Columbus: Ohio Board of Administration, 1916.

\_\_\_\_\_. Tenth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1921. Columbus: Ohio Board of Administration, 1921.

Ohio Department of Finance. Ohio Capital Inventory. Vol. 3, Department of Mental Hygiene & Correction: Prolonged Care Hospitals. Columbus: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 112

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

- . Ohio Capital Inventory. Vol. 4, Department of Mental Hygiene & Correction: Correctional Institutions and Juvenile Institutions. Columbus: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. State Properties. State Archives Series 1546 AV, Series II, Box 6, Ohio Historical Society, 1931.
- Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. Annual Report, Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 1955. Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1955.
- Ohio Historic Inventory. ALL-198-10, October 1979. Ohio Historic Preservation Office, Columbus.
- Ohio Penitentiary Commission. New Ohio Penitentiary: Description of Preliminary Drawings. Columbus, Stoneman Press Col, [1918?].
- Ohio Reformatory for Women. Ohio Reformatory for Women. Marysville: Ohio Reformatory for Women, 2002.
- Ohio State Journal. 26 April 1904; 21, 24 January, 6 May, 2, 17, 20 July, 22 September 1915; 2
  September 1916; 21 January, 13 September 1917; 29 July, 6 August, 28 September, 7, 15
  October 1921; 7 January, 23, 26 May, 1 July, 8 August 1922; 22, 29 March 1923; 6
  January; 21 October 1924; 5 May, 13 June 1926; 8 April 1928; 26 January 1929; 31
  March, 4, 27 June, 19 August 1930; 4, 10 February 9, 10 April 1931; 2, 10 March 18 July 1932; 20 January 1933; 24 June 1938; 6 June 1940.

Ohio State Journal Magazine. 23 August 1925.

- Rafter, Nicole H. Partial Justice: Women in State Prisons 1800–1935. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1985.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Prisons for Women, 1790–1980. In Crime & Justice in American History: Historical Articles on the Origins and Evolution of American Criminal Justice, Vol. 6, Part 2:627–79. New York: K. G. Saur, 1992.
- Reaser, Dona M. "Profit and Penitence: An Administrative History of the Ohio Penitentiary from 1815 to 1885." Ph.D. diss., Ohio State University, 1998.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### Section I Page 113

- Reeves, Margaret. Training Schools for Delinquent Girls. New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1929.
- Richards, McCarty & Buford. Plans for Administration Building, Ohio Penitentiary, London, Ohio, 1920. On file at London Correctional Institution.
- Ridley, T. Ralph. "First Floor Plan & Details, Cottage, Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, Ohio," 1930. On file at DRC, Columbus.
- Roberts, John W. Reform and Retribution: An Illustrated History of American Prisons. Lanham, Maryland: American Correctional Association, 1997.
- Roseboom, Eugene H. A History of the State of Ohio. Vol. IV, The Civil War Era: 1850–1873. Columbus: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968.
- Rusler, William, ed. A Standard History of Allen County, Ohio. Chicago and New York: American Historical Society, 1921.
- Shelton, Jesse M. "General Layout-Dairy Farm Buildings to be Built at the U.S. Industrial Reformatory." 12 December 1930. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Housing Project-Plot Plan." 5 February 1937. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Southeastern Correctional Institution. Southeastern Correctional Institution: History of the Hill. N.p., [2002].
- State Centennial Educational Committee. *Historical Sketches of the Higher Educational Institutions, and also of Benevolent and Reformatory Institutions of the State of Ohio.* N.p., 1876.
- Stewart, Joseph M. "A Comparative History of Juvenile Correctional Institutions in Ohio." Ph.D. diss., Ohio State University, 1980.
- The Ohio Institute. Prisoners in Ohio. In *The Ohio Citizen*, No. 27-9. Columbus: The Ohio Institute, 1927.
- United States Bureau of Prisons. Handbook of Correctional Institution Design and Construction. N.p., 1949.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 114

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

United States Census Office. A Compendium of the Ninth Census. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1872.

United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1962, 83d Annual Edition. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1962.

. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1952, Seventy-Third Edition. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1952.

. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1942, Sixty-Fourth Number. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1943.

\_\_\_\_\_. Prisoners, 1923. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1926.

. Prisoners and Juvenile Delinquents in the United States, 1910. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1918.

- United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1932, Fifty-Fourth Number. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1932.
- United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Interagency Resources Division. How to Complete the National Register Multiple Property Documentation Form. National Register Bulletin 16B. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1991.
- United States Secretary of the Interior. *Statistics of The United States*. New York: Norman Ross Publishing, 1990. Originally published Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1866.
- Utter, William T. A History of the State of Ohio. Vol. II, The Frontier State: 1803–1825. Columbus: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968.
- Walter, Dawn E., and Kevin B. Coleman. A Phase I Cultural Resources Survey for the ROS-104-14.26 (PID 21250) Road Widening in Scioto and Union Townships, Ross County, Ohio. Columbus, Ohio: ASC Group, Inc., 2001. Copies on file at the Ohio Historic Preservation Office, Columbus.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 115

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

- Weeks, H. Ashley, and Oscar W. Ritchie. An Evaluation of the Services of the State of Ohio to its Delinquent Children and Youth. Columbus: Bureau of Educational Research, Ohio State University, 1956.
- Yost, Joseph W., and Frank L. Packard. Portfolio of Architectural Realities: Covering a Wide Range of Designs in Both Public and Private Structures by Yost & Packard, Architects. Columbus, Ohio: By the authors, [1896?].

#### LIKELY SOURCES NOT YET INVESTIGATED

A number of sources of information concerning Ohio's correctional institutions and parent departments that were not consulted for this MPD nomination are available in archives in the state, especially at the Ohio Historical Society Archives and Library in Columbus. These sources were not examined for any of several reasons: they consist solely of photographs, they consist of raw data that would need to be analyzed before use, they are too specific to one aspect of prison operation, etc. The general historical nature of the present document limited the utility of these sources, but they likely will be of greater use during the preparation of individual nominations for correctional institutions in Ohio.

The following list is not intended to be comprehensive. Sources specific to the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio State Reformatory are not included here, since the first has been demolished and the latter is already listed in the National Register. The Historic American Buildings Survey documentation for the Ohio Penitentiary (HABS OH-2440) includes a lengthy bibliography of sources for that institution, as well as some of the general sources available concerning penal architecture. In addition to the sources listed below, local newspapers likely will prove to be a fruitful source of information on the institutions, as time constraints limited the ability of the researchers of this document to make extensive surveys of the relevant content of local newspapers.

#### Photographs

- Aerial Photographs of the Ohio Reformatory for Women [graphic]. State Archives Series 2759 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, n.d.
- Borowitz Crime Ephemera Collection: Prison Postcards. Department of Special Collections and Archives, Kent State University, Ohio.

This collection contains postcards with views of prisons in the U.S. and abroad, including the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Ohio Penitentiary, and Ohio State Reformatory. Some of the

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section I Page 116

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

postcards can be viewed on the Internet (http://speccoll.library.kent.edu/truecrime/postcards/ prisoncards.html).

Boys' Industrial School [graphic]. State Archives Series 1007 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1858–1985.

This collection consists of photograph and postcard views of the Boys' Industrial School.

Correctional Photograph Archives Collection. Special Collections and Archives, Eastern Kentucky University, Richmond, ca. 1890–1980.

This collection contains photographs of a number of prisons in the U.S. and abroad, including the Federal Reformatory/Chillicothe Correctional Institution. Some of the photos can be viewed on the Internet (http://www.cpa.eku.edu/inventory1.htm).

Eckle, Roderick B. London Prison Farm [graphic]. SC 5671, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1954–1955.

\_\_\_\_. Photograph album. State Archives Series AV 77, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1949–1955.

These two collections consist of a photo album and photographs of the London Prison Farm gathered by Roderick B. Eckle, the deputy warden and warden of the London Prison Farm between 1952 and 1962.

London Prison Farm [graphic]. SC 367, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Another collection of photographs of the London Prison Farm.

- Ohio Adjutant General's Department, Ohio National Guard. Aerial Views of State Properties [Graphic]. State Archives Series 6591 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1930.
- Ohio Department of Finance. London Prison Farm. State Archives Series 1003 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1931.

\_\_\_\_. State Properties. State Archives Series 1546 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1931.

These three sources comprise portions of an inventory of state properties. The Ohio Historical Society only has parts of the original inventory, and not all of the correctional institutions of the period are included in their holdings. The London Prison Farm material is

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section I Page 117

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

bound and filed separately from the other institutions, probably having been donated to the Society at a different time. The inventory includes inventory forms for many of the buildings with attached photographs. The inventory forms include information on the building's use and materials, and sometimes its date of construction, architect, and/or contractor. The collection also includes aerial photographs in several views of each property.

- Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. *Aerial Photographs of Institutions* [graphic]. State Archives Series 2726 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1956.
- Ohio Reformatory for Women [graphic]. State Archives Series 2736 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, n.d.

Collection consists of fourteen postcards showing buildings and inmate activities.

Photographs of Inmates, Staff, and Buildings [graphic], ca. 1935–1965 (Ohio Reformatory for Women). State Archives Series 1679 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1935– 1965.

### **Architectural Drawings**

Elford Inc. Elford Inc. Construction Records, 1921. Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1921.

Architectural drawings of the Ohio Reformatory for Women.

Ohio Department of Public Works. Architectural Drawings of State Institutions, 1869–ca. 1930s. State Archives Series 2803 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Includes drawings of buildings at state prisons.

### **Prison Records**

Boys' Industrial School. Annual Reports, 1944–1965. State Archives Series 2154, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1944–1965.

\_\_\_\_. Board of Trustees' Minutes, 1857–1911. State Archives Series 1100, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1857–1911.

\_\_\_\_. *Miscellaneous Records*, 1912–1940. State Archives Series 216, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1940.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### Section I Page 118

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

\_\_\_\_\_. Notices to Staff, Programs, Schedules, 1929–1937. State Archives Series 220, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1929–1937.

\_\_\_\_\_. Superintendent's Correspondence, 1905–1937. State Archives Series 1095, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1905–1937.

- Lebanon Correctional Institution. Employees Reference Manual: Rules and Regulations Governing Lebanon Correctional Institution Employees. Lebanon, Ohio: Lebanon Correctional Institution, 1970. Available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.
- Lima State Hospital. Admission, Discharge, and Death Registry Books, 1915–1990. State Archives Series 5107, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1915–1990.
- London Correctional Institution. Employees Reference Manual: Rules and Regulations Governing London Correctional Institution Employees. London, Ohio: London Correctional Institution, 1965. Available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

London Prison Farm. Correspondence with the Ohio Department of Public Welfare, 1937–1950. State Archives Series 1692, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1937–1950.

\_\_\_\_\_. County Admission Book, 1912–1962. State Archives Series 1693, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1962.

This resource is only available on microfilm and is a county-by-county listing of prisoners admitted to the institution.

\_\_\_\_. Daily Report, 1923–1954. State Archives Series 1690, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1923–1954.

This resource is a daily listing of the numbers and status of prisoners and employees in the institution.

\_\_\_\_. *Prisoners' Register, 1908–1948.* State Archives Series 1609, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1908–1948.

This resource is only available on microfilm. The Ohio Historical Society also has an index for this resource (State Archives Series 2432).

\_\_\_\_\_. Record of Escapes and Walkaways, 1927–1973. State Archives Series 4534, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1927–1973.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 119

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

- Ohio. Office of the Governor. Warrants for Removal of Inmates and Other Papers Relating to Correctional Institutions, 1857–1916 (bulk 1891–1916). State Archives Series 645, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1857–1916.
- Ohio Reformatory for Women. *Miscellaneous Records*, 1912–1969. State Archives Series 1681, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1969.

\_\_\_\_. Paroles and Releases, 1946–1986. State Archives Series 4644, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1946–1986.

\_\_\_\_. Superintendent's Correspondence, 1917–1965. State Archives Series 1676, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1917–1965.

### **Other Sources**

Amrine, William F. Papers. VFM 3063, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1939-1956.

William F. Amrine was the first superintendent of the London Prison Farm.

Brondfield, Jerry. "Maggie has her Methods." Christian Herald (December 1951).

This resource is an article concerning the Ohio Reformatory for Women and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

- Clark, J. E. Manufacturing and Sales Departments under the State Use System. Mansfield: Ohio State Reformatory, 1921. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.
- Holy, Thomas C. Survey of the Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, Ohio, Made for the State of Ohio Department of Public Welfare, by T. C. Holy, director, G. B. Stahly, assistant director, with the Assistance of the Survey Staff and Co-operating Committees. Columbus: The Ohio State University, [ca. 1940].

\_\_\_\_\_. Survey of the Girls' Industrial School, Delaware, Ohio, Made for the State of Ohio Department of Public Welfare, by T. C. Holy, director, Cornelia Doty, assistant director, with the Assistance of the Survey Staff and Co-operating Committees. Columbus: The Ohio State University, [ca. 1942].

Hughes, Carol. "Jail with a College Atmosphere." Coronet 20 (August 1946): 76-80.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section I Page 120

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MPD

This is a magazine article concerning the Ohio Reformatory for Women and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

The London Prison Farmer. London, Ohio: London Prison Farm, various dates.

This is a weekly newspaper produced at the London Prison Farm. Partial holdings for the period 1932–1953 are available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. *Motive*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1954–1972.

This resource was the departmental newsletter/journal and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

\_\_\_\_. 1957–1958 Building Program. Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1957. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.

Ohio Department of Public Welfare. *Ohio Penal Industries*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Public Welfare, [ca. 1952]. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.

- Packard, Frank. Specifications for Construction, 1914. State Archives Series 4564, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1914.
- Voinovich-Sgro Architects, Inc., and Henningson, Durham & Richardson. *Ohio Prison Site Feasibility and Planning Study*. Columbus: Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 1981. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.



Figure 1. DRC Institutions discussed in the MPD.





CODE		INDEX	CODE		INDEX
NO.	BUILDING NAME	NO.	NO.	BUILDING NAME	NO.
1.001	ADMINISTRATION BLDG.	6-E	6.013	HOCKING COTTAGE	8 - G
2 001	POULTRY HOUSE	I-B	6.014	LAGONDA .	9-1
2.002	BROODER HOUSE	2-B	6.0 15	HOSPITAL ANNEX "	10-1
2.003	TILE HOG BARN	1-1	6.016	BUSHNELL .	9 - 1
2.004	VINERY	2-B	6.017	HERRICK .	10 · K
2.005	PIGGERY	1-A	6.018	HIGHLAND -	9-K
2.006	CALF BARN	3 · C	6.019	OHIO APARTMENTS	9-K
2.007	HOSPITAL BARN	3 · B	7.001	POWER PLANT	4-H
2.008	DAIRY BARN	3-C	7.002	WELL HOUSE NO. I	4 - H
2.009	VEGETABLE GREENHOUSE	7-C	7.002A	• • NO 2	4-H
2.010	FLORAL GREENHOUSE	6-G	• 8	- NO.5	3-1
3.001	CENTRAL SCHOOL	4 -F	" с	• • NO. 6	3 - 1
3.002	CARPENTER SHOP	7-8	7.003	LAUNDRY	6 · C
3.003	MACHINE SHOP	6-D	7.004	SLAUGHTER HOUSE	8 -D
3.004	ELECTRIC SHOP	6-D	7.005	MAINTENANCE SHOP	7 -D
3.005	SHOE SHOP	8-E	7.006	DINING HALL & KITCHEN	7-E
3.006	CONSOLIDATED SCHOOL	7-F	7.007	SEWAGE PLANT	1 - J
3.007	EAST SCHOOL	8-L	8001	OLD STREET CAR STATION	4 - 1
3.008	ORCHARD BLDG.	7 -N	8.002	FRANK LARGER BARN	1 - 1
5.001	AUGLAIZE COTTAGE	4-D	8.003	EMPLOYEE'S GARAGE	1-1
5.002	DRILL HALL	8-G	8004	HOG & HAY BARN	1-1
5.003	CHAPEL	8-H	8005	BEEF CATTLE BARN	1-1
5.004	BAND ROOM	9 ·L	8.006	NEW SEED & TOOL HOUSE	1 - 1
5.005	RIVER ROCK PICNIC AREA	I - B	8.007	PIGGERY	3 · B
6.001	SUPERINTENDENT'S RESIDENCE	6-1	8008	FEED STORAGE & GRINDING	3 · G
6.002	TENANT- HOUSE	1 - 1	8.009	ONION STORAGE	6 · B
6.003	FARM SUPERVISOR'S HOUSE	1 - 1	8.010	LUMBER STORAGE	7 - B
6.004	NASH COTTAGE	5 · E	8.011	GARAGE	7 · B
6.005	HARMON COTTAGES, "A"B"B"	4 · E	8012	ROOT CELLAR	7 · C
6.006	MAUMEE -	5 - F	8.013	APPLE STORAGE	7-D
6.007	SCIOTO .	5 -D	8.014	GARAGE	7-D
6.007A	CONNECTING WING	5-D	8.01 5	•	8 -D
6.0078	CUYAHOGA COTTAGE	6 - D	8016	: <b>*</b> /	8-E
6.008	PATTISON .	6-D	8.017	PAINT SHOP	7-D
6.009	SHERWOOD APTS.	6-D	8.018	STORE ROOM	7-D
6.010	GARDEN HILL RESIDENCE	8-C	8.019	CARRIAGE BARN	8 · E
6.011	HARRIS COTTAGE	8-F	8020	HORSE BARN	8 · E
6.012	MUSKINGUM -	8 -F	8021	CORN CRIB	8-E
			8022	GARAGES	9 · L
			8.023	ORCHARD STORAGE	7 - N
			9.001	HOSPITAL	10 - 1

PLOT PLAN LEGEND

Sheet 1





Figure 3. Portions of the 1981 Andersonville, 1985 Chillicothe East, 1981 Chillicothe West, and 1992 Kingston quadrangles (USGS 7.5' topographic maps) showing the location of the Southeastern Correctional Institution, the new farm, and the main building complex.



Figure 4. Current site plan of the Southeastern Correctional Institution.

Figure S Lima Correctional Institution (formerly the Lima State Hospital) location map (Sheet 1) and site plans (Sheets 2 and 3).









Figure 6. Portion of the 1983 Cairo quadrangle (USGS 7.5' topographic map) showing the location of the Lima Correctional Institution, the Allen Correctional Institution, the Oakwood Correctional Facility, and various associated sites and complexes.





gure 8. Portion of the 1973 Milford Center quadrangle (USGS 7.5' topographic map) showing the location of the Ohio Reformatory for Women.





.

INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MIL

1



London Correctional Institution location map (Sheet 1) and site plan (Sheet 2).

.



Figure 11. Portions of the 1995 London and 1991 South Vienna quadrangles (USGS 7.5' topographic maps) showing the location of the London Correctional Institution, the Madison Correctional Institution, and various associated sites and complexes.



Figure 12. Current site plan of the London Correctional Institution.



Figure 13. Site plan of the former Federal Reformatory, now part of the Chillicothe Correctional Institution,



Figure 14. Current site plan of the Chillicothe Correctional Institution.



Figure 15. Portions of the 1981 Andersonville, 1985 Chillicothe East, 1981 Chillicothe West, and 1992 Kingston quadrangles (USGS 7.5' topographic maps) showing the location of the Chillicothe Correctional Institution, Ross Correctional Institution, and various associated sites and complexes.

## National Register of Historic Places

Note to the record

Additional Documentation: 2021

### National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form

This form is used for documenting property groups relating to one or several historic contexts. See instructions in National Register Bulletin *How to Complete the Multiple Property Documentation Form* (formerly 16B). Complete each item by entering the requested information.

\_\_\_ New Submission \_\_\_\_ X\_\_\_ Amended Submission

### A. Name of Multiple Property Listing

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio

#### **B.** Associated Historic Contexts

(Name each associated historic context, identifying theme, geographical area, and chronological period for each.) The Ohio Penitentiary Era, 1815-1857 Early Reforms in Ohio Corrections, 1857-1900 The Progressive Era in Ohio Corrections, 1900-1930 Rehabilitative Era, 1930-1972

### **C. Form Prepared by:**

name/titleBrett A. Carmichael and Andrew R. SewellorganizationLawhon and Associates, Inc.street & number 1441 King Avenuecity or townColumbuscity or townColumbuscolumbusstatechiozip code 43212e-mailasewell@lawhon-assoc.com;telephone614-481-8600dateApril 2019

#### **D.** Certification

As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended, I hereby certify that this documentation form meets the National Register documentation standards and sets forth requirements for the listing of related properties consistent with the National Register criteria. This submission meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR 60 and the Secretary of the Interior's Standards and Guidelines for Archeology and Historic Preservation.

Joubara Howers

Signature of certifying official

DSHPO for Inventory & Registration\_April 27, 2021\_\_\_\_\_ Title Date

State Historic Preservation Office, Ohio History Connection\_\_\_\_\_\_ State or Federal Agency or Tribal government

I hereby certify that this multiple property documentation form has been approved by the National Register as a basis for evaluating related properties for listing in the National Register.

Lisa Deline

Signature of the Keeper

6/11/2021

Date of Action

NPS Form 10-900-b	OMB No. 1024-0018
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	
Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Name of Multiple Property Listing	Ohio State
<u>Table of Contents for Written Narrative</u> Create a Table of Contents and list the page numbers for each of these sections in the space below. Provide narrative explanations for each of these sections on continuation sheets. In the header of each se of the multiple property listing. Refer to <i>How to Complete the Multiple Property Documentation Form</i>	
See Continuation Sheet	Page Numbers
<b>E. Statement of Historic Contexts</b> (If more than one historic context is documented, present them in sequential order.)	3 - 96
<b>F. Associated Property Types</b> (Provide description, significance, and registration requirements.)	97 - 119
G. Geographical Data	120
<b>H. Summary of Identification and Evaluation Methods</b> (Discuss the methods used in developing the multiple property listing.)	120 - 121
I. Major Bibliographical References	122 - 138

(List major written works and primary location of additional documentation: State Historic Preservation Office, other State agency, Federal agency, local government, university, or other, specifying repository.)

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.460 et seq.).
 Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 250 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, PO Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Project (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.
### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>1</u>

#### **Outline for Written Narrative**

#### **E. Statement of Historic Context**

#### Introduction

Historical Overview of Early State Correctional Programs and Prison Design in the United States
The Ohio Penitentiary Era, 1815–1857
Early Reforms in Ohio Corrections, 1857–1900
The Progressive Era in Ohio Corrections, 1900–1940
Rehabilitative Era, 1940–1972
Post-1972 Developments in Ohio Corrections
A Comparison of Ohio's Correctional Institutions
Examples of Specific Institution Types in Ohio Reform School: Boy's Industrial School/Southeastern Correctional Institution Hospital/Mental Health Institution: Lima Correctional Institution Women's Prison/Reformatory: Ohio Reformatory for Women Reformatory /Prison Farm: London Correctional Institution Federal Reformatory: Chillicothe Correctional Institution

#### **F.** Associated Property Types

Outline of Associated Property Types Property Types, Individual Resources Main Building Residence Building Service Building Industrial Building Agricultural Building Security Structure Cemetery Archaeological Site Property Types, Potential Historic Districts

Reformatory Reform School Hospital/Mental Health Penitentiary Prison Farms

#### G. Geographical Data

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>2</u>

### H. Summary of Identification and Evaluation Methods

#### I. Bibliography

Additional Sources Associated with Specific Properties

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>3</u>

#### Statement of Historic Context Introduction

This Multiple Property Documentation (MPD) form is an update of an earlier form prepared by ASC Group, Inc., under contract with the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections (DRC). The form was originally authored by Douglas Terpstra and Al Tonetti in 2006, and large portions of their original text are retained in this revised form, albeit edited and re-arranged in many places. The revision of the form was requested by DRC, who wanted to expand the period of significance, add additional data on institutions not given an individual text discussion in the original MPD, and update the context as needed. In discussions with DRC and the Ohio State Historic Preservation Office, areas requiring clarification or additional information were identified in the original MPD form, and resulting corrections have been implemented in this revision.

The purpose of the MPD is assist the DRC and other agencies, organizations, and groups in efforts to identify the types of properties at historical correctional institutions in the State of Ohio that are likely to meet the National Register of Historic Places' (NRHP) Criteria for Evaluation. The statement of historic context focuses on the political, social, and economic forces that shaped the development of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions. The overall period of significance, 1815–1972, encompasses the period in which the state's first correctional institution was opened, the Ohio Penitentiary in 1813 to 1815, and 1972, which marks the establishment of the DRC as a state agency and is also the end of a significant period in the history of Ohio's correctional institutions. Additionally, the year 1972 allows a sufficient buffer between the implementation of the revised MPD and the reaching of the standard 50-year-old mark for eligibility used in many NRHP evaluations. Because the state's correctional institutions of this period are located throughout the state, the geographical area covered by the MPD is the State of Ohio.

The development of the state's correctional institutions is an important chapter in Ohio history. Governors and state legislatures have spent considerable effort and money on addressing their responsibility for protecting the public welfare through the incarceration of criminals. Nine areas of significance have been identified as being associated with the history of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions between 1815 and 1972. They are agriculture, architecture, commerce, community planning and development, health/medicine, industry, law, politics/government, and particularly social history, the latter addressing efforts promoting the public welfare. The theme that dominates the history of Ohio's correctional institutions during this period is reform; reform of the prisoners, reform of the physical institutions in which they were incarcerated, and reform of the administrative system that managed the inmates and the correctional facilities. By necessity, the statement of historic context provides some background on the development of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, even though this institution has been demolished. For forty-one years, between 1815 and 1856, the Ohio Penitentiary was the only correctional institution operated by the State of Ohio. The development of the Ohio Penitentiary played an important role in the establishment of many of the state's other correctional institutions.

It is important to note that the MPD form addresses properties, i.e., buildings, structures, historical sites, objects, designed landscapes, and districts, more than fifty years of age related to incarcerating or rehabilitating criminals at state correctional institutions, regardless of whether or not these properties were originally constructed as part of such institutions. It does not, however, address state correctional facilities of administrative or other non-correctional institutional function. The MPD is focused on

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>4</u>

properties, either currently or formerly operated by the State of Ohio, which served as a correctional facility that included the incarceration of convicted criminals as a primary purpose, although many properties may also have concurrently served other functions, such as supplying food for institutions through agriculture or building materials for state-owned construction projects. In addition, it is also vital to recognize this MPD does not cover prisoner of war camps, which although technically operated as federal places of confinement (under purview of the Department of War), are not directly related to the program of criminal incarceration as practiced by state and federal governmental entities. While Ohio possessed prisoner of war camps (such as Johnson's Island and Camp Chase), the history and development of these types of facilities is sufficiently different to warrant their exclusion.

#### Historical Overview of State Correctional Programs and Prison Design in the United States

Up until the early modern period, imprisonment in Western societies was a temporary situation, meant to hold people accused of crimes through a court appearance to the event of actual punishment, which was physical in nature. Thus, early prison facilities were often converted from other uses for holding criminals who were awaiting the completion of a sentence through a form of punishment, and were typically not intended originally as a prison. Incarceration was not widely used as a punishment in and of itself until about the end of the eighteenth century. Early prison architecture in Europe was meant to convey "dread and terror, hopefully leading to reform".<sup>1</sup> The first large scale prison designed specifically to incorporate architecture into reform methods is widely considered to be that of the Maison de Force in Ghent, Belgium, built between 1772 and 1775. This was a large octagonal prison with wings radiating from a central courtyard, with individual courtyards between the wings. Individual cells and workshops were present in each wing.

Modern American prison design is traced back to the initial period of penal reform in Europe in the late eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. A combination of justice reform that moved away from capital and corporal punishment and shuttering of penal colonies resulted in longer periods of incarceration in severely overcrowded and out of date prisons and jails. With social thinking changing to consider that criminal acts may be a product of one's environment rather than solely an inherent disposition towards evil, ideas about reforming prisoners began to be applied to the design of new prisons. The basic requirements for a prison were defined as providing for punishment, security, supervision, prevention of further criminal acts within the prison, health, and reformation.<sup>2</sup> The exteriors of prisons were fortified, both as security for the prisoners within, and against attacks on the prisons by mobs of angry citizens from without, a not-uncommon occurrence. Interior design for the first time included an emphasis on surveillance of inmates, as close and frequent inspection of behavior, possessions, and use of space was thought to be instrumental in reform and fighting corruption and bad behavior.

Just as efforts at prison reform influenced the operation of prisons and the goals of their administrators to varying degrees, so too did they influence the built aspects of early prisons. In later years, architects seeking to improve the safety and performance of prisons also introduced new prison plans and adapted older ones. The earliest U.S. prisons, like their European antecedents, had some cells, but mostly consisted of congregate housing, where inmates were confined together in large rooms. As the early

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Norman Johnston, *Forms of Constraint*, (Urbana, Illinois: University of Illinois Press, 2000), 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid., 44.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>5</u>

reformers began to develop the idea of imprisonment as rehabilitation rather than punishment, they began to see that new forms of confinement were necessary to accomplish their planned rehabilitative programs<sup>3</sup>. Six different types of prison building plans were used in the United States: radial, non-radial, self-enclosed, circular/panopticon, and telephone pole:<sup>4</sup>

- *Radial*: Arrangement of cell buildings converging on a central space or building. William Blackburn is credited with expanding use of this plan throughout England in the late eighteenth century, with many cruciform facilities.
- Non-radial: A single rectangular building, or groups of such buildings, purpose built for accommodating different classes of prisoners. Cells were arranged on either side of a central hall. Criticisms of these designs usually focused on inadequate ability to monitor prisoner behaviors.
- Self-enclosed/courtyard: Cellblocks act as the outer perimeter wall of the facility.
- Circular/panopticon: A design with all prison cells directly observable from a central position, inspired by Jeremy Bentham's Panopticon, which, while never actually built, inspired semicircular and radial designs incorporated into other prisons.
- *Telephone Pole*: A plan where separate buildings incorporating administration, cell blocks, and other functions are connected by a central corridor, giving the floor plan the appearance of an old-fashioned telephone pole with multiple crossbars.



Plan of Eastern State Penitentiary showing radial plan and individual cells arranged off a central corridor (image from Wikimedia Commons, public domain)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> United States Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook of Correctional Institution Design*, (Washington, D.C.: United States Bureau of Prisons, 1949), 26–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 139.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>6</u>



Non-radial prison (Central Prison, Raleigh, North Carolina; image from Wikimedia Commons, public domain)



Self-enclosed/courtyard prison (Michigan State Prison, Jackson; U.S. Bureau of Prisons, 1949)

Section number <u>E</u> Page

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

 Image: constrained of the sector of the s

7

Western Penitentiary, Pittsburgh, a panopticon prison experiment (U.S. Bureau of Prisons 1949)



Telephone pole plan prison (U.S. Penitentiary, Lewisburg; U.S. Bureau of Prisons, 1949)

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>8</u>

The first state prison in the United States was the Walnut Street Jail in Philadelphia. It was built as a traditional U-shaped prison with congregate cells in 1773, and became a state penitentiary in 1790. A block with solitary cells added soon afterwards. In 1797, the Newgate State Prison opened in Greenwich Village, New York. The prison featured numerous small congregate cells (holding up to eight people) and some solitary cells for punishment. In 1805, Massachusetts erected a state prison at Charlestown, similar in design to that of Newgate Prison in New York. Two early state prisons experimented with Panopticon-style designs, the Virginia Penitentiary and the Western Penitentiary at Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. The Virginia Penitentiary (built 1800) was a semicircular three-story building. The Western Penitentiary operated between 1826 and 1833. It was a round prison building with back-to-back cells. It was very poorly designed and did not function well, and was torn down and replaced after six years.

The two main systems of prison discipline developed in the United States in the early nineteenth century were the Pennsylvania system and the Auburn system. While both systems were designed to incorporate solitary confinement as the primary method of inducing reform in inmates, they developed two different patterns of cell arrangement and prison plan. The Quaker Prison society in Philadelphia was a strong critic of congregate cells in prison designs due to the potential for misbehavior that works against an intent to reform and punish. Instead, the society touted solitary confinement, which was supposed to facilitate self-reflection and rehabilitation. In 1829, the Pennsylvania Legislature passed an act that would combine solitary confinement with prison labor. This would be the first enactment of a correctional philosophy into state law. A new state prison near Pittsburgh incorporated solitary confinement, but not labor, into its correctional practices. Eastern State Penitentiary was built at Philadelphia in 1829–1836 as a radial plan, solitary cell design prison, and was designed by John Haviland, inspired by great European prison reformers. The main building was incorporated into the outer wall and featured a Gothic façade. Cells were arranged off a central corridor. The first floor cells all had individual courtyards for spending time outside while still being in solitary confinement; wings with second floors used adjacent cells as exercise space apart from the living quarter. Prisoners never left their cells, which is where they slept, ate, and worked. A similar prison design was used for the state prison at Trenton, New Jersey, which featured five wings radiating in a half-circle from a central administration building with a semi-circular observation hall.

The parent prison of the Auburn system was Auburn Prison in New York State. Originally opened in 1816 as a congregate cell prison, later modifications led to this prison and its near contemporary, Sing Sing Prison, also in New York, becoming the models for many subsequent prisons in the United States. Although Auburn initially operated with a similar strict solitary confinement system, prison administrators observed this practice resulted in high rates of mental illness. They modified the system to allow silent labor in workshops with other prisoners during day and solitary confinement at night, and this was the basis of the Auburn system of prison management. In 1825, Auburn added a north wing with a configuration of inside cells consisting of two rows of cells on each floor, placed back to back in the center of the cellblock with a wide corridor extending around the block. The cells faced the outer walls, which could have large windows to allow light and ventilation since the inmates did not have access to the walls. The back-to-back cell design was considered a major security improvement for preventing prison escapes. Auburn Prison had cellblocks extending to either side of a central

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>9</u>

administration building, forming a U-shaped courtyard within the prison walls.<sup>5</sup> <sup>6</sup> In 1825, a state prison that became known as Sing Sing was built at Ossining, New York. The design of the east block of the Sing Sing prison was widely copied at subsequently-built state prisons in Connecticut, Massachusetts, Maryland, Georgia, Tennessee, Vermont, and Ohio, although the design and system retained the name of Auburn from the first prison to apply this concept.

The commonality between Pennsylvania and Auburn systems was that incarceration was a form of punishment and that prison sentences were to be conducted in an environment of strictly enforced noncommunication with dominating, authoritarian architecture. The idea was that a criminal could not be reformed until his spirit was broken and he was thus receptive to improvement. The architecture of the Pennsylvania and Auburn systems directly reflect their differences in approaches. The outside cells of the Pennsylvania system is directly related to the strict solitary confinement of prisoners, while the inside cells and workshops of the Auburn system reflects its use of nocturnal solitary confinement with daytime silent congregate labor.

Although states adopted both systems and both plans, the Auburn model was by far the more popular, in part because inmates working in shops were more economically productive than those working alone, and also because proponents of the Auburn model were more effective lobbyists.<sup>7</sup> As the early United States experienced numerous labor shortages, the use of inmate labor was more emphasized here than in Europe. Like the Pennsylvania system, the radiating wing prison plan only had limited appeal to state officials and only a few were constructed, most following the design of the Trenton prison. The Auburn plan of a center administration building with flanking cellblocks and service blocks forming the sides of a rectangle was more widely adopted. Importantly, the inside cell versus outside cell distinction became separated from the Pennsylvania system versus Auburn system debate, and states used either or even both layouts in a single prison, without adopting the system of solitary confinement as a standard living arrangement.<sup>8</sup> <sup>9</sup> The cell blocks in the main building of the United States Industrial Reformatory at Chillicothe are an excellent example of this trend.

Most of the radial prisons constructed in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries were actually quasi-radial in plan, with wings branching out behind a front administration building. The Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield (opened 1896) is an example of this plan.<sup>10</sup> The Auburn-type plan of a central building with flanking cellblocks also developed into new forms over the years. Architects found that the flanking cellblocks could be used in place of a prison wall for as long as they extended. The third Ohio Penitentiary (opened 1834) was an example of this type. From this development grew the self-enclosed plan of prison design, in which the buildings form most or all of the prison walls. Most of the prisons of the self-enclosed type were constructed in the early and mid-twentieth century.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Peter M. Carlson and Judith Simon Garret, *Prison and Jail Administration: Practice and Theory* (Gaithersburg, Maryland: Aspen Publishers, 1976), 339–340.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 30–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ibid., 31–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Carlson and Garret, *Prison and Jail Administration*, 340.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ibid.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>10</u>

The later years of the nineteenth century and early part of the twentieth century saw the introduction of two innovations in prison layout that would soon be adopted in the United States. In 1840, the Mettray Colony for Boys opened near Tours, France. This was the first use of a campus plan (also known as a cottage plan) specifically for a correctional function. Buildings were arranged around a central courtyard with the chapel and school prominent at rear of courtyard. This concept made its way to the United States in 1854 at a girl's institution in Lancaster, Massachusetts, and in 1858 with the opening of the Ohio Reform School (better known as the Boys Industrial School and modern-day Southeastern Correctional Institution). In the early twentieth century, state officials began to use the cottage plan for some adult prisons as well, first for women's prisons and later for men's reformatories. Some of these adult institutions used buildings and dormitories too large to be considered cottages, and the term campus plan came into use, replacing the earlier term of cottage plan. Chillicothe Correctional Institution is an example of this type. The campus plan came into more prominent use, especially for minimum and medium security institutions, during and after the 1960s. Corrections officials, voluntarily or involuntarily, began to adopt more humane and flexible prison building standards in place of the older fortress prison mentality. Campus plan prisons can have their buildings arranged either formally or informally and, in addition to the residence buildings, have other detached buildings serving the necessary functions of the institution, i.e., dining, education, administration, etc. As a result, a typical plan or footprint for such an institution would be difficult to define.<sup>13 14 15</sup>

The other innovation that became significant in United States prison design was the telephone pole plan, first used for prisons in the design of the Wormwood Scrubs prison in London, built between 1874 and 1891.<sup>16</sup> The first telephone pole prison in the United States was the Minnesota State Prison in 1913. Widespread adoption of this plan did not really follow until the opening of the federal prisons at Lewisburg, Pennsylvania, and Chillicothe, Ohio. The telephone pole plan could be used at the scale of a building or at the scale of an institution. The basic idea of the telephone pole plan is a central corridor that provides access to cellblocks, dormitories, and service wings branching off to the sides. The plan helped provide prison officials with greater flexibility in classifying inmates and separating the different classes, as well as providing greater control over inmates. Many state medium and maximum-security prisons constructed during the 1940s to the 1960s used the telephone pole plan.<sup>17</sup>

Not every prison conformed to a plan. Some prison plans were experimental, and other prisons expanded over time on an as needed basis until they did not resemble any plan in particular.<sup>18</sup> London Correctional Institution is an example of this process. Plans for other types of institutions appear to have had little direct influence in the development of prison plans, although there were parallels. For instance, the Kirkbride plan, named for Dr. Thomas Story Kirkbride, was a popular plan for asylums and mental health facilities in the mid- to late-nineteenth century. The Kirkbride plan had a central administration building flanked by wings comprised of tiered wards. Like with some prison types, this plan allowed for

<sup>17</sup> Ibid., 139–142, 151, 152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Carlson and Garrett, *Prison and Jail Administration*, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 112, 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ibid., 144

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>11</u>

the classification and segregation of patients.<sup>19</sup> Research for this document was unable to discover information concerning the origin of the pavilion plan used for the Lima State Hospital/Lima Correctional Institution and any influence it may have had on later mental health facilities. If a National Register of Historic Places nomination is ever prepared for that institution, the origin and influence of its plan will be an important area of investigation.

The influence of prison reform philosophy was strong in prison design after World War II, with what is sometimes called the "medical model" of prison management oriented towards a belief that criminal behavior and attitudes can be treated, similar as to how physical maladies are treated through hospitalization and rehabilitation.<sup>20</sup> By the end of the 1960s, these ideals were largely rejected due to issues with a larger and younger prison population and the rise of prison gangs. Prisoners were also classified and segregated according to security risks, and prisons were built to exclusively house one or another class of prisoner, with attendant differences in security design. The use of a central administration building flanked by attached multi-tiered cell blocks. was largely abandoned by prison architects in the postwar era. Prison layouts after 1945 included radial, campus, rectangular/linear, self-enclosed, and telephone pole plans.<sup>21</sup> Post-1980, U.S. prisons largely were built with a modified campus plan, being a series of free-standing housing units connected by either a secure corridor or an open pathway, and enclosed within security fencing. Each housing unit was self-contained with its own full complement of required staff. Triangular floor plans began to be favored due to more effective sightlines for security. Two triangular units may be joined at the middle to form a single building (sometimes called a "bowtie unit").

### The Ohio Penitentiary Era, 1815–1857

This period begins with the construction of Ohio's first prison and ends with the construction of the first state-operated correctional facility for juvenile offenders, built specifically to address prison reform issues and marking the beginning of the ongoing expansion of correctional institutions in Ohio. The State of Ohio's penal system was founded on penal principles adopted from the experiences of eastern states in the early years of the nation's history, particularly those of Pennsylvania and New York.<sup>22</sup> For prisoners, that meant punishment and reform carried out through hard labor.<sup>23</sup> For the state, convict labor was not only seen as a method of punishment and a way to reform the criminal, but also as a way to financially support the institution in which criminals were confined.<sup>24</sup> However, state legislatures often found, reluctantly, that they had to subsidize prison operations because, by themselves, manufacturing operations at prisons did not make sufficient profit to keep the institutions self-supporting.<sup>25</sup> This was the case in Ohio.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Carla Yanni, *The Architecture of Madness: Insane Asylums in the United States* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press: 2007), 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Alenka Fikfak, Saja Kosanović, Mia Crnić, and Vasa J. Perović, The Contemporary Model of Prison Architecture: Spatial Response to the Re-Socialization Programme. *Spatium* 34 (2015), 27–34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Dona M. Reaser, "Profit and Penitence: An Administrative History of the Ohio Penitentiary from 1815 to 1885." Ph.D. diss., Ohio State University, 1998, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid., 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid., 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid., 33.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>12</u>

For two centuries, Ohio's legislature, elected officials, and the penal system have worked to address two fundamental ethical and legal questions: what kind of punishment is appropriate under what circumstances and how should offenders be reformed? The Bill of Rights contained in the Ohio Constitution of 1803 stated "all penalties shall be proportioned to the nature of the offense," and "the true design of all punishment being to reform, not to exterminate mankind."<sup>26</sup> Despite these platitudes, punishment for crimes in the state's first criminal code of 1805 included capital punishment for murder, treason, rape, malicious maiming, and arson. Whipping was reserved for many lesser crimes, such as forgery, counterfeiting, horse stealing, burglary, robbery, and theft. In the early years of Ohio statehood, corporal punishment was a common sentence, just as it had been in the Northwest Territory, out of which the State of Ohio was formed. These sentences and punishments were carried out at the local level. The state was not involved until 1813.<sup>27</sup>

A committee of state legislators devised Ohio's first criminal code.<sup>28</sup> Forming committees to address Ohio's penal matters is a theme common throughout the state's institutional history. Ohio's first two General Assemblies, in 1803 and 1804 (the Ohio General Assembly became biennial as a result of Ohio's second Constitutional Convention, in 1853), delayed developing a criminal code until they had completed organizing the state's government, leaving the often criticized common law system of the Northwest Territory in effect. Dissatisfied with these results, Ohio's first Governor, Edward Tiffin, prodded state legislators to repeal the archaic common law code and draft one befitting American ideals and values, which they did in 1806. Similar efforts had been made by a number of eastern states in the first two decades after American independence, as there was growing resentment toward British interference in the affairs of America, concluding with the War of 1812.<sup>29</sup>

During its first two decades, the Ohio General Assembly spent considerable time on developing laws governing criminal behavior. In 1809, the legislature enacted the first of its Blue Laws, addressing moral corruption and offenses such as swearing, gambling, fighting, and working on the Sabbath, all punishable by fines. Apparently the term "Blue Law" is derived from the blue paper on which strict laws regarding personal and public behavior in the seventeenth century New Haven colony were printed.<sup>30</sup> Stricter Blue Laws were enacted in 1814, such as making it illegal to have playing cards in one's possession, outlawing billiard tables and the game of faro. State Blue Laws were revised again in 1824.<sup>31</sup> The word Penitentiary is derived from the concept that those who broke the law had sinned against the social compact and therefore owed their neighbors who remained within the ordered society a period of penance to be exacted by the state. These concepts were derived from the European enlightenment ideology which pervaded American Colonial thinking well into the nineteenth century.

Rumblings of public opposition to the perceived cruelties of corporal punishment began to grow into penal reform movements in the early nineteenth century. These were typically focused on an individual

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> William T. Utter, *A History of the State of Ohio*, *Volume II: The Frontier State: 1803–1825* (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968), 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Utter, *History*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "Blue Law." (Chicago: Encyclopedia Britannica, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Utter, *History*, 364.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>13</u>

situation at a particular institution, or under a particular administration, or generally within a certain jurisdiction. These would generally dissipate after the particular issue was addressed. Only later would national campaigns for overarching penal reform begin to emerge with the intension of establishing systematic reforms. The establishment of county jails and the first Ohio Penitentiary (erected in 1815), offered incarceration as an alternative to corporal punishment, and the general acceptance of this humanitarian philosophy eventually led the Ohio General Assembly to abolish whipping as a form of punishment in 1824. This portrays the shift of society's ideology concerning the philosophy of the treatment of convicts from penitential punishment toward individual reformation of conduct, if not of character. Some legislators, however, argued that criminals could not be reformed and that idle imprisonment was not a good use of public tax dollars.<sup>32</sup> How penal institutions ought to be funded was a common theme in the debate between the state legislature, prison administrators, and social reformers during this period.

For nearly 200 years, punishment versus reform of prisoners has been a core concept alternating the operation of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions. These two themes are also evident in the physical development of such facilities, where buildings, structures, and sites were designed primarily to confine inmates and put them to work. The penal philosophy that convicts should be punished for their crimes and their criminal ways reformed through a sentence of hard labor, the profits of which were to be used to offset the cost of operating the institution in which they were incarcerated, was applied to the development and administration of the state's first prison, the Ohio Penitentiary.<sup>33</sup>

The idea that the State of Ohio should develop a state-owned and operated prison is attributed to Governor Return Jonathan Meigs, who in 1811 made the suggestion to the Ohio General Assembly.<sup>34</sup> In 1812, the Ohio General Assembly enacted measures enabling the State Director of Public Buildings, William Ludlow, to select the site where the prison should be built, and to proceed with its construction according to plans developed by a state-appointed committee.<sup>35</sup> Different committees formed to study, make recommendations, and otherwise assist in the development of Ohio's penal system were common throughout the history of Ohio's penal institutions. Reflecting another dominant theme in Ohio's prison history, the legislature expected that the new prison would financially support itself through the sale of goods made by its inmates.

Between 1813 and 1815, Ohio's first state prison (called the Penitentiary) was constructed along Scioto Street (now Second Street) in Columbus on land donated by local private citizens during the administration of Governor Thomas Worthington.<sup>36</sup> The sixty by thirty foot prison building was constructed of brick on a stone foundation. It was three stories high, including a partially below ground basement, the latter used as a cellar, kitchen, and prison dining room. The second floor was the residence of the prison's warden, called the keeper, while the third floor held thirteen congregate cells. The surrounding prison yard was enclosed by a stone wall fifteen feet high, covering an area approximately

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Utter, *History*, 366.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 1–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Utter, *History*, 367.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Ibid., 41.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>14</u>

160 by 100 feet.<sup>37</sup> The thirteen congregate cells lacked adequate light, heat and ventilation, and prisoner mortality was high.<sup>38</sup>

The first law enacted by the Ohio General Assembly concerning imprisonment in the Ohio Penitentiary was passed in 1815. Judges subsequently chose imprisonment instead of corporal punishment for certain crimes, which soon resulted in overcrowding at the prison.<sup>39</sup> Overcrowding is another theme common to the operation of Ohio's correctional facilities, and has been a consistent issue. In 1816, the State of Ohio's Board of Inspectors reported that a new prison was needed to alleviate overcrowding. The Ohio General Assembly asked Governor Worthington to study prisons in other states and find an architect who could design a new state penitentiary that would hold 100 prisoners, including a new workshop building. Plans for a new state prison were received from the Inspector of the State Prison of Pennsylvania. The safety and health of the prisoners and an efficiently run prison administration were principal to this plan. The plan also called for solitary confinement of prisoners at all times, a characteristic of what is known as the Pennsylvania system of prison operation. In 1818, the Ohio General Assembly approved construction of the new state penitentiary, including the workshop building, and the use of convict labor in their construction.<sup>40</sup>

Located near the original prison, the new prison (known as the State Prison or State Penitentiary) also was built of brick on a stone foundation. Convicts leveled the hill on which the new penitentiary was built. The new prison building was 150 by 36 feet and two stories high with center hallways, on either side of which were fifty-four cells. A dining room and kitchen were on the first floor, and a hospital was on the second floor. Below the first floor, underground, were five unlit and unventilated solitary confinement cells accessed through a trap door in the hallway. The workshop building was built near the center of the yard. The three-foot thick wall enclosing the prison and workshop buildings and the prison yard was 400 feet long and 160 feet wide. It included a catwalk from where guards could watch activities in the yard. The new prison was completed in 1818, and the original prison building was remodeled for the keeper's residence. In 1822, this facility legally became known at the Ohio Penitentiary.<sup>41</sup> This name clearly identifies the operational philosophy that predominated at the time the building was built.

By 1820, the state legislature's Standing Committee on the Penitentiary was reporting that the new prison was already overcrowded, making it unsafe and unproductive (i.e., unprofitable). The committee called for a new and much larger prison housing more than 500 prisoners to be built according to the Auburn system of prison operation. The state legislature did not act upon this recommendation. In 1826, Governor Jeremiah Morrow requested the Ohio General Assembly enlarge the Ohio Penitentiary. In 1827, Governor Allen Trimble did likewise, suggesting that a new site be chosen to build a new prison according to the most modern methods of penal philosophy, but the state legislature balked at the cost. In 1830, a fire destroyed most of the prison's workshops, and the following year the prison keeper's annual

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Clara Belle Hicks, The History of Penal Institutions in Ohio to 1850. *Ohio Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 33, no.
3 & 4 (July-October 1924): 373.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Jessie Britton, "The Failure of Prison Reform: A History of the Ohio Penitentiary, 1834–1885." (Master's Thesis, Miami University [Oxford, Ohio], 2008), 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Hicks, "History," 373–374.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ibid., 374–375.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ibid., 376–377

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>15</u>

report called for physical and managerial improvements of the existing facility, which was in considerable disrepair.<sup>42</sup> Still the state legislature did not act.

In 1831, Governor Duncan McArthur reported on his investigation of the conditions at the Ohio Penitentiary. He concluded that the existing site was too hilly, the prison buildings were too small and dilapidated to be repaired, and the design of the prison, built according to the Pennsylvania system, contributed to discipline problems plaguing the facility. He called for a new prison to be built on a new site according to the Auburn system. Finally, in 1832, the Ohio General Assembly enacted a bill authorizing the new prison. A fifteen-acre site along the northern bank of the Scioto River in Columbus was chosen and purchased from private interests. The first inmates at the new facility were received in 1834, occupying a block with 200 cells, although another block with 500 cells was still under construction.<sup>43</sup> <sup>44</sup> The prison design, based on the Auburn model, featured a three-story central administration block flanked by two cell blocks with back-to-back prison cells, which were five stories tall. This building formed the façade of the prison and served as an exterior wall, 400 feet in length. The remainder of the prison grounds were enclosed by a tall stone wall, also about 400 feet in length per side, with workshops arranged around the interior of the wall, with a separate chapel building.<sup>45</sup> The central space was a large, open yard. In 1837, a separate block for women prisoners was added to the grounds. Two years after opening, however, the effects of the Auburn system on inmates was demonstrably not what was projected, with rampant demoralization and no sense of reform. By 1846, the Auburn system in place at the Ohio Penitentiary was modified, allowing prisoners to eat in a common area and attend religious services in a group. Overcrowding resulted in the conversion of the prison chapel to a dormitory housing 135 men in 1858 while more cell blocks were constructed.<sup>46</sup>

The convict labor system at the Ohio Penitentiary consisted of four plans: public account, contract, piece-price, and state-use. The public account system was used at the Ohio Penitentiary between 1816 and 1835. In this system, the prison was the manufacturer and marketer of goods. It bought the raw materials that were made into products by the prisoners, often selling the goods below free market value because of the captive labor, although the goods were often of inferior quality. Although the profits went to the prison, this system had its drawbacks. Businesses complained that the state had an unfair competitive advantage. The keeper also had to be a competent businessman to sell the finished products profitably. Seasonal and market fluctuations resulted in work stoppages leading to idleness, a great contributor to prison disorder, and a prisoner who was not working was not producing revenues to maintain prison operations. To the chagrin of the keeper, the state legislature required some of the inmates to work on other public improvements, such as building the Ohio Canal, the statehouse, and other public buildings, or making bricks and cutting stone. When the cost of prison guards and other expenses were factored into these jobs, the prison was not making money on the prisoners' labor.<sup>47</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Hicks, "History," 377–378.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ibid., 378–380.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Merton L. Dillon, "A Visit to the Ohio State Prison in 1837." *Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 1 (January 1960): 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ibid., 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Britton, "Failure," 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 49–52, 85–88.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>16</u>

One early example of state use of prison labor was stone quarrying. In 1845, the State of Ohio purchased a stone quarry belonging to William Sullivant, west of the city. The quarry was first operated as a subsidiary of the penitentiary, using inmate labor to cut and move stone blocks for the construction of the new statehouse. In 1849, a railroad spur was built to connect the quarry with the statehouse location.<sup>48</sup> This quarry was likely the first satellite operation of the Ohio Penitentiary, and operated until the mid-1920s with inmate labor.<sup>49</sup>

The contract and related piece-price plans were a key component of the Auburn system. Under the contract labor arrangement, in use from 1835 to 1912, prison administrators contracted with private businesses to employ inmates in the manufacturing of goods such as saddlery, harnesses, sacks, shovels, brooms, barrels, hats, shoes, clothes, and other items that would be sold by the contractors on the free market for a profit. The contractors paid the prison a daily rate for inmate labor, money that the prison used to support its operations. Under this system, the contractors controlled the manufacturing processes in prison, supplied the machinery and materials, and otherwise assumed the business risks.<sup>50</sup> Prison officials built workshops as incentives for private companies to use convict labor to manufacture goods more cheaply so a profit could be realized. For instance, in 1841 the Ohio Penitentiary made a profit of nearly \$22,000, at that time the most of any American prison. By 1850, profits had increased to nearly \$36,000.<sup>51</sup> However, the use of prisoners as laborers was not without its critics, such as organized labor, prison reformers, and some state legislators and Governors who felt that the contract labor system made for unfair competition with the nation's emerging free market, exploited the prisoners for their labor, and did not contribute to their reformation. Reaser noted that after the contract labor system was adopted in 1835, prisoners' sentences were increased to maximize profitability for the institution.<sup>52</sup> Increased sentences kept trained workers in the institutions longer, thereby reducing costs associated with training new workers. Before the contract labor system was adopted, prison sentences were shorter in order to keep the costs of incarceration down. In 1884, the State of Ohio abolished the contract labor system for the piece-price system, where goods were sold to private businesses at a preset price for each item.<sup>53</sup> In 1912, the state abolished all forms of outside contracting. After that time prisoners could only manufacture goods for use by agencies and political subdivisions of the State of Ohio, called the stateuse system.<sup>54</sup>

Reaser's nineteenth century administrative history of the Ohio Penitentiary focused on the two dominant objectives of its operation: profit and reform. Prison officials felt that hard labor would punish criminals for their offenses and reform their criminal ways. As Reaser wrote, "they wanted to grind the prisoners

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ohio Department of Natural Resources, "Building Stones of the Ohio Capitol," (Ohio Department of Natural Resources, n.d.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Walter Rumsey Marvin, Ohio's Unsung Penitentiary Railroad. *Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 63, no. 3 (July1954): 269.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 84–86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Hicks, "History," 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Ibid., 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories (JLCPR), *The Penal Problem in Ohio* (Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Company, 1926).

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>17</u>

honest."55

#### Early Reforms in Ohio Corrections, 1857–1885

According to Reaser, legislative reforms in 1884 and 1885 ushered in a new period of penal history nationally, substantially changing the way correctional facilities were managed and operated, and prisoners treated.<sup>56</sup> Important among these changes were reforms in the contract labor system, the introduction of piece-price and state-use systems, and the introduction of the parole and inmate classification systems.

This period begins the State of Ohio's efforts to address prison reform through establishing new correctional institutions. It begins with the establishment of the first correctional institution other than the Ohio Penitentiary, a reform school for boys, and ends with the passage of the General Sentence Act and Habitual Crime Act in 1885, two laws that advocated individualized treatment of prisoners and influenced penal philosophy and architectural approaches afterwards.<sup>57</sup>

Penal reform movements during the Antebellum period tried to change the way criminals were treated. Reformers desired to reform not only the operational philosophy and physical buildings, but to facilitate the reformation of the inmate rather than merely extracting societal retribution on the convicted individual through penitential means. Despite these efforts, the State of Ohio continued to view convicts in the Ohio Penitentiary as a source of revenue, as a means of paying the bills for operating the prison. At one time the Ohio Penitentiary contained more than 40 workshops where upwards of 1,000 male convicts manufactured various goods under contract to private businesses.<sup>58</sup> An important instrument of prison reform in Ohio was the Board of State Charities, established by the Ohio General Assembly in 1867. The purpose of this five-member board was to investigate the operations of public charitable and correctional institutions, make recommendations concerning their improvement, and report its findings to the Ohio General Assembly. In 1870, the Board of State Charities submitted a report addressing the treatment of prisoners by the state. The report included recommendations for a separate penitentiary for convicts who could not be reformed and integrated back into society, an intermediate prison for convicts who could be reformed, a system of county workhouses for criminals committing minor offenses, local jails for persons awaiting trial, improvements to the boys' and girls' reform schools, and using pardons and indeterminate sentences, the latter making prison terms dependent on the convict's behavior while incarcerated, to lessen overcrowding. Over time many of these recommendations were realized.<sup>59</sup> Perhaps in response to their criticism of the state's penal program the Board of State Charities was abolished by the state legislature in 1872, but was reauthorized in 1876.<sup>60</sup> It was finally terminated in 1930.

After the Civil War, prisons were often overcrowded and disorderly. It became impossible to house all inmates in single cells. As the isolation of prisoners decreased, opportunities for prisoner unrest and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Reaser, *Profit*, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ibid., 210.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Britton, "Failure," 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Eugene H. Roseboom, *A History of the State of Ohio, Volume 4, The Civil War Era: 1850–1873*, (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968), 246.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Ibid., 252–253.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Deborah Dobson-Brown, "The Ohio Penitentiary, HABS OH-2440" (Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1998).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>18</u>

resistance increased, prompting harsh responses from guards and wardens. Antebellum reformers presumed that prisoners could be reformed through hard work, education, and moral instruction and persuasion. However, the increasing rate of violence among prisoners combined with the deteriorating conditions in prisons, making the rehabilitation of inmates extremely difficult. Contributing to problems in prisons in the late nineteenth century was the surge of prisoners who were recent immigrants. The surge certainly reflects simply the surge in the very presence of these new citizens. Also accounting for the disparity may be the factors that these recent citizens would have been less aware (both legally and socially) of the existing social contract and the expectations upon them and of the actual functionality of the American judicial process, which may have varied drastically from what they had known in their country of origin. Additionally, they may have been more targeted by prejudicial law enforcement. State legislators with little sympathy for immigrants were reluctant to make improvements to prisons, and they became little more than custodial facilities.

The Ohio Penitentiary did not escape these problems. As Dobson-Brown noted, during the 1850s repairs to buildings at the Ohio Penitentiary went largely undone.<sup>61</sup> During this decade, the Ohio Penitentiary had five different boards of directors and eight wardens, with wide ranging operational philosophies, within the combatting national ideas of punishment versus reform of the prisoner. The Ohio Penitentiary saw its inmate population increase by more than 30 percent in just two years between 1857 and 1859, with the addition of 200 inmates. During the Civil War, the inmate population decreased by 28 percent, temporarily alleviating many of the problems associated with overcrowding. In the two years following the end of the war, the inmate population increased 34 percent. The inmate population continued to rise, and in 1875, the construction of another new dormitory was approved, creating 580 new two-person cells and greatly enlarging the capacity of the facility.

In 1867, Enoch Cobb Wines and Theodore Dwight published the landmark *Report on the Prisons and Reformatories of the United States and Canada*. In this critical report, they denounced the continued use of corporal punishment and highlighted the fact that most prisons in the United States had not embraced the idea of reforming convicts, many facilities were in disrepair, staffs were generally untrained, and there was a lack of a centralized state authority to oversee and set policy for prisons. They called for reforming the nation's prisons by enlarging cells, training staff, establishing prison inspection boards, and rewarding inmates who displayed good behavior with an early release.<sup>62</sup>

In October of 1870, the First Prison Congress was held in Cincinnati. The purpose of the conference was to examine prison conditions and philosophies of criminal rehabilitation. Participants from around the world attended this conference, which presented an optimistic attitude that briefly "created potential for major change in ways of thinking about rehabilitating criminals and reintegrating them into society".<sup>63</sup> The delegates passed a Declaration of Principles, which served as standards and guidelines for reformminded correctional programs. This declaration stated that prisons had three main purposes: punishment of crime, protection of society, and reformation of the prisoner into a moral citizen. Religious and industrial training were emphasized and an end to contract inmate labor was put forth. Prison organization was addressed, with a call for professionalization of penal staff and creation of non-partisan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Britton, "Failure," 9.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>19</u>

prison boards. Finally, indeterminate sentencing for all offenders was supported. Differential treatment of prisoners with mental illness, liberal use of pardons, and compensation for wrongful imprisonment were also supported. Subsequent penal laws passed in Ohio reflect these goals.

Until the 1870s, sentencing guidelines consisted of judge's selecting the terms to be served by criminals, and unless the Governor issued a pardon, convicts were obliged to serve full sentences. However as early as 1856, the Ohio General Assembly had passed the "good time law." It was based on similar laws in Massachusetts and New York. Enoch Cobb Wines and Theodore Dwight praised its use. It permitted reducing convicts' sentences by five days for every month without committing any infractions, sixty days off for a year without infractions, eighty-four days off for a second year, 108 days off for a third year, and 120 days off for a fourth and ensuing years. This enabled a convict sentenced to five years in the Ohio Penitentiary to be released in less than four.<sup>64</sup> Prison reformers continued to push for indeterminate sentencing, enabling convicts to cut time off their prison sentence for good behavior.

An 1877 expose of brutal conditions at the Ohio Penitentiary revealed that the previous operational philosophy of imprisonment as punishment, not reformation, remained the presiding ideology in Ohio. A subsequent investigation in 1878 revealed brutal conditions. In immediate situations of misconduct, disciplinary action was aimed at restoring and maintaining order, not at reforming and correcting the prisoner. Corporal punishment was common and widespread, and meted out for minor infractions. Prisoners were beaten, ducked in cold water, sprayed with water from a high-pressure hose, and even submitted to electric shocks. Ex-prisoners stated the majority of these punishments stemmed from not meeting quotas from their contract labor tasks.<sup>65</sup>

Dobson-Brown observed that after the end of the Civil War, prison design was primarily determined by financial concerns, particularly the cost of confinement.<sup>66</sup> The construction of small cells in multi-tiered blocks addressed this concern, but their seven by three and a half by seven foot size and poor ventilation compromised the physical and psychological health of inmates, leading to further disorder in the prison. Solitary confinement, lashing, dunking, water baths, and other forms of corporal punishment that had regained favor with prison officials were used to punish disobedient inmates. The lockstep-march was humiliating, but effective at achieving control of prisoners and was consequently reinstated and remained in use until the late 1930s.

In 1884, the Ohio General Assembly passed a law authorizing the creation of the Ohio State Reformatory at Mansfield in Richland County. Although construction was delayed and the facility did not open until over a decade later, the passing of the authorizing law, and the very name of the facility, shows a change in prison philosophy by the state and a tacit admission that previous ideologies had not been achieving their purported goals. This law, combined with other penal reform laws passed in 1885, marks the end of the era of early reforms in Ohio prison history.

#### Establishment of Juvenile Facilities

Dealing with juvenile offenders is another important theme in the development of Ohio's penal system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Britton, "Failure,"26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary."

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>20</u>

The prison reform movement had some success, primarily in the treatment of youthful offenders who had often been imprisoned with adult criminals. The confinement of juvenile and adult prisoners in the same institutions resulted in many young offenders becoming career criminals, exacerbating the problem of overcrowding in the Ohio Penitentiary and increasing the cost to run the facility. Efforts of prison reformers helped convince the State of Ohio to create detention centers for youths in the mid-1800s.<sup>67</sup>

In a comparative study tracing the developmental history of Ohio's reform schools for youths, Stewart indicated that the idea of creating these institutions came out of early- and mid-nineteenth century attempts at reforming juvenile delinquents in urban centers of the eastern United States, such as Philadelphia, New York, and Boston; and in western European countries such as England, France, and Germany.<sup>68</sup> Social problems such as juvenile delinquency accompanied the growth and expansion of the United States in the early and mid-nineteenth century. Cincinnati, as Ohio's major urban center in the mid-nineteenth century, was the first Ohio city to address the problem of juvenile delinquency by developing an institutional approach to reform. Social reformers in Cincinnati, some of whom had moved westward from eastern states or had emigrated from Europe, felt that the primary cause of juvenile delinquency was parental neglect and permissiveness brought about by social disruptions associated with the combination of increasing industrialization, urbanization, and immigration, though of course juvenile delinquency was not limited to urban areas.<sup>69</sup> Increasingly, juvenile delinquents found themselves in jails, prisons, and poorhouses with adult offenders. As has been demonstrated, with the prevailing operational philosophy being one of penitence, these prisons would have been unlikely places for reforming socially unacceptable behavior. Many social reformers of the time felt that the solution to reforming juvenile delinquents resided in the development of institutions specifically designed for juveniles, separated by gender.<sup>70</sup> Beginning in the 1850s and continuing into the 1970s, the State of Ohio sought to address its juvenile delinquency problem by sending delinquents to reform schools.

The precursor of Ohio's juvenile reform schools was the Cincinnati House of Refuge. In 1850, the City of Cincinnati established this institution, modeled after similar ones in the eastern United States. This place was intended to rehabilitate wayward youths into productive members of society through vocational and academic training.<sup>71</sup> It was a prison-like facility with a large central dormitory. It housed boys and girls, and even though the latter represented less than 25 percent of the population, their presence was seen as disruptive. Whether large, centralized facilities such as the Cincinnati House of Refuge were appropriate for reforming juvenile offenders was a matter of debate at the time. Some social reformers, such as Cincinnati's Charles Reemelin, thought a more pastoral setting and decentralized residency separated by gender, known as the cottage system, would be more conducive to reforming Ohio's troubled youths.<sup>72</sup>

As other Ohio communities grew in the mid nineteenth century, they too experienced problems with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Roseboom, Civil War Era, 246–247.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Joseph M. Stewart, A Comparative History of Juvenile Correctional Institutions in Ohio. (Ph.D diss., The Ohio State University, 1980), 1, 8, 14–17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ibid., 2, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Ibid., 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Ibid., 8–9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Ibid., 16–19.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>21</u>

juvenile delinquency. Most of these communities did not have the resources to establish and operate their own houses of refuge, so they and social reformers of the time looked to the Ohio General Assembly to address the matter. The State Teachers Association (established 1847), having an obvious interest in the juvenile delinquency problem, also called upon the state legislature to act. Many local school boards supported this effort, as did the administrators of the Ohio Penitentiary, who saw increasing numbers of juveniles sent to what was then Ohio's only correctional institution (though the state was partially funding the locally administered Cincinnati House of Refuge).<sup>73</sup>

In 1856, the Ohio General Assembly enacted a bill authorizing a corrections facility for juveniles, one for boys and another for girls. It appropriated money for the purchase of land south of Lancaster in Fairfield County, for the construction of buildings, and for the first year's operation of the boy's facility. Initially called the Ohio Reform Farm, soon thereafter the name was officially changed to the Ohio Reform School, which stuck until 1885 when it changed to the Boys' Industrial School; however the colloquial term "the Farm" remained until it became an adult facility in 1980. The law also called for a review of Ohio's criminal code so that juvenile offenders would not be sent to the Ohio Penitentiary.<sup>74</sup> The following year, in 1857, the state legislature enacted another bill enabling the purchase of the land and the construction of the boy's reform school. Again, during this period we can observe the alternating philosophies of operation for these facilities from the changing of the name; and it is an evidence that the philosophy of "reformation" of the convicted was accepted earlier for minors.

Shortly after the creation of the Ohio Reform School for boys, officials overseeing the Cincinnati House of Refuge began pressing the state legislature to build a separate correctional facility for girls. The bill establishing the boy's reform school had also called for a separate girl's reform school, but due to various factors and interruptions in planning for this facility, not the least of which was the Civil War, it was not until 1869 that a girl's reform school was established. In 1867, Governor Jacob Cox called upon the state legislature to establish the girl's reform school. The newly formed Board of State Charities did likewise, citing the early success of the boy's reform school. Early in 1869, a joint select committee of the state legislature examining this matter concluded that the establishment of the separate facility for girls was a priority. Soon after the bill establishing the State Reform and Industrial School for Girls was enacted, Governor Rutherford B. Hayes formed a five-member board to organize the facility and select a site. The site acquired by the state was a recently closed private resort along the Scioto River near Rathbone in southwestern Delaware County, named White Sulphur Springs. Soon thereafter, the hotel on the property was renovated and the first girls admitted in the fall of 1869. Within three years, more than 150 girls were residing at the institution. In 1873, a fire destroyed the old hotel, after which the Ohio General Assembly appropriated funds to build two brick family buildings. In 1878, the trustees operating the school renamed it the Girls' Industrial Home, emphasizing the surrogate family created for its residents while also acknowledging its ideal of turning delinquent girls into productive women.

In many ways, the boys and girls reform schools were similar and dealt with many of the same problems throughout their history. They were committed to reforming juvenile delinquents through education and training. Located in rural settings, they were isolated from the perceived vices of urban life and both

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Stewart, Comparative History, 10–11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Ibid., 13–14.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>22</u>

were designed according to the cottage or family system. Both institutions faced headwinds of overcrowding, and inadequacies of funding, political patronage, and administrative failures.<sup>75</sup> Contributing to the administrative problems at Ohio's juvenile correctional facilities was that until 1911, separate boards oversaw the operations of these institutions. Governors appointed members to each board and board membership often changed along with administrations. The lack of consistency in board membership and their patronage positions contributed to political mischief and mismanagement.

#### The Progressive Era in Ohio Corrections, 1885–1940

Ohio's penal problems were not unique. Calls for reforming the nation's prison system became more frequent in the late nineteenth century, but these efforts struggled to achieve substantial differences in practical operation vis-à-vis humane treatment and particularly in personal reformation of inmates. Why was this the case? Apart from issues such as overcrowding, one factor not seemingly addressed elsewhere is a lack of consensus over what humane prisoner treatment really meant. There was a wide gap between the intentions of reformers and the requirements to maintain strict order with immediate action by prison officials. Individual efforts at reform were targeted and often highly charged politically, but also recognized as not working – some put this to inefficient application of reform methods, but the reality is likely that society at large was comfortable with the segregation of criminals from society and the placement of punishment away from the public sphere.

Indeed, despite calls for more humane treatment of prisoners, the Ohio General Assembly approved the use of capital punishment at the Ohio Penitentiary in 1885, first by hanging and then, in 1896, by electrocution. Conditions in the Ohio Penitentiary had not improved even after the investigations of the late 1870s. By the turn of the century, many prisoners were still complaining and writing about overcrowding, idleness, and arbitrary punishment. Howard Gill states that the underlying idea behind penal philosophy for most of the nineteenth century and early twentieth century was harsh discipline, despite veneers of reform, education, and training. He characterizes penal treatment as at its core consisting of "hard and punitive labor, deprivation of all but the bare essentials of existence, monotony of the most debilitating sort, uniformity, degradation, corporal punishment, non-communication with normal society, no interpersonal relationships with non-criminals, subservience to petty rules, no responsibility, isolation and self-absorption, mass living and movement, reform by exhortation."<sup>76</sup>

Within political history, the Progressive Era is accepted as spanning the years 1897-1920. As has been demonstrated the idea of penal reform began earlier (both nationally and within Ohio), and while not a primary plank of the Progressive Party nationally, the concept of penal reform aligned generally with the several other national reforms pushed by the Progressives. Penal reform remained a singular political plank within the national conscience after the era of the Progressive Party's primary influence. By the start of the Progressive Era in Ohio corrections, the state managed three facilities: the Ohio Penitentiary, the Boys' Industrial School, and the Girls' Reform School. By 1888, the Girls' Reform School consisted of an administration building and eight family cottages, each housing approximately thirty-five girls.<sup>77</sup> In 1913, the name was changed to the Girls' Industrial School to emphasize education and training and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Stewart, Comparative History, 33–36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Howard Gill, Correctional Philosophy and Architecture. *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 53, no. 3 (September 1962): 318.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Stewart, Comparative History, 27–31.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>23</u>

facility included eight cottages, an administration building, and a hospital. Unlike the Boys' Industrial School, this facility never really expanded in scope of services and training, but remained roughly the same size until the facility was shut down in 2013.

From 1911 to 1921, administration of the State of Ohio's correctional institutions came under the Ohio Board of Administration, which oversaw all of the state's nineteen institutions, including its correctional facilities, juvenile reform schools, and state hospitals.<sup>78</sup> In 1921, the Department of Public Welfare was created under the Reorganization Bill. It assumed the duties of the Ohio Board of Administration, the State Board of Clemency, the Board of State Charities, and the Ohio Commission for the Blind. In 1921, the correctional institutions administered by the Department of Public Welfare were the Ohio Penitentiary (including the Ohio State Brick Plant at Junction City and the Roseville State Brick Plant), the London Prison Farm, the Ohio State Reformatory, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, and the Boys' and Girls' Industrial Schools.<sup>79</sup>

The Ohio Penitentiary was classified as a maximum-security facility, and by 1899, it had the distinction of being the largest prison in the country.<sup>80</sup> The sheer number of inmates overwhelmed the facility's ability to institute programs aimed at reforming hardened criminals, and the facility settled in to being a custodial facility that warehoused convicts. In addition to the State Quarry, the Ohio Penitentiary added two brick plants as satellite operations. The Junction City plant in Perry County opened in 1919, taking over an existing brick factory, and the Roseville plant in Muskingum County opened in 1925; both are no longer owned by the state. Junction City closed in 1977, while Roseville closed earlier in 1966.

Opening in 1896, its construction delayed due to funding, the Ohio State Reformatory was an intermediate facility incarcerating male inmates between the ages of sixteen and thirty who were considered reformable; construction continued until the facility was complete in 1910. Younger male offenders were sent to the Boys' Industrial School (BIS) near Lancaster, while those over sixteen who committed serious crimes or posed a higher security risk were incarcerated at the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The "Intermediate Penitentiary" as it was termed when the facility was proposed in 1867, was established on more than 850 acres of land on the north side of Mansfield, less than ten of which was used for the prison. The rest of the acreage, plus leased land, was intended for agricultural purposes where inmates would labor producing food for the state's institutions. This facility contained residential and working areas both inside and outside the walled prison compound for inmates with various levels of risks, although most were confined within the prison walls at all times. Inmates who resided and worked outside the prison's walls, those who posed the least risk, belonged to the honor camp.<sup>81</sup>

Despite the prison reform movement of the 1870s and the ensuing Progressive Era, fundamental changes to penal institutions across the country came slowly. Although the Ohio General Assembly enacted some changes, they were reluctant to provide the funds to implement these measures. Some officials of the Ohio Penitentiary were against the reforms and ignored them. They were more concerned about keeping and maintaining productive prison workshops and making the facility viable. Medical care of inmates

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Charles H. Clark, "Preface" (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1924).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Department of Public Welfare, *Department of Public Welfare* (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1929), 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Britton, "Failure," 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 17–19.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>24</u>

lagged despite the calls of reformers. Although prisons usually employed physicians, and by the 1920s many employed psychiatrists and psychologists to diagnose mental illnesses in convicts, these specialists were far too few to make much of a difference in institutions with large numbers of inmates. However, psychological screening and classification of inmates became standard practice at penal institutions. Although it did little to reform inmates, it assisted in identifying and profiling inmates who were likely to become troublemakers and led to a system that classified inmates according to their security risks, ranging from maximum to minimum security.<sup>82</sup> This profiling changed the nature of prisons across the nation and in Ohio. The Ohio Penitentiary was classified as a maximum-security facility. Inmates who followed the rules and practiced good behavior could be transferred to one of the minimum-security facilities that were established, such as the London Prison Farm in Madison County.

Classification according to security risk and psychological profile became a powerful tool for maintaining order at penal institutions. It also enabled inmates who were mentally ill to be segregated from other inmates. Ohio's penal system had a separate asylum for mentally ill criminals as early as 1887, one of the first states to have such a facility.<sup>83</sup> Some of these facilities were later converted to prisons, such as the former Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane, which became the Lima Correctional Institution.

Eventually, prison reforms changed the way prisoners were classified and treated, changed the qualifications for prison employees and officials, and changed the physical design and construction of prison facilities. The reforms led to prison life becoming more humane and less depersonalized. The dehumanizing aspects of the Auburn system, with its lockstep marching and rules of silence, gave way to more freedoms and communication within and outside the prison walls. Some prisoners were allowed to play sports and music, listen to the radio, and watch television and movies. Prisons began to encourage inmates to correspond with their family, and accept visitors. Although many states abolished corporal punishment, replacing it with solitary confinement in the 1920s and 1930s, the solitary confinement cells were often cramped, poorly lit and ventilated, and prisoners poorly fed. Many of these reforms resulted in changes to the physical aspects of prison facilities. Although many states operated nineteenth century facilities, technological advances in housing, sanitation, plumbing, and ventilation improved prison life.<sup>84</sup>

In 1926, the Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories of the Eighty-sixth Ohio General Assembly issued a seminal report titled *The Penal Problem in Ohio*. The committee's charge was to "study and examine the entire prison and reformatory situation in the state and to make such investigations in other states as would enable them properly to formulate their recommendations".<sup>85</sup> The committee did not attempt to conduct an exhaustive study of the causes and prevention of crime, but limited its scope to examining state agencies and institutions involved in the penal system in order to determine how they could improve their operations. The committee hired Dr. Edgar Doll, Professor of Psychology at The Ohio State University, to gather information from Ohio's penal institutions. He submitted a report on problems at the Ohio Penitentiary, the London Prison Farm in Madison County,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 5.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>25</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

and the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield, Richland County. The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency was asked to study and report on conditions at the Ohio Reformatory for Women in Marysville, Union County, and the prison industries program.<sup>86</sup> The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency was incorporated as a not-for-profit organization in 1913 to scientifically research and advance the public welfare by promoting efficient and adequate government and cooperation between civic, social, and charitable organizations, by educating citizens about public service, and by "informing public opinion upon public affairs".<sup>87</sup>

In its report, the Joint Legislative Committee stated that the primary purpose of the penal system should be to punish prisoners for their crimes, followed by efforts at reforming them, protecting the public, and deterring criminal behavior. Because most convicts would at some time be released from prison, the committee emphasized efforts at reforming them so they could be integrated back into civil society. Among the committee's other recommendations were that separate institutions be constructed for the four classes of male inmates they defined in their report (the better class, an anti-social group, a defective delinquent group, and a subnormal group, as based on their mental condition and social attitude), and that these institutions be built economically but with the physical and psychological needs of the inmates in mind. Each class of inmate required some type of dormitory or residential building and health facilities, and some needed facilities for manufacturing and/or farming. Although the same four classes of inmates were defined for females, separate facilities for each was not recommended because of the smaller number of the female convicts. Expansion of the existing facility at Marysville or the construction of a new institution to take one of the classes of inmates was instead recommended.<sup>88</sup>

The JLCPR report spent considerable time addressing prison industries, recommending among other things that the primary mission of such industries should be in assisting the correction and rehabilitation of the inmates so that when they left the state's penal system they would have a means to support themselves, thus reducing recidivism. Secondarily, the committee recommended that such industries be operated with the least financial burden on the state, thus making each institution as self-supporting as possible.<sup>89</sup>

Regarding housing, the committee found that overcrowding was a problem at all institutions. The committee recommended that all new and renovated housing units be constructed to meet the specific needs of the class of inmates that the JLCPR recommended be incarcerated at the particular institution. Regarding educational facilities and programs, the JLCPR report recommended that common school subjects be taught at all institutions (at that time they were only taught at the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio Reformatory at Mansfield), that advanced educational instruction be established as needed, and that such programs, including establishing and upgrading libraries, be adequately financed. It was felt that expanded reading opportunities would help address the problem of inmate idleness, a chief source of disciplinary problems in prison.<sup>90</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 5, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> R. E. Miles, The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency. *Municipal Research* 77 (1916), 4, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> JLCPR, *Penal Problem*, 42–43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Ibid., 45–46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Ibid., 46–47.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>26</u>

Beginning in the second decade of the twentieth century, Ohio began to construct new prison facilities. In 1911, the Ohio General Assembly legislated the construction of the Ohio Reformatory for Women. Sited on 259 acres of land at Marysville in Union County, it received its first inmates in 1916. It contained a main administration building, the superintendent's cottage, an industrial building, a power plant and boiler house, a few small farm buildings, and separate dormitories for white and black inmates. Plans for another cottage and an auditorium were completed in 1926.<sup>91</sup>

At the same time, Ohio prisons began expanding satellite operations into operations such as honor camps, agricultural operations to supply food for the prison system, and branches of the Ohio State Reformatory and the Ohio Penitentiary. Assignments at these facilities went to honor prisoners or "trusties," the men who were the most trustworthy and were rewarded for their good behavior. Honor assignments were sometimes the last step before parole consideration. Honor prisoners were more likely to be housed in dormitories, to work with reduced or no supervision, and to have better work assignments than other prisoners.<sup>92</sup> Agricultural labor often was a large part of honor assignments.

In 1912, the London Prison Farm was opened and operated as part of the Ohio Penitentiary until it became a separate facility in 1925. The London Prison Farm developed out of recommendations contained in a 1913 report to Governor James Cox by a special commission. Later that year the Ohio General Assembly created the Ohio Prison Commission, which purchased 1,448.5 acres of land for the prison farm. Prisoners transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary to the London Prison Farm were temporarily housed in wooden buildings as more permanent buildings were built using prisoner made materials. The original plan was to replace the Ohio Penitentiary with the facility at London, but the state legislature passed a law in 1925 making the London facility a vocational and training facility for convicts who posed minimal risk, so the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus was retained.<sup>93</sup>

The Ohio State Reformatory had its own farm operations on its property, and also operated two state farms elsewhere in the state. The state purchased 1,040 acres in Lorain County in 1922, on which officials intended to build an institution for the feeble-minded. Officials dropped this plan and instead used the land as a correctional honor farm, later named the Grafton State Farm. Additions in 1935 and 1948 brought the total area to 1,782 acres. The farm opened in 1923 with fifteen inmates from the Ohio State Reformatory. After only a year, the state transferred the farm to the Cleveland State Hospital, which operated the farm until 1927. The state transferred the farm back to the Reformatory, which continued to operate the farm into the 1980s. Prior to 1930, inmates lived in a converted airplane hangar, but the state constructed a dormitory in that year. The farm supplied pork, milk, and produce to itself and other correctional institutions. The modern-day Grafton Correctional Institution (1988) and the Lorain Correctional Institution (1990) are located on part of this farm's land.<sup>94 95 96</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> JLCPR, *Penal Problem*, 21–23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Ibid, 12, 16, 19, 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Ibid., 14–15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections (DRC), *Annual Report Fiscal Year 1982* (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections, 1982), 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Ohio Department of Finance (ODF), *Ohio Capitol Inventory, Vol. 3: Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction: Prolonged Care Hospitals* (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962), 399.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Herbert R. Mengert, "Porter Author of Queen City Measure." *Cincinnati Inquirer*, February 4, 1931, 9.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>27</u>

The Reformatory also operated the Osborn State Farm in Erie County. This land originally was under the jurisdiction of the Soldiers' and Sailors' Home in Sandusky. In 1934, the state transferred jurisdiction to the Reformatory for use as an honor camp. As of 1962, the farm had 206 acres, of which 186 were cultivated. The first inmates initially lived in a house on the property, and later in buildings brought from a Civilian Conservation Corps camp. The state constructed a dormitory in 1948. DRC phased out the farm in 1973.<sup>97 98</sup>At various times, the Reformatory also maintained honor camps at the offices of the Department of Public Welfare in Columbus, at the Mt. Vernon State Hospital, and at the Soldiers' and Sailors' Home in Sandusky. The Mt. Vernon honor camp operated into the 1970s.<sup>99 100</sup>

The Ohio Penitentiary also operated honor units. The London Prison Farm was an honor unit of the Penitentiary until it became a separate institution in 1925. Even after 1925, London had no direct commitments, but only received inmates from the Penitentiary. The Penitentiary also continued to operate its thirty-acre stone quarry adjoining the Columbus State Hospital. As of 1926, the quarry produced stone blocks and agricultural lime<sup>101</sup>; the quarry apparently closed soon afterwards however. The Junction City Branch Prison in Perry County opened in 1914 or 1919 (depending on the source) on twenty-two acres of land to produce building and paving bricks for the state. Later, the facility was used to provide care for aged and disabled prisoners from the Ohio Penitentiary. The state purchased an additional forty acres of land at this institution in 1960, some of which was cultivated. In 1926, approximately 200 men lived and worked at the prison. By 1962, 300 inmates lived at the prison, only one-third of whom were able-bodied.<sup>102 103</sup> Another honor unit of the Penitentiary was a brick plant in Roseville, Muskingum County. The state purchased the land for the brick plant in 1925 from the Hydraulic Brick Company. The plant produced building and paving bricks from 1928 to 1935. The plant closed in 1935 and reopened in 1952, but without the intension of producing bricks. As of 1962, the facility had 27.5 acres of land and housed 280 inmates.<sup>104 105</sup> Junction City and Roseville closed in 1966 after the state began to lease the Chillicothe Correctional Institute from the federal government.<sup>106</sup>

The London Prison Farm itself had further satellite honor camps. In 1934, the Department of Public Welfare transferred land in Lebanon from the jurisdiction of the Longview State Hospital in Cincinnati to the London Prison Farm. A 200-man honor camp farmed the land until 1959 when the Lebanon Correctional Institution was activated on part of this land and took over its operation. During the 1950s and 1960s, honor camps performing forestry work were located near Portsmouth and Oxford and an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1974 (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections, 1974), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> ODF, Ohio Capitol Inventory, Vol. 4: Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction: Correctional Institutions and Juvenile Institutions (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962), 324.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1974, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 20, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Ibid., 12, 15, 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Ibid., 9, 57, 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> ODF, Correctional Institutions, 295.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> JLCPR, *Penal Problem*, 9, 57, 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> ODF, *Correctional Institutions*, 310.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Dover (OH) Weekend Daily Reporter, "Prisons May Be Phased Out." Dover (OH) Weekend Daily Reporter, January 7, 1967, 11.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>28</u>

agricultural honor camp was located at the State Hospital in Gallipolis.<sup>107 108</sup>

### Rehabilitative Era, 1940-1972

As has been discussed, overcrowding was a constant issue at the Ohio Penitentiary. Between 1906 and 1929, the inmate population increased from 1,590 to 4,362. When a devastating fire occurred in 1930, there were approximately 4,500 inmates. The following year the Ohio Parole Board was established, and within a year it had released 2,346 inmates from the Ohio Penitentiary to other facilities, which exacerbated the overcrowding problem elsewhere. Despite the efforts of the Ohio Parole Board, overcrowding continued to plague the facility. By 1955, the number of inmates had increased to 5,235, with classrooms and visiting areas serving as dormitories. Overcrowding and the concomitant problems it created led to prison riots in a number of states in the early 1950s. Complaints about inadequate physical facilities, medical treatment, the quality of food, and the brutality of punishment were common. More than 2,000 inmates at the Ohio Penitentiary rioted in 1952, mainly over the poor quality of the food.<sup>109</sup> Although the riot led to some improvements, many of the conditions at the Ohio Penitentiary continued to be oppressive and went unresolved well into the latter part of the century. Another riot in 1968 indicates the level of discontent had continued.

In 1941, the Ohio legislature established a Division of Corrections within the Department of Public Welfare. The legislature authorized the division to perform the following duties:

- manage and operate the penal and reformatory institutions and services of the state
- control and supervise prisoners on parole or conditional pardon and those placed on probation by the courts whose supervision has been placed with the division
- manage and control the prison industries in state institutions
- investigate and supervise county and municipal jails, workhouses, and probation and parole services.

Due to the inability of the Department of Public Welfare to find a suitable administrator for the division, the department did not activate its Division of Corrections until 1949.<sup>110</sup>

In the 1940s, the Department of Public Welfare sought to develop a more modern and effective mechanism to classify prisoners into categories based on their age, criminal history, intelligence level, likelihood of rehabilitation, and other factors, than that which operated in the state at that time. In 1945, the state legislature authorized the establishment of the Bureau of Examination and Classification within the Division of Corrections and authorized the Division to conduct examinations of each inmate for classification purposes, not only upon admission to an institution, but from time to time as deemed advisable. The legislature expanded this legislation in 1949 by providing for the central receiving of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Madison County Bicentennial Committee (MCBC), *A Chronicle of Our Time: Madison 'Seventy Six'* (Marceline, Missouri: Walsworth Publishing Company, 1978), 155–156.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979 (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections, 1979), 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> John H. Lamneck and Arthur L. Glattke, *Ohio's Correctional Program*, (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Public Welfare, 1950), 25, 27.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>29</u>

newly sentenced men at a facility for examination, observation, and classification, after which they would be assigned to the appropriate correctional institution. The legislation authorized the Division to establish a facility to carry out this function.<sup>111</sup>

The 1949 legislation was the result of recommendations that the Department of Public Welfare made to the legislature. Other of the Department's recommendations were the retention of the Ohio Penitentiary as the central receiving center and also as a maximum security prison, the conversion of the Ohio State Reformatory to a medium security prison, the retention of the London Prison Farm as a minimum security prison, the construction of a new institution for young offenders to be used as a vocational training school; the construction at the Lima State Hospital of a new women's unit, a new unit for psychopathic offenders, and a new unit for defective delinquents; and revision of the parole system to help it more adequately meet the demands placed on it. In addition to the classification system, the legislature in 1949 also appropriated money for the training school for young offenders and the new psychopathic unit at the Lima State Hospital.<sup>112</sup>

In 1946, the state applied to the Federal Government for land that was part of the Scioto Ordinance Plant near the city of Marion. The Federal Government granted this request in 1948 and transferred approximately 1,243 acres to the state. The Department of Public Welfare originally intended to use this land as a vocational training center for older, more aggressive boys who were unsuitable for incarceration at the Boys' Industrial School (BIS). The Department had also planned to construct a similar institution for young offenders over eighteen years of age. However, the 1949 appropriation was not enough to construct both planned institutions, and a decrease in the population at BIS reduced the need for new facilities for younger offenders. In 1950, the Department transferred the land in Marion from the Division of Juvenile Research, Classification, and Training to the Division of Corrections, who established a vocational training center called the Marion Training School for male offenders between the ages of sixteen and thirty. The first inmates arrived from the Ohio Penitentiary in June 1950 to repair existing buildings at the site. The first inmates from the Ohio State Reformatory arrived in November 1950 to begin regular occupancy of the institution. The institution provided training in office work, cafeteria, barbering, boiler operation and repair, carpentry, plumbing, painting, welding, electrical, automobile repair, and agricultural trades, among other things. However, by 1954 the overcrowding in the Ohio Penitentiary had become so great that the Division decided to convert the Marion facility to an adult medium security prison. The Division constructed the main building in phases between 1955 and 1957. This building was a telephone pole plan building incorporating administration, hospital, dormitories, cellblocks, chapel, library, gymnasium, laundry, dining, and maintenance functions. The new Marion Correctional Institution had a capacity of 1,122 inmates, all of whom were to be transfers from the Ohio Penitentiary. As of 1962, this institution also operated approximately 1,100 acres of land for agricultural purposes.<sup>113</sup> 114 115

In 1954, the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction was created and assumed the duties of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Lamneck and Glattke, *Ohio's Correctional Program.* 25, 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Ibid., 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Lamneck and Glattke, *Ohio's Correctional Program*, 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> ODF, Correctional Institutions, 230.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>30</u>

Department of Public Welfare in administrating the state's correctional institutions. Within the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, the Division of Corrections managed and operated correctional institutions and services, supervised prisoner parole and probation, managed the prison industries, examined and classified prisoners, and performed other duties.<sup>116</sup> One of the first major actions of the new Division of Corrections was to build a new prison to relieve overcrowding at the Ohio State Reformatory. In 1955, Ohio voters approved a bond issue for a state building program, \$12 million of which was designated for a new prison to be constructed at the prison farm near Lebanon. The architecture firms of Bellman, Gillett & Richards and Lapierre & Litchfield designed a telephone pole plan main building for this new institution. The building incorporated an administration wing, a chapel, classrooms, cellblocks, a hospital, a gymnasium, an industrial wing, food service, and the laundry. Construction began in 1957 and was mostly complete by 1960. The first inmates arrived in May 1960. The medium security prison had a capacity of 1,500 and was to receive transfers from the Ohio State Reformatory. As of 1962, the prison had more than 1,600 acres of land in agricultural use.<sup>117 118 119</sup>

Despite the opening of these new prisons, the Department of Public Welfare still sought to establish new prisons to replace the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, a longstanding goal of the department. As early as the 1930s, the state considered building a replacement penitentiary on the land of the London Prison Farm, which the state had originally intended as a replacement facility itself.<sup>120</sup> In 1964, the Department of Mental Hygiene and Corrections recommended that a new maximum security prison be constructed in southeastern Ohio, that the Marion Correctional Institution be converted to a maximum security prison for northern Ohio, and that a new medium security prison be built near Grafton to replace the Marion institution.<sup>121</sup> By autumn of 1965, state officials had narrowed down the list of potential sites for the new penitentiary to six, of which one was the London Correctional Institution with the rest in southeastern Ohio. Ohio voters passed a bond issue at that time for the new facility and the proposed new prison at Grafton.<sup>122</sup> Also as part of the ongoing plan to replace the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, the state in 1966 acquired the federal reformatory in Chillicothe through a lease. By this time, the state had decided on Lucasville in Scioto County as the site of the new prison and anticipated that the Lucasville and Grafton prisons would be completed by 1969.<sup>123</sup> However, the state decided to shelve the plans for the Grafton prison, partly because the acquisition of the Chillicothe Correctional Institute reduced the need for it, and partly because inflation drove up the anticipated cost of the Lucasville prison and officials

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction (ODMHC), *Annual Report, Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 1955* (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1955), 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Department of Public Works, *Annual Report of Operations 1961*, (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Works, 1962), 76. 90A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> ODF, *Correctional Institutions*, 173.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> East Liverpool (OH) Evening Review, "State Building Voted in Senate." East Liverpool (OH) Evening Review June 23, 1938, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, "Says Voters Can Speed Up Ohio Prisons Rebuilding." Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, December 25, 1964, B-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "New Prison Site Due Within Next 30 Days." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, October 27, 1965, 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "Ohio's Prison Buildings Could Be Among The Best." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, October 3, 1966, 17.

#### OMB No. 1024-0018

#### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>31</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

wanted to use the money earmarked for Grafton to help fund the Lucasville project.<sup>124</sup> The state broke ground for the Lucasville prison in October 1968. Officials intended the new prison to house 1,600 inmates in three sections: maximum security, medium security, and minimum security honor dormitories. Officials anticipated the prison's completion in 1970.<sup>125</sup> However, in 1970, state officials recognized the need for a reception and diagnosis center and prison hospital in central Ohio and admitted that the new Lucasville prison would not be large enough to house these functions. Furthermore, the Ohio Penitentiary could not be completely closed until such facilities could be constructed.<sup>126</sup> The Lucasville facility, named the Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, finally opened in 1972; it would be the last new correctional facility built until the mid-1980s.<sup>127</sup>

State officials also sought to make administrative changes to the Division of Corrections. In 1963, the Ohio Youth Commission assumed responsibility for managing the state's juvenile correctional facilities.<sup>128</sup> Governor John J. Gilligan favored splitting the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two departments during his 1970 campaign for office, and later set up a Citizens Task Force on Corrections. Among the task force's recommendations were splitting the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two cabinet level departments, the appointment of a director of correction based on tenure rather than patronage, a greater commitment of funding to prison operations, and standardization of policies and procedures at the state's correctional institutions.<sup>129</sup> <sup>130</sup> Legislation to split the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction into two new departments passed in the Ohio House of Representatives in November 1971.<sup>131</sup>

#### Agricultural Operations

Even well into the twentieth century, the State of Ohio had the largest farm operation in the state, with the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction as a large part of that operation. In 1963, the Department owned 22,059 acres of land on twenty-one farms and leased or rented another 600 acres. During the 1961–1962 fiscal year, almost 17,000 acres were under cultivation or pasture, and the gross income from the farms was nearly \$3.7 million. The farms raised about one-fourth of the food used in the institutions. Agricultural operations were components of operations at most of the facilities under the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, including the BIS, Junction City Branch Prison, Roseville Branch Prison, Lebanon Correctional Institution, London Correctional Institution, Marion Correctional Institution, Ohio Reformatory for Women, Ohio State Reformatory, Grafton State Farm, and Osborn State Farm. The biggest single farm was at the London Correctional Institution, with 2,598

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Dayton (OH) Journal Herald, "Contracts May Be Awarded For New Pen Next Month." Dayton (OH) Journal Herald, September 12, 1968, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> David Tomlin, "Lucasville Prison May Get Electric Chair." *Washington Court House (OH) Record-Herald*, December 31, 1970, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1974 (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 1974), 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Stewart, "Juvenile Correctional Institutions," 38–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, "State Tax Overhaul is Urged." Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, October 7, 1970, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "Report Prison Reform A Compelling Need." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune June 29, 1971, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "Election, Education Bills Occupy Lawmakers." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, November 8, 1971, 2.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>32</u>

acres under cultivation. Although the Department employed approximately 260 men in running the farms, inmates and sometimes hospital patients also performed much of the work. As early as 1930, the Department of Public Welfare's Division of Agriculture had worked with The Ohio State University's Department of Agricultural Extension, the Ohio Agricultural Experiment Station, and the Ohio Department of Agriculture.<sup>132</sup> Through arrangements with the Ohio Agricultural Experiment Station and the Ohio State University Veterinary Medicine College the farms also served as experimental farms and demonstration laboratories for veterinary students in the 1960s.<sup>133</sup>

Despite this large operation, the Department determined that farm work no longer could be justified as having therapeutic value for inmates or patients. Officials acknowledged that at one time institutions saw productive labor not only as penitentiary but had viewed it as an important part of rehabilitation and reformation efforts, and that in Ohio's rural economy, farm work was the kind of labor with the highest utility. However, with the rural base of the economy shrinking, agricultural labor at institutions increasingly provided make-work rather than salable job skills. In addition, the farms only produced a portion of the food that the institutions needed, and the institutions had to purchase the remainder anyway.<sup>134</sup>

#### **Post-1972 Developments in Ohio Corrections**

Corrections became an independent part of state government on July 12, 1972, when the Department of Rehabilitation and Correction (DRC) came into official existence. The new department operated seven main institutions: the Ohio State Reformatory, the Marion Correctional Institution, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, the London Correctional Institution, the Lebanon Correctional Institution, the Chillicothe Correctional Institute, and the Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, along with the Correctional Medical Center at the Ohio Penitentiary. The Lima State Hospital was under the purview of the new Department of Mental Health and Mental Retardation. The Southern Ohio Correctional Facility opened in 1972 on 1,900 acres in Scioto County and was intended as a replacement for the Ohio Penitentiary. The facility used the telephone pole plan for its housing wings, and was the last prison in Ohio to use this design.<sup>135</sup>

DRC made few significant changes to its correctional institutions until the end of the 1970s, and did not commence any expansion of facilities until the mid-1980s. However, in 1979 the Ohio Penitentiary, officially renamed the Columbus Correctional Facility, began operating under a Federal Court Consent Decree that mandated a closing date for the facility in December 1983.<sup>136</sup> In addition, the public demand for tougher laws resulted in longer sentences for felony convictions, increasing the prison population. By January 1, 1985, there were 18,300 inmates housed in facilities designed to hold 12,500, and much of the program space at the institutions had been converted to housing.<sup>137</sup>

DRC pursued two strategies to acquire more facilities to house the increasing prison population. One

<sup>135</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1974, 1, 9, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Department of Public Welfare, *Ninth Annual Report of the Department of Public Welfare, State of Ohio, for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1930* (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1931), 90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Roger Bonham, "Ohio's Biggest Farmer is Ohio." *Columbus Dispatch Magazine*, March 31, 1963, 7, 8, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Cincinnati Inquirer, "No Therapy,' Prison Farms May Be Sold." Cincinnati Inquirer, December 30, 1971, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary," 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1984, 6.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>33</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

was to acquire existing state-owned institutions under other departments' jurisdictions to convert to prison space. The other was to construct new prisons, primarily on land associated with an existing correctional facility. On January 2, 1980, the Fairfield School for Boys, the former BIS, was officially transferred from the Ohio Youth Commission to DRC, which renamed the facility the Southeastern Ohio Training Center. The facility was to be used as a reformatory for first time adult offenders.<sup>138</sup> DRC renovated the facility during 1980 to convert it from juvenile to adult use; new security fencing was constructed, window security screening was added, and guard towers were installed.<sup>139</sup> The first inmates arrived in November of the same year.<sup>140</sup> Also in 1980, the Ohio General Assembly allocated \$2.1 million for site selection, acquisition, architectural drawings, and engineering studies for five new institutions and also provided for the purchase of the Chillicothe Correctional Institute (CCI) from the Federal Government.<sup>141</sup>

In 1982, the Ohio General Assembly authorized the Ohio Building Authority to issue \$638 million in bonds to finance construction of fourteen new state prisons, expansion of two existing facilities, and renovation of another, as well as money for local jail facilities.<sup>142</sup> <sup>143</sup> Three state-owned institutions were converted to correctional facilities during the early 1980s. The Lima State Hospital was converted to prison use over the period 1982–1984 and renamed the Lima Correctional Institution (LCI). DRC acquired the buildings of the Southeast Ohio Tuberculosis Hospital near Nelsonville in 1982 and converted the buildings into the Hocking Correctional Facility. The Hocking Correctional Facility received its first inmates in April 1983. The state transferred the Orient Developmental Center from the Department of Mental Retardation to DRC in 1983. The facility was converted to the Corrections Training Academy, the Orient Correctional Institution (OCI), and the Correctional Pre-Release Center (later the Pickaway Correctional Institution [PCI]). These three new facilities opened in 1984.<sup>144</sup>

Construction of the new prisons began in 1984–1985, and the first openings were in 1987. Dayton Correctional Institution (DCI) opened in February (at the location of the old Dayton Correctional Farm, a municipal corrections facility), Ross Correctional Institution (RCI) in May (near CCI), Allen-Oakwood Correctional Institution (AOCI) in June at LCI, the Correctional Reception Center at Orient in September, and the Madison Correctional Institution (MACI) near the London Correctional Institution (LOCI) in November. Other new facilities opened between 1988 and 1990.<sup>145</sup> The Mansfield Correctional Institution (MANCI) was constructed in response to the Federal court ordered closing of the Ohio State Reformatory, and is located on land historically associated with OSR.<sup>146</sup> Two facilities were opened on the property that was the Grafton State Farm, being the Grafton Correctional Institution (GCI) in 1988 and the Lorain Correctional Institution (LORCI) in 1990. The Warren Correctional Institution (WCI) opened in 1989 adjacent to the Lebanon Correctional Institution (LECI). Rather than the

<sup>145</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1988, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979, 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1980, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Southeastern Correctional Institution, Southeastern Correctional Institution: History of the Hill (N.p., 2002), 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> DRC, Three Decades of Progress: A Retrospective of Growth (Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 2002), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1984, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Ibid., 13, 27, 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 33.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>34</u>

telephone pole plans of the previous decades, most of these new facilities were designed in the campus plan. Examples include the Ross, Allen, Dayton, Grafton, Madison, and Mansfield Correctional Institutions.

Meanwhile, DRC closed down the outmoded facilities of the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio State Reformatory. The last inmate left the Ohio Penitentiary in August 1984. Several buildings had already been demolished at the facility by that time. The state demolished the perimeter wall in 1994 to prevent its collapse. In 1995, the City of Columbus purchased the site for redevelopment. The remaining buildings were demolished in 1997 and 1998, but not before being recorded for the Historic American Buildings Survey.<sup>147</sup> The Ohio State Reformatory was closed in 1990, but received a kinder fate than the penitentiary. Although the perimeter wall and the support buildings were demolished, the original administration building and cellblock wings were left intact to be operated as a museum by a local preservation organization, and the facility is famous as the filming location for the Oscar-winning movie *The Shawshank Redemption*.<sup>148</sup>

The decade between 1990 and 2000 saw the addition of six more prison facilities: Trumbull Correctional Institution (TCI) in 1992 at Leavitsburg, Belmont Correctional Institution (BCI) in 1995 at Clairsville, Noble Correctional Institution (NCI) in 1996 at Caldwell, Richland Correctional Institution (RICI) in 1998 at Mansfield (on the former OSR grounds), the Ohio State Penitentiary (OSP) in 1998 at Youngstown, and Toledo Correctional Institution (TOCI) in 2000 at Toledo.<sup>149</sup> TCI, BCI, and NCI are all campus-plan facilities, but in contrast to the 1980s program of prison construction, were built on undeveloped lands that were unassociated with any pre-existing state facilities. OSP was also built on undeveloped land not associated with a state facility, but is a super-max prison based on the design of the United States Penitentiary Administrative Maximum Facility in Florence, Colorado.<sup>150</sup> This prison is a single building with two blocks of solitary confinement cells abutting a central administrative block. TCI is a close-security prison built within the city limits of Toledo, and is the first urban-setting prison to operate since the closing of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. It was built in the old Goose Hill neighborhood, formerly occupied by a mixture of African Americans and Polish immigrants.<sup>151</sup> The prison is a modified radial-plan facility, with an administration building connected by an enclosed corridor to a set of connected cell blocks, with three T-shaped blocks radiating from a central diamondshaped block.

The first two decades of the twenty-first century may be characterized by the DRC focusing on its key missions and re-evaluating its operations with an eye to the future needs of society and the inmates within its care. Some older institutions, considered outdated, have been closed, including OCI in 2002, which formerly occupied parts of an early twentieth-century state facility for the developmentally disabled; LCI in 2004; and Hocking Correctional Facility in 2018.<sup>152</sup> Notably, all of these facilities were

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Dobson-Brown, "Ohio Penitentiary," 10, 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> "Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society," Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society, accessed March 7, 2019, www.mrps.org.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> "ODRC Institutions," DRC, accessed February 15, 2019, https://drc.ohio.gov/institutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Daniel Mears, *Evaluating the Effectiveness of Supermax Prisons* (Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute, 2006), 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Kate Giammarise, "Out Stickney' a unique part of Toledo's History." *Toledo (OH) Blade*, February 5, 2012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Conor Morris, "Local prison closing continues to spark frustration and anger." Athens (OH) News, January 7, 2018.

### National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>35</u>

not specifically designed as prisons, although the Lima Hospital was associated with housing and treating the criminally insane. Another major change is the cessation of all prison-run agricultural operations, ending a long-standing farming tradition within state corrections.<sup>153</sup>

#### A Comparison of Ohio's Correctional Institutions

The nation's earliest state prison facilities were established in the late eighteenth century in the states of Connecticut, Pennsylvania, and New York, and Kentucky, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Vermont, and Virginia soon followed.<sup>154</sup> Ohio was not far behind, building its first state prison between 1813 and 1815. In comparison to other New England, Mid-Atlantic, and Midwest states (the latter including Indiana, Illinois, Michigan, and Wisconsin), Ohio was consistently in the top five concerning the number of prisoners incarcerated in state correctional institutions between 1850–1960.<sup>155</sup> <sup>156</sup> <sup>157</sup> <sup>158</sup> <sup>159</sup> <sup>160</sup> <sup>161</sup> <sup>162</sup> <sup>163</sup> After 1923, Ohio was in the top three, with New York number one and Illinois number two, but the latter only at the time of the 1940 census.<sup>164</sup> In 1950 and 1960, Ohio had the second most number of prisoners.<sup>165</sup> In 1930, it had the most, with New York second.<sup>166</sup>

Despite (or perhaps because of) Ohio's comparatively large numbers of inmates, its correctional system does not appear to have been particularly innovative, or held in high regard by officials in other states or at the national level. In fact, the opposite appears to be the case. Although many attempts were made to reform Ohio's prison system, in most respects they appear to have fallen short of some reformer's ideals, particularly during the first half of the twentieth century, with most of the charges of lassitude directed at the state legislature and other elected state officials for not implementing penal reforms or adequately funding the state's prison system. To illustrate this situation, a few examples are presented below.

Writing in 1933 about conditions at the Ohio State Reformatory at Mansfield in the Handbook of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Laura A. Bischoff, "End of an era: Ohio phases out its prison farms." Dayton (OH) Daily News, June 11, 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Carlson and Garrett, Prison and Jail Administration, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> J. D. B. DeBow, *Statistical View of the United States* (New York: Norman Ross Publishing, 1990 [1854]), 166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> United States Census Office, *A Compendium of the Ninth Census* (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1872), 531.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census, *Prisoners and Juvenile Delinquents in the United States, 1910* (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1918), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census, *Prisoners*, *1923* (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1926), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census, *Statistical Abstract of the United States*, 1942 (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1943), 98.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census, *Statistical Abstract of the United States*, 1952 (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1952), 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census, *Statistical Abstract of the United States*, *1962*, *83rd Annual Edition* (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1962), 161.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> United States Department of Commerce, Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, *Statistical Abstract of the United States 1932. Fifty-fourth Number*. (Washington D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1932), 73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> United States Secretary of the Interior, *Statistics of the United States*(New York: Norman Ross Publishing, 1990 [1866]), 512.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Bureau of the Census, *United States*, 1942, 98.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Bureau of the Census, United States, 1962, 161.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, *Statistical Abstract*, 73.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>36</u>

American Prisons, the National Society of Penal Information commented:

Mass treatment, overcrowding, unsanitary living conditions, and the constant likelihood of death by fire, appear to be accepted as normal accompaniments of incarceration in the penal institutions of Ohio...It seems only just to repeat the statement made in the last Handbook that 'most of the defects of this institution are not chargeable to the resident officials, who suffer from them quite as much as the inmates'...Neither does it seem fair to lay the full blame on the Department of Public Welfare...Only an aroused public, demanding from the legislature the reform of the present intolerable conditions, will make it possible for conscientious officials to develop the kind of penal program which the size and wealth of Ohio would justify.<sup>167</sup>

Commenting in the same publication on the Ohio Reformatory for Women at Marysville, they wrote:

This institution has the defects that come from a backward state policy, rather than from the incompetence or indifference of local officials. What must be done to make this reformatory effective as an agency for the protection of society is exactly what must be done in other Ohio institutions; there must be a conservative policy, backed by liberal appropriations, to meet the new conditions which [sic] have arisen with the growth of the penal population.<sup>168</sup>

Also in reference to the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Nicole Rafter, comparing the achievements of women's reformatories in northeastern versus north central states, noted that several in the north central region "(such as the crowded, unambitious institution at Marysville, Ohio) made little effort to achieve reformatory aims."<sup>169</sup>

In discussing mistakes made in the planning and design of prison facilities, the United States Bureau of Prisons cited the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus as an example "of the bad results from urban congestion and the patching-up of antiquated structures."<sup>170</sup> They also characterized the planning and design of the federal reformatory at Chillicothe, constructed between 1926–1936 to incarcerate young male offenders between the ages of 17 and 30 and one of the earliest prisons built according to the telephone pole plan, as interesting but unsatisfactory "because the central facilities are not readily available to all of the population, particularly the cell house group. The institution structures and facilities are too widely distributed" to deliver effective dining and hospital services.<sup>171</sup> However, the United States Bureau of Prisons also stated:

The experience with Chillicothe illustrates the value of learning by experience in correctional planning. The institution represented about the best planning known at the time, and it was certainly the best reformatory plant then in existence for the detention and treatment of all types of reformatory inmates in a single institution. Its defects as a plant have been discovered in the course of twenty years of administration, and the lessons learned have formed part of the background against which the plans for model reformatories have been drawn up...Intangibles at Chillicothe which do not appear on the blueprints are the forces and influence which help to make the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> National Society of Penal Information, *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories* (New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1933), 818–819.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Ibid., 807.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Nicole H. Rafter, Prisons for Women, 1790–1980. In *Crime & Justice in American History: Historical Articles on the Origins and Evolution of American Criminal Justice* (New York: K. G. Sauer, 1992), 661.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Ibid., 120.
# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>37</u>

atmosphere of this reformatory one of hope and progress rather than of restraint and punishment. Every facility that might reroute these young men back to lawful living is accorded them. Vocational training is heavily stressed, though academic education is also available.<sup>172</sup>

Particularly noteworthy was the airplane mechanics school at Chillicothe. During World War II it "provided full-time training to inmates who could expect immediate placement following their release from prison in the all-important aircraft industry."<sup>173</sup>

In its report on Ohio's penal problem, The Ohio Institute compared Ohio's penal program between 1910 and 1927 "with six other states, chosen as being directly comparable with Ohio: viz., Massachusetts, New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Illinois, and Indiana."<sup>174</sup> They found that in some significant respects, Ohio's penal program was contrary to other states' programs. For example, they stated "Ohio's recent trend toward more commitments [of prisoners to prisons and reformatories] and longer sentences, while shared by other states, is much more marked than theirs...Ohio's increase in both commitments and prisoners contrasts sharply with the decreases in several states such as Massachusetts, New York, and New Jersey, where probation is used more extensively."<sup>175</sup> Additionally, they observed the following trend in incarceration in the state:

In actual numbers, the increase [of inmates at Ohio's prisons and reformatories] was 65% from 1910 to 1923, and 99% from 1923 to 1927...This rapid increase has already created an acute overcrowding of all state penal institutions. Ohio is confronted with the immediate necessity of increasing its institutional capacity or of reducing the number of prisoners through increased use of probation and parole...or both...Marked reductions in certain other states both in number of prisoners and in number of commitments suggests the advisability of Ohio's studying their methods and results more closely.<sup>176</sup>

Ohio's juvenile offenders institutions, the Boys' and Girls' Industrial Schools (BIS and GIS, respectively), do not appear to have fared much better under national reformer's scrutiny when compared to similar institutions in other states. Stewart, citing Reeves, compared twenty similar institutions throughout the country.<sup>177 178</sup> Inadequately staffed facilities, partially due to low staff salaries, were issues for both the BIS and GIS. This situation was largely unchanged in the mid-1950s. Stewart, citing a 1956 report by Weeks and Ritchie, noted that using the standards set for juvenile institutions by the United States Children's Bureau, both Ohio juvenile facilities fell well below acceptable staff to inmate levels.<sup>179 180</sup> Stewart identified staffing issues as "the most troublesome and intractable administrative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> John W. Roberts, *Reform and Retribution: An Illustrated History of American Prisons* (Lanham, Maryland: American Correctional Association, 1997), 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Prisoners in Ohio. *The Ohio Citizen*, No. 27-9 (Columbus, Ohio: The Ohio Institute, 1927). 5–6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Ibid., 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Ibid., 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 46.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Margaret Reeves, *Training School for Delinquent Girls* (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1929), 172–173; 408–420.
<sup>179</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> H. Ashley Weeks and Oscar W. Ritchie. *An Evaluation of the Services of the State of Ohio to its Delinquent Children and Youth* (Columbus, Ohio: The Ohio State University, 1956), 221–222.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>38</u>

problem faced by either institution."<sup>181</sup> One possible exception to Ohio's generally dilatory juvenile detention system may have been the design of the BIS in Lancaster. The United States Bureau of Prisons praised the institution in 1949, stating "(t)he most important improvement in institutions to house and treat juvenile delinquents came when the prison-like barracks were gradually supplanted by smaller cottages, operated on what was called the 'family plan,' that is, administered by resident supervisors who lived with the children...The cottage system was first introduced into the United States in the institution for girls at Lancaster, Massachusetts, in 1854, and in the reform school for boys at Lancaster, Ohio, in 1858."<sup>182</sup>

Although the cottage plan for housing juveniles was seen as an improvement, if not innovative, for its time, it contributed little to actually reforming the behavior of juveniles in such facilities. In many respects, Ohio's juvenile institutions, like many similar facilities throughout the nation, failed in their efforts at rehabilitating youthful offenders. Stewart, like many others, concluded that 150 years of institutionalization for juvenile offenders was a failure.<sup>183</sup> In the 1970s, Ohio joined the national trend, set by the state of Massachusetts, of deinstitutionalizing many juvenile delinquents in favor of community-based treatment programs. In Ohio, this movement culminated in the closing of the BIS in 1980 following a scathing citizens' task force review of Ohio's juvenile justice system.<sup>184</sup> Stewart, quoting from the Task Force's report, wrote: "Ohio...must 'end the century-old reliance on the wasteful, ineffectual, inhumane, pointless juvenile "training school" concept.<sup>1185</sup> <sup>186</sup> The GIS, however, was kept open for a while longer. All of its historical buildings were gone by the early 1990s, with many demolished during an extensive remodeling. The facility became the Scioto Juvenile Correctional Facility, serving both male and female juvenile offenders, and closed permanently in 2013.<sup>187</sup>

### **Examples of Specific Institution Types in Ohio**

This MPD includes detailed histories on six historical correctional institutions: London Correctional Institution (LoCI), Ohio Reformatory for Women (ORW), Southeastern Correctional Institution (SCI), Chillicothe Correctional Institution (CCI), the former Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane (LCI, no longer in operation), and the Southeast Ohio Correctional Facility (SOCF). These institutions were selected as they illustrate the different types of correctional facilities that operated historically in the state, as well as including information about the range of building and structure types that can be found at such historical institutions. These histories can also serve as detailed contexts to be referred to when preparing National Register nominations for resources at these institutions. Although falling within the period of significance for this MPD, detailed histories for Marion Correctional Institution (MCI) and Lebanon Correctional Institution are not included, as these two institutions are redundant with CCI, SOCF, and LoCI in terms of building types and as an example of prison plans.

<sup>187</sup> John Caniglia, "Closing Scioto Juvenile Correctional Facility to have ripple effects, watchdog says." *The Cleveland Plain Dealer*, November 26, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Bureau of Prisons, Handbook, 135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 228.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Ohio Attorney General, Juvenile Justice Task Force, *Justice For Our Children: The Final Report of the Attorney General's Juvenile Justice Task Force*(Columbus, Ohio: Attorney General of Ohio, 1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 231–232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Ohio Attorney General, Justice, 4, 78, 88.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>39</u>

## **Reform School: Boy's Industrial School/Southeastern Correctional Institution**

SCI, formerly the BIS, is located in Fairfield County, south of the City of Lancaster (Figure 1 and Figure 2, Sheet 1). Although it now operates as a penitentiary, the original function of this facility was a reform school, and it serves as the only extant historical example of this type of state correctional institution in Ohio. While it has suffered the loss of numerous significant original buildings, several other such buildings remain that serve as examples of building types associated with this kind of facility. Two of these buildings, the Drill Hall and the Dairy Barn, are nominated to the National Register of Historic Places.

In April 1857, the General Assembly passed a law creating in detail the Ohio Reform Farm (later named the Ohio Reform School). After an examination of potential sites throughout the state, the organizing commission purchased 1,170 acres in Fairfield County for \$14,920. Like its model at Mettray in France, the reform farm was to be organized on the cottage system and was to emphasize agricultural training. The commissioners saw the lack of a proper family life with its concurrent lessons of discipline and morality as one of the leading causes of delinquency. Also, the commissioners, like many other members of the upper and middle classes, saw the rural countryside as an inherently more moral setting than urban areas. Not only would agricultural training help teach discipline and morality, but it also would provide training for jobs outside the city, so the young men would not need to return to the city life that had supposedly led them astray in the first place.<sup>188</sup>

The first building constructed at the site of the new school was a log cabin that served as the first cottage. Construction began late in 1857, and the cabin was ready for the school's first residents in February 1858. About the same time, the first husband and wife team of cottage supervisors was hired, and Charles Reemelin agreed to be the first superintendent. The Commissioners chose twenty boys from the Cincinnati House of Refuge and the Ohio Penitentiary to be the first residents. As these boys arrived, they were put to work constructing buildings to house more boys. Subsequent arrivals constructed still more buildings for the expanding population. Although the boys constructed a second log house, they soon began construction on permanent brick buildings, including cottages and an administration building<sup>189</sup>.

By 1876, more substantial buildings had replaced the early buildings. The campus at that time consisted of a main building, nine family cottages, a chapel, three shop buildings, three barns, a laundry, two engine houses, an ice house, a dry house, a wood house, a bake house, a gas house, a sawmill, and a water tower, along with several outbuildings. The main building contained employee housing, the dining rooms, the hospital, and the library, among other rooms. The cottages contained rooms for the Elder Brother (as the cottage supervisors were called) and his family, a schoolroom, dormitory rooms for the boys, and a wash room in the basement. Each cottage housed fifty to sixty boys and was named for one of the state's primary rivers. As of March 1, 1876, there were 504 boys in the institution.<sup>190</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 18–23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Ibid, 25–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> State Centennial Educational Committee, *Historical Sketches of the Higher Educational Institutions, and also of Benevolent and Reformatory Institutions of the State of Ohio.* (Columbus, Ohio: State Centennial Educational Committee, 1876).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio





Southeastern Correctional Institution: Hocking Cottage, now B Dormitory, built ca. 1880 (non-extant).

The soil of the farm proved to be thin and unproductive for grain crops, but was well suited to growing fruit. By 1876, approximately 500 acres of land had been cleared for agriculture, about half for orchards and half for gardening and pasture. In addition to agriculture, boys had the opportunity to learn industrial trades. Shoemaking and tailoring shops produced goods for the school, and the blacksmith and carpenter shops provided training as well as maintaining the school. Other shops included brush making, hame (horse collar) making, and a shop for making cane seats for chairs. Boys spent half the day at work and half the day in school. The Elder Brothers served as teachers and supervised the agricultural work. Daily religious instruction was also part of the boys' routine. The average length of stay at the school was twenty-three months.<sup>191</sup>

The reform farm served as a model when the state legislature created a reform school for girls (later named the Girls' Industrial School [GIS]) in 1869. Again, the nomenclature indicates the societal indications that idleness is a potential moral vacuum and that industry might produce personal reformation or righteousness. The latter also developed into a cottage plan or family plan institution.<sup>192</sup> The farm received visitors from other states, including New Jersey, Indiana, Iowa, Minnesota, and Kentucky, and also Washington, D.C., who studied the farm and used it as one of the models for similar institutions in their own states.<sup>193</sup>

In 1877, BIS began separating the younger boys from the older boys with the construction of a cottage

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> State Centennial Educational Committee, *Historical Sketches*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> SCI, *History*, 3.

Federal and State Correctional

Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover

Ohio

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>41</u>

on the east side of the main complex. This area eventually developed into a small subsidiary campus for the younger boys called Ohio Village and eventually even received its own school.<sup>194 195 196</sup>

By 1911, the BIS campus consisted of a new main building, the old main building, sixteen family cottages, an administration cottage, industrial building, laundry, bakery, telegraph school and detention hospital, dairy barn, slaughterhouse, blacksmith shop, two schools, conservatory, plumbing and tinning building, central steam plant, tailor shop, two horse barns, carriage barn, drill hall, chapel, hospital, two dining halls, and other utility and storage buildings. The family cottages were named for rivers and former governors. Two cottages were reserved for African-American boys.<sup>197</sup> BIS purchased land adjacent to its north end in 1928 and 1935 to gain land more suitable for agriculture (Figure 3). This land at first was called the Kern Farm and, later, the New Farm. Some of the boys who worked this farm lived in a house on the site.<sup>198</sup>

Pictures and site plans from the early twentieth century show campus-like surroundings at the school. Shade trees lined many of the paths around the complex, lawns stretched between the buildings, and decorative shrubs are visible in the photos. An oval driveway bisected by a walkway led from the main road to the school to the then-main building.<sup>199 200 201 202</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *State Inventory*, 4 passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "Environment Makes B. I. S. Youths Better." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, April 13, 1928, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> SCI, *History*, 6, 7, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Charles C. Miller, *History of Fairfield County, Ohio, and Representative Citizens* (Chicago: Richmond-Arnold Publishing Company, 1912), 347.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> SCI, *History*, 19–21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Herbert B. Briggs, "Contour Plat, Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, O." (Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1924).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> David R. Contosta, *Lancaster, Ohio, 1800–2000: Frontier Town to Edge City* (Columbus, Ohio: State University Press, 1999), 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Miller, *History of Fairfield County*, 352.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *State Properties* (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Finance, 1931).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio



Boys at Chapel

Southeastern Correctional Institution: Chapel, Lagonda Cottage, and Bushnell Cottage. None of these are extant.<sup>203</sup>



Office Building Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former administration building, now E Building.<sup>204</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> Miller, *History of Fairfield County*.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>43</u>



Harmon Building and Grounds

Southeastern Correctional Institution: Harmon Building and Grounds. Neither building in this view is extant. The administration building and main parking lot now cover most of the foreground.<sup>205</sup>



Harmon Building Southeastern Correctional Institution: Harmon Building (1908), a double cottage, not extant.<sup>206</sup>

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>44</u>



Aerial view of BIS in March 1930.<sup>207</sup>

From the original twenty boys, the school's population grew steadily into the hundreds. In 1865, there were 240 boys. The population was in the 500s by the mid-1870s. By the turn of the twentieth century, the population was in the 800s. During the 1910s and 1920s, the population was more than 1,000 and at times more than 1,200. The numbers dropped by several hundred during the years of the Great Depression and World War II, but by 1964 the superintendent complained that the inmate population was near 1,800 at times. By the time the Ohio Youth Commission began transitioning to community based programs in 1975, there were about 1,200 inmates.<sup>208 209 210</sup>

While the founders of BIS viewed agricultural labor as the most beneficial to the character and future job prospects of the inmates; showing some foresight, some industrial programs were introduced by the 1860s. The first large shop building was constructed in 1870. Some of these industries, however, were of little vocational value and were simply examples of contract labor, such as the brush-making shop. Examples of contract labor were present into the 1890s. The increasing urban and industrial nature of Ohio and the correspondingly greater number of industrial programs at the school led the school's Board of Trustees to rename the school the Boys' Industrial School in 1884. However, agriculture remained the school's primary vocational focus into the twentieth century.<sup>211</sup> <sup>212</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> Miller, *History of Fairfield County*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Raymond L. Gibbs, "The Boys' Industrial School of the Ohio Youth Commission" (Lancaster, Ohio: Fairfield County Library, Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, January 16, 1964).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> SCI, *History*, passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> SCI, *History*, 4.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>45</u>

As one might expect because of the contract labor industry, many of the other vocational training programs were used to perform maintenance work for the institution, beyond simply providing real world skills. The shoemaking and tailoring shops made the shoes and clothes for the school, and the blacksmith and carpentry shops performed repair and maintenance work around the school.<sup>213</sup> Some later vocational programs, such as cooking, baking, and laundering, also primarily served to provide student labor to the institution.<sup>214</sup> A special committee of the governor investigating BIS in 1915 found that "(t)he assignment of vocational training is purely haphazard... and made largely with reference to the needs of the institution, rather than to the abilities and inclinations of the boys".<sup>215</sup> On the other hand, more technical vocational programs were established. The school began a class in telegraphy in 1878, and a printing shop was in operation by 1885.<sup>216</sup>

Like many of the other correctional institutions in Ohio, BIS suffered recurrent problems with overcrowding, under-funding, political patronage, and insufficiently trained and/or overworked staff. BIS had only two superintendents during its first twenty-one years; once the superintendent position became subject to patronage, four men served seven separate terms in the office over the next twenty-two years, with changes coinciding with changes in governor. This problem diminished after the enactment of civil service legislation and the establishment of the Board of Administration to oversee BIS and other state institutions.<sup>217</sup>

Because of the family system of organization and the relatively isolated location of the institution, the staff of the cottages had to commit to living at the institution, as did non-cottage academic and vocational teachers. Lack of space for adequate staff quarters generally disqualified job applicants with families. The low pay that the state offered also discouraged job seekers. As a result, not only did BIS suffer from insufficient staff levels, but also from less qualified staff and high levels of staff turnover. This resulted, in turn, in higher ratios of inmates to staff, fewer opportunities for staff training, and greater employee stress.<sup>218</sup>

There were complaints about overcrowding at BIS as early as the 1860s.<sup>219</sup> By the 1920s, the institution was releasing as many boys each month as were entering, not because they were ready for release, but simply to free up room for the newcomers. The average stay at BIS at that time was nine months. Despite the institution's mission to teach discipline and trade skills, most inmates were at BIS for too short a period to learn either.<sup>220</sup> In 1930, state welfare director H. H. Griswold admitted that despite being the largest institutions of their kind in the country, both BIS and GIS were overcrowded to the point where effective rehabilitation was extremely difficult.<sup>221</sup> Even as late as the 1960s, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 144–148.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> State Centennial Educational Committee, *Historical Sketches*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, "School System at Boys' Reformatory Rapped by Probers." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, July 17, 1915, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> SCI, *History*, 7, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 35, 36, 38, 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Ibid., 42–50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> SCI, *History*, 2, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Walter Leckrone, "Ohio's 'Poor Boy Military Academy'." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, August 29, 1925, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "Griswold Against Plan for B. I. S. Enlargement." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, June

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>46</u>

superintendent of the school complained that the limited facilities and staff and the limited amount of time and services available for each boy restricted the school's efforts to reform delinquents.<sup>222</sup>

The combination of too many inmates and too few staff changed the institution's primary function from rehabilitative to custodial, in fact if not in theory. Faced with a relatively large disparity in numbers, staff not only had insufficient time to spend working in depth with inmates, but correspondingly felt the need to devote greater time and effort to maintaining control over the school's population. Inmates came to understand that to be released they merely needed to avoid confrontation with the school's authorities, regardless of whether they had learned discipline, citizenship, or a trade.<sup>223</sup>

Several methods were used to maintain control at BIS. One was the tight control over the boys' daily schedule and movements. From the year the school opened, every boy followed a set schedule that allowed little free time or time to himself. A second method was a system of merits and demerits, which also was in operation almost from the time the school opened. For a time in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, boys were assigned demerits upon entry based on the severity of the crime for which they were sent to BIS. Then the boys not only had to avoid accumulating new demerits, but also had to work off the demerits they had been assigned upon entry. Only upon working off this total could they earn privileges by earning merits. Another method was military drill. A trend in reform schools nationally around the turn of the twentieth century was the appointment of former military officers as superintendents. Many of these officers instituted military drill in an effort to instill an atmosphere of order and respect for authority among the boys, just as in the armed forces.<sup>224</sup>

In addition to demerits, more severe punishments were available to school authorities. When the school opened, the methods of punishment, from least to worst, were demerits, solitary confinement, corporal punishment, and expulsion. Corporal punishment required the approval of the superintendent before it could be meted out.<sup>225</sup> At the turn of the twentieth century, punishments ranged from deprivation of recreation time, to demerits, to assignment to hard labor, to loss of privileges, to corporal punishment. Despite rules intended to prevent the abuse of corporal punishment, various investigations uncovered practices such as shackling escapees with leg irons, beating the bottom of inmates' feet, forcing them to stand in awkward positions for hours at a time, and unauthorized beatings. As late as 1923, disciplinary cells only a few feet in dimension were used as punishment.<sup>226</sup> As late as 1940, investigating committees found that corporal punishment was used for "infractions as trivial as found in any penitentiary."<sup>227</sup>

Negative accounts in the press led the legislature and the governor to fund improvements to BIS in the late 1950s and 1960s. The Ohio General Assembly authorized \$375,000 for improvements in 1955, which provided a new agricultural equipment building and garage. In 1957, the state advertised bids for a vocational building, a medium security building, a two-way radio system, and work to the

<sup>26, 1930, 1.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Gibbs, "Boys' Industrial School."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History," 44, 58, 78, 98.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Ibid., 58–76, 90–96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Ibid., 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Ibid., 85, 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "Investigators Assail Former Discipline at B. I. S." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, June 5, 1940, 2.

**Federal and State Correctional** 

Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover

Ohio

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>47</u>

superintendent's residence. Other projects underway in 1957 were a new shelter house at Riven Rock, additions to the creamery and the grain storage building, and new boulevard lights.<sup>228</sup> Auglaize Cottage was dedicated as a Catholic chapel in 1962.<sup>229</sup> Governor James Rhodes ordered a cleanup of BIS in 1964 that led to new landscaping, new basketball courts, remodeling of some buildings, and a new recreation building with a bowling alley (now an Ohio Penal Industries building).<sup>230</sup> This work became part of a \$2.6 million capital improvement program. An academic wing was added to the school, including seventeen new classrooms, counseling rooms, an industrial arts section, an Olympic-sized swimming pool, and an auditorium/gym (now A Building). A new vocational building with a barber college, shoe repair, and electric shop and a new cattle barn were constructed. Renovation of the cottages included new vinyl floors, new plumbing, new electrical systems, new paint, and, in some buildings, new roofs. The superintendent's house was renovated into an honor dormitory. Improvements were made to the Protestant chapel, the administration building, the sewage treatment plant, and the water and sewage lines.<sup>231</sup>

Not all changes at this time were physical ones. In 1963, BIS and the Girls' Industrial School were removed from the Department of Public Welfare and placed under the jurisdiction of the newly created Ohio Youth Commission, an independent cabinet-level agency.<sup>232</sup> In November 1964, in an effort to improve public perception of the institution, the state renamed BIS the Fairfield School for Boys.<sup>233</sup>

In the 1970s, the national trend in juvenile corrections was the movement toward community-based treatment programs and away from institutionalization. The community-based programs were seen as being more humane, more economical, and no less effective than the large state institutions, which increasingly were coming under negative public scrutiny. In January 1976, the chronically crowded conditions at the Fairfield School for Boys prompted Ohio Attorney General William J. Brown to appoint a citizens' task force to review the state's juvenile corrections system. Among other suggestions, the task force endorsed the concept of community-based programs and recommended that the Fairfield School for Boys be closed and demolished. Between 1975 and 1979, the Ohio Youth Commission lowered the school's population from about 1,200 boys to 350.<sup>234</sup>

In 1979, the legislature agreed to close the Fairfield School for Boys and transfer the facility to DRC for conversion to an adult prison. DRC needed to rapidly expand their institutional capacity, and the former BIS was the first of several state institutions that were transferred to DRC's jurisdiction to meet this need. The school closed on January 1, 1980, and the next day became the Southeastern Ohio Training Center, a reformatory for first-time adult inmates. The conversion to an adult prison included installing security fencing and guard towers for the first time, adding window security screening, and constructing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "New Buildings Going Up at B. I. S." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, May 10, 1947, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Dedication Program for Our Lady of Good Hope Chapel (Lancaster, Ohio: Fairfield County Library, Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, July 1, 1962).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Ralph Matthews Jr., "Officials Amazed By Improvements." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, May 19, 1965, 1, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "'New Image' At FSB Seen In Inspection." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, January 29, 1966, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Stewart, Comparative History, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Dayton (OH) Journal Herald, "Governor Pushes BIS Program." Dayton (OH) Journal Herald, November 25, 1964, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Stewart, Comparative History, 230–232.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>48</u>

a new water tower. The first inmates arrived in November 1980. The institution was renamed the Southeastern Correctional Institution in 1986.<sup>235 236 237 238</sup>

As of 1962, the institution comprised 1,687 acres of land.<sup>239</sup> In 2005, the main complex of buildings, representing the original institution, is located toward the south end of the institution in an area that is mostly hilly and wooded. The land in the north end of the institution is level and in agricultural use. Security fencing surrounds the central part of the main building complex, where most of the housing and service buildings are located. Other buildings are located in the adjacent area, including several agricultural buildings and the powerhouse. A cemetery is also near the main building complex. Some agricultural buildings are located at the north end of the institution; some of these buildings were purchased with the land in the 1920s, and BIS built the others (Figure 3).

The buildings and grounds have evolved continuously since the establishment of the institution in the 1850s. Dramatic changes have occurred since the late 1950s, especially since the institution came under DRC's jurisdiction in 1980. Forty-two buildings shown in the plot plan of BIS included in the 1962 State Capital Inventory have been demolished, and the early campus-like layout of the institution is now mostly indiscernible.<sup>240</sup> The 42 razed buildings include 13 of the 16 family cottages that were one of the defining features of BIS. At least 12 buildings have been constructed in the main complex since the late 1950s, and as many of these are far larger than the older buildings, they tend to visually dominate the institution (Figure 2, Sheet 2 and Figure 4).

The older buildings that survive mostly date from ca. 1880 to 1931.<sup>241</sup> The non-agricultural buildings are mostly red brick, and most of the early twentieth century buildings are Colonial Revival in style. Two notable exceptions in material and style are the former drill hall, a Romanesque building with a stone exterior, and the former superintendent's house, a yellow brick Beaux Arts mansion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979, 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1980, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> SCI, *History*, 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Stewart, "Comparative History,"233.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 431.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Ibid., 498–499.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Ibid., passim.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>49</u>



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former administration building, now E Building, built 1904.



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former BIS drill hall.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>50</u>



Southeastern Correctional Institution: Former BIS superintendent's house.

Research has identified few of the architects or designers of the older buildings at SCI. However, research shows that the Columbus firm of Joseph W. Yost and Frank L. Packard designed several buildings for BIS.<sup>242</sup> Research has not identified all of the Yost and Packard buildings; however, the former drill hall is one of these buildings and is extant (this building is undergoing the nomination process for inclusion in the NRHP). State Architect T. Ralph Ridley designed Maumee Cottage (M Dormitory).<sup>243</sup>

### Hospital/Mental Health Institution: Lima Correctional Institution

The Lima Correctional Institution is located in Allen County north of the city of Lima and was established as (and served most of its history as) the Lima State Hospital, an institution for the criminally insane (Figure 1 and Figure 5, Sheet 1). This facility serves as an example of the Hospital/Mental Health Institution property type, and is a modified pavilion plan, with what would have been individual buildings arranged around a courtyard all connected by an enclosed corridor.

The origin of Lima State Hospital was in April 1904, when the House Committee on Hospitals for the Insane recommended the identification of a site for the construction of a new state hospital.<sup>244</sup> The committee chose Lima as the site of the new hospital in 1905.<sup>245</sup> <sup>246</sup> The legislature passed an act in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Yost & Packard, "Portfolio of Architectural Realities: covering a wide range of designs in both public and private structures" (Columbus, Ohio: Yost & Packard, n.d.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> T. Ralph Ridley, "First Floor Plan & Details, Cottage, Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, Ohio" (Columbus, Ohio: Blueprint on file at DRC, 1930).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "Other Bills Passed." Dayton (OH) Daily News, April 26, 1904, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Piqua (OH) Daily Call, "Site For Lima State Hospital Is Chosen." Piqua (OH) Daily Call, January 31, 1905, 6.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>51</u>

April 1906 for the construction, organization, and management of the Lima State Hospital for the Insane, and Governor John M. Pattison appointed a building commission.<sup>247</sup>

The law authorizing the hospital designated seven classes of patients for which the hospital was intended: inmates who became insane while in a state correctional facility, dangerous insane persons in a hospital for the insane, persons accused of a crime but not indicted because of insanity, persons indicted and found to be insane, persons acquitted because of insanity, persons judged to be insane who were previously convicted of a crime, and such other persons as were directed by law.<sup>248</sup> In its 1907 annual report to the governor, the building commission warned, "It must be borne in mind that the character of this institution is radically different from any other institution in the state, and that the class of patients to be care [sic] for in this institution have never heretofore been specifically provided for in Ohio, but have been divided up among the other state institutions."<sup>249</sup>

The commission retained Frank Packard of Columbus as its architect. Packard began practicing architecture in Columbus in 1892, initially in partnership with J. W. Yost. By the time of his death in 1923, Packard was credited with the design of 3,400 buildings, among them a number of institutional buildings including jails, hospitals, and county children's homes.<sup>250</sup> <sup>251</sup> Packard's staff assisted him on the Lima project; Ralph Snyder was associate architect and E. F. Babbitt was the mechanical engineer.<sup>252</sup> The Olmsted Brothers, a nationally prominent landscape architecture firm, apparently designed the grounds and farm layout, although the hospital staff found it necessary to deviate from the plans during development of the grounds and farm.<sup>253</sup>

The commission, along with Packard and his staff, conducted studies to determine what kind of hospital plant and program would best serve the needs of the patients for whom the hospital was intended. The commission and its architects visited the few other institutions in the U.S. that were comparable to what Ohio intended to build. These were located in Bridgewater, Massachusetts; Matteawan, New York; Dannemora, New York; Ionia, Michigan; and the District of Columbia. The committee also sought advice from experts both in the U.S. and abroad. Finally, the committee submitted the architectural plans to the various state officials whose approval was needed. When the needed approvals were received, the state let the contract to the National Concrete Fireproofing Company of Cleveland.<sup>254</sup> Construction began in August 1908 and was largely complete by January 1915, with an expected opening date in March.<sup>255 256</sup> Due to delays in installing guards on the windows, the hospital was not fully ready to admit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> William Rusler, A Standard History of Allen County, Ohio (Chicago: American Historical Society, 1921), 502.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Lima State Hospital Commission, Annual Report (Columbus, Ohio: Lima State Hospital Commission, 1907), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Ibid., 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> "Frank L. Packard" Ohio Archaeological And Historical Quarterly 33, No. 1 (January 1924), 106–108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Yost and Packard, n.d.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> "Hospital Architect Recognized" The Western Architect 21, no. 3 (March 1915), 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Ohio Board of Administration, *Fifth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June* 30, 1921 (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Board of Administration, 1916), 192.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Lima State Hospital Commission, Annual Report, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Hospitals*, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> Lima (OH) News, "Hospital Board Is Unable To Close Any New Contracts." The Lima News, January 20, 1915, 9.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>52</u>

patients until the first week of May, 1915.<sup>257</sup> The first patients did not arrive until July, however. The state spent more than \$2.2 million constructing the hospital.<sup>258</sup>

The building commission recognized the specialized construction that the hospital would require. "Owing to the class of patients that must be provided for, a portion of the buildings for this institution must be of a semi-prison nature and necessarily built of fire resisting materials. It is estimated that at least forty [percent] of the patients cared for in this institution will be of such a character as to require stronger and much more secure quarters than for ordinary hospital purposes".<sup>259</sup>

While the building was under construction, it drew some attention from the architectural press. "In its plan and the method of construction of the various buildings, the departure from previous methods in similar institutions is so very radical as to be worthy of special mention...In construction this building is, as far as known, unlike any other building either in this country or abroad."<sup>260</sup> All of the parts of the building are monolithic reinforced concrete construction. Forms were built for all of the structural elements, and concrete poured for the floors, walls, and ceilings together, with spaces left for the conduits and pipes. Door hinges and anchors for the window guards also were embedded in the concrete. Once the concrete set and the forms were removed, mostly all that was left to do was to install the fixtures, doors, and window frames and sashes. The interior walls, floors, and stairways were rubbed and polished reinforced concrete. These measures, in addition to ensuring that there was no means of escape, also left no means for patients to damage the building.<sup>261</sup> It has been claimed that Lima State Hospital was the largest poured concrete structure in the world under a single roof before the building of the Pentagon.<sup>262</sup> 263

The building was designed to be as non-combustible as possible. Wood was used only for frames, sashes, and doors. The main axis of the hospital was oriented north and south to maximize exposure to the sun in the day rooms and dormitories. The main dining hall, located at the north end of the main corridor, had a seating capacity of 512. Two smaller dining halls had room for 200 each. The infirmary had its own dining room. Two other dining halls, located adjacent to the service wing, served the employees. The service wing contained the kitchen, scullery, bakery, pantries, storehouse, cold storage, laundry, and other related departments. Patients were housed in eighteen dormitory wards and six cell wards. Most of the pavilions had a ward on each floor, while each three-story cellblock comprised a ward. The brick walls between the pavilions formed secure exercise courts for each pavilion. Facilities outside the main building included a power plant, water purification system, sewage treatment plant, machine shop, carpenter shop, and greenhouse.<sup>264</sup>

8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Lima (OH) News, "Commissioners Say Removal Is Up To Board." Lima (OH) News, May 7, 1915, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Lima (OH) News, "Lima State Hospital Is To Be Inhabited With Patients During Week." Lima (OH) News, July 11, 1915,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Lima State Hospital Commission, Annual Report, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> "The Lima (Ohio) State Hospital" *The American Architect* 51, no. 1883 (January 24, 1912), 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Ohio State Historic Preservation Office, *Ohio Historic Inventory Form ALL0019810* (Columbus, Ohio: State Historic Preservation Office, 1979).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Lima State Hospital, *Interesting Facts About the Lima State Hospital* (Lima, Ohio: Lima State Hospital, n.d.), 1, 2.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>53</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

The first patient arrived early in July from Marysville, where a jury had found him insane during his murder trial. The first transfer of patients from another institution took place on July 29, 1915, when sixty-eight patients from Newburgh Hospital in Cleveland arrived at the Lima facility. The next day forty-seven patients arrived from Dayton.<sup>265</sup> <sup>266</sup> <sup>267</sup> The Board of Administration officially took over management of the hospital October 1, 1915.<sup>268</sup>

The hospital received patients from all of the state's counties. Common pleas courts committed most patients, although the probate courts also sometimes committed patients. Patients could also be transferred from other mental hospitals or from the penal institutions. People convicted or indicted for any felony who were suspected of being mentally ill could be temporarily committed to the hospital for observation.<sup>269</sup> Among the conditions treated at the hospital were alcoholism, drug addition, manic depression, paranoia, dementia, prison psychoses, involuntary melancholia, senile psychoses, and constitutional inferiority.<sup>270</sup>

The number of patients at the Lima State Hospital varied over time. In December 1920, there were 789 men and 165 women in the hospital.<sup>271</sup> By January 1, 1935, there had been a total of 2,638 admissions to the hospital since its opening. At that date there were 1,126 patients, 943 men and 183 women. The majority (589) had been transferred from mental hospitals, 313 were court commitments, and 224 had been transferred from penal institutions. Patients' ages ranged from fifteen to ninety-seven years. At that time 160 employees and officers, all civil service positions, worked at the hospital.<sup>272</sup> By 1958, there were over 1,400 patients at the hospital.<sup>273</sup> By the mid-1970s, there were fewer than 500 patients, partly as a result of a nationwide trend of de-institutionalization in the mental health field.<sup>274</sup>

Officials planned occupational, recreational, and medical therapies for patients at the hospital. Patients had rooms available where they could participate in light industries such as mattress making, carpentry, tailoring, shoe repair, broom and brush making, and printing. Therapists also taught various crafts with the finished products being sold in the hospital gift shop and the proceeds being used to purchase recreational equipment for the patients. The building contained an auditorium with a seating capacity of about 1,000 to provide both patients and staff with the opportunity to view movies and stage shows. Patients had access to games, radios, and a part-time branch of the Lima public library. A separate recreation room was planned for the staff to encourage them to remain close to the hospital rather than seeking entertainment in the city. The patients were to have outdoor recreation and exercise space as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Lima (OH) Daily News, "First Patient Arrives, Others Are Expected Within A Few Days." Lima (OH) Daily News, July 13, 1915, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Lima (OH) Daily News, "Lima State Hospital Is Officially Opened Up This Afternoon." Lima (OH) Daily News, July 29, 1915, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Lima (OH) Daily News, "New Addition To Family In State Hospital Today." Lima (OH) Daily News, July 30, 1915, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Lima (OH) Daily News, "Control Of The State Hospital To Be Changed." Lima (OH) Daily News, September 21, 1915, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Lima State Hospital, *Interesting Facts*, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Ohio Board of Administration, *Fifth Annual Report*, 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Rusler, *Standard History*, 502.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> Lima State Hospital, *Interesting Facts*, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, "\$24 1/2 Million Prison Building Plan Outlined." Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, September 25, 1958, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup>John R. Carnes, *The 1976 History of Allen County, Ohio* (Evansville, Indiana: Unigraphic, Inc., 1976), 478.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>54</u>

well, including softball games in the center court of the hospital. For medical therapy, the hospital had an operating room, laboratory, X-ray department, and a hydrotherapy department with baths and hot cabinets.<sup>275</sup>

The hospital's doctors intended to use the medical facilities for clinical work and the study of individual cases to contribute to the growing body of knowledge on insanity and crime. All patients upon admission underwent a physical, psychological, and psychiatric examination, and a complete social history was obtained. Cases were discussed at twice-weekly staff meetings to determine diagnoses and treatments. Most patients were seen at least once daily. The resident medical staff consisted of the superintendent and three assistant physicians, with additional specialists brought in from among Lima's doctors as necessary.<sup>276</sup>

The hospital also used its agricultural operations as occupational therapy, in addition to generating part of its food supply. The farm produced products only for the hospital. Patients provided the farm labor. The land initially was poor quality for agriculture, but through crop rotation, commercial fertilizer, and use as pastureland it became acceptable quality farmland. A dairy herd produced milk and butter. Poultry produced eggs. Swine produced pork and lard. There were no beef cattle, but the older cows were slaughtered for meat when they could no longer produce milk.<sup>277</sup> The amount of land under cultivation, between approximately 500 and 525 acres, and the products created remained fairly constant at least into the 1970s. In addition to the animal products, the farm produced grain crops, vegetables, berries, and fruit.<sup>278 279</sup>

The only major additions to the hospital's facilities before the 1980s were the construction in 1952 of a 225-bed building, originally a psychopathic unit that was later used for sex offenders and now is the Oakwood Correctional Facility (OCF); and the addition of a security fence around the main hospital building in ca. 1958.<sup>280</sup>

In February 1982, DRC assumed control of the Ascherman Building (the 1952 psychopathic unit) and opened it as a medium-security satellite of the Marion Correctional Institution and also converted the Nurses' House to minimum-security housing. In June of the same year, these two buildings were designated the Lima Correctional Institution. In 1983, the Federal courts ordered DRC to reduce the population of the Ohio Penitentiary in seventy-two hours. DRC rapidly converted a ward in the main building of the Lima State Hospital to inmate housing and gradually began expanding through the rest of the building. In 1984, DRC and the hospital traded the Ascherman Building and the main hospital building with the Hospital setting up Oakwood Forensic Center in the Ascherman Building. The Department of Mental Health transferred Oakwood to DRC in January 1997.<sup>281</sup>

<sup>280</sup> Carnes, *1976 History*, 478.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Lima State Hospital, *Interesting Facts*, 2, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> Ibid., 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> Rusler, *Standard History*, 502, 503.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Lima State Hospital, *Interesting Facts*, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Carnes, *1976 History*, 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 30, 37.

Section number <u>E</u>

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Page

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio



55

Aerial view of Lima State Hospital in May 1930 (north to left of image).<sup>26</sup>

Lima Correctional Institution is now closed and vacant, although OCF uses some of the buildings that once were part of the hospital. In 1962, the institution had 735 acres of land, much of which the hospital used for agricultural uses.<sup>283</sup> Today, in addition to OCF, the Allen Correctional Institution, a DRC facility located south of the hospital's main building, also occupies some of this land (Figure 6). Separate security fences surround the main hospital building and the OCF building. The main building is constructed on a pavilion plan with a continuous corridor forming an oval that encloses a courtyard. Patient wards project from the long sides, while administration and service wings project from the ends. The Colonial Revival building is constructed of reinforced concrete with a red brick exterior veneer. DRC constructed a few additions to the building after it was converted to a prison, which are clearly modern and do not attempt to match the original architectural style of the building.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *State Properties*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Hospitals*, 4.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>56</u>



Lima Correctional Institution: Oblique aerial view of main hospital building in May 1930.<sup>284</sup>



Lima Correctional Institution: Center portion of north facade, administration wing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *State Properties*.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>57</u>



Lima Correctional Institution: Center courtyard, view north.

A variety of buildings once associated with the hospital are also still extant, most of which are in proximity to the hospital building (Figure 5, Sheets 1–3; Figure 6). The main building of the OCF is northwest of the hospital building. This building is also called the Ascherman Building and originally was the psychopathic offenders unit of the hospital. The building's exterior wall surface is brick, and the building originally consisted of a narrow center section with wings projecting from the east and west ends. Large modern additions have been made to the north, south, and west. A red brick Colonial Revival nurses' residence, later the honor dormitory for the prison, is located southeast of the main building.

A small collection of employee housing, mostly brick minimal traditional type houses, is located southwest of the main building. A powerhouse and machine shop, both brick vernacular buildings, are located north of the main building. A cluster of agricultural buildings is located northeast of the main building.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>58</u>



Lima Correctional Institution: Former nurses' residence.

Other buildings are farther from the main building, including several residences and a water tower. The hospital cemetery is located southeast of the hospital property (Figure 6). Some buildings once associated with the hospital are no longer extant. These include agricultural buildings, garages, and residences.<sup>285</sup> A few new buildings have been added to the hospital property, apart from the Allen Correctional Institution.

## Women's Prison/Reformatory: Ohio Reformatory for Women

ORW is located southwest of Marysville in Union County (Figures 1 and 7). The facility mostly consists of a cluster of buildings located near the center of an irregularly shaped piece of land (Figure 8).

ORW never truly functioned as a reformatory despite having the word in its name, although attempts to reach that goal were certainly made. Still, the creation of a separate institution for women was a step forward in the history of Ohio's penal system. The institution was one of the first women's prisons in the Midwest and was created during a period of penal reform related to the Progressive movement. During the period between 1916 and 1921, reformatories for women opened in ten states (including ORW).<sup>286</sup> Prior to 1916, women incarcerated in Ohio's penal system were held at the Ohio Penitentiary in a separate building outside the main wall.

The Ohio General Assembly passed a law in 1911 establishing a reformatory for women to be constructed on approximately 260 acres of land near Marysville. Construction of the first buildings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Hospitals*, passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> Rafter, *Prisons for Women*, 56.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>59</u>

began in 1912, and they were completed in 1915.<sup>287</sup> <sup>288</sup> <sup>289</sup> The Administration Building (also called the Harmon Building), a Colonial Revival quadrangle with a limestone veneer exterior, was the main building and housed the administrative, inmate housing, and food service facilities.



Ohio Reformatory for Women: Main facade of Harmon Building.

The building had a capacity of about 100 inmates.<sup>290</sup> <sup>291</sup> An attached structure, also faced with limestone, held the powerhouse and boiler room.<sup>292</sup> The state also constructed some of the agricultural buildings at this time, including the cattle barn and the farm residence.<sup>293</sup> From the start, the institution was intended to be a campus plan prison with most of the inmates housed in cottages and with space between the buildings.<sup>294</sup> There were no walls or fences at this time.

Although workers finished constructing the first buildings in 1915, additional grading and landscaping work and the need to appoint a superintendent delayed the opening of the institution. The state finally appointed Mrs. Louise M. Mittendorf, formerly the matron of the Dayton Workhouse, as the matron-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> W. L. Curry, *History of Union County, Ohio: Its People, Industries, and Institutions* (Indianapolis: B. F. Bowen & Company, 1915), 544.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, "May Open This Summer." Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, February 25, 1915, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Curry, Union County, 544.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> DRC, Blueprints and plans for buildings at Ohio Reformatory for Women (Columbus, DRC files, n.d.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 275, 285.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Curry, Union County, 544.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Section number <u>E</u> Page 60

superintendent of ORW in March 1916.<sup>295</sup> The facility opened on September 1, 1916, with the reception of the first inmates. The institution received the first inmate from the Dayton Juvenile Court; later that day twenty-nine women arrived by automobile from the Ohio Penitentiary.<sup>296</sup> The state later transferred some older girls from the Girls' Industrial School to ORW.<sup>297</sup>

The state initially intended ORW to house all women over sixteen years of age convicted of a felony, misdemeanor, or delinquency, except for women convicted for violating municipal ordinances. The law establishing ORW also prohibited in most cases sentencing women to the Ohio Penitentiary, or a jail, workhouse, house of correction, or other penal institution.<sup>298</sup> The law also required the appointment of a female superintendent and a female staff to as great a degree as possible.<sup>299</sup> There were no male guards at ORW until the 1950s.<sup>300</sup>

ORW suffered from overcrowding from an early date. The Board of Administration warned in 1921 that the institution was badly overcrowded and housing twice the number for which it was built. The Board also expressed an urgent need for workshop facilities to provide employment to the inmates.<sup>301</sup> In 1922, the institution held almost 200 inmates without an increase in its housing capacity since it opened. For a time officials eased the crowded conditions by allowing inmates, mostly misdemeanants, to work and lodge in private homes in Union County. After two women escaped while working away from ORW in May 1922, officials ended this practice, but had to issue paroles to some women to free up space for others. 302 303

The state constructed several new buildings at the institution in the 1920s in an effort to help resolve the overcrowding problem. These buildings, and most others built at ORW into the 1940s, were red brick and designed in the Colonial Revival style. The office of Robert S. Harsch, the State Architect and Engineer, produced plans for a cottage for the superintendent (later the officers' dining room), separate dormitories for the African-American inmates and for the white inmates (Washington Cottage and Elizabeth Cottage, respectively; both are no longer extant); officials approved the plans for the former two buildings in April 1922 and the latter in February and March 1923.<sup>304</sup> Contractors began excavation work for the cottage for African-American inmates early in the summer of 1922.

The early inmate cottages were self-contained units with their own kitchens, dining rooms, infirmaries, laundries, security cells, and housing facilities for the matrons. The basic plan and layout of Washington and Elizabeth cottages were similar. In the basement, the front section held the inmate kitchen and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Dayton Woman Named." Cincinnati Enquirer, March 4, 1916, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Rudolph Alexander, Lola Butler, and Patricia Sias, Women Offenders Incarcerated at the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio Reformatory for Women from 1913–1923. Journal of Sociology and Social Welfare 20, no. 3, (September 1993), 67. <sup>297</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> Ibid., 21, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> Alexander et al., "Women Offenders," 67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Ohio Reformatory for Women, *Ohio Reformatory for Women* (Marysville, Ohio: Ohio Reformatory for Women, 2002), 2. <sup>301</sup> Ohio Board of Administration, Tenth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June

<sup>30, 1921 (</sup>Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Board of Finance, 1921), 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Parole Board Summoned." Cincinnati Enquirer, May 23, 1922, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "To Speed Paroles" Dayton (OH) Daily News, May 26. 1922, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> DRC, Blueprints.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>61</u>

dining room, the front half of the rear wing was a work and recreation room, the rear half of the rear wing held a toilet and shower room, locker room, and ironing room, and an octagonal bay held a laundry room. The front section of the first floor held the matrons' dining room. In Washington Cottage this section also held two bedrooms for the matrons and three rooms not labeled with a function; Elizabeth Cottage had a bathroom and several unlabeled rooms. In both buildings inmate rooms lined the rear wing. The octagonal bay held cells rather than rooms. The second floor of the front section of each cottage held the infirmary, bathrooms, and assorted other rooms. The rear wing and octagonal bay of Elizabeth Cottage was arranged like that of the first floor. In Washington Cottage the second floor of the rear wing was an open dormitory. A linen room and a dress room were at the rear of the wing. The octagonal bay did not rise to the second floor in this building. The top half story in the front section of each cottage held rooms for the matrons.<sup>305</sup>

Other buildings also were added to the institution during the first half of the century. A building for inmate industries (now the School Annex) was constructed ca. 1924. Lincoln Cottage, designed by State Architect and Engineer Robert S. Harsch, was constructed ca. 1927.

The auditorium wing of the Harmon Building (now the visitors' hall) was constructed in the late 1920s. The Marguerite Reilly Hospital opened in 1946 and included staff housing in addition to the hospital functions.<sup>306 307 308</sup> In the late 1920s, the legislature appropriated funds for a school, a new cottage, and a new dairy barn, although these were never constructed. The new cottage was to have been located just east of Elizabeth Cottage and would have had a floor plan and exterior details similar to those of Elizabeth and Washington cottages.<sup>309 310 311</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> DRC, Blueprints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> ORW, *Ohio Reformatory for Women*, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> William B. Cox, F. Lovell Bixby, and William T. Root, eds., *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories 1933*, *Volume 1* (New York: Osborne Association, 1933), 805.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> Paul W. Garrett and Austin H. MacCormick, eds., *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories 1929* (New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1929), 775.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> DRC, Blueprints.

Section number <u>E</u> Page

# **National Register of Historic Places** Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional **Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover** Ohio

1100 Ohio Reformatory for Women: Lincoln Cottage.

Oblique aerial view of ORW in March 1930.



62

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *State Properties*.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>63</u>

Housing conditions were cramped during the early years of the institution. Rooms intended for singleoccupancy often held two inmates. With the exception of the cells, rooms did not have sinks or toilets. As the inmates were locked in their rooms at night, it was necessary for them to use "slop jars" or "night buckets" and to be supplied with a container of drinking water before being locked in for the night.<sup>313 314</sup>

The JLCPR issued a report in 1926 evaluating conditions at Ohio's penal institutions and recommending reforms. At that time the buildings at ORW consisted of the administration building, a cottage for white women (Elizabeth Cottage), a cottage for African-American women (Washington Cottage), a house for the superintendent, an industrial building, the powerhouse and boiler room, and a few farm buildings. Despite a normal capacity of 200 women, ORW at that time had a population of nearly 400 inmates. The committee found that many rooms intended for single occupancy were double bunked, that beds were located in the halls of the administration building, and that one floor of the industrial building was in use as a dormitory. The committee expressed concern that allowing women to share rooms would promote homosexuality among the inmates.<sup>315</sup>

As of December 1925, there was a wide variety among the backgrounds of the women sentenced to ORW. Between 50 and 60 percent were delinquents or misdemeanants, with sentences ranging from two months to three years. One-third of the women had minimum sentences of one year. Three women were serving life sentences. Almost 80 percent of the women were native born, and almost 70 percent were white. The median age of the inmates was between twentyfive and twenty-six, with 51 percent of inmates in their twenties. Nearly one-quarter of inmates were in their thirties. A little more than half of the inmates were first offenders, and a little more than one-quarter of the inmates were incarcerated for their second offence. The Bureau of Juvenile Research conducted a study of the intelligence of the inmates in July 1925 and found that 22 percent were of such low intelligence as to warrant permanent custodial care.<sup>316</sup>

The chief clerk, senior parole officer, and superintendent interviewed each new inmate upon her arrival at ORW. However, despite gathering statistical and background information on each inmate, the facility lacked sufficient room to segregate inmates by classification, although inmates were segregated by race. Honor prisoners also lived apart from the other inmates and performed work assignments with little supervision. Work was assigned mostly based on the needs of the institution and partly on the qualifications of the inmates. The legislative committee expressed concern for the degree to which women convicted of petty offences, first offenders, and hardcore inmates were forced to intermingle, even in housing assignments.<sup>317</sup>

The inmates had limited opportunities for daily activities. During the warm months many women participated in farm work. The women did much of the work at the institution, including clearing land and unloading coal for the power plant. Inmates in the sewing room produced goods for the institution. Women served in the kitchens and dining rooms of the cottages, in the laundry, and in the bakery and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 22, 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> ORW, *Ohio Reformatory for Women*, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 21–23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Ibid., 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> Ibid., 23, 24.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>64</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

dairy in the Harmon Building. Those women left without an assignment for the day participated in art classes, which produced "fancy work" for sale, the proceeds of which went to ORW's recreation fund. There were no academic or vocational education programs available at the time.<sup>318</sup>

The farm produced goods both for ORW and for other institutions. For a time, there was a dairy herd, but later milk was purchased from local farmers. Feeder cattle, hogs, chickens, and a few mules for pulling wagons also lived on the farm. The production of pork, chicken, and eggs was successful enough that the surplus was sent to the male institutions. The fields produced grain for animal feed and vegetables for the inmates.<sup>319 320</sup>

The JLCPR report recommended establishing a system for classifying inmates according to a variety of standards; including age, intelligence, and personality, to better focus on meeting the needs of the four different classes identified by the committee. These classes were the better class, the anti-social class, the defective delinquent class, and the subnormal class. While the JLCPR suggested housing each class of men in a different institution, the committee recognized that the much smaller number of female offenders made such an option for the latter group impractical. Instead the committee recommended that either ORW be enlarged with sufficient buildings to separate the classes within the existing institution or keep ORW at its current size and build one or more new institutions. Two possibilities under this latter option were to remove the subnormal class of prisoners from ORW or to limit ORW to only women convicted for felonies. The committee felt that either option would bring ORW's population down to a more manageable level. In the area of activities, the report recommended that the farming operation at ORW be expanded, including the addition of a dairy herd, and that industrial operations such as knitting and garment making be started. The report also recommended that in addition to a graded school, ORW should organize classes in domestic science, home nursing, and similar subjects.<sup>321</sup>

In March 1928, representatives from a national penal reform organization made an evaluation visit to ORW. At the time, ORW had 475 inmates, making it the largest penal institution for women in the country. The majority of women were native-born whites in their twenties or thirties. Most of the women had at least a grammar school education. The seventeen matrons worked twelve-hour shifts with two days off per month and with no provision for a pension. Punishments for infractions of rules included loss of privileges, loss of "good time," locking in rooms, and, for more severe offenses, locking in cells.<sup>322</sup>

The evaluators generally had a favorable impression of the buildings at ORW. They called the Harmon Building "one of the best buildings in the country among the penal institutions for women."<sup>323</sup> The cottages and industrial building were "quite satisfactory," although the evaluators noted the overcrowding that led to officials housing inmates in the corridors and basement of the Harmon Building. The evaluators noted that the use of cottages was well adapted for classifying inmates and that

- <sup>320</sup> ORW, Ohio Reformatory for Women, 28.
- <sup>321</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 28–30, 37, 38, 41.
- <sup>322</sup> Garrett and MacCormick, *Handbook*, 770, 771, 774.
- <sup>323</sup> Ibid., 769.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 24, 25, 58, 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> Cox et al., *Handbook*, 802.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>65</u>

the short-term misdemeanants were kept separate from the felons as far as possible.<sup>324</sup>

There was no academic schoolwork in 1928, and no organized domestic science or vocational training provided, although maintenance and industrial work incidentally provided some training. The industrial building was in use for its intended purpose, rather than providing dormitory space. The primary industry was still sewing, with most of the garments made for the inmates, for children's homes, and for county infirmaries. Some inmates produced art and toy articles that were sold to the visiting public. At the time of the 1928 visit inmates were employed in the following areas: making rag rugs, laundry, making clothing, quilting, art and fancy work, gardens, and maintenance and service details. The latter used the largest number of women. There were no inmate committees or organizations through which inmates could participate in organizing the inmate community life.<sup>325</sup>

The evaluation was critical of Ohio's chronic underfunding and overcrowding of its penal system, including ORW, and commented several times on how ORW did not measure up to the standards of other women's reformatories. "In comparison with the reformatories for women in Pennsylvania, New York, New Jersey and Massachusetts it must be rated low by any test designed to estimate the effectiveness of such institutions".<sup>326</sup> One problem the evaluators noted was that there was an insufficient ratio of staff to inmates, which resulted in "blanket treatment" of inmates rather than individual study and treatment. The mixed character of the inmate population also hindered efforts at reforming younger first time felons.<sup>327</sup>

Another concern was the apparent lack of interest on the part of state officials in the operation of ORW. The evaluators called the employees' salaries "disgracefully low," and noted that state officials' apparent lack of concern could not help but negatively affect the morale of the institution's employees. Despite the legislature's appropriation of money for several new buildings in 1928 and 1929, the Department of Public Welfare had not made use of the money. In addition to commenting on the lack of sufficient industrial and education programs, the evaluators felt that the inmates would benefit from some form of "inmate government" that would educate them in the duties and responsibilities of citizenship. "If the state is to call its institution a reformatory it should make possible more of the features of a true reformatory program and should not ask its present staff of officials to do what is manifestly impossible under the conditions."<sup>328</sup>

Penal reformers were not the only critics of ORW during this period. Judge Mary Grossman of the Cleveland Municipal Court complained in a speech in January 1929 that ORW was a penitentiary and unfit for incarcerating misdemeanants, and that using ORW as a catchall for any woman serving a sentence of thirty days or longer forced "comparatively innocent women" to serve time with women with criminal records. Furthermore, because Ohio used a system of indeterminate sentences, officials were holding women with useful skills, such as laundresses or cooks, for longer than an equitable period of punishment, and some women had to hire attorneys to file suits of habeas corpus to win their release.<sup>329</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> Garrett and MacCormick, *Handbook*, 769, 771.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> Ibid., 772, 773.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Ibid., 774.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> Ibid., 774, 775.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> Ibid., 775, 776.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> Union County (Marysville, O) Journal, "For A Change In State Law." Union County (Marysville, O) Journal, January 28,

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>66</u>

Effective July 23, 1929, an amendment to the law creating ORW provided that ORW would receive only felons. Courts once again sent misdemeanants to workhouses and jails.<sup>330</sup>

The penal reform organization that visited ORW in 1928 made a return visit in November 1931 and found that little had changed. The inmate population had fallen to 325 as a result of limiting inmates to those who had committed a felony, but overcrowding was still a problem. The investigators continued to find two women sharing rooms intended for one and women sleeping in the halls and basement of the Harmon Building. Conditions and wages for the employees had changed little as well. No new industrial activities were available to the inmates, and, even though rooms had been made available for the purpose, there was still no academic education program in operation. There were no active inmate committees.<sup>331</sup>

The investigators' evaluation was even more negative than the previous one. "This institution, one of the largest of its kind, must be rated as one of the most backward in the country".<sup>332</sup> As before the evaluators blamed the conditions on state officials who provided insufficient attention and funding to the institution, rather than on the prison employees "who [were] striving loyally to make the best of inadequate facilities."<sup>333</sup> The evaluators contended that officials had done nothing to relieve the poor conditions criticized in the previous report. New criticisms included the charge that inadequate supervision of inmates at night would allow homosexual activities to become prevalent and that insufficient fire protection was present.<sup>334</sup>

During the latter part of Superintendent Mittendorf's administration, scandals plagued ORW and the state sent several committees to investigate. Accusations included mistreatment of prisoners, rampant homosexuality, and an affair between an inmate and the maintenance man. Some of these charges were found to be without merit, and Mittendorf was not removed from her position.<sup>335 336 337 338</sup>A state senate committee on prison and welfare administration criticized conditions throughout the penal system, including at ORW, in 1933. The committee stated that Mittendorf was losing control of ORW and recommended that she be replaced. The committee also found that many inmates adopted homosexual behavior after entering ORW and that officials there were doing too little to curb the behavior. The committee complained that many of the matrons and other employees had insufficient previous experience and training and recommended that the state civil service commission re-examine them. Another problem that the committee identified was that some inmates received special privileges not available to others; the committee recommended the development of an honor system so that inmates had an equal chance to work toward privileges. Despite the previous controversy, the committee found

1929, 1.

<sup>337</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "Welfare Chief Holding Quiz." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, March 2, 1932, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> Garrett and MacCormick, *Handbook*, 776.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> Cox et al., *Handbook*, 796–803.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>332</sup> Ibid., 804.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> Ibid., 804–807.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>335</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Investigation Ordered By White." Cincinnati Enquirer, April 9, 1931, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "White To Hear Probe Reports." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, April 10, 1931, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "To Report Soon On Reformatory." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, March 10, 1932,

**Federal and State Correctional** 

Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover

Ohio

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>67</u>

that the affair between the inmate (who was one of those who received special privileges) and the maintenance man appeared to still be ongoing.<sup>339</sup> Marguerite Reilley replaced Louise Mittendorf as superintendent in 1936, and her administration is when ORW came closest to operating as a true reformatory.<sup>340</sup> Reilley introduced programs such as beautician training that were more in line with reformatory goals than efforts by the previous administration. Reilley instituted a promotional honor system for inmates, where inmates could work their way up through chores, from scrubbing floors to a coveted office work position. Inmates wore uniforms made at the prison, excepting the "honor girls" who are rewarded for excellent behavior by being allowed to wear their own clothes.<sup>341</sup>

Later observers were more kindly disposed toward the institution than the national penal reform organization that visited in 1928 and 1931. *Spot* magazine called ORW "the Vassar of U.S. penology."<sup>342</sup> While acknowledging that ORW technically operated as a penitentiary and not a reformatory, the article focused on the efforts the institution made to prepare women for re-entry into society. At the time of the article there were 265 inmates ranging in age from seventeen to seventy-seven. Reilley focused rehabilitation efforts on building up morale and self-confidence among the inmates. The women worked without supervision for the most part and organized their own entertainments and sports. Inmates were encouraged to decorate their rooms to their own taste. The women had three beauty shops available and were able to "avoid the drab prison uniformity that characterizes many correctional institutions."<sup>343</sup> The inmates performed all jobs except running tractors and the power plant and worked their way up a hierarchy of jobs, from cleaning floors to working on the farm and up to working in the beauty shops.<sup>344</sup>

In May 1944, *Life* magazine also ran an article on ORW. The article focused on a spring theater show that the inmates performed to raise money for the Red Cross. The institution had 281 inmates at the time. The article commented on the lack of fences and armed guards at ORW and how the women lived on the honor system without close supervision.<sup>345</sup> Inmates work assignments during World War II included sewing towels for the U.S. Navy and mending items for the Red Cross. As late as the 1960s, some women worked in the community in private homes and local government offices performing housekeeping, gardening, and clerical work.<sup>346</sup> Superintendent Reilley retired in 1958, replaced by Martha Wheeler, who apparently discontinued many of Reilley's popular reforms, much to the discontent of inmates.<sup>347</sup> Still, efforts to help reform inmates into productive members of society included a school building added in the 1960s, and the facility was the home of Ohio's first adult education program in a penal institution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>339</sup> Dayton (OH) Herald, "Changes In Buckeye Penal Institutions Urged By Committee." Dayton (OH) Herald, January 20, 1933, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> Marie Powell, "Revealing How Inmates of Ohio Woman's Reformatory At Marysville Pass Long Hours Of Their Sentences." *Massillon (OH) Evening Independent*, September 11, 1937, 12.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> "Inside a Women's Prison: Ohio's reformatory is the Vassar of U.S. penology." *Spot* 2, no. 4, December 1941, 4–11.
<sup>343</sup> Ibid., 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> Ibid, 5–7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> "Life Goes to a Reformatory Revue." *Life Magazine*, May 8, 1944, 114–117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> Bill Winter, "Anger, Frustration Are Seen at Marysville." *Marion (OH) Star*, February 8. 1972, 1.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>68</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

ORW has renovated the cottages over the years to meet changing standards and conditions. September 1948 plans for dividing Washington Cottage's open dormitory into separate inmate rooms were prepared by H. G. Allen, Consulting Architect for the Division of State Architect and Engineer.<sup>348</sup> H. G. Allen produced plans for another renovation to Washington Cottage in May 1955. The primary alteration indicated in these plans is the introduction of plumbing into the individual rooms. The first and second floors were to receive their own shower rooms. The laundry, ironing, and shower rooms in the basement were to be divided into inmate rooms.<sup>349</sup> ORW added plumbing to the individual rooms of the other buildings around this time as well. Officials created a centralized food service section in the basement of Lincoln Cottage in 1968, and the old kitchens and dining rooms became program and recreation space.<sup>350</sup>

Other buildings were added to the institution after the middle of the century. Jean Goche Cottage and a laundry building (now food service) were constructed ca. 1950. New Cottage was constructed ca. 1960. The Clearview School opened in 1961, and ORW became the first Ohio penal institution to have an approved Adult Education Program. The first fence around ORW was constructed in 1979.<sup>351</sup> <sup>352</sup> <sup>353</sup> Other buildings have been constructed in the 1980s and later.

Most of ORW's associated land consists of former agricultural fields, now fallow. A double line of modern security fencing surrounds most of the main cluster of buildings (Figure 9). The main cluster consists of sixteen major buildings ranging in date from 1916 to 2004, including the Harmon Building, now the administration building and the first building of the facility. This building is a Colonial Revival quadrangle with limestone veneer exterior walls, and is being nominated for the NRHP. Most of the other extant early buildings are Colonial Revival with red brick exterior walls. These buildings include Lincoln Cottage, the School Annex, and the Marguerite Reilly Hospital. Buildings from the 1950s and early 1960s include Jean Goche Cottage, New Cottage, the Clearview School, and the old food service building. The remaining eight buildings date to ca. 1980 or later and generally are located at the outer edges of the central cluster (Figure 9).

Buildings outside the fence include a modern entrance building, a modern warehouse/garage, and agricultural buildings, including a cluster along Collins Road (Figures 8 and 9). The agricultural buildings include a farm residence and a grinding shed (several other agricultural buildings here have recently been removed) A few minor buildings are also present, both within and outside the fence.

<sup>349</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> DRC, Blueprints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> ORW, *Ohio Reformatory for Women*, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 284, 286, 293.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>352</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>353</sup> ORW, Ohio Reformatory for Women, 2.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>69</u>



Ohio Reformatory for Women: Feed and cattle barn (non-extant).

### **Reformatory/ Prison Farm: London Correctional Institution**

LoCI is located northwest of the city of London in Madison County (Figure 1 and Figure 10, Sheet 1). A special commission on prison reform submitted a report to the governor in 1913 with recommendations for reform. As a result, the General Assembly passed an act in 1913 creating the Ohio Penitentiary Commission, to which Governor James Cox appointed members the same year. In the spirit of the progressive era, the commission sought to create a rehabilitative institution where inmates were taught to be proper citizens through manual labor and education. The original plans for the proposed new prison called for a facility that would entirely replace the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The commission chose a site northwest of London in Madison County for the new state penitentiary and purchased 1,448 acres of land in 1914.<sup>354 355</sup>

The Ohio Penitentiary Commission investigated other penitentiaries in the U.S., consulted with other penitentiary managers, and also examined the operation of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, in order to develop a design that would be in accordance with the leading penological theory of the day, and that would correct the problems with the operation of the Ohio Penitentiary. The commission hired the Columbus architectural firm of Richards, McCarty & Bulford to design the new prison. Governor Cox had reviewed the plans and some details had appeared in the press by January 1917, but the commission did not release a portfolio of preliminary plans for public inspection until 1918.<sup>356 357</sup> The commission

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> MCBC, Madison 'Seventy Six', 154, 155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>356</sup> Ohio Penitentiary Commission, *New Ohio Penitentiary: Description of Preliminary Drawings* (Columbus, Ohio: Stoneman Press, n.d. [1918?]), 7.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>70</u>

planned a prison that in its fully built form could accommodate a population of 3,000 inmates with ample space for the classification of prisoners, for academic and vocational training, and for industrial work, and with no provision for an idle house like that at the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. The commission recommended buying an additional 1,083 acres adjoining the existing land to gain sand and gravel deposits for construction, to fully control a creek that ran through the property, and to ensure enough land for the planned farm, which would be one of the main industries.<sup>358</sup>

Richards, McCarty & Bulford envisioned a large telephone pole plan building with the administrative offices, assembly hall, mess hall and kitchen, chapel, and quartermaster's building toward the center, cellblocks farther from the center, and a dormitory forming the terminus of each end of the center corridor. The center corridor would extend east-west with the wings extending to the north or south. A wall would extend from the south end of the outermost cellblocks to encompass a large parade/recreation yard, the hospital, a conservatory, the powerhouse, and the industrial buildings. The farm complex and a small housing complex for the senior staff would be located outside the wall. The intent was that the prison could be built to house as few as 1,500 inmates and be expanded in cellblock units along the central corridor.<sup>359</sup>

The farmland in London served at first as an honor branch of the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus. By the early 1920s, the press generally just referred to the London site as the London prison farm, the name the state officially adopted in 1925. The first prisoners arrived at the site in 1915 and were housed in frame barracks. These prisoners grew food for the Ohio Penitentiary and helped to construct the permanent buildings at the London site.<sup>360</sup> <sup>361</sup> <sup>362</sup> In September 1917, the farm already housed 140 dairy cattle and 100 steers, and the state planned to buy 100 additional steers. Inmates also operated a cannery at the farm by this time.<sup>363</sup> By 1921, the farm held a number of buildings. These included two barracks for prisoners, a large implement building, a horse barn, a dairy barn, a creamery, a calf barn, four silos, a water tower, a sewage disposal plant (not yet in operation), and smaller farm buildings, in addition to the half-completed administration building. On 28 July 1921, fire destroyed the dairy barn, horse barn, creamery, and silos.<sup>364</sup>

The plans for the administration building, the first main building on which the Department of Public Welfare began construction, are dated 8 January 1920.<sup>365</sup> However, conflicts over the proposed plan for the London prison delayed construction work during 1921–23. In its annual report for 1921, the Board of Administration stated opposition to the penitentiary commission's prison plan. The Board felt that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup> Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, "Report Made By Officers," Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, January 9, 1917, 1, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> Ohio Penitentiary Commission, New Ohio Penitentiary, 15, 28, 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>359</sup> Ibid., 33–35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> JLCPR, "Penal Problem," 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> MBCB, Madison 'Seventy Six', 155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>363</sup> Xenia (OH) Daily Gazette, "State Raises Beef For Convicts." Xenia (OH) Daily Gazette, September 19, 1917, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times, "Lightning Starts Destructive Fire At Ohio Prison Farm." Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times, July 29, 1921, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> Richards, McCarty & Buford, *Plans for Administration Building, Ohio Penitentiary, London, Ohio, 1920* (Columbus, Ohio: Richards, McCarty & Buford, on file at LoCI), 1920.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>71</u>

"increasing knowledge of the relationship between feeble-mindedness, psychopathic states, and criminality" meant that the plans would need to be revised.<sup>366</sup> The Board opposed the plans on several grounds, including that the buildings were too monumental and that the cost estimates had doubled since before World War I. The Board also stated that only a certain percentage of the prison population required cellblocks; the rest could make do with less costly buildings. The Board recommended that Ohio build prisons to last twenty to twenty-five years instead of seventy-five to 100 years to better keep up with changes in penological theory. "We believe that many important changes will occur in the methods of handling criminals in the next few decades which will materially affect and influence the types of buildings required".<sup>367</sup>

Also during this time, Governor Harry Davis came to favor a new plan by J. H. McDowell, Cleveland City Architect, in which eight cellblocks would be grouped around a central tower in a radiating wing plan modeled after a prison in Joliet, Illinois. The administration building from the original plans would be retained and would provide the main entrance to the prison compound, which would be enclosed within a wall. The compound also would include factories, a hospital, an assembly hall, storehouses, and other buildings. On 5 August 1921, the governor ordered work to begin on the McDowell plan with the intent of completing one of the cellblocks by January 1.<sup>368</sup> However, officials discovered that only the penitentiary commission had legal authority to adopt plans, and the commission expressed doubts about changing the plan without good reason.<sup>369</sup>

In October 1921, Director Howard S. MacAyeal of the Department of Public Welfare submitted yet another plan to the governor. The new plan was a modification of the original, but was much less of a departure than the McDowell plan. The new plan called for a segregation system of housing in accordance with the leading penological theory of the period. All prisoners would initially be housed in cellblocks. Hardened criminals would remain in the cellblocks, while other prisoners would graduate to cottages outside the walls of the prison. This second group could graduate yet again to honor cottages. Only after reaching the third level would a prisoner be eligible for parole. Governor Davis favored resuming work on the prison at once, making use of money that the legislature had recently made available. The penitentiary commission indicated a willingness to adopt improvements to the original plans.<sup>370</sup>

However, the governor encountered yet another obstacle. Governor Davis had previously asked the Ohio Attorney General for a ruling on the authority of making changes. Attorney General Price issued his opinion in January 1922. Price's ruling said that once the commission and the governor approved the plans they were permanent and that the commission could only approve necessary changes to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>366</sup> Ohio Board of Administration, *Tenth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June* 30, 1921 (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Board of Administration, 1921), 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> Ibid., 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, "Ohio To Proceed With Building of London Prison Farm Project." Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, August 5, 1921, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Hopes Of Speed Broken." Cincinnati Enquirer, September 28, 1921, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>370</sup> Fremont (OH) Daily Messenger, "Prison Farm Work To Be Resumed." Fremont (OH) Daily Messenger, October 15, 1921, 1.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>72</u>

accommodate problems unforeseen in the drafting of the plans.<sup>371</sup>

Work on the London prison remained at a standstill until Victor Donahey took over the governor's office in 1923. By the end of his term, Governor Davis had begun to advocate retaining the Ohio Penitentiary for the more hardcore criminals who would need to remain in cellblocks and to reduce the scale of the London facility to accommodate only those inmates who could be trusted outside prison walls. Governor Donahey also advocated this plan. Work resumed on the administration building in June 1923, and the exterior was largely complete by January 1924, with inmate laborers performing most of the work.<sup>372</sup>



London Correctional Institution: Facade of administration building.

In spite of the conflicts over the construction of the prison, the farm was proving to be a success. The farm's profits from 1917 to 1921 exceeded the cost of the original 1,448 acres. Although the loss of the dairy barn brought a temporary halt to the dairy operation, the farm focused on hog production during the remainder of 1921. The farm also produced corn and wheat.<sup>373</sup> Inmates constructed a new cattle barn on the farm in the summer of 1922.<sup>374</sup>

The administration building, now a dormitory as well, was ready for occupancy in October 1924. This building is the north "T" of the main building. The north wing contained the lobby, administrative offices, visitors' rooms, guardroom, armory, restrooms, chapel, hospital, and hospital wards, with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> *Cincinnati Enquirer*, "Ohio Governor Blocked." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, January 7, 1922, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> Marion (OH) Star, "Prison Building Under Roof." Marion (OH) Star January 7, 1924, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>373</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Prison Farm is Paying Proposition." Cincinnati Enquirer, October 9, 1921, 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>374</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "Big Cattle Barn Planned." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, August 8, 1922, 1.
# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>73</u>

storage rooms in the basement. The main floor of the south wing contained the dining room, kitchen, bakery, food storage room, and correction cells. The floor above contained the main dormitory room, restrooms, and a barbershop. The basement contained the heating and ventilating plant, the electrical room, cold storage room, and the coal supply bins. A two-story brick building was under construction south of the rear wing to serve as the laundry, bathhouse, and powerhouse. Officials also planned to construct a new fence and brick guard towers. A railroad spur ran from the compound to a nearby railroad line. The dormitory space in the new building was large enough to house 600 men, but because of rapid growth in the population of the Ohio Penitentiary, the penitentiary was still left with a crowding problem, despite the removal of inmates to London. At this time, the London facility housed 520 men, 170 honor prisoners and 350 men housed in the stockade area.<sup>375</sup>

The state legislature established the London farm as a separate institution in 1925, naming it the London Prison Farm. The prison was intended for "the better class of prisoners" and was to use industrial and vocational training in the reformation of prisoners. Prisoners were to be transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary upon the recommendation of the warden and the board of clemency. As of December 1925, there were 449 men incarcerated at the farm, 112 of which were honor prisoners living outside the fence and 337 of which were regular prisoners living in the main building. The honor prisoners lived in the wood barracks that had been the facility's main living quarters before the main building opened. Regardless of where they were housed, most men worked outside the fence. However, the honor prisoners worked without supervision, unlike the regular prisoners who always had a guard present when outside the fence.<sup>376</sup>

The inmates present in December 1925 did not differ much in their statistics from those in the Ohio Penitentiary. Almost half of the inmates were incarcerated for crimes against property, such as robbery, burglary, and fraud. Those men sentenced for first and second-degree murder were 17 percent of the population, and those men sentenced for sex crimes were 12 percent of the population. Men sentenced for all other crimes constituted about 22 percent of the total. Almost 40 percent of the prison population had a minimum sentence of less than one year, almost 23 percent had minimum sentences of between five and twenty-five years. Native-born white men constituted a little over 58 percent of the prison population; almost 21 percent were non-white, and the remaining men were foreign-born. Just under half of the men had completed schooling between the fifth and eighth grades, almost a quarter of the men had less than a fourth grade education but were literate, almost 13 percent of the men were illiterate, and just over 14 percent had a high school or college education. The average age of inmates was thirty-five years. Almost three-quarters of the inmates had no prior prison sentences.<sup>377</sup>

Most of the men engaged in agricultural work during the appropriate seasons. Between purchases and leases, the prison had jurisdiction over more than 3,000 acres by the end of 1925. In addition to agriculture, some inmates performed office, kitchen, dining room, and janitor duties. Many inmates worked in construction, clearing, and development. Other work details included the dairy, creamery, cannery, dryers, and the gravel pit. The latter was one of the best paying of the farm's industries. As

Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover

Ohio

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>375</sup> Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, "Will House 600 Convicts." Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, October 21, 1924, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>376</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 15, 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> Ibid.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>74</u>

there were generally more men available than needed to perform the work, some men were left idle in each occupation, although there was no group kept perpetually idle unlike in the Ohio Penitentiary. The prison also lacked educational facilities or a library in its early years.<sup>378</sup>

More construction at the farm occurred in 1926. Construction of a new wing on the main building began in June 1926. The new wing was to contain dormitory and industrial space and was supposed to increase the farm's capacity to 1,200 inmates. As of May 1 of that year, the farm held 483 inmates, as compared with nearly 3,000 in the Ohio Penitentiary and a little more than 2,200 in the Ohio State Reformatory. A new blacksmith and machine shop was under construction at this time and was being added to the rear of the recently completed brick horse barn. Two new guard towers also were under construction.<sup>379</sup>

Apart from the original portion of the administration building, state employees appear to have created the plans for most of the early buildings at the facility. Plans for a hog barn from 1922 are credited to the Engineering Department of the Ohio Board of Administration. Plans for a creamery (1923), dairy barn (1922), powerhouse (1928), horse barn (1925), cellblocks (1931), and dormitory and industrial building (1926) [the north cross wing] are credited to the Engineering Division of the Department of Public Welfare. Plans for the south wing of the main building (1930) and the warden's residence (1936) came from the Office of the State Architect and Engineer.<sup>380</sup>

The JLCPR report of 1926 made several recommendations pertaining to the London Prison Farm. One was that London be used to accommodate the "better class" of prisoners, those "who are not anti-social and are relatively intelligent, of good personality and stable behavior, amenable to discipline, willing and industrious".<sup>381</sup> The report recommended that this "better class" be housed in an honor type institution with dormitory housing, greater freedom from behavior controls, and industrial opportunities. The report further recommended that the London facility be restricted to 1,000 to 1,200 inmates.<sup>382</sup>

For industrial operations the committee recommended expanding agricultural activities and enlarging the canning facilities. Another potential industry listed was the manufacture of concrete posts, building blocks, and culverts, especially for the Department of Highways, using sand and gravel deposits on the farm. Other recommendations for industry included a barber school and a wicker furniture manufacturing department. The latter would use material from willows grown on the farm and would mostly operate during the winter when weather limited other agricultural activities. The report also recommended the establishment of schools at London, which the report thought would be beneficial to the better class of prisoners.<sup>383</sup>

The new wing had not yet been completed when a national penal reform organization made an evaluation visit in March 1928. At the time of the visit, the half of the wing containing rooms for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>378</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 14, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "Work Starts On New Prison Farm Building at London, O." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, June 18, 1926, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> London Correctional Institution, Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at London Correctional Institution (London, Ohio: London Correctional Institution, 1922–1936.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> JLCPR, Penal Problem, 26–28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>382</sup> Ibid., 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> Ibid.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>75</u>

industrial use also held a section of seventy cells for disciplinary and quarantine purposes. Two wire fences with guard towers between them surrounded the buildings. At this time there were three dormitories planned for about 300 men each, although only 507 inmates were present. All inmates were transferred to London from the Ohio Penitentiary. For employment, 144 men worked on the farm and 363 men did construction or maintenance work. The farm contained about 2,000 acres of land, and the state leased another approximately 500 acres. There were sixty-two employees on the payroll, thirty-seven of which were guards. Guards worked twelve-hour shifts with one day off every other week. Punishments were limited to loss of privileges and "good time" and use of isolation cells. The farm had no education system available for inmates at this time, although some men used correspondence courses. Vocational training was limited to experience acquired performing construction work. A library of donated books and magazines was available.<sup>384</sup>

The evaluation praised the farm as "well planned and well built" and commented on the "substantial saving to the state" through the use of wire fences instead of walls and the use of prison labor for construction. The dormitories were noted for being "well lighted and ventilated" and having "excellent toilet and lavatory facilities." The use of dormitories seemed to intrigue the evaluators. "[The London Prison Farm] is one of the few penal institutions in the country in which dormitories are used exclusively for housing the general population...if the dormitories are used to house only the number of men originally planned for, they will afford one of the best opportunities in the country of testing the actual utility of the dormitory system for prisons."<sup>385</sup>

The evaluation criticized the lack of educational programs and made three suggestions for maintaining the "excellent possibilities" of the farm: avoiding overcrowding (a problem the organization harshly criticized at the other three Ohio penal facilities), developing industries to prevent idleness among inmates and to provide vocational training to younger inmates, and developing education, recreation, and inmate community organizations to promote individual and group morale.<sup>386</sup>

Officials began planning for another addition to the main building in 1930. The state board of control transferred funds for the construction of a new dorm at the prison farm in June 1930.<sup>387</sup> The board released the funds for use and let contracts in August of that year.<sup>388</sup> Construction work was underway by February of the following year.<sup>389</sup> Other work occurred about this time as well. In 1929, \$100,000 of improvements to the power plant and equipment was completed and \$35,000 of improvements to the waterworks was completed. In addition to the new wing, other work planned for 1930 included improvements to the canning factory and greenhouse.<sup>390</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>384</sup> Garrett and MacCormick, *Handbook*, 751–755.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> Ibid., 756.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>386</sup> Ibid., 757.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>387</sup> Massillon (OH) Evening Independent, "New Dormitory For Mansfield." Massillon (OH) Evening Independent, June 4, 1930, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>388</sup> Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, "To Build Cell Blocks At London Farm." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, August 19, 1930, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>389</sup> Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, "Enlarging Prison Plant." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, February 10, 1931, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, "Improvements At Prison Get Added Impetus." Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, March 28, 1930, 5.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>76</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

The evaluation organization of 1928 made a subsequent visit in November 1931. At that time, London had an inmate population of 1,229, and all inmates were still transferred from the Ohio Penitentiary rather than being direct commitments. The honor camp held about 200 of these men. There were eighty-three employees on the payroll, sixty-eight of which were guards. A brush and broom factory was in operation to supplement the inmates' agricultural and maintenance work. Academic education work was planned, but had not begun operation. Vocational education was carried out informally as part of the construction work.<sup>391</sup>

The main building as it now exists had been completed by November 1931, although the new dormitories in the south wing were not yet occupied. The reception room, administrative offices, hospital, and chapel remained in the administration building, while the State Bureau of Identification and a garage had moved into the basement of that building. The first south wing still contained the dining room and a dormitory, but its basement now contained carpentry, plumbing, and electrical shops. The first cross wing had on one side an assembly room on the first floor, a storeroom in the basement, and a dormitory on the second floor. The other side of that wing had a tailor shop, shoe shop, and harness shop on the first floor, a dormitory on the second floor, and athletic-training quarters, laundry, and bathing quarters for new arrivals in the basement, as well as a cellblock. The second south wing was to house a new dining room on the first floor to replace the previous dining room, a dormitory on the second floor, and commissary storehouse in the basement. The south cross wing contained dormitories, a cellblock, and a brush factory in the basement.<sup>392</sup>

The evaluation credited the London Prison Farm as "the leading penal institution of the state," but warned against the tendency of the Ohio government to overcrowd and underfinance penal institutions. The evaluation judged the housing conditions as satisfactory, but warned that other states had encountered problems with the use of dormitories. The evaluators suggested the adoption of the eighthour day and a pension system in order to attract the best possible men to be guards. The report credits the "intelligent and humane administration of discipline" for the "splendid" morale of the inmates. The evaluators warned against Ohio's tendency to increase prison populations without a corresponding increase in work available to inmates and also recommended the development of organized vocational training. The report also recommended the establishment of academic education programs and a degree of inmate participation through the organization of committees to help officials plan recreational and entertainment activities.<sup>393</sup>

The superintendent sent a letter to the organization in June 1933 to inform the evaluators of improvements to the facility. The inmate population had increased to 1,414. The original dining room and kitchen had been remodeled for use as the school, library, printing office, and Catholic chapel. The assembly hall in the north cross wing was remodeled into hospital wards, and the hospital itself expanded to occupy the entire second floor of the administration building. A new slaughterhouse, tannery, and soap factory had been constructed. The prison chaplain had begun directing academic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>391</sup> Cox et al., *Handbook*, 767–775.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> Ibid., 768, 769.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Ibid., 777–779.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>77</u>

education classes.394

The state legislature entertained proposals for changes in the mission of the London Prison Farm in the 1930s. A Senate committee on prison and welfare administration in 1933 recommended that the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield essentially switch functions with the prison farm, with older offenders going to Mansfield and younger offenders going to London.<sup>395</sup> In 1938, the legislature approved the creation of a state building authority that was to issue bonds to raise funds for construction projects at various state institutions. One of the priority projects for the Authority was to be the construction of a new Ohio Penitentiary on land at the prison farm.<sup>396</sup>

Changes and additions were made to the institution in the mid-twentieth century. The Division of Corrections' Tuberculosis Control Center was established in the main building at London in 1949 to house and cared for all tubercular male adult inmates in the prison system. This unit was moved to the Ohio State Reformatory in Mansfield in 1960.<sup>397 398</sup> In 1949, the Department of Public Welfare made a list of recommendations to the state legislature, among them was that the London Prison Farm be used as a minimum security facility with a capacity of approximately 2,500.<sup>399</sup> This did not come to pass; London remained a medium security prison. The inmate population peaked in the late 1950s at over 2,200 before beginning a decline due to the opening of new prisons and the liberalization of sentencing, probation, and parole. By June 1969, the inmate population at London had declined to 1,477. The Division of Correction renamed the facility the London Correctional Institution in September 1960. Industries present in 1962 included a brush factory, cannery, concrete block factory, shirt factory, slaughterhouse, and soap factory.<sup>400</sup>

New buildings were constructed during this period as well. An honor dormitory outside the fence was constructed in 1955; the building had room to house 310 inmates. Other construction projects included a new repair garage in 1955, a new slaughterhouse and a renovation of the greenhouse in 1957, a new cannery in 1962, and a new institution storeroom building and a new cold storage building in 1963.<sup>401</sup> The state constructed a building for the Bureau of Criminal Identification north of the main building in 1959. The sewage treatment plant and water works were constructed ca. 1950 as well.<sup>402</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Cox et al., *Handbook*, 767–775.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>395</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "New Set-up In Prisons Is Advised." Cincinnati Enquirer, January 20, 1933, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>396</sup> Newark (OH) Advocate, "Senate Approves State Building Program." Newark (OH) Advocate, June 23, 1938, 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Lamneck and Glattke, Ohio's Correctional Program, 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>398</sup> MCBC, Madison 'Seventy Six', 156.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> Lamneck and Glattke, *Ohio's Correctional Program*, 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>400</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> MBCB, *Madison 'Seventy Six'*, 156, 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>402</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, Correctional Institutions, passim.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>78</u>



London Correctional Institution: Former soap factory, now brush factory.

In 1962, the institution had 2,989 acres of land, located on either side of S.R. 56 (Figure 10, Sheet 1; Figure 11).<sup>403</sup> The Madison Correctional Institution (a DRC facility) and other buildings occupy some of this land now, although most appears to remain in agricultural use. Many of the buildings are in a cluster at the end of a long driveway leading west from S.R. 56 (Figure 10, Sheet 2; Figure 11). Security fencing surrounds a rough rectangle containing the administration building and the powerhouse, among other buildings. The remaining buildings, mostly agricultural and service buildings, do not have a security fence (Figure 12).

The administration building has red brick exterior walls with limestone trim. Although the building received two substantial additions within its first decade, generally the same materials and design was used in the new sections and the building's exterior appears to form a seamless whole except under the closest examination. Stylistically, the building has elements of the Renaissance Revival style, including a prominent cornice, window bays that subtly form a Palladian window motif, and stone panels between floors and above the cornice in each window bay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>403</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, *Correctional Institutions*, 39.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio





London Correctional Institution: Northwest cross wing of administration building.

LoCI does not conform to any of the recognizable prison plans, but instead developed in somewhat of an improvised manner as a result of changes in the state's prison policy and the institution's intended mission. Most of the buildings were constructed as part of the institution, although there are a few barns on the property that predate the prison. In addition to the main cluster, there are smaller groups of buildings in other locations on the property. Most of the buildings of the institution listed in the 1962 state capital inventory have been demolished, with about 20 pre-1962 buildings remaining.<sup>404</sup>

The buildings that survive from 1962 and earlier are constructed in a variety of materials, including brick, concrete block, and wood frame. Most are vernacular or utilitarian, although the powerhouse resembles a simplified version of the administration building and the warden's house is Colonial Revival in style. Most of the remaining buildings are agricultural in function, including barns, a farm manager's office, a slaughterhouse, and a granary. Some of these buildings are at a distance from the main complex. Other buildings in the main complex include service buildings, such as the sewage treatment plant and waterworks, and the honor dormitory. Several new buildings were constructed within the security fence and adjacent to the administration building as part of a recent renovation of the facility. These buildings include a treatment building, food service building, segregation building, and a recreation building.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>404</sup> Ohio Department of Finance, Correctional Institutions, passim.

Section number <u>E</u> Page

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio



80

London Correctional Institution: Warden's house.

### Federal Reformatory: Chillicothe Correctional Institution

CCI is located northwest of Chillicothe in Ross County, Ohio (Figure 1). The institution was designed to function as a reformatory and was state-of-the-art in its plan and programs when it opened in the 1930s. The institution thus serves as an example of an Ohio reformatory, and is noted for its early telephone plan main building (nominated for the NRHP).

In June 1917, the Federal Government chose Chillicothe as the site of a regional training camp for army draftees for World War I. When the Army decommissioned Camp Sherman in the early 1920s, the Federal Government was left with a large reservation of government-owned land. The government used part of the land for a Veterans' Administration Hospital and entertained several possible uses for the remainder, including the establishment of a federal reformatory.<sup>405 406</sup>

Congress passed an act in 1925 establishing a reformatory for male offenders between the ages of seventeen and thirty. The Department of Justice decided to locate the reformatory in Chillicothe and acquired most of the Camp Sherman land remaining after the establishment of the Veterans' Administration Hospital, about 1,300 acres, for this purpose. At this time, Congress had not yet established a Bureau of Prisons, and only three federal prisons were in operation, two of which had been transferred to the Department of Justice from other departments. The first inmates arrived in January 1926 to begin remodeling some of the army barracks as temporary quarters.<sup>407</sup> At the end of 1926 there

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>405</sup> Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, "Transfer To Be Made Soon," Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, September 3, 1925, 1.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>406</sup> Dawn E. Walter and Kevin B. Coleman, A Phase I Cultural Resources Survey for the ROS-104-14.26 (PID 21250) Road Widening in Scioto and Union Townships, Ross County, Ohio (Columbus, Ohio: ASC Group, Inc., 2001), 33, 35.
<sup>407</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, Handbook, 39, 120.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>81</u>

were only about 150 inmates present.<sup>408</sup>

The Department of Justice commissioned architect Richard Fourchy of the Department of the Treasury's Office of the Supervising Architect to prepare the plans for the permanent buildings of the reformatory in 1926. The department's intent was to build the new reformatory between what is now S.R. 104 and the Scioto River to house first-time offenders, who would be transferred from the federal prisons at Leavenworth and Atlanta. Like state reformatories, the purpose of the Chillicothe reformatory would be to incarcerate the first-time offenders away from the influence of the more hardened criminals to increase the chances of successful rehabilitation. As proposed, the reformatory would be the largest such institution in the U.S., would have "home-like" surroundings, and would be without the normal penal character in order to have a positive psychological effect. The plan called for at least ten dormitories, a building for personnel, and workshops, and would house between 1,000 and 1,200 inmates. Fourchy visited Chillicothe several times in the winter and spring of 1926–1927 to study the site.<sup>409</sup>

Early in 1927, the Department of Justice asked Congress to appropriate money for a brick manufacturing plant in Chillicothe to provide bricks for the reformatory's permanent buildings. The plant would remain in operation after the reformatory's completion as part of its industrial program and would trade bricks for products from other reformatories. Ohio brick manufacturers feared that this plant would be in competition with them and were able to delay the passage of the appropriation for a time.<sup>410</sup> 411

While early plans could not be located for all of the buildings of the main complex, enough remain on file at CCI to show that Richard Fourchy and his staff designed many of the main buildings of the main complex. The earliest dated plans are for the various sections of the main telephone pole plan building. Fourchy's office produced these drawings from June to December 1929. Fourchy also provided plans for the powerhouse, foundry, auditorium, school, mess hall, and hospital, although the latter two eventually were not built to his plans. These plans date from 1930 to 1932.<sup>412</sup>

Fourchy was not the only architect working on the Chillicothe project. Jesse M. Shelton of Atlanta, Georgia, designed the dairy barn complex (plans dated December 1930), the plot plan for Reservation Circle (dated February 1937), renovations to an existing house that was converted to the superintendent's residence (undated), and plans for some houses for Reservation Circle (dated 1937). Robert D. Barnes, who had earlier been on the staff of Fourchy, also prepared house designs for Reservation Circle (plans dated 1939 and 1946). Finally, Henry C. Hahn of New York City designed the west (rear) building of Hammock Hall ("Officers Quarters B") and another house plan for staff housing (both dated June 1939). The plans for a few buildings are not marked with the name of an architectural firm and probably were produced by the Bureau of Prisons. These buildings include the chair factory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>408</sup> Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser, "Architect Fourchy Drawing Plans For U.S. Reformatory." Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser, December 28, 1926, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>409</sup> Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times, "More Prisoners Will Be Cared For In Chillicothe Reformatory." Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times, December 29, 1926, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>410</sup> Circleville (OH) Herald, "Happenings In Our State." Circleville (OH) Herald, February 23, 1927, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>411</sup> Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser, "Brick Plant Assured If Recommendation Is Passed." Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser, February 8, 1927, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>412</sup> Chillicothe Correctional Institution, Blueprints and site plans in files of Chillicothe Correctional Institution (Chillicothe, Ohio: Chillicothe Correctional Institution, n.d.).

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>82</u>

(plans for "Industrial Building" dated September 1935) and the vocational training buildings (plans dated February 1934).<sup>413</sup>

The main building at CCI is an early example of the use of the telephone pole plan building in an American prison (Figures 13 and 14). The plan originated in Europe and was used in several state prisons beginning in 1909. Chillicothe and the U.S. Penitentiary at Lewisburg, Pennsylvania, designed by Alfred Hopkins, were the first two examples of the type in the federal prison system. Both were designed in 1929 and opened in 1932. Chillicothe and Lewisburg differed in that the telephone pole plan building at Chillicothe was just one part of the larger institution, while at Lewisburg the telephone pole plan building was most of the prison. The Bureau of Prisons came to favor the Lewisburg type plan and used it for other federal prisons in the 1930s and 1940s, as well as publicizing it nationally. As a result, the telephone pole plan became one of the most common designs used in state prisons over the next several decades.<sup>414</sup>

Congress appropriated \$3 million for construction of the reformatory in 1928, including the money for the brick-making machinery. When representatives from the national Society of Penal Information made an evaluation visit in March 1928, they found that the largest number of inmates that had been present at one time had been only 350. Inmates produced some of their own food in the prison garden and dairy. A library and an education program were available. The evaluators praised the government's intent to use inmate labor in the construction of the permanent buildings, citing not only the expected reduction in construction costs, but also the industrial training that the work would provide. By the time the evaluation results were published in the Society's 1929 handbook, the institution had been officially named the United States Industrial Reformatory, and there had been a large increase in population in anticipation of the onset of construction, which was to begin in the fall. When the reformatory entered full operation with about 1,000 inmates, the government would construct another reformatory, probably in the West, rather than expand the Chillicothe institution.<sup>415</sup>

Construction of the U.S. Industrial Reformatory began in October 1929 and was close enough to completion by July 1932 that officials were anticipating moving inmates into the permanent buildings for the first time. About 1,500 inmates were present at that time. Buildings completed or under construction included the main building, which included the administration building, receiving building, two cellblocks, and a laundry-shower building organized in the telephone pole plan, a warehouse, the power plant, four dormitories, the hospital, and a foundry and machine shop building. Three other buildings had been authorized, including the kitchen and mess hall, the school, and the chapel/auditorium. In addition to the vocational training that construction work provided, inmates also received training through agricultural work and learned trades such as carpentry and iron and foundry work. When the foundry building entered operation, it was expected that some inmates would produce auditorium and chapel seat ends there. Other inmates would work at landscaping and beautifying the grounds of the institution.<sup>416</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> Chillicothe Correctional Institution, Blueprints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>414</sup> Johnston, *Forms*, 141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>415</sup> Garrett and MacCormick, *Handbook*, 27–29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>416</sup> Ohio State Journal, "Progress Is Being Made On Reformatory Construction." Ohio State Journal, July 20, 1932, 1, 2.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio





Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Facade of administration building.

Construction of the institution was not completed until 1936, at which time the cost of its construction exceeded \$3 million and it had a housing capacity of 1,577 inmates. Paired fences lined most of the main building complex, except the cluster of industrial buildings, which were between the two fences. When the reformatory opened, it incorporated the most advanced theory and planning for the operation of a reformatory then available and had the best physical plant of any reformatory in the country. Experience revealed flaws in the plan over time, but this information was incorporated into the design of later reformatories. The primary flaw was that the buildings were distributed too widely for all inmates to have convenient access to the service buildings. The hospital and main building were so far removed from the main mess hall that the shower wing of the main building was converted to a supplemental mess hall about 1938. Around 1949, this wing was remodeled yet again, this time to a gymnasium and schoolrooms. The Bureau of Prisons also found that the population was larger than was considered ideal for a reformatory.<sup>417</sup>

As of 1949, there were twenty-four major buildings in the main complex: the main building, the hospital, an adjustment cottage, six dormitories, an auditorium, the main dining hall, a warehouse, a school, a storage garage, a service station, an automotive school, a shops building with the sheet metal shop, paint shop, and cabinet school, a shops building with the welding school, plumbing school, and machinists school, a shops building with the airplane mechanics school and electrical school, the powerhouse, the chair factory, a dry kiln, the foundry, and the foundry storage shed (Figure 13).<sup>418</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>417</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 120–121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>418</sup> Ibid., 120.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>84</u>



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Main dining hall.

Congress authorized construction of a federal reformatory in El Reno, Oklahoma, in 1930 to accept reformatory inmates from west of the Mississippi River. Construction began in 1932, and the reformatory formally opened in February 1934. Like Chillicothe, the El Reno institution combined a telephone pole plan building with other buildings. The Bureau of Prisons also established a reformatory at Petersburg, Virginia, initially as a temporary quasi-camp institution to handle the overflow of inmates from Chillicothe. The government constructed permanent buildings for this reformatory from 1937 to 1941.<sup>419</sup>

Academic and vocational education was a major component of inmate life at the reformatory. New inmates met with the Supervisor of Education after their arrival to take tests to measure their level of schooling, to receive advice about trade training, and to work out an education program. An inmate's record of educational progress became part of his institutional record and was taken into consideration when officials evaluated a man's case. Inmates who needed to learn basic literacy attended day school, in which they spent half the day at school and half at general maintenance work. These students then advanced into one of the other education programs. Inmates who had mastered basic skills and who lived in the dormitories could attend evening classes. These classes included high school-level courses along with more specialized classes such as business classes or drafting. Inmates in the cellblocks had a similar program, except that the instructor worked with them in the cellblock.<sup>420</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>419</sup> U.S. Bureau of Prisons, *Handbook*, 122–123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>420</sup> E. R. Fockler, *Handbook for New Men, Federal Reformatory, Chillicothe, Ohio.* (Chillicothe, Ohio: files of Chillicothe Correctional Institution, 1939).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>85</u>

The vocational program provided training in a variety of areas, including automobile mechanics, bricklaying, cabinet making and woodworking, electrician, foundry practice, cooking and baking, laundry, hospital nurse attendant, machine shop practice, painting, plumbing, sheet metal, and welding. In addition to trade training, inmates in the vocational program had to take evening classes in related areas such as math, drafting, engineering, and social relations. Work assignments around the reformatory provided occupational experience in agriculture, including dairy, greenhouse, tractor driving, poultry, animal husbandry, and farm carpentry; laundry work; chair factory; brick plant; rough carpentry; service station; powerhouse, including stationary engineer; cement and concrete work; shoe repair; barbering; landscaping; and clerical work.<sup>421</sup>

Although agricultural work was only one of many vocational training and work programs and not the primary such program, unlike in some of Ohio's state correctional institutions, the farming operation had the largest program in terms of land and buildings. As early as 1927, reformatory officials set some of the first inmates housed in the old Camp Sherman buildings to work cultivating the fields.<sup>422</sup>

The reformatory cultivated land for crops throughout its territory. However, farm buildings and structures, especially for raising animals, were concentrated in three areas. One area was south of the main complex near the Scioto River. This originally was the "farm center," now the old farm center or piggery (Figure 15). The old farm center included the farm office, boiler room, smokehouse, greenhouse, a round metal granary, the mule barn, and several barns for pigs and boars.<sup>423</sup> The boiler room and mule barn are constructed of concrete block that has been molded and laid to resemble random ashlar stone. The greenhouse is no longer extant, and the farm office has moved to a new location south of Ross Correctional Institution (RCI), but most of the buildings are extant. The institution's incinerator building is adjacent to the old farm center.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> *Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser*, "Government Is Still Planning On Brick Plant." *Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser*, April 9, 1927.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>423</sup> N. A. Brohl, "Key Map for Location of Farm Center Repair Shop" (Washington, D.C.: Bureau of Prisons Construction Division, 1957, on file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>86</u>



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: hay keeper (non-extant) and mule barn.



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Main beef barn.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>87</u>

A beef barn complex is located west of RCI along the east side of Sandusky Boulevard (Figure 15). Research did not identify any plans for this complex, so its date of construction cannot be identified precisely. The main barn is a Wisconsin Dairy Barn, and several of the smaller buildings are tile block construction. These factors suggest a date of construction no later than the 1930s. Lateral corridors connect the main barn to a lower tile block building that is approximately the same length as the main barn. Some of the land adjoining to the east and south is fenced off as pasture land.

The dairy barn complex is located southwest of RCI and CCI off of Pleasant Valley Road (Figure 15). Architect Jesse M. Shelton designed this complex in 1930, and presumably it was constructed soon after (Shelton 1930). Several large, round, metal structures called "haykeepers" are located in the dairy barn complex. The Jamesway Company of Wisconsin produced preliminary plans for these structures in 1934.<sup>424</sup> The complex consists of three brick barns linked by continuous lateral corridors at their front and rear. A brick milk house with some Colonial Revival features is located off-center along the front corridor. On the rear side of the corridor in this location is a milking parlor, from which a corridor leads to the rear lateral corridor. Much of the adjoining land is fenced off as pasture.



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: One of the barns at the dairy barn complex.

The Federal Reformatory provided much more employee housing than any state correctional institution in Ohio. In addition to an existing house used for the superintendent's house, the reformatory constructed a two building unit of officers' quarters, called Hammock Hall, along S.R. 104 ca. 1940

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>424</sup> Jamesway Company, "Haykeeper" (Ft. Atkinson, Wisconsin: Jamesway Company, May 2, 1934, on file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>88</u>

(Figure 15). The two quarters were brick Colonial Revival buildings. The front (east) building was residential on both floors, while the rear building had garages on the first floor and bedrooms on the second floor. The state later converted these buildings to honor dormitories.



Chillicothe Correctional Institution: Facade of east building, Hammock Hall.

South of Hammock Hall is Reservation Circle, a semicircular drive with five cul-de-sac roads extending to the east. Each cul-de-sac generally has three houses on each side of the road. The houses consist of two-story side-gabled, two-story front-gabled, and one-story side-gabled houses, many with attached garages. The original siding materials appear to have been brick veneer and asbestos cement shingles. Jesse M. Shelton designed the plan of the housing project in 1937.<sup>425</sup> Some of the house plans for the housing project are dated as late as 1946, however.<sup>426</sup>

In September 1966, state and federal officials announced that the Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction would lease the use of the Reformatory beginning December 1, at which time the facility would become the Chillicothe Correctional Institute. Initially this was part of the state's plan to close the Ohio Penitentiary, along with planned new prisons at Grafton and Lucasville.<sup>427 428</sup> In 1980, the state legislature made funds available to purchase the institution from the Federal Government. The state

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>425</sup> Jesse M. Shelton, "Housing Project-Plot Plan" (Chillicothe, Ohio: Document on file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution, 1937).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Robert D. Barnes, "Residence B-1", "Residence X-1" (Chillicothe, Ohio: Documents on file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution, 1946).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>427</sup> Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, "Chillicothe Reformatory Leased to State Agency." Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, September 23, 1966), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>428</sup> DRC, Annual Report 1979, 12.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>89</u>

made the purchase in 1982 and constructed RCI on some of the land in 1986. RCI opened in 1987 and took over supervision of the CCI farmland and farm buildings.<sup>429 430</sup> The word "institute" in CCI's name was changed to "institution" in 1995.<sup>431</sup>

The main CCI building complex is located east of S.R. 104. The complex mostly consists of red brick buildings, some of which are Colonial Revival in style. Few modern buildings have been added to this complex (Figure 14). The institution once encompassed more than 1,200 acres of land, mostly used for agriculture. Most of this land and the agricultural buildings are now under the jurisdiction of RCI, which was built on some of this land in the 1980s. Several other intrusions have been constructed on former institution land, including U.S. 35 and a local school.

Other resources associated with the institution are still present in the surrounding area (Figure 15). The old farm center, dairy barn complex, and beef barn complex are still largely intact and remained in operation until fairly recently. A prison firing range and a derelict pump house are located in the fields east of the main complex. The sewage treatment plant is located south of the old farm center. Hammock Hall and Reservation Circle still remain along S.R. 104. The former superintendent's house, now a training center, is located east of Pleasant Valley Road and west of Reservation Circle. The RCI farm center is located south of RCI. The CCI cemetery is located west of U.S. 35 near Larrick Lane.

#### **Penitentiary: Southern Ohio Correctional Facility**

The Southern Ohio Correctional Facility (SOCF) is located in Scioto County, Ohio, near the small village of Lucasville (Figure 1). The institution originated as a penitentiary and still functions as such. It was originally intended to be the direct replacement for the Ohio Penitentiary, and many prisoners held at the old penitentiary were indeed transferred here before it closed. Built in 1972, it represents the last use of the telephone pole plan in Ohio prisons.

By the late 1960s, the State of Ohio had recognized the desperate need to retire the old Ohio Penitentiary and approved the construction of a replacement prison. Although many argued for the new facility to be located near an urban center, Lucasville was selected for the location, partly as an effort to provide jobs in an impoverished Appalachian community. By the beginning of 1968, the state approved a budget of \$25 million for the construction of the prison, which was optimistically projected to start that summer.<sup>432</sup> However, by mid-summer, the start of construction had been pushed back to the fall, with an opening date in November of 1970.<sup>433</sup> The prison design was to include maximum security and medium security wings, with an honor dorm outside the double security fence. The design integrated a chapel, two gymnasiums, sports fields, auditoriums, two central dining rooms, classrooms, a hospital, a library, and vocational education shops, including plastic, sheet metal, printing, with planned training for auto repair, cooking, maintenance and drafting. The approved budget was \$25.8 million dollars, but the lowest bids were about \$2.8 million over original budget, causing a redesign with fewer buildings. The state noted that these buildings could be constructed later as more funding became available.<sup>434</sup> <sup>435</sup> Although

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 3, 12, 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> Walter and Coleman, *Cultural Resources Survey*, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> Circleville (OH) Herald, "Set Prison Work." Circleville (OH) Herald, January 9, 1968, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>433</sup> *Circleville (OH) Herald*, "Lucasville Prison Work On Schedule." *Circleville (OH) Herald*, July 18, 1968, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> James Johnson, "New Prison Funds Sought By Janis." *Akron (OH) Beacon-Journal*, September 20, 1968, 8.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>90</u>

construction started in 1969, a series of delays due to weather, design changes, and labor disputes would hold up the opening of the prison until late in 1972.

The first superintendent, W. J. Wheadon, described SOCF as the "last of the big mothers - the finest of its kind ever built." George Voinovich, the future Governor of Ohio who was then working in the Office of the State Architect, designed the prison. The building covers 22 acres under one roof, and can essentially be described as consisting of four interconnected telephone pole buildings. The facility is enclosed within a set of two security fences. Stand-alone buildings not attached to the main building include a gatehouse, two recreation buildings, seven watchtowers, a power house, a warehouse and garage, a water tower and a wastewater treatment plant (Figures 16-17).

Apart from the three-story administration block and the two-story hospital block, the main building is one story tall (although each cell block contains two internal floors of cells). The exterior of the concrete-block building is covered with brick veneer. It is designed with two primary units of cell blocks, with 8 wings containing 80 single-occupancy cells each. The individual cells are arranged along the exterior wall in Block L, similar to the Pennsylvania plan, while in Block K there are a mixture of interior (Auburn-style) and exterior cells. As the original intention was for the facility to act as a reformatory, it was to be divided into vocational and academic tracks. Another unit of cell blocks, J Block, has four wings with 80 cells intended as a disciplinary unit, and a separate block for death row inmates adjacent to the execution chamber. J Block was originally to be used as a block to isolate inmates with disciplinary problems from the general population. This block had its own dining and recreation areas.

The west side of the prison contains a shop building and laundry connected by a narrow corridor to a dining hall, itself at the south end of a north-south corridor that also contains the receiving block, the hospital, and administration offices. Inmate service offices were placed in a building connecting the cell blocks in the east half of the prison with the service and shop areas in the west half. The inmate services included a commissary and a barber shop. A chapel was placed off the corridor leading to K block, while the library and classroom facilities were in another building attached to the corridor leading to L block.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>91</u>



Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, administration block.



Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, typical cell blocks.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>92</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

The prison design took into account the leading psychological theories of the day. The cells were designed for single occupancy, measuring six feet wide by 10 feet deep and nine feet high. The cells were painted in one of four pastel colors, alternating between cells to present visual variety. Each cell was to have a radio that could play music from a central radio system. Each cell had its own wash basin, toilet, bed, and night stand/desk. Large athletic and recreational facilities were included. A hospital unit with a staff of 37 was also included in the design.<sup>436</sup> Besides its physical design, SOCF also reflects a change in prison terminology to reflect attempts at reform. The prison was not to be called a penitentiary but a correctional facility; the warden became a superintendent, and guards were now corrections officers.<sup>437</sup> A memo from the Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction describing the prison in early 1972 notes the intent to house "skilled workers...(who) will help maintain the building" in K Block, while L Block was to house inmates enrolled in vocational and academic programs. Services to be offered to the inmates included between eight and ten vocational schools, a high school degree program, psychological counseling, social casework, therapy for drug addicts and alcoholics, and vocational counseling.<sup>438</sup>



Southern Ohio Correctional Facility, typical cell block interior.

Criticism of the new prison was largely aimed at its size, which was seen by some as far too large to accommodate individualized treatment of prisoners, and its remote location. The prison's location in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> Richard Bragaw, "Lucasville: Country Club in Hills or 19th Century Monstrosity?" *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, February 20, 1972, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "Objective Isn't Turning Out Puritans" Dayton (OH) Daily News, February 20, 1972, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, *Southern Ohio Correctional Facility* (Columbus, Ohio: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, February 15, 1972).

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>93</u>

Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio Multiple Property Documentation Cover Ohio

Lucasville is very far from Ohio's urban centers, where the majority of inmates are from, and makes visitation from family difficult. Additionally, local residents were worried that the new prison would place undue strain on the limited services of Lucasville, which at the time lacked its own sewer services and did not even have a dedicated police presence in the community. Governor Gilligan's task force on corrections were very critical of the location, noting that few of the current Ohio Penitentiary staff were willing to relocate and the remote location would make it very difficult to recruit qualified, experienced professional staff. They also characterized the design as archaic and obsolete, foreseeing the coming change in prison design towards campus plans.<sup>439</sup>

By 1972, there was a change in the gubernatorial administration, and the new governor, John Gilligan, was unhappy with the escalating cost of construction (exceeding \$30 million), which made it hard to fund rehabilitation projects elsewhere in the prison system. Gilligan stated the "state government has constructed a correctional institution that manages to violate every principle of modern penology."<sup>440</sup> Indeed, as early as 1972, recommendations were made for a system of smaller minimum security prisons spaced regionally across the state, near metropolitan centers where inmates could participate in work-release programs. SOCF was the opposite of this ideal.

As the time drew nearer for the prison to open, the prison was flooded with applicants for job openings, mainly as security staff. Over 75 percent of applicants were from southern Ohio, and were largely white. The recruiting and hiring of black people for these positions was an early priority, but a difficult goal to reach. Part of the problem was the facility's location far from any areas with large black populations from which to draw applicants. Administrators recognized early on that a prison projected to have at least a 50% black population will need a large number of black guards or else "the new prison will be nothing but a different location for a repeat of old penal mistakes."<sup>441</sup> On September 14, 1972, SOCF was officially opened. The first 30 inmates were honor transfers from CCI. DRC officials planned to stagger transfers from the Ohio Penitentiary until the entire facility could be moved over.<sup>442</sup>

SOCF faced critical challenges from the start. A prison guard strike hit the prison in January of 1973 over disputes about seniority and understaffing (SOCF was about 130 men short of full staff at the time). The strike ended after nine days, but was not the last time guards would protest at the prison.<sup>443</sup> The prison hospital facilities were woefully undersupplied, but the dissolution of the federal Civil Defense program in 1973 allowed for the donation of a CD field hospital equipment to SOCF for use in their prison hospital.<sup>444</sup> About 995 prisoners were present in the spring of 1973. Supplies were a problem and there were still a number of things that needed to be completed for the prison to be fully constructed. Superintendent Wheadon acknowledged that SOCF was likely to be the last really large prison built in the state, and for several decades, he was right.<sup>445</sup>

<sup>439</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>440</sup> Dover (OH) Daily Reporter, "Gilligan Ridicules New Lucasville pen." Dover (OH) Daily Reporter, January 10, 1972, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>441</sup> Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, "Black Guards Are A Must At Big Lucasville Prison." Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, June 24, 1972, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>442</sup> Circleville (OH) Herald, "Lucasville Prison Open For Business." Circleville (OH) Herald, September 14, 1972, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, "Work Stoppage Hits Lucasville Prison." Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, January 16, 1973, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>444</sup> Marion (OH) Star, "Hospital Is Provided By Civil Defense." Marion (OH) Star, March 6, 1973, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>445</sup> Jerry Lovett, "Lucasville: Ohio's New Prison Needs Time to 'Jell'." Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, April 16 1973, 1.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>94</u>

A major problem that would face the prison for much of its history would be prisoner idleness. From the start, there wasn't enough for prisoners to do to occupy their time. The prison shops wouldn't have the necessary equipment to operate until late in 1973, and inmates staged an 11-day work stoppage strike as an attempt to get an inmate labor union recognized at the facility.<sup>446</sup> Tensions continued to escalate after the prison strike. Upwards of 400 prisoners were in solitary confinement and strict disciplinary measures were in place. In July of 1973, a prisoner managed to acquire a gun and shot a guard to death, as he took other guards hostages. One other guard was killed in an exchange of fire, determined to have been shot by another officer. In the wake of the incident, the prison hired an additional 42 guards, including women guards to search female visitors, and instituted other, more stringent security measures.<sup>447 448</sup> Yet another prison guard strike occurred in August of 1973, when 175 guards walked off the job to protest a disciplinary measure against a guard who refused to let prisoners out of their cells while working alone, and Superintendent Wheadon resigned his position at the end of August, citing health reasons.

In response to a summer of hostility and tragedy at SOCF, Governor Gilligan instituted a series of reforms at the Lucasville facility in September of 1973, including increasing number of prisoners in work programs, reinstating an inmate resident council, and a permanent citizen's council to provide oversight. Joseph Havener stepped in as prison superintendent at the same time.<sup>449</sup> Things settled down at the prison for a while, with the new warden leaving in 1975 and replaced by Arnold Jago, and a few more prison guard strikes.<sup>450</sup> One significant incident occurred during a 1975 strike, when three prisoners took the opportunity to stage an escape, marking the first successful prison break at SOCF (although two of the prisoners were recaptured and the other was killed).<sup>451</sup> Another prison break occurred in 1976, when two prisoners managed to acquire guard uniforms and slip out of the prison, escalating concerns by Lucasville residents over security at the prison.<sup>452</sup> A legislative inspection was ordered at the facility soon afterwards, following a hunger strike by inmates protesting overcrowded conditions and a walkout by corrections officers over security concerns. Just four years after opening, SOCF was holding over 2,000 inmates, well over its designed capacity of 1,600.

Many problems came to light at SOCF in 1976. The prison was chronically understaffed and suffered a high turnover rate in its security staff. New prison industries were scheduled to open but were delayed as the shop flooring was insufficiently strong to support the weight of the shop machinery. Overcrowding was part of a national trend in correctional institutions. Overcrowding leads to more idleness among prisoners, poorer quality food, and security issues. Only 900 inmates out of 2,100 had prison jobs, while another 500 attended classes. The remainder had nothing positive to occupy their time. Even for many inmates with jobs, there was no actual work to be done. A quarter of the cells were double-bunked, while 200 cells were empty because they were reserved for death row. Another issue was racial and cultural

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Dover (OH) Daily Reporter, "Convicts Stop Working." Dover (OH) Daily Reporter, May 26, 1973, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, "Lucasville Guard Slain By Other Officer." Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, July 25, 1973, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "Lucasville to Hire 42 Additional Guards." Dayton (OH) Daily News, August 5, 1973, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>449</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "Gilligan Moves to Cut Inmate Idleness, Activate Prison Council." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, September 5, 1973, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> Logan (OH) Daily News, "Prison Chief Keeps Open Mind." Logan (OH) Daily News, March 11, 1975, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, "Guards Picket, 3 Inmates Flee." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, May 19, 1975, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> *Piqua (OH) Daily Call*, "Prison Security Breakdowns Worry Lucasville Residents." *Piqua (OH) Daily Call*, April 15, 1976, 22.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>95</u>

disparity between inmates and guards. Over half the prison population was black, with nearly all the guards white. Also, inmates were largely from metropolitan areas, while guards were largely from rural locations.<sup>453</sup> <sup>454</sup> <sup>455</sup>

In 1977, the issue of overcrowding at SOCF was brought before the courts. A class action suit brought by prisoners against former Gov. Rhodes, head of DRC, and Lucasville supt., challenging the policy of overcrowding the prison. The suit noted that population at time was 2,300 inmates, having increased from about 1,500 two years prior while at same time, treatment staff had been reduced nearly in half and guard positions dropped from nearly 400 to about 330. It charged that these conditions lead to increased levels of violence among inmates. The suit sought an injunction from the court to reduce the prison population. The case was decided for the plaintiffs with a finding that double-bunking in cells designed for single occupancy represented cruel and unusual punishment and thus was unconstitutional. The resulting court order was for SOCI to start reducing the population (although the decision was ultimately nullified when the U.S. Supreme Court found double-bunking to not violate rights guaranteed under the Constitution). This case was likely a key factor in the building and acquisition of new prison facilities in the 1980s.<sup>456 457</sup>

SOCF was relatively quiet into the early 1980s. No major changes occurred at the facility as a result of the court case, and overcrowding with its attendant issues remained a problem. In 1984, the situation at the prison was described as "very tense" after the slaying of a guard and the beating death of a prisoner at the hands of correction officers. DRC officials ordered the security staff increased by 10 percent. As a result, SOCF hired 49 extra corrections officers, 30 of whom were black. Further changes included all staff receiving 40 hours of training in communication and unarmed self-defense. African Americans as part of the work force increased from one person in 1983 to 37 in 1985, out of nearly 600 employees. Severely mentally ill inmates were removed from the population; they accounted for two-thirds of incidents requiring the use of force by security staff.<sup>458</sup>

By the end of the 1980s, SOCF's Death Row was nearly at capacity. While prisoners convicted of extreme crimes still received a death sentence in Ohio, Ohio's existing statutes on execution were not considered to pass constitutional muster until the late 1980s, and no one had been executed in Ohio since 1963. Because of the lengthy appeals process, it would not be until the end of the 1990s before executions resumed in Ohio.<sup>459</sup>

Changes in the operation of SOCF were reactionary in nature. They tended to occur only after an extreme incident forced outside scrutiny on prison operations. In 1990, protests erupted about security conditions after an inmate killed a teacher. Shortly afterwards, plans were developed to transfer 250 prisoners considered well-adjusted and low security risks to other facilities, including the newly-opened

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>453</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "Ohio's overcrowded prisons must be relieved soon." Dayton (OH) Daily News, May 16, 1976, 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> Strat Douthat, "Ohio's Lucasville Prison." *The Hamilton (OH) Journal News*, June 18, 1976, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> Dennis Polite, "Idleness plagues prisoners inside walls at Lucasville." *Dayton (OH)Daily News*, October 14, 1976, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> Coshocton (OH) Tribune, "Lucasville Overcrowding Subject of Court Case." Coshocton (OH) Tribune, May 22, 1977, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Prison full of violent overtones." Cincinnati Enquirer, April 13, 1993, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "Changes at Lucasville Prison Seen as Improvements." Cincinnati Enquirer, March 24, 1985, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>459</sup> Coshocton (OH) Tribune, "Prisoners filling up Ohio's death row." Coshocton (OH) Tribune, March 16, 1988, 3.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>E</u> Page <u>96</u>

Mansfield facility. Prisoner relocation would attempt to place inmates closer to their hometowns to alleviate concerns about limits on visitation. By 1991, the prison was down to 1,100 inmates, yet still was practicing double-bunking.<sup>460</sup> <sup>461</sup> Overcrowding, racial tensions, and conflicts between administration and inmates were still creating a strained environment within the facility. This issue came to a head in 1993.

The most infamous incident in the history of SOCF occurred in April of 1993. One weekend after a fight broke out among inmates (later thought to be staged), around 450 prisoners began a riot that resulted in the takeover of Block L. Eight prison guards were taken hostage. The standoff lasted 11 days, and ended after a list of demands issued by the rioting prisoners was agreed to be considered for implementation by prison administration. These demands included the removal of the warden and better jobs for black inmates. Nine inmates and one prison guard taken hostage were killed, all by prisoners.<sup>462</sup> Repairing damage incurred by the rioting and installing new security renovations to prevent future riots were estimated first at \$10 million, but quickly escalated to \$25 million. New security renovations included upgrading the security of stairwells, installing electromagnetic locks on cell doors, bolting the beds to the floors, and other types of upgrades. One critique was that the prison was focusing all its energy on security upgrades and not addressing the underlying communication issues that were a source of the ill will that sparked the riot.<sup>463</sup> The riot seems to have inspired the decision to build a new "supermax" style prison in Ohio, what would eventually be the Ohio State Penitentiary in Youngstown.

Further changes at SOCF included the removal of all Death Row inmates to the Mansfield Correctional Institution in 1995. This move freed up the cells at SOCF for regular inmate occupation, although condemned prisoners would return to SOCF for executions.<sup>464</sup> Four years after the move, Ohio's first execution took place at SOCF in 1999, as a lethal injection.<sup>465</sup> While executions had resumed, one of the last relics of Ohio's nineteenth century penal history at SOCF was quietly retired. The electric chair, built in 1897 and originally installed at the Ohio Penitentiary, was dismantled and donated to the Ohio Historical Society in 2002.<sup>466 467</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>460</sup> Dayton (OH) Daily News, "Pickets demand change inside Lucasville Prison." Dayton (OH) Daily News, June 13, 1990, 4.
<sup>461</sup> Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, "Prison Changes won't affect Lancaster." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette, September 21, 1990, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> Cincinnati Enquirer, "It's Over." Cincinnati Enquirer, April 13, 1993, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, "Lucasville prison repairs will cost about \$25 million." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, January 21, 1994, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, "Critics: Death penalty not consistent in Ohio." Fremont (OH) News-Messenger, July 4, 1995, A8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>465</sup> Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, "An easy execution?" Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, February 26, 1999, 1A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> Newark (OH) Advocate, "Ohio's electric chair dismantled, put into storage." Newark (OH) Advocate, February 27, 2002, 7A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> DRC, *Three Decades*, 43.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>97</u>

## F. ASSOCIATED PROPERTY TYPES

Historic resources associated with the context Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio, 1815–1956, are defined as buildings, structures, sites, objects, archaeological sites, or districts in Ohio related to the state or federal government's function of incarceration and rehabilitation of criminals. Generally, the State of Ohio or the Federal Government will have constructed these resources, but preexisting buildings, structures, or objects subsequently incorporated into the operation of a correctional institution may also be associated with this context, but only if their significance is related to the function of the correctional facility. These historic resources include any such resource regardless of current ownership, but do not necessarily include all DRC properties more than fifty years of age and do not include non-corrections related buildings at correctional institutions. The MPD addresses specific correctional building types in terms of significance and registration requirements for individual properties. This section is then followed by a discussion of determining significance and registration requirements for entire facilities as historic districts.

Some correctional institutions, including those not yet fifty years old or older, will have buildings that are more than fifty years of age that were already on the property when the institution was constructed. Some DRC institutions are located in facilities that are more than fifty years of age, but have been in the use and possession of DRC for much less time. For example, Pickaway Correctional Institution contains on its grounds several early twentieth-century buildings originally constructed as part of the Orient State Institute, a facility designed for housing and treatment of the developmentally disabled. Such buildings or complexes may be eligible for associations with corrections, if located at a correctional institution more than fifty years of age, but most will not yet have reached that threshold. However, such buildings and complexes may also prove to be eligible for the NRHP under contexts unrelated to correctional facilities in Ohio and would need to be evaluated separate from this MPD.

Preliminary research indicates that most state correctional buildings designed before World War II were designed by state employees, either in the office of the state architect and engineer or in the Department of Public Welfare. However, outside architecture firms, including some nationally-significant firms, are known to have designed some correctional buildings in the state. The Colonial Revival style of architecture seems to have been a popular choice for Ohio's correctional institutions in the early twentieth century. The early buildings at ORW, the main building at Lima, and several buildings at SCI are Colonial Revival in style. For both security reasons and for fire safety, many of the buildings at correctional institutions in Ohio were constructed of masonry, most often with brick as the exterior surface material.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u>

Page <u>98</u>

#### OUTLINE OF ASSOCIATED PROPERTY TYPES

Property Types, Individual Resources

Main Building **Residence Buildings** Subtype: Dormitory/Cottage Subtype: Warden/Superintendent Residence Subtype: Employee Housing Service Buildings Subtype: Power Plant Subtype: Water Treatment Plant Subtype: Hospital Subtype: School/Vocational Training Subtype: Dining Hall Subtype: Other **Industrial Buildings Agricultural Buildings** Cemetery **Security Structures** Archaeological Site

Property Types, Potential Historic Districts

Reformatory Reform School Hospital/Mental Health Institution Penitentiary Prison Farms Subtype: Agricultural Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u>

Page <u>99</u>

# PROPERTY TYPES, INDIVIDUAL RESOURCES

1. Main Building

## Description:

Most Ohio correctional institutions historically have had a main building that included administrative, housing, service, and industrial functions. In some cases, LoCI, Lima, and SOCF for instance, the main building remained the primary building at the site, while at others, including CCI and ORW, the intent was to develop a variety of buildings from the start. The U.S. Bureau of Prisons frequently used the telephone pole plan for its prisons beginning in the 1930s, and the main building at CCI is an early example of this. The State of Ohio did not adopt the telephone pole plan until the 1950s when it was used for the Marion Correctional Institution and the Lebanon Correctional Institution. SOCF represents the last prison built using this plan in the state.

### Significance:

The main building is often the most prominent buildings at the correctional facility in size and architectural quality, and served as the public face of the institution. Main buildings are also often the earliest building present at a correctional facility, and may serve as an example of a particular type of penal architecture. Main buildings will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with penal theory or the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style applied to correctional buildings or as an exceptional example of a particular prison design. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### Registration Requirements:

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a main building at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey its significance through character-defining features. Main buildings are eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if they still serve their original function or physical evidence of their original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a main building for a correctional institution and retain interior spaces reflecting significant aspects of their original and historic functions. Main buildings will be eligible under Criterion C if they are a significant example of prison design and/or serve as an exemplary illustration of a particular innovation or architectural style. The main building should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity through design, materials, and workmanship, if an identifiable style or building type is represented.

## 2. Residence Building

## Subtype: Dormitory/Cottage

## Description:

Most correctional institutions in Ohio have had residential buildings of several types. Dormitories for

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>100</u>

inmates are present at many of the institutions. Even institutions with the housing in a main building commonly will also have an honor dormitory separate from the main building to house the best-behaved inmates who pose the least security risk. Dormitories vary between large buildings housing many inmates and smaller cottage-like buildings for women and juveniles. Dormitories for employees may also be present at an institution, such as the nurses' dormitory at Lima and Hammock Hall at CCI.

### Significance:

Accommodating a smaller number of inmates than large cell blocks attached to main buildings, dormitories and cottages are often representative of reformative attempts in prison design. Dormitories/cottages will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with penal theory associated with the history and development of housing inmates in penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style applied to correctional buildings or as an exceptional example of a particular prison design. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a dormitory/cottage at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey its significance through character-defining features. Dormitories/cottages are eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if they still serve their original function or physical evidence of their original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design and plan elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a dormitory/cottage for a correctional institution. Dormitories/cottages will be eligible under Criterion C if they are a significant example of prison design and/or serve as an exemplary illustration of a particular innovation or architectural style. The dormitories/cottages should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity, if an identifiable style is present. Interior plans should retain key spaces, circulation patterns, and design features to convey significant historic use.

### Subtype: Warden/Superintendent Residence

## Description:

Many correctional institutions provide a house for the warden or superintendent. These were often built as part of the institution, although they may be separate from the main cluster. Some examples of superintendent residences may be impressive exhibits of an architectural style, such as the residence at SCI, built in the Beaux Arts style. Others may only exhibit elements of a style (such as Colonial Revival) generally intended to match those of the institutions' surrounding buildings. The superintendent residence is usually located within the main correctional institution property, although in some cases it may be located on another parcel (off-site). At CCI, the superintendent was housed in a pre-existing residence near the prison. Later prisons may not have included a warden/superintendent residence in their overall design, such as at SOCF.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>101</u>

### Significance:

A warden/superintendent residence housed the administrative head of a correctional institution and their family. If not placed in a pre-existing residence at or near the prison location, these residences were usually built around the same time as the main prison complex, and may exhibit a complementary architectural style to other buildings. A warden/superintendent residence will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern of penal theory associated with a warden's tenure in the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a particular type. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a warden/superintendent residence at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey significant historic associations. A warden/superintendent residence is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves its original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements and plan, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a warden/superintendent residence for a correctional institution. A warden/superintendent residence is eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of a particular innovation or design and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. The warden/superintendent residence should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity including design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

### Subtype: Employee Housing

### Description:

Houses for other employees may also be present. Lima and CCI have housing developments for employees, and a farm manager's house was one of the first buildings at ORW. However, sometimes the houses were already present when the state purchased the land for the institution and the state retained them for employee housing, such as at Marion Correctional Institution. Houses purpose-built for employees will likely be clustered together and represent only one or two variations in architectural designs.

#### Significance:

Employee housing was provided at some correctional institutions as a means of attracting high-quality candidates for positions. Additionally, having key employees living at or near an institution meant they were more available to address problems at the facility. Employee housing will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern of the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, or state labor history, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a particular type. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>102</u>

works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified. Employee Housing most likely will qualify for National Register as a contributing building within a historic district.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, employee housing at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey its significance. Employee housing is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as employee housing for a correctional institution. Employee housing will be eligible under Criterion C if they are a significant example of a particular innovation or design and/or serve as an exemplary illustration of a particular architecture style. Employee housing should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity evidenced through design, materials and workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

### 3. Service Buildings

Most correctional institutions, especially the older ones, will have separate single-purpose buildings to serve the variety of functions necessary for the operation of the institution. Newer institutions often incorporate these functions into the main building. Service buildings most likely will qualify for National Register as a contributing building within a historic district.

## Subtype: Power Plant

## Description:

A power plant should be present at nearly every historical correctional facility. Power plants are usually removed from the main building (although this is not the case at ORW) and are marked by their utilitarian form and tall smoke stacks. At some facilities, smoke stacks have been removed from the power plants, significantly affecting their physical integrity.

### Significance:

Power plants were a necessary component of a correctional facility, as many historical facilities were constructed in rural settings or on the outskirts of an urban area and could not depend on external power delivery. A power plant will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government most likely as contributing to a historic district or associated with a significant event reflecting the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a particular type. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a power plant at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design and appearance. A

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>103</u>

power plant is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a power plant for a correctional institution and most likely part of a larger historic facility. A power plant will be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of power plant innovation or design and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. A power plant should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

### Subtype: Water Treatment Plant

### Description:

A water treatment plant may be present at nearly every historical correctional facility. Water treatment plants are usually on the outskirts of a prison property and marked by their utilitarian form.

### Significance:

Water treatment plants were commonly built at correctional facilities constructed in rural settings. Those in proximity to urban locations may have been able to take advantage of municipal water services. A water treatment plant will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government as a contributing property within a larger historic district reflecting the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific innovation or design for water treatment plants. They are unlikely to exhibit exceptional styling.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a water treatment plant at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, use, and appearance. A water treatment plant is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a water treatment plant for a correctional institution and is part of a larger historic facility. A water treatment plant will be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of water treatment plant innovation or design and/or if it happens to be an exemplary illustration of a particular architecture style. A water treatment plant should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

## Subtype: Hospital

## Description:

Hospital facilities were commonly incorporated into main buildings, but sometimes could be housed in an individual building. At ORW, medical facilities were originally in the main building, but later removed to a purpose-built building. SCI originally had a separate hospital when it operated as BIS, but this building has been demolished.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>104</u>

### Significance:

Medical treatment facilities were present at every historical correctional facility, and uncommonly occupied a separate hospital building rather than occupying space in the main building. A hospital will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with the care and treatment of inmates as part of the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a medical facility. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### Registration Requirements:

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a hospital at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to reflect its significance. A hospital is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a hospital for a correctional institution. A hospital will be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of hospital innovation or design and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architecture style. A hospital should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present. Interior plans should retain key spaces, circulation patterns, and design features to convey significant historic use.

### Subtype: School/Vocational Training

## Description:

Beginning in the late nineteenth century, prison reform movements looked towards education as a key component in rehabilitation of a convict into a productive member of society. School and vocational training facilities were present at nearly every correctional facility built in Ohio after the 1850s, although in some case these facilities were incorporated into the main building and not housed in a separate building. Institutions designed to function as reformatories will likely have included several different vocational training buildings in their original designs and will likely qualify for National Register as contributing within historic districts.

### Significance:

School and vocational training facilities were important components of any prison facility that was constructed with an eye towards reformation of inmates. School and vocational training facilities will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern in education and reform associated with the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, or under Education reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with educational history in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific design for school and vocational training facility. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>105</u>

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, school and vocational training facilities at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. They must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to their original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey significance through character-defining features such as classrooms and circulation corridors. School and vocational training facilities are eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if they still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that they are still immediately recognizable as a school or vocational training building for a correctional institution. School and vocational training facilities will be eligible under Criterion C if they are a significant example of school design and/or serve as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. School and vocational training facilities should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

### Subtype: Dining Hall

### Description:

Dining halls were commonly incorporated into main buildings, especially in facilities where most of the inmates were housed in attached cell blocks, but sometimes could be housed in an individual building (particularly in campus plan institutions). At CCI, the main dining hall is a large building in the southern portion of the complex. SCI originally had a separate dining when it operated as BIS, but this building has converted to other uses. Dining Halls most likely will be included in larger historic districts.

### Significance:

Dining hall facilities were present at every historical correctional facility, but uncommonly occupied a separate building rather than occupying space in the main building. A dining hall will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a penal dining hall. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a dining hall at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance. A dining hall is eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a dining hall for a correctional institution, and is one of only a few remaining historic buildings. A dining hall will be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of dining hall design and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. A dining hall should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>106</u>

### Subtype: Other

### Description:

This category serves to include individual or unique buildings that served a correctional purpose but which may not be represented at more than one or two institutions. Examples include laundries, chapels, fire houses, and the like. SCI in particular has or had numerous such single-purpose buildings, but many have been demolished. One significant survival is the Drill Hall, which has been nominated to the NRHP.

### Significance:

The significance of a building classified as "Other" will depend on its individual characteristics and significance to the function of its institution. A building will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern of the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an exceptional example of a particular innovation, design, or architectural style. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### Registration Requirements:

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a building classified as "Other" at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey its significance. It may be eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as its original building function. It may be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of innovation or design for that particular building type and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architecture style. The building should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity, if an identifiable style is present.

### 4. Industrial Buildings

## Description:

The contract labor system was abolished in Ohio early in the twentieth century, but industrial programs remained an important component of correctional facilities in Ohio. These programs were not only intended to provide sufficient training and experience to allow inmates to be productive members of the work force once they finished their sentence, but work also helped alleviate the discipline and morale problems caused by chronic idleness. Also, inmates could earn small amounts of money to help support their dependents. The early industrial buildings often resemble contemporary factory buildings with large expanses of windows to maximize light and ventilation. In addition to buildings that housed actual industrial operations, institutions often had buildings for their vocational training programs.

### Significance:

The significance of an industrial building will depend on the importance of the industry in the history of the institution. An industrial building will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>107</u>

and Politics/Government reflecting significant events or broad patterns associated with labor history and reform in the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as exceptional example of a particular type. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, an industrial building at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design and appearance to convey its significance for industrial/manufacturing purposes. It may be eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements and plan, such that it is still immediately recognizable as an industrial building, such as work spaces, industrial design features. It may be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of innovations or design for an industrial building and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. The building should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of materials, design, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present.

5. Agricultural Buildings

### Description:

Agricultural work was an alternative to industrial work in rehabilitation efforts, and the agricultural programs often provided much of the food for the institution. State officials, and indeed many citizens, saw rural life as morally superior and freer from temptation than city life. Especially in the nineteenth century, correctional institutions offered vocational training in agriculture to help encourage inmates from returning to the city life that presumably had led them into crime in the first place. Correctional institutions were not unique in running farms; most state hospitals and institutions had agricultural operations for training and food supply. The state government once had the largest farm operation in the state. All of the major extant pre-1950s correctional facilities were established on large tracts of land with the intention of cultivating much of the land for crops or using land as pasture for animals. Generally, most of the agricultural buildings will be located near the main cluster of buildings, but there may also be outlying clusters or buildings as well. CCI is a major exception in that its historically associated agricultural buildings are in several clusters located at a distance from the main complex of buildings. Buildings associated with this subtype can be of several types or functions including, but not limited to, barns, silos, slaughterhouses, granaries, farm managers' dwelling or farm administrative offices, and equipment shelters. Buildings can be of any of a variety of materials, and most, if not all, will be vernacular or utilitarian in design.

### Significance

Buildings eligible under this property type need not have been the primary focus of agricultural operations for the institution, but must at least have been the focus of some important aspect of the operations. For instance, an eligible complex may have been the primary location for a dairying

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>108</u>

operation or an institution's main complex for raising pigs and processing pork. Minor, isolated agricultural buildings, such as a cattle loafing shed in the middle of a pasture, would not necessarily be eligible under this property type. Agricultural buildings will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law, Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with reform and training of inmates associated with the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and Agriculture reflecting significance in agricultural history within a specific area of farming or within a region of the state; and may also qualify under Criterion C as an example of the use of a specific architectural style or as significant example of a particular type. They may contain innovations in design or technology and may represent works of a master if a prominent architect has been identified.

### Registration Requirements:

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, an agricultural building at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design, plan and appearance to convey significance. It may be eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law, Politics/Government, and Agriculture if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as an agricultural building of the historical period. It may be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of innovation or design for an agricultural building and/or serves as an exemplary illustration of a particular architectural style. The building should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity of design, materials, workmanship, if an identifiable style is present. An individual agricultural building must represent a significant type of farm building such as a barn or other major building type clearly conveying the type of agricultural work. Individual buildings should include key interior features and spaces conveying its farming significance. Secondary or support farm properties likely will not be individually eligible, but more likely contribute within a district or complex.

### 6. Security Structures

### Description:

Security structures include fences/walls, guard towers, sallyport buildings, and entrance buildings. Those institutions that historically had security fences are assumed to have replaced those fences over the years. SCI and ORW did not even have fences until about 1979–1980. No prison walls are known to be extant at any present DRC facility, although the Roseville Brick Plant still retains part of its walls. These structures will likely contribute to larger historic districts.

### Significance

The significance of a security structure will depend on the importance of the structure in the history of the institution. A security structure will qualify under Criterion A in the areas of significance of Law and Politics/Government reflecting a significant event or broad pattern associated with changing approaches to confining inmates in the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio, and may also qualify under Criterion C as an exceptional example of a particular security innovation or structural design.

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>109</u>

#### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, a security structure at a correctional facility should have been built within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original architectural design and appearance. It may be eligible under Criterion A in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it still serves the original function or physical evidence of the original function and significance is still conveyed through preservation of key design elements, such that it is still immediately recognizable as a security structure. It may be eligible under Criterion C if it is a significant example of innovation or design for its type. The security structure should possess a significant degree of stylistic integrity. Stylization of these types is unlikely, but if present would raise the significance of building or structure because of its uniqueness.

#### 7. Cemetery

#### Description:

The state or federal government's custodial responsibilities for the inmates in their keeping extended in some cases after their deaths. Most correctional institutions maintained cemeteries for the interment of inmates who died at the facility and had no family willing to claim the body. These cemeteries generally were not located near the main cluster of buildings, although those at SCI and LoCI are close enough that they could be included as part of a district. Markers are small and simple; in some cemeteries they do not even include a name.

#### Significance

Prison cemeteries represent the final act of caretaking for many inmates who died while serving their sentences. As cemeteries are not typically individually eligible for the NRHP, their significance lies as a contributing resource to any potential historic districts delineated for a prison complex. Prison cemeteries will likely only contribute under Criterion A, under the areas of Law and Politics/Government as part of larger historic districts reflecting broad patterns associated with the history and development of penal facilities in Ohio. These resources may be able to address Criterion Consideration D for cemeteries if nominated under Criterion D for information potential or as a contributing resource to a larger historic district.

#### **Registration Requirements:**

To be considered a contributing element of a potential National Register district, a cemetery at a correctional facility should have been constructed within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its original layout and appearance. The cemetery should possess a significant degree of integrity, with all or most original grave markers and other dedicated cemetery features present.

#### 8. Archaeological Site

### Description:

At many of the older correctional facilities, buildings and structures have been torn down and replaced. The oldest correctional facilities were the original series of buildings that were the Ohio Penitentiary,

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>110</u>

none of which are extant. However, archaeological remnants of these facilities could conceivably be encountered in the future, while archaeological remains of prison life are likely present at other facilities. Archaeological projects have been carried out at the Walnut Street Prison in Philadelphia, the Old Rhode Island Penitentiary, and several other facilities.<sup>468</sup> These projects documented patterns of resistance in the material remains of everyday institutional life, details about the landscape of confinement, and other important themes in understanding how incarceration worked and is represented by material remains.

#### Significance

The significance of an archaeological site associated with a correctional institution depends greatly on the information potential it represents and significant research questions to be addressed, much like any archaeological site in general. Archaeological sites directly associated with correctional facilities will qualify under Criterion D in the areas of Law and Politics/Government.

#### Registration Requirements:

To be considered eligible for the National Register of Historic Places, an archaeological site at a correctional facility must date to within the overall period of significance defined in this MPD. It must possess a sufficient level of integrity in regards to its ability to convey significant information about life within the correctional facility. It may be eligible under Criterion D in the areas of Law and Politics/Government if it preserves physical evidence of behaviors and site structure and maintains sufficient integrity of its deposits to allow detailed analyses and comparisons with archaeological studies at other institutions of mass confinement.

## PROPERTY TYPES, POTENTIAL HISTORIC DISTRICTS

Many of the older correctional institutions in Ohio could be considered for NRHP nomination as historic districts, encompassing a range of different individual resources within its boundary. From the opening of the second Ohio Penitentiary in the 1830s to the present day, the incarceration of convicted criminals in Ohio, as well as efforts for their rehabilitation, has required a range of buildings, structures, objects, and sites to serve different functions. A correctional institution may be eligible as a district consisting of some or all of the above categories of individual property types as contributing resources. Historic landscaping or landscape features may contribute to a historic district as well. Buildings, structures, objects, or sites within a correctional facility may be noncontributing elements to a historic district if they have lost their integrity or fall outside the period of significance.

Most buildings in a correctional institution will be clustered together, usually at some distance from the nearest public road. Certain types of correctional institution resources are also sometimes found in smaller clusters or isolated away from the main cluster. In these cases, it may be advisable to nominate a correctional institution as a discontiguous district. For instance, an institutional cemetery may be at some distance from the main institutional building complex. Intervening intrusions may make it impossible or inadvisable to draw boundaries that include both the cemetery and building complex. However, because the cemetery is a discrete resource, visual continuity may not a factor in the significance, and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> Eleanor Conlin Casella, *The Archaeology of Institutional Confinement* (Gainesville, Florida: University Press of Florida, 2007), passim.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>111</u>

intervening land is not necessarily related to the significance of the cemetery to the institution, a discontiguous district may be evaluated. Another example would be an agricultural complex at a distance from the main institution that has its own discrete land use pattern distinguishable from the surrounding land and that cannot easily be encompassed within a singular boundary with the main institution.

#### Descriptions

1. Reformatory

Reformatories will date from the period between 1880 and 1956. Historical examples include the Ohio State Reformatory, CCI, and ORW. The reformatory concept arose from penal reformers' desire to not merely punish offenders, but rehabilitate them into functioning members of society. Ideally reformatories would provide both academic and vocational training to instill in inmates both job skills for employment and the discipline and work ethic to hold a job. The reformatories in Ohio lived up to this promise to varying degrees. Agricultural labor was one of the major work and vocational training programs at the reformatories in Ohio. Reformatories generally were intended for younger, first-time offenders, although ORW housed all female offenders in Ohio. Although OSR used cellblocks in its original 1880s building, reformatories in Ohio later generally used dormitories or individual rooms to house most inmates. Reformatories are still in use in Ohio, as a result of which it is likely that through continued use these reformatories will be in good condition, although possibly with modem buildings among the older ones.

Reformatories should possess a variety of buildings, structures, objects, or sites related to the nature of the facility. Besides a main building and residential buildings, there may be individual shop buildings, vocational/school buildings, industrial buildings, and other special-use buildings present. Many reformatories will possess agricultural buildings, either at the main complex or in remote locations on the grounds of the institution.

### 2. Reform School

Ohio's two primary reform schools both opened in the mid-nineteenth century; however, neither is still in operation as a reform school. Most of the current juvenile correctional facilities in Ohio are not fifty years old. Historical examples include the Boys' Industrial School (now SCI) and the Girls' Industrial School. Ohio' s reform schools originated in the mid-nineteenth century out of concern for the dangers of incarcerating children with the adults at the Ohio Penitentiary. The Boys' Industrial School was one of the first state reform schools in the U.S. and one of the first to use the cottage plan/family plan of organization. Rather than the large cellblocks or dormitories that characterized most adult institutions, the inmates at BIS lived in smaller buildings more like houses. BIS emphasized agricultural training through much of its history, although some industrial training was available as well. Because of its nature as a juvenile institution, BIS historically had certain types of buildings not often seen at adult institutions, such as schools and a drill hall. A national trend in the 1970s was to close down overcrowded and obsolete reform schools in favor of community-based treatment. Through post-1950s modernization and the post-1980 conversion to an adult prison, BIS has been altered considerably from its earlier appearance. A modern youth correctional facility was, until recently, located on the site of GIS, and all of the historical buildings associated with the facility when it operated as a state reform

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>112</u>

school for girls have been demolished.

3. Hospital/Mental Health Institution

The only historical example is the Lima State Hospital, which opened in 1915. Unlike most of the other correctional institutions, the nature of this institution required that most functions and operations be contained in one large building. Renowned Ohio architect Frank Packard designed the main building, which as a result has a much higher level of architectural quality than most correctional buildings in Ohio. Like many of the other institutions, agriculture was a significant component of its operation, both to produce its own food and as occupational therapy for the inmates. In addition to the main building, the institution has buildings from several of the building categories listed above. The Lima State Hospital, although converted to the Lima Correctional Institution, remained in continued use until recent years, as a result of which the hospital and its support buildings generally remain in good condition.

#### 4. Penitentiary

The primary historical example is the Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus, which opened in the 1830s. Extant institutions that fall into this category date to the early twentieth century. Although LoCI was not, strictly speaking, a penitentiary, it is included under this category because it was an offshoot of the Ohio Penitentiary and received direct commitments from the penitentiary for many years. In addition, the Ohio Penitentiary operated two branch prisons in southeastern Ohio. These were at Junction City in Perry County and Roseville in Muskingum County. The state established the former in 1914 to provide care for elderly and disabled inmates, and the latter in 1928 as a brick plant operated by inmate labor (ODF 1962, 4: 295, 310). The State no longer owns these facilities, but both were at least partially extant within recent years. Normally, a penitentiary will have most, if not all, of the building types listed above, although the branch prisons, being more specialized, may not. The extant penitentiaries dating to the period of significance are all telephone pole plan prisons. Notably, the design of each facility includes a large industrial/vocation shop building attached to one side of the main building, with the telephone pole layout of cell blocks on the opposite side. Penitentiaries, generally speaking, are unlikely to house the types of inmates that were permitted to work in unsecured farm fields; however, LoCI in effect became an honor farm for the Ohio Penitentiary for many years and had a large agricultural component to its operations. Through continued use LoCI is still extant and in good condition. The two branch prisons are no longer state property, and their current condition is unknown.

#### 5. Prison Farms

### Subtype: Agricultural Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution

The first subtype is agricultural complexes that are part of and generally contemporary to a correctional institution, but that are not located within the main complex of buildings and where there are sufficient intrusions between the main complex and the agricultural buildings that the latter cannot easily be included in a district, even a discontiguous district, with the former. Some of the correctional institutions in Ohio occupied large farms. Agricultural buildings could be found at a distance from the main complex because of the needs of the farming operation or because they were already present when the state purchased the land. Examples include some of the agricultural facilities associated with CCI and LoCI.

Buildings associated with this subtype can be of several types or functions including, but not limited to,

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>113</u>

barns, silos, slaughterhouses, granaries, farm managers' or farm administrative offices, and equipment shelters. Complexes eligible under this property type need not have been the primary focus of operations for the institution, but during some portion of the institution's history agriculture must have been the focus of some important aspect of the operations. For instance, an eligible complex may have been the primary location for a dairying operation or an institution's main complex for raising pigs and processing pork. Buildings in the complex can be of any of a variety of materials, and most, if not all, will be vernacular or utilitarian in design.

#### Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm

Another example includes agricultural complexes associated with former corrections-operated honor farms or state farms. The Ohio State Reformatory operated Osborn State Farm in Erie County and Grafton State Farm in Lorain County. LoCI operated an honor farm near Lebanon in Warren County. Ohio later used portions of the land belonging to these farms to construct new prisons, including Lebanon and Grafton correctional institutions, and surviving honor farm buildings likely will be under the jurisdiction of these institutions.

Buildings associated with this subtype can be of several types or functions including, but not limited to, barns, silos, granaries, farm managers' or farm administrative offices, housing (including honor dormitories and existing farmhouses), and equipment shelters. Complexes eligible under this property type should have been a substantial component of a farm operation during the period of significance.. Buildings can be of any of a variety of materials, and most, if not all, will be vernacular or utilitarian in design.

### **Significance**

Ohio's correctional institutions are significant for representing the state and federal governments' various efforts to meet their obligation to maintain public safety through the incarceration and punishment of criminals. The extant institutions reflect the theories that evolved through the nineteenth and twentieth centuries concerning the most effective and most humane means to incarcerate and reform prisoners. In the mid-nineteenth century, reformers and the state government recognized the need to treat juvenile offenders in different conditions and with different means than adult offenders, leading to the establishment of the Boys' Industrial School. Just after the turn of the twentieth century, increasing knowledge of mental illness and its relation to crime prompted the state to construct the Lima State Hospital for the Criminally Insane. During the early twentieth century, Ohio officials, aware of the national trend toward creating separate institutions for women, established the Ohio Reformatory for Women. Ohio officials recognized the outdated and overcrowded nature of the 1830s Ohio Penitentiary in Columbus and sought to replace it through much of the twentieth century. Toward this end, they purchased land near London for a new penitentiary early in the century. Although a new penitentiary was never constructed there, the London Correctional Institution became something of an experiment in penal operations in Ohio, the first adult male correctional institution in the state to widely use dormitories and to have a fence instead of a wall, and the first adult correctional institution to accept only what was considered the better class of prisoners. Finally, the Chillicothe Correctional Institution is associated with the emergence of the federal prison system.

Correctional institutions or buildings in correctional institutions may also be significant for their

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>114</u>

architectural value. Prominent architects and firms designed buildings for correctional institutions in Ohio. An entire institution may be significant as an early or ideal example of its type.

Inmate labor was an important component of prison operations in Ohio from the early nineteenth century, largely to help make the institutions financially self-supporting, as well as to punish the inmates. Because the Ohio Penitentiary was in an urban location, agricultural work was not part of its operations. However, when the state established the Boys' Industrial School in the 1850s, its founders chose a rural location with the intent of making agricultural work the focus of manual training at the school. The founders of the school viewed rural life as morally superior to urban life and sought to provide the boys with skills that would provide them with jobs in rural areas and away from the temptations to vice and crime found in the city. An institutional farm would also provide some of the food for the institution. Most correctional institutions in Ohio established after the Boys' Industrial School also had an associated farm, in part to provide food for the institution and in part because the emphasis on farm work as vocational training reflected the predominantly rural and agricultural nature of Ohio.

Correctional institutions were not unique in this area; most state hospitals and institutions had agricultural operations for training and food production. The state government once had the largest farm operation in the state. Corrections-related complexes of agricultural or industrial buildings are significant for their association with the state and federal government's efforts to rehabilitate and provide vocational training to inmates and, in the case of agricultural complexes, also reflect the continuing agrarian character of much of Ohio and the country through much of the first half of the twentieth century.

## Registration Requirements

All of the historic district types share certain registration requirements in common. For both historical associations and as part of the setting, the nominated boundaries for a correctional institution historic district should include the largest amount of land possible that was historically associated with the institution and retains historic integrity conveying significant overall plan, layout and building relationships. However, it should be recognized that changes in field patterns, fencelines, land uses, crops, etc., may have occurred over time and may prevent such field patterns, etc., from being contributing elements of a district. Portions of the historically associated land may contain unrelated or modern development that should be excluded from the nominated boundaries. The institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modern buildings intruding among the older ones. Since most correctional institutions in Ohio were established on the rural outskirts of cities, the setting should reflect the historic rural and agricultural setting of the institution. At the very least, any associated agricultural land of the institution should mostly remain as open space to provide a historic setting against modern development in the area. The institution should retain the key significant historic buildings and few enough modern/non-historic buildings to retain the feeling of being a cohesive collection of historically and functionally-related properties. As the alteration of interior floorplans, room functions, and materials in correctional institutions was fairly common historically to meet changing needs and population levels, these natural evolutions may not necessarily constitute a negative impact the integrity of the building as its contributes to the overall historic district.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>115</u>

## 1. Reformatory

A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents important Ohio or federal efforts to provide institutions for the rehabilitation of criminals. A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of politics/government if it represents an important element of Progressive era reform in state government in the early twentieth century. A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings. If a significant portion of its historic agricultural land remains, it should be considered in determining district boundaries.

A reformatory is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a welldeveloped example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of reformatory complex. In addition, a reformatory complex may be eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district, Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, unless they are the primary focus of significance for the district.

Reformatories must possess a significant number of original buildings or buildings dating from the period of significance, and must include examples of the primary types of buildings associated with reformatories, such as the administration/main building, residences, and others as noted above. In addition, the original layout of the reformatory grounds should still be evident as reflected by building location and use of space. Any historic landscaping or landscape features that may be present could be a contributing element to a historic district as well.

In order to be eligible, a reformatory must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a contributing building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the contributing buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, but the order of each of each

### 2. Reform School

A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to rehabilitate juvenile offenders. A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution district to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>116</u>

A reform school is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a well-developed example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of reform school complex. A reform school district may be eligible under Criterion C if its buildings embody the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district. Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources unless they are the primary focus of the significance of the historic district.

Most of the major buildings associated with the primary function of the reform school must be present, including a main building, a school building, residences, and other service buildings specifically related to the goals of a reform school. There should be few modern intrusions and the basic plan of the reform school should be evident in the relationships of buildings, structures, objects, or sites and open space. Any historic landscaping or landscape features that may be present could be a contributing element to a historic district as well. For reform schools where agricultural training was a major component of vocational training, there should be agricultural buildings retained from the period of significance and evidence of agricultural land use should be present.

In order to be eligible, a reform school must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modem buildings intruding among the older ones.

3. Hospital/Mental Health Institution

Although the institution as a whole provides the highest level of significance and integrity for a hospital/mental health institution, the main hospital building will have important historical associations in its own right and may be eligible for the NRHP under Criterion A and/or C even without the other buildings of the institution. A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to incarcerate and rehabilitate the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of health/medicine if it represents an important state effort to provide mental health care and treatment for the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental state effort to provide mental health care and treatment for the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental state effort to provide mental health care and treatment for the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental state effort to provide mental health care and treatment for the criminally insane and insane criminals. A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if a farm operation was among its important rehabilitation and vocational training programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, and remaining significant portions of its agricultural land should be considered in the district boundary.

A hospital/mental health institution is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of hospital/mental health institutional complex. In addition, hospital/mental health institutions may

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number F Page 117

be eligible under Criterion C if it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district. Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources, and such resources will have to be evaluated to determine if they are contributing elements of a district.

Most of the major buildings associated with the primary function of the hospital/mental institution must be present, including a main building, a hospital building (these first two functions may reside in the same building), residences, and other service buildings specifically related to the goals of treating the criminally insane. There should be few modern intrusions and the basic plan of the hospital/mental institution complex should be evident in the relationships of buildings, structures, objects, or sites and open space. Any historic landscaping or landscape features that may be present could be a contributing element to a historic district as well.

In order to be eligible, a hospital/mental health institution must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a contributing building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the contributing buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain buildings intruding among the older ones.

#### 4. Penitentiary

A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of law if it represents an important state effort to incarcerate and punish those who violate the criminal laws of the state. A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if farm labor constituted an important portion of its work programs. In order for a correctional institution to be eligible for associations with agriculture, it must retain most, if not all, of its collection of agricultural buildings, as well as a significant portion of its agricultural land. A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion A in the area of industry if industrial operations constituted an important portion of its work programs and the buildings and structures associated with that industry are mostly extant.

A penitentiary is eligible as a district under Criterion C in the area of architecture if it represents a welldeveloped example of a type of penal plan, such as the campus plan, or if it contains a well-developed collection of penal-related buildings that represents an attempt at an ideal form of penitentiary complex. Buildings in a penitentiary complex may be eligible under Criterion C if they embody the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or if it represents the work of a master architect or engineer. Because a correctional institution will be nominated as a district. Criteria Considerations D (Cemeteries) and G (Properties that have achieved significance within the last fifty years) will not apply to individual resources unless they are the primary focus of significance for the district.

Penitentiaries must possess a significant number of original buildings, structures, objects, or sites or contributing resources dating from the period of significance, and must include examples of the primary

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number F Page 118

types of buildings associated with penitentiaries, such as the administration/main building, residences, and service buildings. Shop buildings are also an important component of penitentiaries and should be retained. In addition, the original layout of the reformatory grounds should still be evident as reflected by building location and use of space.

In order to be eligible, a penitentiary must retain integrity of design, setting, materials, and feeling. To maintain its integrity of design, a building should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. The more formal buildings (main building, residential buildings) likely will have a rhythmic fenestration pattern and a higher level of ornament and should retain these features. Not only must the contributing buildings individually retain integrity of design and materials, but the institution as a whole should retain integrity of design and materials, with most of its historic buildings present and few, if any, modem buildings intruding among the older ones.

#### 5. Prison Farms

### Subtype: Agricultural Complex Associated With a Correctional Institution

#### Subtype: State Farm/Honor Farm

If a sufficient number and variety of buildings are present including most of the main buildings, they may be eligible as a district. An agricultural complex is eligible under Criterion A in the area of law if its parent institution used agricultural work as an important component of its inmate labor programs or rehabilitation and vocational training programs. An agricultural complex is eligible under Criterion A in the area of agriculture if it was an important component of an institution's agricultural operations and the agricultural operations played an important role in the function of the institution, whether providing food or vocational training or both. An agricultural complex is eligible under Criterion C if it includes important examples of a type of agricultural building, displays an important advance in agricultural technology, or has a model plan based on the leading agricultural thought of the day.

In order to be eligible, an agricultural complex must retain integrity of location, design, setting, materials, feeling, and association. If most of the buildings in a complex retain their integrity of location, then the complex retains integrity of location. The integrity of setting involves the character of the place in which the complex was located during its period of significance. An agricultural setting, or at least a setting of clear fields or open land, is an essential element of integrity for agricultural complexes.

To maintain its integrity of design, a buildings should be substantially intact structurally with no more than minor additions or demolitions after the period of significance. A district should have few or no modem buildings intruding among the older buildings and should retain most of the buildings present during its period of significance. Integrity of materials involves the retention of the key exterior materials dating from the period of significance. Wall and/or roofing material need not be original as long as replaced in kind or with a historically appropriate replacement. To maintain integrity of feeling, a building or district must retain sufficient integrity of design, setting, and materials that it is recognizable as a historic resource. To maintain integrity of association, a building or district must have its original institution still extant somewhere nearby. The nominated boundaries of this subtype may include land historically associated with the buildings that does not include modem intrusions. If possible this should

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>F</u> Page <u>119</u>

be land directly associated with a specific building or district overall, for instance a livestock bam with its fenced pasture.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>G and H</u> Page <u>120</u>

## G. GEOGRAPHICAL DATA

The Multiple Property Documentation Form for the Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio covers the State of Ohio. This boundary contains all of the historic and architectural resources associated with the historic context included in this document.

## H. SUMMARY OF IDENTIFICATION AND EVALUATION METHODS

The DRC initiated the Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio MPD form preparation in 2006, contracting ASC Group, Inc. (ASC) to produce the document. In 2017, the Ohio Facilities Construction Commission (OFCC), working with DRC, contracted Lawhon & Associates, Inc. (L&A) to update and revise the 2006 MPD form.

The DRC manages twenty-eight correctional institutions, ensuring that the facilities are safe, humane, and secure, and runs rehabilitation and restorative programs for more than 49,000 adult inmates. As a result of its mission, DRC undertakes a number of projects to upgrade, expand, or otherwise modify the institutions. Some of these projects are subject to compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended, or with Ohio state law, which request that DRC consider the effects of their projects on historic, i.e., significant, properties. The goal of this MPD, therefore, is for the DRC, along with other organizations or individuals, to use the MPD to better evaluate the eligibility of state corrections-related resources for inclusion in the NRHP on future projects, in compliance with Section 106 and Ohio state law.

For the initial MPD project, DRC provided ASC with a database of buildings at current DRC institutions. From this database, ASC's historians identified those DRC institutions that appeared to be substantially more than fifty years of age. Preliminary research, primarily using the Ohio Department of Finance's 1962 *State Capital Inventory*, identified several institutions in the database that were more than fifty years old, but that were not originally constructed as correctional facilities, as well as several correctional institutions no longer in the possession of DRC.

From this information, ASC compiled a list of five institutions to which DRC arranged site visits: London Correctional Institution, Southeastern Correctional Institution, the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Chillicothe Correctional Institution, and Lima Correctional Institution. The purpose of the site visits was to determine property types, identify the styles and construction materials of the buildings and structures at correctional institutions in Ohio, as well as to gauge the level of integrity of the institutions. As a result of the site visit, ASC Group determined that the institutions are large enough that integrity of location is not likely to be an issue, and that the institutional character and penal function of the buildings rarely allow the examples of craftsmanship that would make integrity of workmanship an issue. Correctional institutions are such specialized properties that for one to lack integrity of association, it would have to lack all of the other aspects of integrity as well; therefore, ASC determined that integrity of association was not a significant factor in an institution's eligibility. The other four aspects of integrity are significant to an institution's eligibility. During the site visits, the ASC architectural historian viewed most or all of the buildings, structures, and sites at the institution, took photographs and notes for future reference, and, if available, viewed historical materials and blueprints on file at the institution. London Correctional Institution and Chillicothe Correctional Institution retained extensive collections of blueprints for their facilities, and DRC Central Office in Columbus provided a

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number <u>G and H</u> Page <u>121</u>

limited selection of blueprints for Southeastern Correctional Institution and the Ohio Reformatory for Women. While in the vicinity of each institution, the historian also conducted research at local libraries and historical societies.

ASC's historians identified other correctional facilities listed in the NRHP, including a MPD nomination for Municipal, County, and State Corrections Properties in Iowa that provided a useful framework for organizing the Ohio MPD. The historians conducted research at the State Library of Ohio, the Ohio Historical Society, the libraries of The Ohio State University, and the Columbus Public Library. The historians researched the history of prison design, the general history of Ohio's correctional system, and the specific history of the five correctional institutions to which ASC made site visits. The historians also consulted the files of Barbara Powers of the Ohio Historic Preservation Office, an authority on the work of architect Frank Packard.

For the 2019 update of this MPD, L&A consulted with Valerie Montoya of OFCC (acting as DRC contact for the project) and Barb Powers and Diana Welling of SHPO on the current status of the MPD in relation to its intended function. Through the course of several meetings and email correspondence, a course of revisions was agreed upon to make the MPD more user-friendly and less specifically focused as a DRC-oriented document. Deficiencies with the MPD became apparent during the process of preparing individual nominations for buildings at CCI, SCI, and ORW, in that the focus of the MPD was on nominating institutions as districts with little discussion of individual properties, and that there needed to be more differentiation in the historic contexts associated with the MPD. In addition, the period of significance was extended to 1972. This year was selected as it represents two major milestones in the history of Ohio corrections: the establishment of the DRC, and the opening of the last telephone pole plan prison in Ohio, SOCF. In addition, the year 1972 will represent the 50-year mark for assessing historical significance within three years of the issuance of the revised MPD. L&A, OFCC, and SHPO representatives discussed the addition of other detailed facility discussions to the MPD, similar to those prepared in 2006 for ORW, SCI, CCI, LOCI, and LCI. After careful consideration, SOCF was selected to be added to the MPD, as it represents the last prison built within the period of significance, as an existing example of a penitentiary, and as significant in the history of Ohio corrections. Marion Correctional Institution and Lebanon Correctional Institution were briefly considered for inclusion as well, but it was determined they represented redundant types of facilities with SOCF and their inclusion would not enhance the utility of the MPD as a guidance document.

L&A performed follow-up field visits to each institution including in the original MPD to document current conditions; record changes to setting through alterations, additions, and demolitions which may have occurred in the intervening decade; and access records and documents. In addition, SOCF, Marion, and Lebanon were visited, photographed, and researched as part of assessing the possibility of their inclusion into the MPD. L&A also performed additional research to update the historic context, including examining the history of corrections in other states and around the world, and adding historical information post-dating 2006 to the context. L&A also altered the format of the MPD and made edits as deemed necessary.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 122

#### I. BIBLIOGRAPHY

Akron (OH) Beacon Journal. "Ohio To Proceed With Building of London Prison Farm Project." Akron (OH) Beacon Journal, August 5, 1921.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Says Voters Can Speed Up Ohio Prisons Rebuilding." *Akron (OH) Beacon Journal*, December 25, 1964.

\_\_\_\_\_\_."Black Guards Are A Must At Big Lucasville Prison." *Akron (OH) Beacon Journal*, June 24, 1972.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Lucasville Guard Slain By Other Officer." *Akron (OH) Beacon Journal*, July 25, 1973.

- Alexander, Rudolph, Lola Butler, and Patricia Sias. Women Offenders Incarcerated at the Ohio Penitentiary for Men and the Ohio Reformatory for Women from 1913–1923. *Journal of Sociology and Social Welfare* 20, no. 3 (September 1993): 61–79.
- Barnes, Robert D. "Residence B-1" and "Residence X-2." 8 February 1946. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Bischoff, Laura A. "End of an era: Ohio phases out its prison farms." *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, June 11, 2016.
- Bonham, Roger. "Ohio's Biggest Farmer is Ohio." Columbus Dispatch Magazine. March 31, 1963.
- "Blue Law." Chicago: Encyclopedia Britannica, 2019.
- Bragaw, Richard. "Lucasville: Country Club in Hills or 19th Century Monstrosity?" *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, February 20, 1972.
- Briggs, Herbert B. "Contour Plat, Boys Industrial School, Lancaster, O." 1924. On file at DRC, Columbus.

Britton, Jesse. "The Failure of Prison Reform: A History of the Ohio Penitentiary, 1834–1885." Master's Thesis, Miami University (Oxford, Ohio), 2008.

- Brohl, N. A. "Key Map for Location of Farm Center Repair Shop." Produced by the Bureau of Prisons Construction Division, Drawing no. 7-103-57, 28 January 1957. On file at the Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Caniglia, John. "Closing Scioto Juvenile Correctional Facility to have ripple effects, watchdog says." *The Cleveland Plain Dealer*, November 26, 2013.
- Carlson, Peter M., and Judith Simon Garrett. *Prison and Jail Administration: Practice and Theory*. Gaithersburg, Maryland: Aspen Publishers, 1976.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 123

- Carnes, John R., ed. *The 1976 History of Allen County, Ohio*. Evansville, Indiana: Unigraphic, Inc., 1976.
- Casella, Eleanor Conlin. *The Archaeology of Institutional Confinement*. Gainesville, Florida: University Press of Florida, 2007.
- Chillicothe Correctional Institution. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at Chillicothe Correctional Institution. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.

Chillicothe (OH) Gazette. "Transfer To Be Made Soon." Chillicothe (OH) Gazette, September 3, 1925.

. "Work Stoppage Hits Lucasville Prison." *Chillicothe (OH) Gazette*, January 16, 1973.

\_."An easy execution?" *Chillicothe (OH) Gazette*, February 26, 1999.

Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser. "Architect Fourchy Drawing Plans For U.S. Reformatory." Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser, December 28, 1926.

."Brick Plant Assured If Recommendation Is Passed." *Chillicothe* (*OH*) *News-Advertiser*, February 8, 1927.

. "Government Is Still Planning On Brick Plant." *Chillicothe (OH) News-Advertiser*, April 9, 1927.

Cincinnati Enquirer. "Dayton Woman Named." Cincinnati Enquirer, March 4, 1916.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Hopes Of Speed Broken." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, September 28, 1921.

."Prison Farm is Paying Proposition." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, October 9, 1921.

."Ohio Governor Blocked." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, January 7, 1922.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Parole Board Summoned." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, May 23, 1922.

. "Investigation Ordered By White." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, April 9, 1931.

\_\_\_\_\_. "New Set-up In Prisons Is Advised." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, January 20, 1933.

1971.

. "Changes at Lucasville Prison Seen as Improvements." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, March 24, 1985.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Prison full of violent overtones." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, April 13, 1993.

\_\_\_\_\_. "It's Over." *Cincinnati Enquirer*, April 13, 1993.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 124

Circleville (OH) Herald. "Happenings In Our State." Circleville (OH) Herald, February 23, 1927.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Set Prison Work." *Circleville (OH) Herald*, January 9, 1968.

."Lucasville Prison Work On Schedule." *Circleville (OH) Herald*, July 18, 1968.

."New Prison To Bring Prisoners Out Of Darkness." *Circleville (OH) Herald*, March 18, 1969.

. "Lucasville Prison Open For Business." *Circleville (OH) Herald*, September 14, 1972

- Clark, Charles H. "Preface." *Quarterly Bulletin*, Vol. 1, No. 1. Columbus: State of Ohio, Department of Public Welfare, 1924.
- Contosta, David R. *Lancaster, Ohio, 1800–2000: Frontier Town to Edge City.* Columbus, Ohio: State University Press, 1999.
- Coshocton (OH) Tribune. "Lucasville Overcrowding Subject of Court Case." Coshocton (OH) Tribune, May 22, 1977

\_\_\_\_\_. "Prisoners filling up Ohio's death row." *Coshocton (OH) Tribune*, March 16, 1988.

- Cox, William B., F. Lovell Bixby, and William T. Root, eds. *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories 1933*, Vol. 1. New York: Osborne Association, 1933.
- Curry, W. L. History of Union County, Ohio: Its People, Industries, and Institutions. Indianapolis: B. F. Bowen & Co., 1915.

Dayton (OH) Daily News. "Other Bills Passed." Dayton (OH) Daily News, April 26, 1904.

. "To Speed Paroles." *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, May 26. 1922.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Objective Isn't Turning Out Puritans" *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, February

20, 1972.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Lucasville to Hire 42 Additional Guards." *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, August 5, 1973.

."Ohio's overcrowded prisons must be relieved soon." *Dayton (OH) Daily News*, May 16, 1976.

. "Pickets demand change inside Lucasville Prison." *Dayton (OH) Daily News*,

June 13, 1990

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 125

- Dayton (OH) Herald. "Changes In Buckeye Penal Institutions Urged By Committee." Dayton (OH) Herald, January 20, 1933.
- Dayton (OH) Journal Herald. "Governor Pushes BIS Program." Dayton (OH) Journal Herald, November 25, 1964.

. "Contracts May Be Awarded For New Pen Next Month." *Dayton (OH) Journal Herald*, September 12, 1968.

- DeBow, J. D. B. *Statistical View of the United States*. New York: Norman Ross Publishing, Vol. 15, 1990. Originally published Washington D.C. Superintendent of the United States Census, 1854.
- Dedication Program for Our Lady of Good Hope Chapel. 1 July 1962. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.
- Department of Public Welfare. *Department of Public Welfare*. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1929.

\_\_\_\_. Ninth Annual Report of the Department of Public Welfare, State of Ohio, for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1930. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Welfare, 1931.

- Department of Public Works. Annual Report of Operations 1961. Columbus, Ohio: Department of Public Works, 1962.
- Department of Rehabilitation and Correction. Annual Report 1974. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1974.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1979. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1979.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1980. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1980.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report Fiscal Year 1982. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1982.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report Fiscal Year 1984. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1984.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Annual Report 1988. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 1988.
- \_\_\_\_\_. *Three Decades of Progress: A Retrospective of Growth*. Columbus, Ohio: DRC, 2002.
- - \_\_\_\_\_. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at the Ohio Reformatory for Women, the Boys' Industrial School, and the Fairfield School for Boys. N.D. On file at DRC, Columbus.
- Dillon, Merton L. "A Visit to the Ohio State Prison in 1837." *Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 1 (January 1960):69–72.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 126

Dobson-Brown, Deborah. "The Ohio Penitentiary, HABS OH-2440," 1998. Manuscript on file, Prints and Photograph Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.

Douthat, Strat. "Ohio's Lucasville Prison." The Hamilton (OH) Journal News, June 18, 1976.

Dover (OH) Daily Reporter. "Gilligan Ridicules New Lucasville pen." Dover (OH) Daily Reporter, January 10, 1972.

. "Convicts Stop Working." *Dover (OH) Daily Reporter*, May 26, 1973.

- Dover (OH) Weekend Daily Reporter. "Prisons May Be Phased Out." Dover (OH) Weekend Daily Reporter, January 7, 1967.
- East Liverpool (OH) Evening Review. "State Building Voted in Senate" East Liverpool (OH) Evening Review June 23, 1938.
- Fikfak, Alenka, Saja Kosanović, Mia Crnić, and Vasa J. Perović, The Contemporary Model of Prison Architecture: Spatial Response to the Re-Socialization Programme. *Spatium* 34 (2015), 27–34.

Fockler, E. R. Handbook for New Men, Federal Reformatory, Chillicothe, Ohio. N.p., 1939.

- "Frank L. Packard" Ohio Archaeological And Historical Quarterly 33, No. 1 (January 1924): 106–108.
- Fremont (OH) Daily Messenger. "Prison Farm Work To Be Resumed." Fremont (OH) Daily Messenger, October 15, 1921.

. "Will House 600 Convicts." *Fremont (OH) News-Messenger*, October 21, 1924.

\_\_\_\_\_. "State Tax Overhaul is Urged." *Fremont (OH) News-Messenger*,

October 7, 1970.

. "Critics: Death penalty not consistent in Ohio." *Fremont (OH) News-Messenger*, July 4, 1995.

- Garrett, Paul W., and Austin H. MacCormick, eds. *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories* 1929. New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1929.
- Giammarise, Kate. "'Out Stickney' a unique part of Toledo's History" *Toledo (OH) Blade*, February 5, 2012.
- Gibbs, Raymond L. "The Boys' Industrial School of the Ohio Youth Commission." 16 January 1964. Boy's [sic] Industrial School file, Fairfield County Library, Lancaster, Ohio.
- Gill, Howard. Correctional Philosophy and Architecture. *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 53, no. 3 (September 1962): 312–322.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 127

- Hicks, Clara Belle. The History of Penal Institutions in Ohio to 1850. *Ohio Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 33, no. 3 & 4 (July-October 1924): 359–426.
- "Hospital Architect Recognized." The Western Architect 21, no. 3, March 1915.
- "Inside a Women's Prison: Ohio's Reformatory is the Vassar of U.S. Penology." *Spot* 2, no. 4, December 1941.
- Jamesway Company. "Haykeeper." Ft. Atkinson, Wisconsin: Jamesway Company, May 2, 1934, on file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.
- Johnson, James. "New Prison Funds Sought By Janis." *Akron (OH) Beacon-Journal*, September 20, 1968.
- Johnston, Norman. *Forms of Constraint: A History of Prison Architecture*. Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 2000.
- Joint Legislative Committee on Prisons and Reformatories. *The Penal Problem in Ohio*. Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co., 1926.
- Lamneck, John H., and Arthur L. Glattke. *Ohio's Correctional Program*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Public Welfare, 1950.
- Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette. "Griswold Against Plan for B. I. S. Enlargement." Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette Eagle-Gazette, June 26, 1930.

April 13, 1928. "Environment Makes B. I. S. Youths Better." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette,* 

. "Investigators Assail Former Discipline at B. I. S." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, June 5, 1940.

. "New Buildings Going Up at B. I. S." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, May 10, 1947.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "'New Image' At FSB Seen In Inspection." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, January 29, 1966.

. "Prison Changes won't affect Lancaster." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, September 21, 1990.

Leckrone, Walter. "Ohio's 'Poor Boy Military Academy'." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, August 29, 1925.

"Life Goes to a Reformatory Revue." Life 8 May 1944: 114–117.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 128

*Lima (OH) Daily News.* "First Patient Arrives, Others Are Expected Within A Few Days." *Lima (OH) Daily News*, July 13, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Lima State Hospital Is Officially Opened Up This Afternoon." *Lima (OH) Daily News*, July 29, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "New Addition To Family In State Hospital Today." *Lima (OH) Daily News*, July 30, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Control Of The State Hospital To Be Changed." *Lima (OH) Daily News*, September 21, 1915.

*Lima (OH) News.* "Hospital Board Is Unable To Close Any New Contracts." *Lima (OH) News*, January 20, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Commissioners Say Removal Is Up To Board." *Lima (OH) News*, May 7, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Lima State Hospital Is To Be Inhabited With Patients During Week." *Lima (OH) News*, July 11, 1915.

- "The Lima (Ohio) State Hospital for the Criminal Insane." *The American Architect*, no. 1883, January 24, 1912: 46–48.
- Lima State Hospital. Interesting Facts About the Lima State Hospital. Lima, Ohio: Lima State Hospital, [1935?].
- Lima State Hospital Commission. Annual Report 1907.

Logan (OH) Daily News. "Prison Chief Keeps Open Mind." Logan (OH) Daily News, March 11, 1975.

- London Correctional Institution. Blueprints and site plans of various dates for buildings at London Correctional Institution. N.D. On file at London Correctional Institution.
- Lovett, Jerry. "Lucasville: Ohio's New Prison Needs Time to 'Jell'." *Chillicothe (OH) Gazette*, April 16 1973.
- Madison County Bicentennial Committee. A Chronicle of Our Time: Madison 'Seventy Six.' Marceline, Missouri: Walsworth Publishing Co., 1978.
- Mansfield (OH) News-Journal. "Work Starts On New Prison Farm Building at London, O." Mansfield (OH) News-Journal, June 18, 1926.

. "New Prison Site Due Within Next 30 Days." *Mansfield (OH) News-Journal*, October 27, 1965.

. "Ohio's Prion Buildings Could Be Among The Best." *Mansfield (OH) News-Journal*, October 3, 1966.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 129

\_\_\_\_\_. "Election, Education Bills Occupy Lawmakers." *Mansfield (OH) News-Journal*, November 8, 1971.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Gilligan Moves to Cut Inmate Idleness, Activate Prison Council." *Mansfield (OH) News-Journal*, September 5, 1973.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Guards Picket, 3 Inmates Flee." *Mansfield (OH) News-Journal*, May 19, 1975.

- Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society. "Mansfield Reformatory Preservation Society." Accessed March 7, 2019. www.mrps.org.
- Marvin, Walter Rumsey. Ohio's Unsung Penitentiary Railroad. *Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly* 63, no. 3 (July1954): 254–269.

Marion (OH) Star. "Prison Building Under Roof." Marion (OH) Star January 7, 1924.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Hospital Is Provided By Civil Defense." *Marion (OH) Star*, March 6, 1973.

Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune. "Big Cattle Barn Planned." Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune, August 8, 1922.

\_\_\_\_\_. "White To Hear Probe Reports." *Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune*,

April 10, 1931.

\_\_\_\_\_\_."Welfare Chief Holding Quiz." *Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune*, March 2, 1932.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Report Prison Reform A Compelling Need." *Marysville (OH) Journal-Tribune* June 29, 1971.

. "Lucasville prison repairs will cost about \$25 million." *Marysville* (*OH*) *Journal-Tribune*, January 21, 1994.

- Massillon (OH) Evening Independent. "New Dormitory For Mansfield." Massillon (OH) Evening Independent, June 4, 1930.
- Matthews, Jr., Ralph. "Officials Amazed By Improvements." *Lancaster (OH) Eagle-Gazette*, May 19, 1965.
- Mears, Daniel. *Evaluating the Effectiveness of Supermax Prisons*. Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute, 2006.

Mengert, Herbert R. "Porter Author of Queen City Measure," Cincinnati Inquirer, February 4, 1931.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 130

- Miles, R. E. "The Ohio Institute for Public Efficiency." Reprinted from Citizen Agencies for Research in Government, *Municipal Research*, No. 77, 1916.
- Miller, Charles C., ed. *History of Fairfield County, Ohio, and Representative Citizens*. Chicago: Richmond-Arnold Publishing Co., 1912.
- Morris, Conor. "Local prison closing continues to spark frustration and anger" *Athens (OH) News*, January 7, 2018.
- National Society of Penal Information. *Handbook of American Prisons and Reformatories*. New York: National Society of Penal Information, 1933.
- Newark (OH) Advocate, "Ohio's electric chair dismantled, put into storage." Newark (OH) Advocate, February 27, 2002.
- Ohio Attorney General, Juvenile Justice Task Force. Justice For Our Children: The Final Report of the Attorney General's Juvenile Justice Task Force. Columbus: Attorney General of Ohio, 1976.
- Ohio Board of Administration. *Fifth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1916.* Columbus: Ohio Board of Administration, 1916.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Tenth Annual Report of the Ohio Board of Administration for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1921.* Columbus: Ohio Board of Administration, 1921.

- Ohio Department of Finance. *Ohio Capital Inventory*. Vol. 3, *Department of Mental Hygiene & Correction: Prolonged Care Hospitals*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962.
  - \_\_\_\_. Ohio Capital Inventory. Vol. 4, Department of Mental Hygiene & Correction: Correctional Institutions and Juvenile Institutions. Columbus: Ohio Department of Finance, 1962.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. *State Properties*. State Archives Series 1546 AV, Series II, Box 6, Ohio Historical Society, 1931.
- Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. *Annual Report, Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 1955.* Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1955.
- Ohio Department of Natural Resources. "Building Stones of the Ohio Capitol." Ohio Department of Natural Resources, n.d.
- Ohio Historic Inventory. *ALL-198-10* inventory form. Ohio Historic Preservation Office, Columbus. 1979.
- Ohio Penitentiary Commission. New Ohio Penitentiary: Description of Preliminary Drawings. Columbus, Stoneman Press Col, [1918?].
- Ohio Reformatory for Women. *Ohio Reformatory for Women*. Marysville: Ohio Reformatory for Women, 2002.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 131

- *Ohio State Journal.* "Progress Is Being Made On Reformatory Construction." *Ohio State Journal*, July 20, 1932.
- Piqua (OH) Daily Call. "Site For Lima State Hospital Is Chosen." Piqua (OH) Daily Call, January 31, 1905.

. "Prison Security Breakdowns Worry Lucasville Residents." *Piqua (OH) Daily Call*, April 15, 1976.

- Polite, Dennis. "Idleness plagues prisoners inside walls at Lucasville." *Dayton (OH)Daily News*, October 14, 1976.
- Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times. "Lightning Starts Destructive Fire At Ohio Prison Farm." Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times, July 29, 1921.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "More Prisoners Will Be Cared For In Chillicothe Reformatory." *Portsmouth (OH) Daily Times*, December 29, 1926.

Powell, Marie. "Revealing How Inmates of Ohio Woman's Reformatory At Marysville Pass Long Hours Of Their Sentences." *Massillon (OH) Evening Independent*, September 11, 1937.

Prisoners in Ohio. The Ohio Citizen, No. 27-9 (December 1927):1-22.

Rafter, Nicole H. Partial Justice: Women in State Prisons 1800–1935. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1985.

\_\_\_\_. Prisons for Women, 1790–1980. In *Crime & Justice in American History: Historical Articles on the Origins and Evolution of American Criminal Justice*, Vol. 6, Part 2:627–79. New York: K. G. Saur, 1992.

- Reaser, Dona M. "Profit and Penitence: An Administrative History of the Ohio Penitentiary from 1815 to 1885." Ph.D. diss., Ohio State University, 1998.
- Reeves, Margaret. Training Schools for Delinquent Girls. New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1929.
- Richards, McCarty & Buford. Plans for Administration Building, Ohio Penitentiary, London, Ohio, 1920. On file at London Correctional Institution.
- Ridley, T. Ralph. "First Floor Plan & Details, Cottage, Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, Ohio," 1930. On file at DRC, Columbus.
- Roberts, John W. *Reform and Retribution: An Illustrated History of American Prisons*. Lanham, Maryland: American Correctional Association, 1997.
- Roseboom, Eugene H. A History of the State of Ohio. Vol. IV, The Civil War Era: 1850–1873. Columbus: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 132

- Rusler, William, ed. A Standard History of Allen County, Ohio. Chicago and New York: American Historical Society, 1921.
- Shelton, Jesse M. "General Layout-Dairy Farm Buildings to be Built at the U.S. Industrial Reformatory." 12 December 1930. On file at Chillicothe Correctional Institution.

- Southeastern Correctional Institution. Southeastern Correctional Institution: History of the Hill. N.p., 2002.
- State Centennial Educational Committee. *Historical Sketches of the Higher Educational Institutions,* and also of Benevolent and Reformatory Institutions of the State of Ohio. N.p., 1876.
- Stewart, Joseph M. "A Comparative History of Juvenile Correctional Institutions in Ohio." Ph.D. diss., Ohio State University, 1980.
- Tomlin, David. "Lucasville Prison May Get Electric Chair" Washington Court House (OH) Record-Herald, December 31, 1970.
- Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal. "May Open This Summer." Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, February 25, 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "Report Made By Officers," Union County (Marysville, OH) Journal, January 9, 1917.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "For A Change In State Law." Union County (Marysville, O) Journal, January 28, 1929.

- United States Bureau of Prisons. *Handbook of Correctional Institution Design and Construction*. N.p., 1949.
- United States Census Office. A Compendium of the Ninth Census. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1872.
- United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of the Census. *Statistical Abstract of the United States 1962, 83d Annual Edition*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1962.

\_\_\_\_\_. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1952, Seventy-Third Edition. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1952.

\_\_\_\_\_. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1942, Sixty-Fourth Number. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1943.

\_\_\_\_. Prisoners, 1923. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1926.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 133

\_\_\_\_\_. *Prisoners and Juvenile Delinquents in the United States, 1910.* Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1918.

- United States Department of Commerce, and Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce. *Statistical Abstract of the United States 1932, Fifty-Fourth Number*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1932.
- United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service, Interagency Resources Division. *How to Complete the National Register Multiple Property Documentation Form*. National Register Bulletin 16B. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1991.
- United States Secretary of the Interior. *Statistics of The United States*. New York: Norman Ross Publishing, 1990. Originally published Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1866.
- Utter, William T. A History of the State of Ohio. Vol. II, The Frontier State: 1803–1825. Columbus: Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society, 1968.
- Walter, Dawn E., and Kevin B. Coleman. A Phase I Cultural Resources Survey for the ROS-104-14.26 (PID 21250) Road Widening in Scioto and Union Townships, Ross County, Ohio. Columbus, Ohio: ASC Group, Inc., 2001. Copies on file at the Ohio Historic Preservation Office, Columbus.
- Weeks, H. Ashley, and Oscar W. Ritchie. *An Evaluation of the Services of the State of Ohio to its Delinquent Children and Youth*. Columbus: Bureau of Educational Research, Ohio State University, 1956.
- Wilmington (OH) News-Journal. "Improvements At Prison Get Added Impetus." Wilmington (OH) News-Journal, March 28, 1930.
  - . "\$24 1/2 Million Prison Building Plan Outlined." *Wilmington (OH) News-Journal*, September 25, 1958.

. "Chillicothe Reformatory Leased to State Agency." *Wilmington (OH) News-Journal*, September 23, 1966.

Winter, Bill. "Anger, Frustration Are Seen at Marysville." Marion (OH) Star, February 8. 1972.

- Xenia (OH) Daily Gazette. "State Raises Beef For Convicts." Xenia (OH) Daily Gazette, September 19, 1917.
- Yanni, Carla. *The Architecture of Madness: Insane Asylums in the United States*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2007.
- Yost, Joseph W., and Frank L. Packard. *Portfolio of Architectural Realities: Covering a Wide Range of Designs in Both Public and Private Structures by Yost & Packard, Architects.* Columbus, Ohio: By the authors, [1896?].

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 134

Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder. "School System at Boys' Reformatory Rapped by Probers." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, July 17, 1915.

. "To Build Cell Blocks At London Farm." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, August 19, 1930.

\_\_\_\_\_."Enlarging Prison Plant." Zanesville (OH) Times Recorder, February

10, 1931.

#### ADDITIONAL SOURCES ASSOCIATED WITH SPECIFIC PROPERTIES

A number of sources of information concerning Ohio's correctional institutions and parent departments that were not consulted for this MPD nomination are available in archives in the state, especially at the Ohio Historical Society Archives and Library in Columbus. These sources were not examined for any of several reasons: they consist solely of photographs, they consist of raw data that would need to be analyzed before use, they are too specific to one aspect of prison operation, etc. The general historical nature of the present document limited the utility of these sources, but they likely will be of greater use during the preparation of individual nominations for correctional institutions in Ohio.

The following list is not intended to be comprehensive. Sources specific to the Ohio Penitentiary and the Ohio State Reformatory are not included here, since the first has been demolished and the latter is already listed in the National Register. The Historic American Buildings Survey documentation for the Ohio Penitentiary (HABS OH-2440) includes a lengthy bibliography of sources for that institution, as well as some of the general sources available concerning penal architecture. In addition to the sources listed below, further research into local newspapers likely will prove to be a fruitful source of information on the institutions, as time constraints limited the ability of the researchers of this document to make extensive surveys of the relevant content of local newspapers apart from what is searchable online.

#### Photographs

- Aerial Photographs of the Ohio Reformatory for Women [graphic]. State Archives Series 2759 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, n.d.
- *Borowitz Crime Ephemera Collection: Prison Postcards*. Department of Special Collections and Archives, Kent State University, Ohio.

This collection contains postcards with views of prisons in the U.S. and abroad, including the Ohio Reformatory for Women, Ohio Penitentiary, and Ohio State Reformatory. Some of the postcards can be viewed on the Internet

(http://speccoll.library.kent.edu/truecrime/postcards/prisoncards.html).

*Boys' Industrial School* [graphic]. State Archives Series 1007 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1858–1985.

This collection consists of photograph and postcard views of the Boys' Industrial School.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 135

Correctional Photograph Archives Collection. Special Collections and Archives, Eastern Kentucky University, Richmond, ca. 1890–1980.

This collection contains photographs of a number of prisons in the U.S. and abroad, including the Federal Reformatory/Chillicothe Correctional Institution. Some of the photos can be viewed on the Internet (http://www.cpa.eku.edu/inventory1.htm).

Eckle, Roderick B. *London Prison Farm* [graphic]. SC 5671, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1954–1955.

\_\_\_\_\_. Photograph album. State Archives Series AV 77, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1949–1955.

These two collections consist of a photo album and photographs of the London Prison Farm gathered by Roderick B. Eckle, the deputy warden and warden of the London Prison Farm between 1952 and 1962.

London Prison Farm [graphic]. SC 367, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Another collection of photographs of the London Prison Farm.

- Ohio Adjutant General's Department, Ohio National Guard. *Aerial Views of State Properties* [Graphic]. State Archives Series 6591 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1930.
- Ohio Department of Finance. *London Prison Farm.* State Archives Series 1003 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1931.

These two sources comprise portions of an inventory of state properties. The Ohio Historical Society only has parts of the original inventory, and not all of the correctional institutions of the period are included in their holdings. The London Prison Farm material is bound and filed separately from the other institutions, probably having been donated to the Society at a different time. The inventory includes inventory forms for many of the buildings with attached photographs. The inventory forms include information on the building's use and materials, and sometimes its date of construction, architect, and/or contractor. The collection also includes aerial photographs in several views of each property.

- Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. *Aerial Photographs of Institutions* [graphic]. State Archives Series 2726 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1956.
- *Ohio Reformatory for Women* [graphic]. State Archives Series 2736 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, n.d.

Collection consists of fourteen postcards showing buildings and inmate activities.

*Photographs of Inmates, Staff, and Buildings* [graphic], *ca. 1935–1965* (Ohio Reformatory for Women). State Archives Series 1679 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1935–1965.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 136

#### **Architectural Drawings**

Elford Inc. Elford Inc. Construction Records, 1921. Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1921.

Architectural drawings of the Ohio Reformatory for Women.

Ohio Department of Public Works. Architectural Drawings of State Institutions, 1869–ca. 1930s. State Archives Series 2803 AV, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Includes drawings of buildings at state prisons.

#### **Prison Records**

- Boys' Industrial School. *Annual Reports, 1944–1965.* State Archives Series 2154, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1944–1965.
  - \_\_\_\_. *Board of Trustees' Minutes, 1857–1911.* State Archives Series 1100, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1857–1911.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Miscellaneous Records, 1912–1940.* State Archives Series 216, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1940.

\_\_\_\_. *Notices to Staff, Programs, Schedules, 1929–1937.* State Archives Series 220, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1929–1937.

\_\_\_\_. Superintendent's Correspondence, 1905–1937. State Archives Series 1095, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1905–1937.

- Lebanon Correctional Institution. *Employees Reference Manual: Rules and Regulations Governing Lebanon Correctional Institution Employees.* Lebanon, Ohio: Lebanon Correctional Institution, 1970. Available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.
- Lima State Hospital. Admission, Discharge, and Death Registry Books, 1915–1990. State Archives Series 5107, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1915–1990.
- London Correctional Institution. *Employees Reference Manual: Rules and Regulations Governing London Correctional Institution Employees.* London, Ohio: London Correctional Institution, 1965. Available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.
- London Prison Farm. *Correspondence with the Ohio Department of Public Welfare, 1937–1950.* State Archives Series 1692, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1937–1950.

\_\_\_\_. County Admission Book, 1912–1962. State Archives Series 1693, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1962.

This resource is only available on microfilm and is a county-by-county listing of prisoners admitted to the institution.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 137

\_\_\_\_\_. Daily Report, 1923–1954. State Archives Series 1690, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1923–1954.

This resource is a daily listing of the numbers and status of prisoners and employees in the institution.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Prisoners' Register, 1908–1948.* State Archives Series 1609, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1908–1948.

This resource is only available on microfilm. The Ohio Historical Society also has an index for this resource (State Archives Series 2432).

\_\_\_\_. *Record of Escapes and Walkaways, 1927–1973.* State Archives Series 4534, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1927–1973.

- Ohio. Office of the Governor. Warrants for Removal of Inmates and Other Papers Relating to Correctional Institutions, 1857–1916 (bulk 1891–1916). State Archives Series 645, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1857–1916.
- Ohio Reformatory for Women. *Miscellaneous Records*, 1912–1969. State Archives Series 1681, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1912–1969.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Paroles and Releases, 1946–1986.* State Archives Series 4644, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1946–1986.

\_\_\_\_. Superintendent's Correspondence, 1917–1965. State Archives Series 1676, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1917–1965.

#### **Other Sources**

Amrine, William F. Papers. VFM 3063, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, ca. 1939–1956.

William F. Amrine was the first superintendent of the London Prison Farm.

Brondfield, Jerry. "Maggie has her Methods." Christian Herald (December 1951).

This resource is an article concerning the Ohio Reformatory for Women and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

- Clark, J. E. *Manufacturing and Sales Departments under the State Use System*. Mansfield: Ohio State Reformatory, 1921. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.
- Holy, Thomas C. Survey of the Boys' Industrial School, Lancaster, Ohio, Made for the State of Ohio Department of Public Welfare, by T. C. Holy, director, G. B. Stahly, assistant director, with the Assistance of the Survey Staff and Co-operating Committees. Columbus: The Ohio State University, [ca. 1940].

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

#### FEDERAL AND STATE CORRECTIONAL INSTITUTIONS IN OHIO MULTIPLE PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

Section number I Page 138

\_\_\_\_\_. Survey of the Girls' Industrial School, Delaware, Ohio, Made for the State of Ohio Department of Public Welfare, by T. C. Holy, director, Cornelia Doty, assistant director, with the Assistance of the Survey Staff and Co-operating Committees. Columbus: The Ohio State University, [ca. 1942].

Hughes, Carol. "Jail with a College Atmosphere." Coronet 20 (August 1946): 76-80.

This is a magazine article concerning the Ohio Reformatory for Women and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

The London Prison Farmer. London, Ohio: London Prison Farm, various dates.

This is a weekly newspaper produced at the London Prison Farm. Partial holdings for the period 1932–1953 are available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction. *Motive*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1954–1972.

This resource was the departmental newsletter/journal and is available at the Ohio Historical Society, Columbus.

\_\_\_\_. *1957–1958 Building Program*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Mental Hygiene and Correction, 1957. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.

- Ohio Department of Public Welfare. *Ohio Penal Industries*. Columbus: Ohio Department of Public Welfare, [ca. 1952]. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.
- Packard, Frank. *Specifications for Construction, 1914.* State Archives Series 4564, Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, 1914.
- Voinovich-Sgro Architects, Inc., and Henningson, Durham & Richardson. *Ohio Prison Site Feasibility and Planning Study*. Columbus: Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 1981. Available at the State Library of Ohio, Columbus.

National Register of Historic Places Memo to File

# Correspondence

The Correspondence consists of communications from (and possibly to) the nominating authority, notes from the staff of the National Register of Historic Places, and/or other material the National Register of Historic Places received associated with the property.

Correspondence may also include information from other sources, drafts of the nomination, letters of support or objection, memorandums, and ephemera which document the efforts to recognize the property.

#### UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

REQUESTED ACTION: COVER DOCUMENTATION

MULTIPLE NAME: Federal and State Correctional Institutions, MPS STATE & COUNTY: OHIO, Multiple Counties DATE RECEIVED: 6/30/06 DATE OF PENDING LIST: DATE OF 16TH DAY: 0/13/06 DATE OF 45TH DAY: 8/13/06 DATE OF WEEKLY LIST: REFERENCE NUMBER: 64500954 NOMINATOR: STATE  $\checkmark$  ACCEPT \_\_\_\_\_RETURN \_\_\_\_\_REJECT <u>8/11/2006</u> DATE

ABSTRACT/SUMMARY COMMENTS:

This MPS traces the history and development of correctional institutions constructed and operated by the state of this (plus one Federal facility which was turned over to the state). Property types niclude correctional institutions (with subtypes: Reformationes, Reform Schools, Hospital (Mental Health Institutions, & Peritentary) and Agricultural Buildings on Complex (with Subtypes: State Farm/HonorFarm, and Agricultural Building or complex Associated with a Correctional Institution).

RECOM. / CRITERIA ACLEST COVER DISCIPLINE Historian REVIEWERTA Phone Date

DOCUMENTATION see attached comments Y/N see attached SLR Y/N



April 27, 2021

Joy Beasley, Keeper, National Register of Historic Places National Park Service National Register of Historic Places 1849 C Street, NW, Mail Stop 7228 Washington, DC 20240

Dear Ms. Beasley:

Enclosed please find one National Register Multiple Property Documentation Cover Amendment for Ohio.

 MPD
 C

 Federal and State Correctional Institutions
 S

 In Ohio MPD Amendment
 S

<u>COUNTY</u> Statewide (Multiple)

The enclosed PDFs contain the true and correct copy of the information to the National Register of Historic Places nomination for the Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio MPD Amendment.

The submission includes: 1 PDF of MPD Amendment Cover Document and 1 PDF correspondence including Transmittal letter only.

The original MPD cover document was accepted by NPS on August 11, 2006 (Ref. # 64500954). The Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Corrections initiated the amendment to the MPD. The amendment added a small amount of new information and minor edits to the Historic Context section. The Property types section has been expanded to provide Descriptions, Significance, and Registration Requirements for individual properties within Correctional Institutions, in order to allow for nominations for individual properties. The historic district property types remain the same as in the original MPD with some minor editing to the text. Four nominations for individual properties are being submitted with the MPD amendment.

If you have questions or comments about these documents, please contact Barbara Powers of the National Register staff in the Ohio Historic Preservation Office at <u>bpowers@ohiohistory.org</u>.

Sincerely, Joulana Howers

Lox A. Logan, Jr. Executive Director and CEO, State Historic Preservation Officer Ohio History Connection

Enclosures

#### NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES NPS TRANSMITTAL CHECK LIST

#### OHIO HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE 800 E. 17<sup>th</sup> Avenue Columbus, OH 43211 (614)-298-2000

The following materials are submitted on \_\_\_\_\_April 27, 2021\_\_\_\_\_ For nomination of the \_Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio MPD Amendment, Multiple Counties, OH\_\_\_\_ to the National Register of Historic Places:

	Original National Register of Historic Places nomination form				
	PaperPDF				
X	Multiple Property Nomination Cover Document				
	PaperX_PDF				
	Multiple Property Nomination form				
	Paper PDF				
	Photographs				
	Prints TIFFsPDF (10 representative current images)				
	CD with electronic images				
	Original USGS map(s)				
	Paper DigitalPDF				
	Sketch map(s)/Photograph view map(s)/Floor plan(s)				
	Paper PDF				
x	Piece(s) of correspondence = National Register Transmittal Letter				
	Paperx PDF				
	Other				
COMMENTS:					
	Please provide a substantive review of this nomination				
	rease provide a substantive review of this nonlinetion				
	This property has been certified under 36 CFR 67				
	The enclosed owner objection(s) do do not				
	Constitute a majority of property owners				
	Other:				

#### UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

#### NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

Requested Action:	COVER DOCUME	NTATION				
Multiple Name:	Federal and State Correctional Institutions in Ohio MPS					
State & County: ,						
Date Received:         Date of 45th Day:           4/27/2021         6/11/2021						
Reference number:	MC64500954					
Reason For Review	:					
Appeal		PDIL		Text/Data Issue		
SHPC	Request	questLandscape		Photo		
Waiver		National		Map/Boundary		
Resubmission		Mobile Resource		Period		
Other		TCP		Less than 50 years		
		CLG				
X Accept Return Reject Date						
Comments: period of significan Programs and Prise		ice of 1815-1972 w on Design in the U rogressive Era in O	ith the following or .S., the Ohio Pen	ver Document that covers an overall contexts: Early State Correctional itentiary Era, Early Reforms in Ohio Rehabilitative Era, and Post-1972		
Recommendation/ Accepted. Criteria						
Reviewer Lisa D	eline		Discipline	Historian		
Telephone (202)354-2239			Date			
DOCUMENTATION: see attached comments: No see attached SLR: No						

If a nomination is returned to the nomination authority, the nomination is no longer under consideration by the National Park Service.